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STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

CHAPTER XVIII

A MONTH ON BOARD THE KENTISH KNOCK LIGHTSHIP :

A STUDY CHIEFLY DEVOTED TO THE EAST-TO-WEST
AUTUMN MOVEMENTS ACROSS THE NORTH SEA.

Among the most interesting of the varied movements of
birds observed in the British Isles and their vicinity

are those remarkable intermigrations vi^hich take place

in spring and autumn between the south-eastern coast

of England and the opposite shores of the Continent,

and which mainly come under notice at the numerous
lightships stationed between the mouth of the Humber
and the Straits of Dover.

If these important flights across the southern waters

of the North Sea were not actually discovered through
the investigations of the Migration Committee appointed

by the British Association, it is assuredly owing to the

labours of that body, and especially to those of my late

and most intimate friend, Mr John Cordeaux, that

attention was first seriously drawn to them.

During the preparation of the " Digest of the

Observations on the Migrations of Birds made at

Lighthouses and Lightships, 1880- 1887," it became
evident to me that much remained to be learned

concerning these movements and the various species

which participate in them, and I conceived the idea of
II. 1 A



2 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

undertaking some researches regarding them. To
accomplish this, however, it was essential that I should

spend some weeks on board one of the lightships—

a

course which demanded some consideration, since life on

one of these floating observatories is inseparable from

discomforts peculiarly its own. Encouraged, however,

by the experience gained at the Eddystone lighthouse in

the autumn of 190 1, I decided to make the venture, and

an application was forwarded on my behalf by the Royal

Society to the Trinity House for permission to spend a

month during the autumn of 1903 on board one of

the Corporation's lightships in the North Sea. This

privilege was graciously granted, and every facility was

offered for visiting any vessel that might be selected.

The selection of a suitable station demanded careful

consideration, and I finally decided upon the Kentish

Knock lightship. This vessel appeared to me to lie at or

near the centre of the migratory stream that I desired to

investigate, and its remote situation, out of sight of land,

promised to afford an excellent opportunity for witnessing

the various movements, and the conditions under which

they were performed, free from the Influences which

might prevail at stations nearer to our shores ; lastly,

the character of its light, a most important factor,

seemed to be especially adapted for attracting the

migrants which might pass in the night.

The geographical position of the lightship will be

best realised by a reference to the map on page 4,

which shows its situation In relation both to the

English shores and those of the Continent. It Is

stationed in latitude 51° 38' 50^^ N., and in longitude

i 39' 55^' E., lying 21 miles north-east-by-north of

Margate, and 21.5 miles south-east of the Naze, which
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are respectively the nearest points of land, while it is

moored two miles east of the extensive sandbank from

which it takes its name—a bank which is entirely

submerged at all states of the tide. The following

table affords some further information regarding its

geographical relations :

—

Direction from
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Life in a lightship (apart from mal de mer, from which

even the crew are not on all occasions immune) is un-

doubtedly one of considerable hardship and discomfort.

It is the life of a seaman spent under the most trying condi-

tions—namely, of one whose ship is ever the sport of the

winds and waves. Off the Kentish Knock sands the set of

the tide is so strong from north to south, and vice versa,

that the lightship rides out gales from the east and west

A/<9/? TH S£ A .

broadside to the waves. It was on these occasions that

life on board became most trying. Then I was

compelled to remain in my bunk, where I was sometimes

so violently rocked in my cradle on the deep, that I found

it decidedly difficult to avoid being ruthlessly tossed

out of it. On these occasions, too, all the skylights

were battened down, and artificial lights were burned

below, and these, along with the galley close at hand,

raised the temperature of the cabin to a degree that
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was almost intolerable. My only consolation on these

occasions was the knowledge that I missed nothing,

bird-migration being impossible. However, I enjoyed

the best of health while on board, and the almost

incessant watchfulness necessary for the successful

prosecution of my work rendered my sojourn free from

that extreme tediousness which would otherwise have

been inseparable from residence in such a vessel.

I sailed from Blackwall in the Trinity tender " Vestal
"

on the morning of 15th September, and, after visiting

the various lightships and **pile" lighthouses within the

Thames estuary, and the outlying Galloper lightship,

was placed on board the Kentish Knock lightship at

noon on 17th September, and remained there until i8th

October.

I found the bird-migration at the Kentish Knock
of a very varied and complex nature, in which respect it

is probably not surpassed by any other station on or off

the British coasts. The ship lies about the centre of a

broad junction where many lines of flight cross each

other—a result of the close approximation of the

British and Continental land masses just to the south of

it. Here, in addition to (i) the extensive movements

(I speak of those of the autumn, the spring migrations

being in an opposite direction) of immigrants from east

to west and south-south-west and north-west, there are

(2) movements of a similar nature from south - east to

north-west, and (3) of birds of passage along the first-

named route ; while (4) emigrants, including many birds

of passage, pass from north to south-south-west, and (5)

from north-west to south-east. There appeared to be no

Continental migration whatever from points north of east.

It will thus be realised that much ''cross-migration" takes

II. A 2



6 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

place, and this, too, strange to say, is sometimes per-

formed by identical species on the same day and even at

the same hour. Another feature of importance is that

at the Kentish Knock and neighbouring lightships the

day movements equal, if they do not surpass in magni-

tude, those observed during the night, whereas at other

stations around our coasts the nocturnal movements

vastly exceed in extent those occurring during the day.

As at the Eddystone in 1901, I found it extremely

difficult to detect small birds travelling singly or in twos

and threes during the daytime. The great majority

—

nearly all of them, in fact—flew close to the water, and

the surface, almost always in motion, forms a most

unsatisfactory background against which to pick up

migrants, unless they are passing in large flocks. The
rougher the sea the more difficult is the task of observa-

tion, and the higher the wind the more closely do the

birds hug the surface of the sea ; thus, except during a

dead calm, many migrants escape notice, in spite of the

utmost watchfulness on the part of the observer.

In connection with the movements witnessed at such

isolated stations, it must be remembered that these

observatories are mere specks in the open sea, and the

marvel is that one sees so much, especially during the

daytime. At night it is somewhat different, for then,

under certain atmospheric conditions, numbers of birds

are attracted to the lantern—many of them, no doubt,

being allured from afar.

In the preparation of these results I have grouped

the observations under the particular set of movements

or problems to which they relate, reserving certain

information to be dealt with under the various species.

The first migratory movements to come under notice
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were those of birds seeking winter homes far to the

south of the British Isles. I was much gratified to find

that, although such an outlying station, the lightship

lay in the course of the southerly passage of numerous

summer birds departing from the more northern counties

of Great Britain, as well as from Northern and Central

Europe. Many migrants from the north when skirting

our shores find themselves far to the eastward on reach-

ing the coast of Suffolk, and on leaving that county

proceed over sea towards the east coast of Kent, a

course which carries them near the lightship, where

not a few of them were observed proceeding to the

south-south-west, as did others which had travelled

westwards from the opposite shore of the North Sea.

Numbers of such emigrants passed between i8th

and 29th September—a genial spell of weather, with

much sunshine and light breezes, following a particularly

cold and stormy period for the time of the year.

Between these dates many Wheatears, Redstarts, Sky-

larks, Pied Flycatchers, and Tree-Pipits flitted by ; and

fewer Meadow- Pipits, Starlings, Goldcrests, Pied Wag-
tails, Yellow Wagtails, and Swallows, all singly except the

Skylarks and Swallows, which passed In small parties.

These migrants arrived singly and not unfrequently

followed each other In quick succession, but there were

usually greater or lesser Intervals between their appear-

ances. Not a few alighted on the ship, where some of

them being both tired and hungry, spent a considerable

time resting or busying themselves In an active search for

Insects, of which we had numbers on board at the time.^

^ For an account of some of the insects observed on board the Kentish

Knock lightship, see the Entomologist's Monthly Magazine for December

1903, p. 289.
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Others remained for a few moments only, and then

took their departure. In all cases these birds on leaving

the ship winged their way towards the coast of Kent.^

No doubt many birds of the species named and

others passed without coming under notice, for a very

slight deviation to the west, or east, would carry

them beyond the range of observation. Among the

rarer species observed were an Icterine Warbler and a

Blue-headed Wagtail. The latter, in common with

many other species, most probably arrived from the

east, though it was in most cases impossible to tell from

what quarter these birds came, for they appeared, as

it were, mysteriously, not being observed until they

perched on the rail or rigging.

A Phalarope, probably Phala7^opns hyperboi^eus, was

observed on the water some little distance from the ship

on 13th September. It was one of the very few

Limicoline birds that came under observation, and was

the only one detected during the daytime.

These movements of summer birds on their way

southwards were prolonged beyond the limits of

September. Thus Wheatears and Chiffchaffs were

observed on 3rd October ; Starlings, Chaffinches, and

Swallows passed on the 13th ; Sand-Martins on the 15th,

and Swallows again on the i6th. Here, too, may be

mentioned the Rock- Pipits observed on 23rd September,

and on 8th and 12th October.

1 The 19th of September was a great day for migrants (probably most of

them immigrants from North-Western Europe) on the coasts of Lincolnshire

and Norfolk, where, as I am informed by Mr Gurney, Redstarts, Pied Fly-

catchers, Redbreasts, Goldcrests, Ring-Ouzels, Lesser Whitethroats, Blue-

throats, Blackcaps, and Grasshopper Warblers occurred. On the same day

Redstarts, Pied Flycatchers, Wheatears, Willow-Warblers, and Tree-Pipits

were passing south-south-west during the afternoon at the Kentish Knock.
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The day movements were chiefly observed during

the forenoon, but on some occasions were continued

until sunset ; while the hour and duration of the

nocturnal visits entirely depended upon the advent and

prevalence of weather conditions suitable for bringing

night migration under observation.

Continuing the observations relating to emigration,

I have next to notice a series of movements from the

north-west towards the south-east—that is to say, from

the Essex coast, at or about the Naze, to the Belgian

coast near the French frontier—a line of migration which

seems to have been overlooked, but one to which I have

recently drawn attention when treating of the spring

migrations, in the reverse direction, of the Rook and

Starling. The emigrations observed along this route,

though marked, were confined to a few species, but it

formed the main line across this part of the North Sea,

by which the House-Martin, Meadow-Pipit, and Pied

Wagtail sought the south, and was also a minor route

for Wheatears, Starlings, and Skylarks. Considerable

numbers of the three first-named species traversed it on

7th, 9th, and 14th October, days on which there was

little or no migration along other lines of flight.

These movements to far southerly winter quarters

were by no means confined to the daytime, but

were in progress at night, when the weather was

favourable for migration and the atmospheric con-

ditions for their observation. All the species already

mentioned (excepting the Wagtails), with the addi-

tion of Common Whitethroats, Spotted Flycatchers,

Thrushes, and Blackbirds, were observed around the

lantern, sometimes for several hours and in great

numbers.



10 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

We now approach the East- to-West flights, which

are certainly the most interesting of the migra-

tions observed, and are also the main diurnal over-

sea movements regularly witnessed on the British

shores.

The lightship, I found, occupied a central position

amid this great feathered stream, since the vast

majority (90 per cent, or more) of these migrants were

moving direct from east to west, while others flew to

the south-south-west and north-west. At stations off

the Norfolk coast their chief line of flight is to the

north-west, off" the Lincolnshire coast to the north-

north-west, while off the east coast of Kent it is to

both west and south-west.^ On certain days, when
general movements are in progress, these flights have

often been known to cover the entire coastline be-

tween the H umber and the Straits of Dover.

On arriving on our shores many of these immigrants

proceed inland and settle down for the winter, while

others traverse the south coast and cross St George's

Channel to winter in Ireland ; others, again, cross the

English Channel en route for Southern Europe.

Owing, perhaps, to the unexpected spell of summer
weather that characterised the latter half of September,

and to the high and uniform temperatures which pre-

vailed then and during the first week of October, the

east-to-west movements of the autumn of 1903 were

very slightly in evidence in the earlier days of my
residence on broad the lightship. During the period

indicated only a few Skylarks, Tree-Sparrows, Swallows,

Meadow-Pipits, and single Starlings were seen. The
night movements of waders, however, appeared to be of

^ For general information on these lines of flight, see Vol. I., pp. 83-87.



A MONTH ON KENTISH KNOCK IJGHTSHIP 11

more Importance ; but, alas ! only the notes of Ring-

Plovers and Lapwings could be identified among the

many voices that reached me as the migrants sped west-

wards under the cover of darkness.

The first extensive movement Immediately followed

a decided fall in temperature on the Continent. This
commenced at 9 a.m. on 8th October, and from that

hour until 2 p.m. fiock after fiock of Skylarks and
Chaffinches and small parties of Tree-Sparrows and
Meadow-Pipits followed each other In rapid succession.

Starlings, which had hitherto only been noted singly, also

passed in small troops. It was an important morning
for east-to-west migration, and not only did hundreds

of birds pass quite close to the ship, but far greater

numbers, in fact many thousands, were observed pur-

suing a like course at distances too great to render

their identification certain, especially amid the dull

weather and heavy rain which prevailed, and from

the fact that all were flying close to the surface of

the sea.

On loth October there was another considerable fall

in temperature, and our thermometer registered 10"

lower than on any previous occasion since my residence

in the lightship. This was followed on the nth by
the greatest diurnal movement of birds that I have
ever witnessed. It set in at 8 a.m. with a marked
passage of Starlings, Skylarks, and Tree- Sparrows. By
midday it had assumed the nature of a "rush," which
was maintained without a break until 4 p.m. It was a

remarkable movement in many ways. Skylarks, Star-

lings, Chaffinches, and Tree-Sparrows not only passed
westwards in continuous flocks, but many of these

companies consisted of hundreds of individuals. So
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numerous were the Starlings composing some of these

bands that when first observed in the distance they

resembled dark clouds, and formed a conspicuous con-

trast to the leaden, white-crested billows. The elements

contributed to the singularity of the scene. The
weather, which had been fine up to 9 a.m., rapidly

changed, and by noon it had become, in nautical

parlance, a " dirty day "—a character which it main-

tained to the end. The rain, which fell steadily at first,

became a downpour, and finally torrential. Indeed, so

rain-laden did the atmosphere become, that it was

necessary to sound the fog-horn, whose hideous yells

added a weird accompaniment quite in harmony with a

scene which, apart from its intense interest to a natural-

ist, was dismal and depressing in the extreme. The
wind, too, had been gradually rising, and by 3 p.m. had

increased to a "strong breeze" with a velocity of 34
miles an hour. There were squalls at intervals, which

lashed the rain against my face with such violence as

to cause the skin to tingle for a considerable time.

How the migrants braved such a passage was truly

surprising. How they escaped becoming waterlogged

in such a deluge of wind-driven rain was a mystery.

Yet on they sped, hour after hour, never deviating for a

moment from their course, and hugging the very surface

of the waves, as if to avoid as much as possible the

effects of the high beam wind. It was surely migration

under the maximum of discomfort and hardship, indeed

under conditions that approached the very verge of

disaster for the voyagers.

It is probable that the birds would not have quitted

the Continent had these later conditions prevailed at

the hour of their departure. That they did not do so
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is made clear by a reference to the " Daily Weather

Chart " issued by the Meteorological Office, and also by

the observations registered at the lightship. The fact is

that the weather changed rapidly under a falling

barometer and a southerly wind ; and thus, although

the migrants set out under favourable conditions

for the passage, they were overtaken while en

route by the changes which became more and more

unfavourable as they neared the English coast, and

approached more nearly the storm-centre which lay off

our own western shores. Thus were they trapped, and

had to make the best they could of a bad passage.

There were also westward flights of considerable

magnitude on the part of the same species on the

following day, 12th October, and again on the 15th.

These were performed under conditions which were not

unfavourable to the migrants. On the latter date some

remarkable cross-migrations were observed on the part

of Skylarks and Chaffinches, passing flocks of which were

coming from both the north and east, sometimes simul-

taneously, during the morning.

On 1 7th October, Skylarks and Starlings were passing

west at intervals during the day, in spite of a somewhat

high northerly wind. Late in the afternoon the first

Rooks and Jackdaws appeared in small numbers, as they

did also, as I afterwards ascertained, at the Galloper

lightship, a vessel moored over thirteen miles to the

east-north-east of us. The advent of these birds was

of great interest to me. I had been expecting them for

some time, for they were overdue. Several individuals

of each species appeared at 4.30 p.m. and alighted on

the ship, but did not remain long ere they departed

westward. At 6.30 p.m., in continuance, no doubt, of
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the movement referred to, several Rooks and Jackdaws

appeared at the lantern and flew around for some hours,

indeed until daybreak the following morning, and one

adult Rook and two Jackdaws were captured. A great

number of Starlings, Skylarks, Chaffinches, Mistle-

Thrushes, Song-Thrushes, Goldcrests, Meadow- Pipits,

Wagtails, and other undetermined passerines were

present, and doubtless also came from the east.

The 1 8th added some interesting experiences. The
"relief" at the Kentish Knock lightship was effected by

the Trinity yacht "Irene "at 9 a.m. A great westerly

movement was in full swing at the time, under weather

conditions which were eminently favourable to the

migrants ; these comprised the usual species—namely.

Starlings, Skylarks, Chaffinches, and Tree-Sparrows.

At 10.30 A.M., we bade adieu to the lightship and steamed

south-west towards the Kentish coast, on nearing which

our course was changed, and we proceeded west in the

direction of the Thames estuary, and finally to the

mouth of the river, where, at 3 p.m., I was put ashore at

Southend.

During the entire passage of four and a half hours

—

the distance travelled being close upon fifty miles—we
were at first crossing the course of, and afterwards

running parallel to, the flight of continuous flocks of

Starlings and Skylarks, and of fewer Chaffinches and

Tree- Sparrows, all proceeding westwards, and all flying

just above the surface of the calmest of seas and in the

finest of weather.

These flocks, especially those of the two first-named

species, were never absent from view, and we must have

encountered tens of thousands of these birds during the

passage. It was a revelation even to one—shall I
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admit it ?—painfully familiar with the voluminous records

of such movements chronicled in the migration sched-

ules ; but it is one thing to study in cold blood, as

it were, masses of statistics, and quite another to

witness these bird-streams actually flowing unceasingly

before one, hour after hour. It was the marvellous

continuity and apparently inexhaustible nature of these

movements that were a revelation to me, both on this

and other occasions.

The flocks ceased to be so numerous as we

approached the mouth of the Thames proper, but

groups of Starlings and Skylarks were still moving

westwards when I left the "Irene" at Southend at

4 P.M.

A Mistle-Thrush, observed flying somewhat high and

to the west soon after we left the Kentish Knock, was

the only Thrush that came under my notice during the

daytime.

In addition to the species named as participating in

the great diurnal movements I have endeavoured to

describe, Swallows and Martins in considerable, and

Wheatears In lesser, numbers were also observed moving
westwards independently. The fact that these species

proceed along this route In autumn Is the clearest

possible evidence, if such were necessary, that It is also

a true passage fly-line for migrants proceeding from the

Continent via the English shores to their winter

quarters south of the British Isles. These birds of

passage, after arriving In south-eastern England, sooner

or later take their departure from our southern coast,

en route for Africa In some cases, and South-Western

Europe in others. Occasionally during the daytime

small numbers of the summer birds just mentioned,



16 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

remarkable to relate, were proceeding from south-east

to north-west : proceeding north ere they sought the

south ! but this was exceptional, and the movements

were never important.

It will have been noticed that the species recorded

as participating in these great east-to-west movements

are comparatively few in number—at any rate, those

observed during the daytime. At the Eddystone, like-

wise, a few species only cross the Channel by day, but

a great variety at night. May not the same be the

case at the Kentish Knock ? I am decidedly of opinion

that this is so. I am inclined to think that we have

here the true explanation of what takes place. The phe-

nomena of migration as witnessed at this station are,

however, exceedingly complicated, as has already been

stated, and it was found impossible to determine from

actual observation whence came the birds that were so

abundantly noticed during the hours of darkness. The
occurrence of such characteristic east-to-west migrants

as Rooks and Jackdaws at night, also favours this

opinion. I shall return to this subject anon when

discussing the night movements.

The reason why the movements of these species

are performed so largely during the daytime, instead of

entirely at night, as is the case of most over-sea

migrations, may be the comparative shortness of the

passage (about i8o miles at most), if direct east to west

in the latitude of this lightship. The few hours

necessary for its accomplishment would not interfere

unduly with the time that must be devoted to the daily

search for food-—a most important consideration for all

migrating birds.

It is a fact worthy of mention that each of the flocks,
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great and small, that came under observation during

these great movements, was composed of a single

species. I never saw a flock or party consisting of

mixed species—each kind kept strictly to itself, even

when passing simultaneously with others and moving in

the same direction.

An interesting problem in connection with these

east-to-west movements is : Whence came these vast

hosts of autumn migrants—Continental emigrants ? I

was somewhat uncertain when I prepared the " Digest"

in 1896. Now I am decidedly of opinion that they are

birds of Central (Western) European origin. I have little

doubt of this from their lines of flight, from their species,

and other considerations. These migrants, I believe, quit

the Dutch coast at the mouths of the Maas, Rhine, and

Schelde, which they have reached mainly by pouring down

the courses of these great rivers from inland districts,

some of which may lie far away in the interior of Europe.

This would account for the vastness of their numbers.

The extraordinary persistency with which these hosts

follow definite lines of flight during their passage across

the North Sea is very rem.arkable and also bears out my
view. Thus at lightships lying only a few miles off the

coast, and well within sight of land, the birds are not

recorded as making for the nearest points of the land,

but as persistently following particular lines of flight. It

is quite reasonable to suppose that the same definite

course has been maintained during the entire journey
;

and if we trace such lines back to the shores of the

Continent, we shall find, whether the observation be

made off" the coast of Lincolnshire or Kent, that they

have their origin on that section of the coast of Holland

which I have indicated.

II. B
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I was much struck with the small number of essenti-

ally marine birds that came under my notice at this

pelagic station. The only Gulls that were fairly

numerous were the Lesser Black-backed and the Kitti-

wake. The Great Black-backed Gull was occasionally

observed, but only a single Herring-Gull came under

notice. Skuas, chiefly Arctic, and a few Pomatorhines,

were frequently in attendance on the Gulls. I saw one

Tern—an immature example of the common species.

There were no Shearwaters, but I saw a single Fulmar.

Gannets, all adults, were not unfrequent as passing

visitors. Common Scoters, Guillemots, and Razorbills

were numerous along the edges of the sands, and were

chiefly in evidence during the prevalence of strong

westerly winds, when they sought our side of the banks

— the easterly—for shelter and food. I also saw a few

Red-throated Divers.

One of the crew of the lightship, who has been on

board for over a year, and who, being a bird-fancier,

knows all the small cage-birds well, informed me that he

had never seen a Goldfinch, Linnet, or Redbreast on or

about the vessel since he had been stationed there. He
had seen two Greenfinches, which had arrived together

during the spring.

The night movements were of a varied and interest-

ing character, occasionally of considerable magnitude,

and problematical in their nature.

I may say at once that, so far as direct observation

was concerned, it was on all occasions quite impossible

to tell from what quarter the birds approached the ship

after darkness had set in. This I much regretted, for I

was particularly wishful to ascertain whether the east-
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to-west movements were performed during the night as

well as the day. I did ascertain beyond a doubt that

Rooks, Jackdaws, Lapwings, Ring-Plovers, and a number
of wading birds did move in this direction during the

night-time, and I think that there is strong presumptive
evidence that the great movement on the night of the

17th to 1 8th October was chiefly if not wholly from east

to west, and I believe that birds from the east were
present on several other occasions/

The nocturnal passage southwards during the latter

part of September has already been alluded to, and but
little more remains to be said concerning it. On the

night of 1 8th September and during the earliest hours
of the 19th, Redstarts, Pied Flycatchers, Thrushes, and
an adult male Kestrel were at and around the lantern,

along with other species unidentified ; and several

Common Sandpipers were heard passing, but did not
show themselves. This was probably the commencement
of a movement southward which was in full swing all the

following day.

Soon after midnight on 20th September a large

party of Skylarks appeared, accompanied by other small

passerines. A considerable number struck the lantern

and fell into the sea, the wind being moderately strong
and the ship riding with her beam to it.

At 8.45 P.M. on 22nd September a number of Wheat-

Mt is a very significant fact (one which favours the opinion that many,
perhaps most, of these night migrations were from the east westwards), that
although I witnessed movements as late in the season as i8th October, yet
I never saw a single essentially northern species, such as the Redwing,
during the whole of my residence in this lightship. At the Galloper light-

ship, east of the Kentish Knock, on 22nd October 1887, Rooks, Starlings,

and Larks were at the lantern all night, clearly proving that these east-to-

west passages are performed during the hours of darkness.
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ears arrived and continued to fly around while the sky

remained overcast.

On 25th September, between i and 4 a.m., during

light rain, many Wheatears, Redstarts, Pied Flycatchers,

Whitethroats, Willow-Warblers, Tree-Pipits, Skylarks,

and a Richard's Pipit (examples of all of which were

killed at the lantern), doubtless with other species,

were flying round the vessel, and great numbers struck

the glass and were lost in the sea. The presence of

Richard's Pipit, a Central European summer bird,

suggests that this movement was, at least in part, from

east to west.

On 29th September, between 2 and 5 a.m., Black-

birds (those killed being immature males). Redstarts,

Pied Flycatchers, Wheatears, Goldcrests, and Skylarks

were present in great numbers, and hundreds struck the

lantern and fell overboard.

On 3rd October, from 1.30 to 4 a.m., Goldcrests,

Mistle-Thrushes, Song-Thrushes, Blackbirds, Chiff-

chaffs, Meadow-Pipits, Wheatears, and others were

flying round. The rays of light were not very brilliant,

however, and comparatively few perished at the lantern.

The fortnight that followed was devoid of night

movements. There were days on which much east-to-

west migration was witnessed, but the nights were bird-

less, so far as observation was concerned, for the weather

conditions were not such as to render the lantern

attractive to passing migrants.

From 6.30 P.M. on the night of 17th October to 5 a.m.

on the 1 8th, Starlings, Larks, Chaffinches, Jackdaws

(a few), Rooks (a few), Mistle-Thrushes, Song-Thrushes,

Wagtails, Goldcrests, Meadow-Pipits, and probably many

other species were careering around the ship, and
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examples of those named were either killed or captured

at the lantern. This was the most important of the

night movements witnessed, for some thousands of birds

struck the lantern and fell overboard during the ten and

a half hours that it was in progress. In this movement,

I think, we have most unmistakable evidence in favour

of its being, in part at least, an east-to-west migration.

It commenced as soon as it was dark, and some of the

species participating in it, notably the Rooks, Jackdaws,

Chaffinches, Skylarks, and Starlings, had been observed

moving in that direction, as long as it was possible to

see them in the gloaming'—that is to say, down to

within an hour, or a little more, of the first appearance

of the birds at the lantern. Thus it must be regarded

as a continuation westward of the flights witnessed

during the day. The presence, too, of the Rook and the

Jackdaw, and the entire absence of any essentially

northern species, must be considered as favourable to

this view.

These night movements were very interesting to

witness, and were novel to me, since they were seen

from an entirely new standpoint—namely, from below.

Of these new experiences, perhaps the one which im-

pressed me most was that, from the deck of a lightship,

one realised more fully the terrible loss of life that is

involved by these nights at the lantern. Here one saw
birds actually falling thickly around, and even heard

them dropping on to the surface of the water. Such
scenes often lasted for hours—ten and a half hours on

the 17th to 1 8th October—and the sacrifice of life on
this and other occasions was simply appalling. Some
of the victims, indeed the majority, were only stunned

or slightly injured, and thus met with a miserable death
II. L 2
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at sea. Few fell on board, unless the night was still,

and then chiefly those which struck the lantern with

considerable force, and fell like stones below.

Seen from the deck, the three beams from the lantern

appeared to be thrown towards the surface of the

surrounding waters at an angle of 45°. The birds

—

brilliant glistening objects—seemed to ascend, as it

were, these streams of light by a series of short jerky

flaps performed by wings which appeared to be only

half spread for flight. Some of them paused when

within a short distance of the lantern, remaining

almost stationary, as if to sun themselves in the radiance

of the slowly passing beam. Others were bolder and

approached the light more closely, but ere they reached

it spread their tails like fans, in order to check, at the

last moment, their perilous onward course, and then

sheered off, returning in a moment or two to repeat the

performance. This spreading of the tail was a pleasing

trait, especially in the Wheatear, whose black-and-white

rectrices formed a very pretty fan. Others, again,

approached the light gently, and either fluttered against

the glass, or, as was particularly the case with the

Starling, perched on the iron frame-work of the lantern-

windows and seemed to revel in the light. In this

respect the Starling differed from the rest, and when one

brilliant beam had passed, the bird craned its neck and

appeared to gaze longingly towards the next, which was

slowly approaching. Indeed, the actions of the Starling

in particular showed the birds under the spell of some

overpowering fascination. A number of the visitors

made their ddbttt with a wild dash for the light, and

these, if they struck the glass direct, were killed out-

right ; while if the contact were made obliquely, they
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glanced off stunned, and, slightly injured, descended

with a curious zigzag flight which sometimes carried

them some little distance ere they were lost amid the

waves. The Rook cut the sorriest figure of all the

migrants seeking the light. He too tried to obtain

foothold on the frame of the lantern, whereon to sit amid
the blaze of light, but failed, and flapped and struggled

against the windows in a singularly clumsy fashion.

Finally, to complete the scene, there was the singular

effect produced by its central feature—namely, the great

lantern, which, placed high up on the mast, swung
slowly to and fro amid the glittering hosts that danced
attendance upon its mystic charms.

On occasions when the rays were not particularly

conspicuous the migrants flew aimlessly around, passing

from ray to ray, sometimes for many hours. It is

extraordinary how long some birds will fly round a light

without resting. As a good example may be mentioned
the case of a Kestrel which appeared at 8 p.m. on i8th

September, and careered around without a break or rest

of any kind until 1.30 a.m. on the 19th. This bird often

came close up to the light, but checked itself by spread-

ing its tail
; and it also frequently flew to windward, and

then dashed back over the lantern at a tremendous pace.

It paid no attention to the few birds which were some-
times present during its prolonged visit.

When the wind was somewhat high, the birds

resorted almost entirely to the lee side of the ship, and
approached the lantern head to wind.

Although some of the night movements witnessed
were of considerable magnitude and remarkably pro-

longed, yet the migrants, on the whole, were singularly

silent—indeed, disappointingly so, for thus a useful aid
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to identification was denied me. Nor could I walk

around the lantern and inspect them, as they fluttered

against the glass. A novel method for the capture of

specimens for determination was, however, resorted to

with considerable success : a sailor was stationed on

the sloping roof of the lantern, where, armed with an

angler's landing-net, he captured the birds, like so many

moths, as they streamed up the beams of light towards

him. In this way many birds, ranging from a Goldcrest

to a Rook, were secured for the purpose of identification.

The weather conditions, under which the rays from

the lantern became conspicuous and attractive, were

identical with those I had noted at the Eddystone (see

Vol. I., p. 284)—namely, the existence in the atmosphere

of moisture not necessarily in the form of rain or haze,

but actually present, thoughnot visible, on dark starless

nights. In order to put my views on this subject to a

scientific test, I took with me to the lightship a hygro-

meter, with the object of ascertaining the actual

percentage of humidity In the air on such occasions.

I had not many chances of using the instrument, as

either rain or haze was, in most instances, present, but

on several occasions when it was not so manifested, I

found the hygrometer indicated a very large percentage

of moisture, in two instances reaching as high a figure

as 86—a more pronounced result than I had anticipated.

There was hardly a single occasion during my visit

on which the rays were conspicuous and the birds

absent ; on the other hand, there was not a single

instance of migrants visiting the light when the night

was bright and starlit or the moon was visible.

The birds which appear at the lantern are, by some

authorities, considered to be birds that have lost their
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way, and hence make for the Hght in default of any

other directive impulse. After my experiences at the

Eddystone and the Kentish Knock, I am convinced

that this is not the true explanation. I believe that the

migrants are actually decoyed from or arrested on their

course by the influence of the light itself At the

Eddystone, the emigrants which I saw in such numbers

had practically only just left the land behind them, and

had not had time to get lost when they appeared at the

lantern. Another important fact in support of my
contention is that the birds never appear at the light-

stations at night except when the rays are remarkable

for their luminosity ; and in this connection it is

important to bear in mind that this brilliancy does not

depend upon such a thickening of the atmosphere as

would cause inconvenience to the birds during their

passage, for 1 have seen them in great abundance at the

lanterns when I could make out neighbouring lights

that were ten miles or more distant. Another signifi-

cant fact is that they do not seek stations having red or

green lights. Such lanterns, I am informed by the

keepers, are seldom if ever visited under any conditions,

for, owing to the subdued nature of their lights, the rays

never become sufficiently conspicuous to prove attractive.

When the Galloper lightship had white lights, great

numbers of birds were allured to its lanterns, but now
that the light is red, bird-visitors are idmost unknown.

If the birds were lost, why should they seek a white

light and avoid one that is red or green ? That the

migrants may and do become confused, and for a time,

perhaps, lost after the excitement and fatigue occa-

sioned by their attendance upon the lantern, I can well

imagine.
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There is another very remarkable fact concerning

these visitors to the lights to which I have never seen

any allusion made—namely, that the vast majority of
them are passerines ! I have seen tens of thousands of

migrants around the lanterns of the Eddystone and

Kentish Knock stations, and all were passerines except

two—namely, a Storm- Petrel and a Kestrel. And yet I

have heard waders and other birds passing during these

stirring nights at the lantern, though beyond giving

tongue they passed by unconcerned and invisible. How
are we to account for this ? Why should the Passeres

be allured to the light and not the Limicolae ? Can it be

because the former—the most specialised of birds—are

rendered, by reason of their higher organisation, more

susceptible to the mysterious influence of the light ? I

merely throw out this suggestion as a possible explana-

tion.

As to the meteorological aspects of the migration

phenomena witnessed at the Kentish Knock, not much

remains to be said, for frequent allusions have already

been made to them when treating of particular move-

ments. In dealing with this section of the subject, I

have consulted a set of the " Daily Weather Reports,"

issued by the Meteorological Office, wherein are shown

the conditions prevailing over the whole of the western

half of Europe. The conditions most favourable for

passages across the southern waters of the North Sea

prevail when the central area of an anticyclone lies to

the east of our islands, when, as already explained (see

Vol. I., p. 173), the winds would range from south to east.

The main weather-influences for investigation were

naturally those associated with the east-to-west move-
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ments. These movements, I found, did not begin in

earnest until a decided fall in temperature took place in

Western Central Europe, and this important factor was

the precursor of each of the pronounced movements
observed. Before such incentives to migration were

experienced, unusually high temperatures had prevailed,

and this was undoubtedly the reason why the movements
prior to 8th October had been of such a straggling and

feeble nature. These falls In temperature were not on

all occasions experienced on our shores, and this again

demonstrates the necessity for consulting the meteoro-

logical data at the place where such movements have

their source.

The strongest wind prevailing when migration was

in progress was on 13th October, when, with a westerly

moderate gale blowing with a velocity of from 34 to 40
miles an hour, Swallows were proceeding in numbers to

the south-south-west, and some House-Martins to the

north-west— no other species being on the move.

Under like conditions on the 9th, Martins were the only

migrants observed, and were moving from north-west to

south-east.

The weather conditions under which the other move-

ments were witnessed do not call for any special remarks,

for my experiences were similar to those at the Eddy-
stone, and supported the views already expressed in that

" Study " on the bearing of meteorology on bird-

migration where the sea-passage is a short one.

As at the Eddystone, whenever a number of

individuals of a species were obtained during any

movement, they showed a considerable range of varia-

tion in their wing measurements, bearing out fully what I
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have previously said on this subject (see Vol. I., p. 307).

As showing how much individuality may enter into these

measurements, it is of interest to note that in six Wheat-

ears, all females in identical plumage, killed or captured

on the early morning of 25th September, the range of

wing varied from 3.62 to 3.88 inches. It may also be

noted that of twenty-two Skylarks obtained on 29th

September, the wing range was only from ^.yS to 4.35

for young and old males and females, the average being

4.07 inches ; while of ten examples captured on 17th to

1 8th October it varied from 3.93 to 4.70 inches, the

average being 4.3 inches.

The height at which birds fly when migrating is a

subject on which much has been written, and the fact

that they have been observed proceeding at considerable

elevations has been advanced as explaining the mystery

of their being able to find their way, especially when a

considerable extent of sea has to be crossed. That
some birds do fly at great heights, and that under

certain conditions (probably during fine weather) it may
be an advantage to them to do so, I will not for a

moment deny, but I am convinced that it is not a

necessity as a means of finding their way.

The birds observed crossing from east to west In the

latitude of the Kentish Knock would have a flight of at

least 1 20 miles to perform between the Continental and

the English coasts. When observed at that lightship,

they had over one-fourth of their flight still before them,

so that it was an excellent station for studying this and

the various other conditions under which the journey

was performed. During all these movements, great and

small, the migrants of every species flew close to the
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surface of the water under all conditions of weather.

On certain occasions, notably on nth October, the

state of the atmosphere was such that it must have been

quite impossible for them to see more than one, or at

most two, hundred yards ahead ; and yet under these

conditions, when it might possibly have been an

advantage to fly high, they sped onwards, just skimming

the crests of the waves, and never departing from a true

east-to-west course. On fine clear days, with a light

wind, these flights were performed in a precisely similar

manner. Such facts as these, as well as many others,

afford, I think, conclusive evidence that birds are

endowed with a sense of direction which, even under

exceptional circumstances, seldom fails them.

The speed at which birds fly while actually on

migration is another moot point on which I was able to

obtain some information at this remote station in the

North Sea. Speaking generally, the migrants pursued

their way at the steady rate characteristic of their

respective species. There was no hurry, but at the

same time there was a business-like manner about them
which was in keeping with the important event on hand.

Certain species habitually fly faster than others : thus

the flight of the Meadow- Pipit was slower than that of

the other species observed ; that of the Skylarks,

Chaflinches, Wagtails, and others was decidedly faster

;

while that of the Starlings, Martins, and Swallows was

the speediest of all.

I had an excellent opportunity for roughly gauging

the speed of both Skylarks and Starlings on i8th

October. The " Irene" ran for some hours in the same
direction as the flight of these species. Flock after
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flock flitted alongside of the ship, and, at my request, the

captain ascertained from the engine-room the precise

rate at which we were steaming, the result being a

speed of exactly eleven knots (12.6 miles) an hour. At
this speed the Skylarks passed us with the greatest ease,

and, as near as it was possible to estimate, were pro-

ceeding as fast again as the ship, or at a rate of about

25 miles an hour, but certainly not more. It was more

difficult to estimate the speed of the Starlings, but they

were probably travelling at least half as fast again as the

Larks, and therefore at not less than from 35 to 40 miles

an hour.

The following list affords, in an epitomised form, and

for each of the species observed, the information relating

to their various movements and the dates on which they

were performed :

—

TuRDUs viscivoRUS, Mistle - Thritsh.—With one

exception, a night visitor, observed in some numbers at

the lantern and around the ship on the early morning of

3rd October, and again on the night of the 17th and in

the early hours of the i8th, examples being captured on

both occasions. One was flying high to the west at

1 1 A.M. on the 1 8th.

TuRDUS Musicus, Soug-Thrtisk.—A night visitor

only. Numbers were flying around the ship between

2 and 4 A.M. on 18th September and 3rd October,

some being killed on the latter date. Many were

again present during the great night movement of

1 7th- 1 8th October, when several were killed at the

lantern.

TuRDUS MERULA, Blackbird,—Was observed between

2 and 4 A.M. on 27th September and 3rd October, along
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with other species. On the former date two were killed

against the lantern, both immature males.

Saxicola cenantiie, Wheatear.—This bird was

observed migrating on ten days. It was noticed singly,

but numerously, during the daytime, on 19th, 20th,

22nd, and 27th September, and ist October; and at the

lantern on 22nd, 25tb, and 29th September, and on 2nd

and 3rd October. On a few occasions single birds were

seen flying to the south-east, evidently en route for the

coast of Belgium or France ; and some, likewise singly,

to the north-west. When attracted to the light, how-

ever, the bird was present in numbers.

Ruticilla phcenicurus. Redstart.-—Passed to the

south-west on seven days between i8th and 26th

September, and was also numerous after dark. During

the daytime it was observed to flit by, singly but con-

tinuously ; and at night several were at the lantern

simultaneously, though they may have appeared singly.

On 25th September, a beautiful pinkish-buff variety,

with paler under surface and almost white wings,

but with normally coloured lower back and tail, was

killed at the lantern at 2 a.m., and proved to be a young
male.

Sylvia sylvia, Whitetkroat.—Participated in the

great migratory movement witnessed on the early morn-

ing of 25th September, when a bird of the year was

killed at the lantern.

Regulus regulus, Goldcrcst.—The first Goldcrests

appeared on board singly during the forenoon of 23rd

September, others again on the 29th and on 1st October,

when they were moving southwards during the daytime.

Numbers were flying in the rays, and fluttering against

the lantern during the early morning movements of 29th
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September and 2nd and 3rd October, and on the night

of 17th to 1 8th October.

Phylloscopus collybita, Chiffchaff.—At the lantern

with other species on 3rd October. One was captured

at 3 A.M.

Phylloscopus trochilus, Willoiv- Warble7\ — Was
moving southwards during the daytime on 19th, 20th,

and 22nd September; and on the early morning of the

25th was flying around the light, when several examples

were* killed. Came on board freely, but singly, in the

daytime, and on leaving went south-south-west.

Hypolais icterina, Icterine Warbler.—One came

on board on the afternoon of 22nd September, and

allowed an inspection at close quarters before it quitted

the ship for the coast of Kent.

MoTACiLLA LUGUBRis, Pied Wagtail.—A few were

moving to the south-south-west, during the daytime,

late in September ; but the bird was chiefly observed

migrating to the south-east and south-south-east, towards

the coast of the Continent, between daylight and 10.30

A.M. on I St, 7th, 14th, and i6th October.

MoTACiLLA FLAVA, Bltce-headed Yelloiv Wagtail.—
A fine adult male, in newly assumed winter plumage,

was captured on the ship at 3.30 p.m. on 22nd September,

a o^reat date for diurnal movements.

MoTACiLLA RAii, Yellow Wagtail.—One alighted

on the deck at i p.m. on 22nd September, remained a

few moments, and then flew south-south-west. Many
other species were moving southwards at the time, and

probably other representatives of this species.

Anthus pratensis, Meadoiv-Pipit. — This, one of

the most frequent migrants, was observed passing on

seventeen days. The main line of flight for emigrants
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was from north-west to south-east (from the Essex

coast towards that of Belgium), and considerable

numbers passed in that direction from i8th September

to 14th October between 6 a.m. and noon. Smaller

numbers were observed moving to the south-south-west.

The immigrants came from both the east and south-

east, chiefly from the former quarter, and passed in

numbers towards the Essex coast, from 7th to i6th

October, the chief flights being on the 8th, when some
of the parties were forty strong. Was present during

the night movements of 3rd and 18th October, but in

small numbers, a few being killed,

Anthus trivialis, Tree-Pipit.—Was moving south-

wards during the daytime between 19th and 23rd

September, when several individuals came on board

singly, some of which were captured. In the early

morning of the 25th one was killed at the lantern

along with other emigrant summer birds.

Anthus richardi, Richard's Pipit. — A male, in

first plumage, was captured at the lantern at 3 a.m. on

25th September, during a considerable movement of

summer birds, and, no doubt, came from the east.

Anthus obscurus. Rock-Pipit.—Rock- Pipits, prob-

ably moving southwards, came on board on 23rd

September and 12th October during the daytime, and
one was captured at the lantern at 6.45 p.m. on 8th

October.

MusciCAPA grisola, spotted Flycatcher.—Was flying

around the ship, with a number of other species, from i

to 4 A.M. on 25th September, and two were killed at the

lantern.

MusciCAPA atricapilla. Pied Flycatcher.—Was first

observed, and captured, on the night of i8th September
;

n. c



34 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

some alighted on the ship on the following day, when

they proved their expertness in both finding and capturing

insects, a ** gamma" moth not being too much for them.

On the 29th one was taken off the lantern at 3 a.m.

HiRUNDO RUSTicA, Swalloiv. — Swallows, old and

young, were flying together to the south-south-west on

26th September, and 2nd, 13th, 14th, and i6th October;

and to the west on 26th September and 14th October.

The chief movements were on 13th and 14th October,

when parties, some of them one hundred strong, passed

southwards, all flying low over the surface of the water.

On the latter date, they were observed passing both

westwards and southwards

—

i.e., making for and depart-

incr from the Enorllsh coast ! The earliest hour for these

migrants was 7.45 a.m., and the latest 2 p.m.

Chelidon urbica, House - Maidin.—The first and

greatest movement of this bird was observed on 9th

October, when, after a decided fall in temperature,

numbers were passing from north-west to south-east,

from 9 A.M. to I P.M., some of the parties containing as

many as fifty individuals. Smaller numbers passed in

the same direction on the 13th. On the 14th and i6th

small flocks were moving from east to west In the fore-

noon. On the 1 6th several went north-west during the

morning.

CoTiLE RiPARiA, Sand - Martin.—On 15th October

the watch reported that he had seen twenty "swallows
"

passing south-south-west at 5.45 a.m., and of these,

seven alighted on the rail and rested for ten minutes.

They were quite tame and allowed a close approach, and

were described as being ''brown above and white

below."

Passer montanus, Ti-ee- Sparroiu.-— From 23rd
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September until 8th October single birds or pairs came

on board from the east at intervals. On the last-named

date the bird passed in considerable numbers going due

west, and again on the nth and i8th. On the iith a

small party was observed flying to the north-west. Was
not seen at night. This species came on board more

frequently than any other, and displayed many of the

traits characteristic of its commoner cousin, being very

noisy, and having the knack of making itself at home,

even at sea. When aboard during high winds and

heavy rain, the birds used to hustle each other in the

scramble for the most sheltered places in the rigging

and on the lee side of the lantern, and showed much
pugnacity.

Fringilla ccelebs. Chaffinch. — First seen on 29th

September, when an adult male came on board at 5 p.m.

Not observed again until 8th October, when the great

east-to-west flights set in, in all of which this bird

participated largely, passing in flocks in the fore- and

afternoon. On the morning of 15th October, it was

passing in flocks to the south-south-west as a British

emigrant, and to the west as an immigrant. Many
were present during the great night movement of 17th

to 18th October.

Sturnus vulgaris. Starling. — First observed on

24th September, but down to 8th October single birds

only were seen, passing occasionally to both the south-

south-west and west during the daytime. On 8th

October small parties passed from east to west, and this,

the first decided movement in this direction, was followed

by others of considerable magnitude, which have already

been described. Small numbers were occasionally ob-

served emigrating from north-west to south-east during
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October. A solitary individual only came under notice

at the lantern during the important nocturnal movements
which took place in the latter half of September. The
second occasion on which this species was observed at

the light was during the great night movement of 17th to

1 8th October, when thirty-two examples were killed or

captured, all of them of the ordinary green-headed race.

I secured only one specimen of the purple-headed

form, and this came from the east on the afternoon of

28th September, I much regretted not being able to

ascertain to what race the vast numbers passing from

east to west belonged, for not a single bird came aboard

during the larger movements. It was impossible to

say from what quarter the birds taken during the night

movement alluded to came. Some of my friends regard

the purple-headed birds procured by me at the Eddy-

stone as merely fresh-moulted specimens of the ordinary

bird. If this be so, how is it that all the fresh-moulted

examples obtained at the Kentish Knock at an almost

identical date had green heads ?

CoRVUS MONEDULA, Jackdaw, — A few appeared

from the east at 4.25 p.m. on 17th October, and others

followed and were flying round the ship until 5 a.m. on

the 1 8th. Two were captured.

CoRVUS FRUGiLECius, Rook.—The first Rooks appeared

in small numbers from the east at 5 p.m. on 17th October,

being preceded by a few Jackdaws. Later several

appeared at the lantern, and flew in the rays of light

from 7 P.M. to 3 A.M. on the i8th, an adult being

captured.

Alauda arvensis, Skylark.—This species was more

in evidence than any other, and its movements were of a

singularly varied nature. As an emigrant from Britain
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it was observed moving to the south-south-west, south,

and south-east ; and as an immigrant, to the west and
north-west. It participated largely in the southerly

migrations, both by day and night, during the latter

half of September. It was also the most frequent visitor

to the light, and was never absent from any of the night

movements. As with other species, its pronounced

flights from east to west were not observed until 8th

October, but after that date it took a prominent part in

all the great westerly flights. It was present in numbers

during the great night migration of 17th to 18th October.

Many were killed or captured at the lantern.

Falco tinnunculus, Kestrel.—An adult male flew

in the rays and approached the lantern continually

between 8 p.m. of i8th September and 1.30 a.m. on the

19th.

Phalacrocorax carbo, Cormorant. — Single birds

were seen on i8th and 21st September.

SuLA bassana, Gannet. — Not unfrequently seen,

moving chiefly southwards, and always in adult plumage.

Did not fish in the vicinity of the lightship.

QEdemia nigra, Coinnwn Scoter. — First seen on

28th September, and frequently afterwards, usually fly-

ing towards the feeding grounds on the fringe of the

Kentish Knock sands.

^-Egialitis iiiATicoLA, Ringed Plover.—This species

was heard on five occasions, between the hours of 6.40 p.m.

and 1.
1
5 A.M., passing over the ship towards the west or

north-west—namely, on 17th, 19th, 24th, 25th, and 29th

September. The unknown notes of other Limicolze were,

on three of these occasions, heard at the same time.

Vanellus vanellus, Lapwing.—Between 9.45 p.m.

and II P.M. on 30th September, during moonlight,

II. c 2
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Lapwings were heard passing overhead from east to

west.

PiiALAROPUS HYPERBOREUS, Red-iieckecl Phalarope.—
At midday on 30th September, one was seeking food on

the water at some little distance from the ship.

ToTANUS iiYPOLEUCUS, Comvion Sandpiper.—Heard

passing southwards at 10.45 ^-M. during the night

movement of i8th September, when Redstarts and Pied

Flycatchers were flying around the lantern.

Sterna fluviatilis, Common Tern,—An immature

example appeared and alighted on the rail during the

forenoon of 29th September.

RissA TRiDACTYLA, Kiltizvake, — Adults and young

were common from 22nd September onwards.

Larus argentatus, Herring-Gnll.—An adult seen

on 15th October was the only example of this species

observed.

Larus fuscus, Lesser Black - backed Gidl. — Seen

almost daily, but in greater numbers after 2nd October.

Larus marinus, Greater Black-backed Gull.—A few

seen daily after 3rd October. I never noticed any

decided movements on the part of gulls.

Stercorarius pomatorfiinus, Pomatorhine Sktca.—
From 7th October was seen daily in attendance upon

the Lesser Black-backed Gulls and Kittiwakes. Few
mature birds were seen.

Stercorarius crepidatus, Arctic Sktca. — Present

daily from 24th September onwards, chiefly engaged in

bullying the Kittiwakes and sometimes the Lesser Black-

backed Gulls. The dark form largely preponderated.

FuLMARUS GLACiALis, Fitlviar. — On 2nd October

one was observed flying southwards at 5.45 p.m.

CoLYMBUS SEPTENTRioNALis, Red- throated Diver.—
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Both adults and young were seen not unfrequently from

22nd September onwards. They were always fishing

singly near the ship.

Uria troile, Covimon Gitillemot.—Not uncommon
off the edge of the sand, where the shallow water prob-

ably affords good fishing ground. These birds, and

others seeking similar situations, were most numerous

during strong westerly winds, when the east side of the

sand afforded shelter and the possibility of obtaining food.

Alca torda, Razorbill.-—The same remarks apply

to this species as to the last.

Fratercula arctica, Ptiffin. — A single bird seen

on the wing on loth October was the only record.

The following additional species have also been

observed at this lightship. Some of them were sent to

me after I left the vessel, while the records of the rest

have been culled from the schedules of observations

furnished to the British Association's Committee from

1880 to 1890.

Fringilla montifringilla, Brambling,—The wings

of six Bramblings killed at the lantern on 9th October

1887 were sent to Mr Cordeaux. Hundreds of birds

were present at the light on this occasion.

Parus major. Great Titmouse}— Five on deck at

midday on 26th November 1903. One of these, an

adult female, allowed itself to be captured, and was sent

to me. " All the birds were of the same species, and

uttered a note like a Chaffinch" (G. E. Highton).

Sylvia borin. Garden Warbler. — One struck the

lantern on the morning of 4th May 1904, and was sent

to me.

1 Probably the typical Continental race.
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Erithacus rubecula, Redbreast. — There are ^\q

records in the schedules for the occurrence of this famihar

bird. Only one of these is for spring'—namely, for 17th

April 1888, when a single bird was on deck at 6 a.m.

The autumn records are for 21st October, and 8th, loth,

and 1 2th November. On loth November, fifty or sixty

were at the lantern from 2 a.m. to daylight.

Troglodytes troglodytes, JVreii.—Two appeared

on board at 4 f.m. on 13th October 1885, and roosted

in the reefed sail.

Alcedo ispida, Kingfisher. — One found on deck

at 10 p.m. on 20th March 1904 was forwarded to me.

CucuLUS CANORUS, Cuckoo.—One which struck the

lantern at 5 a.m. on loth May 1904 was sent to me.

ScoLOPAX RUSTicuLA, Woodcock. — There are only

two records of the visits of this well-known migrant.

On 30th October 1885, one was killed at the lantern at

1 1.30 P.M. ; and another on 24th October 1890, at 2 a.m.

Trixga alpina, Dunlin. — On 20th ]\Iarch 1904,

one was found on deck, along with the Kingfisher, and

sent to me.

Xumexius arquata, Ciirlew. — Two occurrences

only are recorded. On 6th August 1880, one was seen

at II a.m. ; and on 30th April 1888, many were at the

lantern at 9.30 p.>l, and one struck and was killed.

Procellaria pelagica. Storm Petrel.—A few were

at the lantern from 6.30 p.m. to 12 a.m. on nth Novem-

ber 1885.

Note.—The sequence of the species of Passerine birds in this chapter

is not quite the same as that followed in the rest of the studies. It is that

of a paper which appeared in The Ibis for 1904,
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CHAPTER XIX

FAIR ISLE, THE P.RITISIT HELIGOLAND

On consulting a map of Scotland, with a view to select-

ing a bird-watching station in which to spend my autumn
vacation in 1905, I was much impressed with the favour-

able situation of Fair Isle for that purpose. It seemed,

theoretically, to afford quite a number of exceptional

advantages. It appeared to me to lie right in the line

of flight of the hosts of migrants which in spring and

autumn traverse our shores and islands when proceeding

to and from their summer homes in Northern Europe.

Another important feature was its isolation, which would

render it a most welcome resting-place for the migrants

performing these seasonal passages. Here, too, the bird

visitors would be concentrated within narrow limits,

and its moderate size would make it possible to ascer-

tain, with some degree of accuracy, what species were

present daily. All these factors are of extreme import-

ance to the would-be observer of bird-migration.

Besides these considerations there was yet another

—namely, the fact that practically nothing was known
concerning the bird-life of this little-visited island,

though it may be noted that its falcons were famous

some three hundred years ago.

My forecast of the importance of Fair Isle as a
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bird-observatory has been more than realised. Seven

years' investigations have made it the most famous

bird-observatory in our islands ; indeed it has become

the British Heligoland. Quite a number of species

which were previously regarded as rare casual visitors

to our isles, have, as the result of these observations,

been found to be regular migrants. They doubtless occur

on the mainland, too, but owing to its broad acres they

almost entirely escape notice. In addition, several

species have been added to the British and many to the

Scottish avifauna through the Fair Isle investigations.

Though lying midway between the Orkney and

Shetland groups. Fair Isle has remained among the least

visited of all the numerous inhabited islands in the

British seas. This is, no doubt, to be accounted for by

there being no regular communication by steamer with

the island, a fact which is probably due to the entire

absence of a reasonably good natural harbour, and to

the fierce tidal streams which rush along its rugged and

precipitous coasts.

The island is situated some 24 miles south-south-

west from Sumburgh Head, the southernmost point of

the mainland of Shetland, and 26 miles east-north-east

of North Ronaldshay, the most northerly of the Orkneys.

It is somewhat oblong in form, having an extreme length

of about 2f miles from north to south, and averaging

about I mile in breadth. Though a circuit of the island

may be made by a walk of 9 miles, yet so indented

and irregular is the coasdine that its in-and-out circum-

ference is not much short of 20 miles.

Except a small portion of its southern coast, and a

litde inlet on the east, the island is everywhere

surrounded by a belt of precipitous cliffs, ranging from
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loo to close upon 600 feet in height. At intervals this

lofty coastline juts out into remarkable peninsulas and
bluff headlands ; and its face has been scooped out to

form great picturesque geos and innumerable caverns
;

while many natural arches, detached pillars of rock, lofty

stacks, and skerries add much to the grandeur and
interest of the coast scenery. This great belt of natural

precipice—the resort of hosts of sea-fowl in the summer
—is highest on the west side ; and though the cliffs on
the east are not so lofty, yet here they are graced by the

picturesque '' Sheep Craig"—a noble mass of rock rising

almost perpendicularly from the sea to a height of some
500 feet, which is one of the greatest resorts of sea-fowl

in the island, and formerly afforded a fitting home for

the Sea Eagle.

Seen from the south harbour, the appearance of the

isle is decidedly picturesque and ''fair." In the centre

of the foreground are the crofts, about 200 to 300
acres in extent, and all golden and green at harvest time.

These are flanked on either side by high grass-clad

ground, and a fine skyline is formed by the singularly

irregular oudine of the cliffs, and the undulating contour

of the high ground on the north.

The northern two-thirds of the island are mostly

barren, being either carpeted with stunted heather,

grass, and a creeping species of juniper, or bare and
stony, the turf having been torn off for fuel. The
ground here is high, especially on the west, and
culminates in the Ward Hill (712 feet), the highest

point in the island. On the lower ground there is an
extensive wet area known as ''Sukka Moor," with a

number of small lochans, and traversed by a little burn.

This portion of the island would seem to be well suited
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as a nesting-haunt for the Golden Plover, Curlew,

Whimbrel, Snipe, Lapwing, and Dunlin, but the presence

of the descendants of the once famous Peregrines prob-

ably accounts for the absence of these waders as breed-

ing species, and now this fastness is sought only by Wild

Geese as a safe retreat during their short sojourns, and

as a resting-place for moulting Gulls in the late summer.

There are two natural harbours. Of these, that on

the south is the one used, weather permitting. It is,

however, beset by numerous submerged rocks, and across

its mouth rushes a furious tidal roost, making it neces-

sary to have native experience ere one ventures to enter

it in a boat. There is a smaller and better harbour on

the northern section of the east coast, but it is somewhat

removed from the Inhabited portion of the island.

There are several small burns which, after a short

course, discharge themselves into the sea as waterfalls

down the face of the cliffs ; and there are two small

sheets of water at the north end of the Island.

There are no trees or shrubs of any description,

either native or cultivated, and thistles and bracken, the

latter chiefly confined to a small belt on the north-east

side, are the giants of the Indigenous flora.

The natives number about 130. They are crofter

fishermen, and, though well-housed, live in the same

primitive manner as their forefathers. They have

always been most kindly disposed towards me, and have

afforded me every facility in their power for carrying out

my Investigations. That Fair Isle has been inhabited

for many centuries is manifest from the presence of

tumuli. In which cinerary urns have been discovered.

Since 1892, there have been two lighthouses on the

island—namely, at Scaddon, at the extreme south-west,
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and at Skroo, at the nortli-east limit. Both are

furnished with powerful white revolving lights, the beams

of which are arranged into groups.

The island is hardly known to the general public

save perhaps as the scene of the wreck, in the autumn
of 1588, of ''El Gran Grifon," one of the ships of the

Spanish Armada, whose crew spent several months there

in a more or less starving condition, and in great

wretchedness, for the dwellings of the inhabitants were

then the filthiest of hovels, and the natives poverty-

stricken in the extreme. It can boast, however, of

having received some distinguished visitors in the past,

for Sir Walter Scott landed there on 14th August 18 14,

and spent several hours on the island ; and Mr R. L.

Stevenson paid a short visit on 21st June 1869.

I have visited Fair Isle for five consecutive autumns,

1 905- 1 909, remaining for five weeks on each occasion;

and I made three visits in spring—namely, in 1909, 1910,

and 191 1. On my first two visits I had the valuable

co-operation of Mr Norman B. Kinnear, and since then

George Stout, a Fair Islander, who had been trained by

Mr Kinnear and myself, has rendered me great service.

During the springs and autumns of 1909, 19 10, and

191 1, Her Grace the Duchess of Bedford added materi-

ally to the results obtained.

In the year 1908 the investigations entered upon a

new era. Belno;- then convinced that the island was a

most important station for observing the movements of

migratory birds, I determined, if the necessary help were

forthcoming, to obtain a day-to-day record of its

feathered visitors ; to appoint, in fact, an observer

whose whole time would be devoted to the investiga-

tions. Thanks to the generosity of a few friends, I was
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enabled to carry out my project, and George Stout was
appointed recorder. Through his assiduity and excellent

work, most satisfactory results were obtained. In 1909
George Stout left the island, and his brother Stewart,

also an enthusiastic bird-watcher, took up the work
with success. Since January 19 10 Jerome Wilson has

proved himself to be an assiduous and careful observer.

As the result of six and a half years' investigations,

this insignificant island has been visited by no less than

207 species, or about one-half of the birds that have ever

been knoivn to have occttn^ed in the British Isles ! Nor
are its resources in this respect by any means exhausted

;

on the contrary, each year adds its quota of important

records and novelties ; and it is intended to continue the

investigations for some time to come.

The outstanding feature of its bird-life is the

importance of the passage movements, for the observa-

tion of which it is not only unrivalled as a British

station, but has few equals anywhere. Extraordinary

numbers of these migrants appear regularly during the

spring, when on their way to, and in the autumn when
returning from, their wide and far-extending nesting-

grounds in Northern Europe, Iceland, and Western

Siberia. The knowledge gained from the Fair Isle

statistics has thrown a flood of light upon these

important and in some respects obscure migrations, such

as was never before possessed for the British Islands.

It has been ascertained with a surprising degree of

accuracy what species participate regularly in these great

movements, and the dates between which they are

performed at both seasons. It has been possible, also,

to note the increase in the stream of migrants under

incentives highly favourable for their performance, its
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arrest during stressful periods, or, again, its even flow

under ordinary conditions : in other words, the island

has afforded the opportunity of correlating the divers

movements with the weather conditions, and ascertaining

what the meteorological incentives, checks, and barriers,

as the case may be, to migration are—a knowledge of

the relations existing between the two sets of phenomena
which was highly desirable.

This superiority of Fair Isle for these important

researches arises from its isolation and its small size
;

otherwise it has no advantages over the other Isles of

the Shetland and Orkney groups. In both these archi-

pelagos, however, the islands are many, not a few of

them are large, none are far apart, and hence the

migrants visiting them are widely and thinly scattered,

and in this way the great majority of their bird-visitors

entirely escape notice. Fair Isle itself, with its 2J
square miles of varied surface, and its extensive belt of

lofty cliffs, Is too spacious even for several observers
; and

there were many days, when migrants were abundant,

that we were conscious that In spite of strenuous and
unremitting endeavours much had been missed—Indeed,

that the great majority of the visitors had not come
under notice.

The experience gained during many vacations spent

in some of the most favoured observlng-stations In the

British Isles and elsewhere, has convinced me that we
see an infinitesimal portion of the migrants which visit

our shores. This is especially the case on the mainland,
with Its vast extent of coastline, its enormous acreao-e

of enclosed ground, and its extensive woodlands and
other forms of cover. On reaching the mainland, the

migrants, particularly the Passerine birds, seek suitable
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haunts where cover abounds, and thus few— very, very-

few—come under notice. We should remember, too, that

we have not in the British Isles, where bird-watchers are

more numerous than elsewhere, anything like one daily

observer for every lOO square miles of country! Small

wonder, then, that so very much escapes notice. It is

well to bear this in mind when drawing deductions from

migration data covering large areas.

To return to Fair Isle : it must not be supposed after

a great immigration overnight, that birds will be in

evidence everywhere on the following day. This only

applies to species that show a predilection for the open

country, such as Fieldfares, Wheatears, Pipits, and the

like. The various species of Warblers, the Bluethroat,

Thrush, Blackbird—indeed, the majority of the arrivals

(I allude to the autumn)—are either in hiding among the

turnips, potatoes, and standing corn of the crofts, or are

quite beyond the range of observation on the face of

the great cliffs.

The crofts are the great hunting-grounds, and

fortunately my numerous friends among the islanders

have most kindly permitted me to search their cultivated

ground. If this great privilege had been denied, the

labours of myself and my coadjutors would have been

well-nigh in vain. The crofts require to be searched

in a most thorough and systematic manner, for the

birds, being more or less exhausted by their long flight

overnight, lie very close among the variety of cover they

afford and are not' easily discovered. When disturbed,

the migrants only fly a few yards ere they drop into

cover aeain—a trait which makes their identification

a matter of great difficulty, for one only gets a hurried

glimpse of them, and this, too, amid very unusual
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surroundings. However, in time one becomes more or

less familiar with most species, and readily detects a

stranger—but only as a stranger, until it has been

brought to hand : one must shoot in such cases ; if not,

the identity of some of the visitors would remain a

mystery. Those who have not engaged in this kind

of bird-work have little idea how puzzling it is to

identify common species under such very unusual

conditions. Indeed, quite familiar species are not

immediately recognised, unless they possess some very

marked diagnostic character. The immigrants, too,

are, with few exceptions, such as the Thrushes, remark-

ably silent. During the spring movements, however,

I have on several occasions heard some of the

travelling birds (the Willow-Warbler, Whinchat, and
Ring-Ouzel) indulge in a few notes of a very subdued
song—one or two birds only out of thousands.

The great cliffs, more particularly the western range,

are, alas, also a great resort of the smaller bird-travellers,

and of such rock-loving species as the Ring-Ouzel. The
reflected heat of the sun renders these haunts particularly

genial, and their faces, abundantly clad with lichens, are

alive with insects on fine days. Here the insectivorous

species swarm after a great arrival of migrants, Red-
starts, Flycatchers, Warblers, Goldcrests, Tree- Pipits,

Hedge-Accentors, and Redbreasts being much in evidence.

The most remarkable visitor to the face of these cliffs is

the Woodcock. In autumn not a few of these birds may
be seen, where there are grassy ledges, resting in their

usual posture, with their tails up and their bills down.
I said *'alas !

" the reason for my lament being that these

fastnesses are not only vast, but are almost entirely

unapproachable, and hence all but impossible for observa-
II. D
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tion. On this account thousands of the migrants which

resort to these miles of precipitous cliffs entirely baffle

the efforts of the most assiduous and venturesome of

watchers. The only places where one can get a peep

at them are on the very limited portion of the cliffs

which flank the geos, but even there one sees the

merest fraction of those present. What one does

witness, however, is of great interest, for it demonstrates

the hardships incurred, and the shifts for a living that

have to be resorted to by birds during their migratory

flights. On these rocky fastnesses, Goldcrests may be

watched creeping in numbers on the faces of the gaunt

lichen-spangled precipices in the pursuit of food, and,

if near enough, may be heard uttering the while their

feeble notes, which strike one as savouring of irritability

—perhaps a natural reflection of their feelings on finding

themselves committed to such very unusual hunting-

grounds. Redstarts and Flycatchers (Common, Pied,

and rarely Red-breasted), Wheatears, Pipits (Meadow
and Tree), hitherto unseen, may be observed darting

out from these retreats to capture some insect on the

wing ; and Thrushes, Redwings, Blackbirds, and Ring-

Ouzels seen hopping about in search for what they can

find (there are no mollusca), to allay the cravings of

hunger.

While the corn (here and oats) is standing, it

harbours various species of Warblers, and is the

favourite retreat of the Ortolan Bunting. When it is

cut, the stubbles afford suitable and much-frequented

haunts for the different species of Finches and Buntings,

and for the ubiquitous Twite, which is to be found

there in thousands. Associating with the latter, most

unfortunately, are several other species of the finch
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family, such as the Little Bunting ; these are most
difficult, often quite Impossible, to detect amid the

restless, noisy crowd of undesirables, from an investi-

gator's point of view.

The high ground is the chief resort, during the

migratory period, of the Woodcock and Fieldfare. The
former is sometimes extremely abundant there on the

days following its arrival overnight, every stone and
tussock being resorted to for concealment. Very few
Woodcock are seen on the lower ground and in the

crofts.

In spring there Is practically no cover to be found in

the cultivated portion of the island, and the numerous
passage migrants resort to the sides of the burns and
drains, and other places where there is rough grass.

The Finches and Buntings resort to the cultivated ground
where corn has been newly sown. On this bare land

during the spring rush of migrants on their way north,

It is a strange spectacle to see such species as Pied and
Spotted Flycatchers, Redstarts, Whinchats, Reed- Bunt-
ings, Tree- Pipits, and even Wrynecks, in search of food.

The cliffs at this season are the main resting-places, and
are much resorted to by all kinds of migrants. The
island does not look its best In spring ; Indeed, It offers

a great contrast to the attractive appearance It wears In

the autumn.

Migrants on arriving go Into hiding, to rest after

their overnight journey, and remain concealed until

about midday, when they come out to search for food.

In the autumn some of them may be sought for In the

potatoes and turnips ; in like manner In spring they are

not to be found early in the day, for they lie hidden in

places where It Is Impossible to find them, as they also
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do during the time of high winds and heavy rain at

both seasons.

In autumn the Warblers, Flycatchers, and other non-

gregarious birds are very silent, and do not utter any

note when disturbed among cover. Sometimes, how-

ever, one hears the pretty call-note of the Willow-

Warbler, and the low plaintive note of the Yellow-browed

Warbler, but I do not remember to have heard any other.

Though these birds may be numerous they are only

found singly, and not in company or in parties.

It is otherwise with the Finches and Buntings.

These birds continually " call," even when in parties, but

particularly so when met with singly, as if to get a

response from another of their kind. The Blackbirds,

Ring-Ouzels, and Fieldfares are noisy when alarmed
;

the Thrushes and Redwings are less so.

Fair Isle is richest in the number of its Passerine

visitors, and poorest in those representing the Waders

and Ducks. Its rock-bound coastline, with scarcely a

break in it for the formation of a beach, offers little or

no attraction for shore-birds. The reefs at the south-

western corner of the island are the chief resort of the

waders that do alight ; but this haunt is a most difficult

one to explore, owing to its remarkably rugged nature,

due to the outcrop of the strata being almost per-

pendicular, and their edges extremely irregular, sharp,

and saw-like—a combination which renders investigation

both a painful and a rough-and-tumble process, during

which most of the birds slip away unnoticed. The Isle

is also deficient in congenial haunts for the various

kinds of ducks which obtain their food in fresh water,

especially for the diving forms, and the few of the latter

which have occurred have generally appeared singly.
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For the marine forms, the Isle, being situated amid a

stormy main, affords Httle shelter, and hence it is chiefly-

such hardy seagoing species as the Eider and the Long-
tailed Duck that can brave the turbulent Fair Isle waters

and find in them haunts congenial to their tastes. The
surface-feeders, such as the Mallard, Teal, and Wigeon,
are, however, to be found in small numbers, during the

autumn, winter, and spring, on the few freshwater

pools, and on the sea at the mouths of the burns.

The numerous migrants arrive almost entirely

during the hours of darkness, and after a longer or

shorter sojourn, depending on the state of the weather,

take their departure during the night, both their in-

coming and outgoing being usually unobserved. An
interesting exception to this rule came under notice on

the evening of 9th October 1908. During this day
there were thousands of Redwings on the island which

had arrived during the previous night, and at 6 p.m. a

large party of these birds were observed to rise high on

the wing and leave the island, proceeding in a south-

westerly direction towards North Ronaldshay — the

northernmost island of the Orkneys.

On fine sunny days during September, I have

frequently seen Skylarks and Pipits leaving the island

between 6 a.m. and noon. They usually left In parties

(some of the Skylarks flying high), and these also shaped

their course for the Orkneys.

Fair Isle has produced a surprising crop of rare

species—more so than any other portion of the British

area during the period covered by the investigations,

1905- 191 [—and several of them have proved to be new
to the British fauna and quite a number to that of

Scotland. The occurrences of rare birds have always
II. D 2
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had a peculiar charm for ornithologists ; but to the

student of bird-migration, their irregular, and in many
instances presumably erratic visits, are the very reverse

of helpful in connection with his researches. The
appearance of Central, Eastern, and Southern European

species far beyond their wonted homes, and quite off

their regular accustomed lines of flight during migration,

is distracting, and presents problems which do not admit

of satisfactory explanation. All that we can opine is

that such occurrences are possibly due to some un-

accountable failure of that special faculty already

alluded to, possessed by migratory birds, which leads

them unconsciously to the particular seasonal haunts

they should seek. The stimulus to migrate has certainly

been strong within the wanderers, or many of them

would never have reached such a far-off goal as

Fair Isle.

The following species obtained at Fair Isle are new

to British fauna :—Pine Bunting, Thrush-Nightingale,

Northern Willow-Warbler, Blyth's Reed-Warbler, and

Red-rumped Swallow. Among the other birds of ex-

treme rarity as visitors to the British Isles are the

Black-throated Wheatear, Subalpine Warbler, Siberian

Chiff-chaff, Lanceolated Grasshopper-Warbler, Savi's

Warbler, Red-throated Pipit, Greenland Redpoll, Black-

headed Bunting, Rustic Bunting, Yellowshank, etc.

The discovery of the regular occurrence of such former

rarities as the Yellow-browed Warbler, Red-spotted

Bluethroat, Little Bunting, Ortolan, and Grey-headed

Wagtail, and the not infrequent visits to Fair Isle of

other species which were once supposed to be quite

irregular in their appearance in the British Islands, has

resulted in the necessity for their status as British
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species being modified, since they can no longer be
classed as ''rare casual visitors," which was formerly
their designation as members of our avifauna.

The Sea Eagle is one of the birds of the past as a
native species. It formerly had an eyrie on the Sheep
Craig, but was banished sometime between the years

1825 and 1840. There is another site of a former eyrie,

but this was probably an alternative nesting-place of the
birds alluded to, and not the domain of a second pair.

The question as to whether young and old birds

of the same species migrate in company is an interesting

one, and perhaps, as bearing upon it, the following short
list of birds which I have observed at Fair Isle so doing,
may be worth giving :

—

Rook, Starling, Siskin, Snow- Bunting, Wheatear,
Ring-Ouzel, Bluethroat, Bram.bling, White Wagtail,
Lapland Bunting, Swallow, Martin, Blackcap, Redstart,

Chaffinch, Wigeon, Mallard, Turnstone, Golden Plover,

Lapwing, Dunlin, Black-headed Gull, Common Gull,

and Iceland and Glaucous Gulls.

A list of all the native and migratory birds known
to Fair Isle, with an indication of their times of arrival,

departure, and passage, will be found in a subsequent
chapter.



CHAPTER XX

A YEAR WITH THE MIGRATORY BIRDS AT FAIR ISLE

This chapter is based upon the records contained in

the diaries of George Stout and myself for the year

1908. Its aim is to furnish a chronological account of

the movements witnessed during an entire year at a

famous station. Such a record is useful, since it

affords interesting and important information as to

the dates covered by the migrations of the various

species ; the birds travelling in company ; the habits

of the voyagers when en route ; the weather associated

with the movements and its influence as an incentive

to their performance, or as a deterrent to their progress
;

and other points of interest.

In connection with the weather, it has been thought

best to give that recorded at Fair Isle itself, since the

types of weather in the British Isles, and their influences

on bird-migration, have been specially treated of in

Vol. I., pp. 171-187.

The year 1908 has been chosen because it was

George Stout's last on the island, and hence we

have his best work. My contributions were made

during a five-weeks' sojourn in September and early

October.
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1908

I st January.— \i will be well to commence the year

with a short account of the birds which pass the winter

in the island.

I. The following are Resident species, and most of

them are probably represented by the same individuals

all the year round :

—

Raven.

Hooded Crow.

Starling.

House-Sparrow.

Tree-Sparrow.

Twite.

Rock-Pipit.

Wren.
Peregrine Falcon.

Shag. •

Eider Duck.

Great Black-backed

Gull.

Herring Gull.

Black Guillemot.

The Kittiwake, Common Guillemot, and Razorbill

breed and during the winter are seen at sea off the island.

II. The Regular Winter Visitors are:

—

Snipe.

Purple Sandpiper.

Redshank.

Glaucous Gull.

Skylark.

Chaffinch.

Brambling.

Snow-Bunting

Redbreast.

Song-Thrush.

Fieldfare.

Blackbird.

Cormorant.
Long-tailed Duck.

Mallard.

WiGEON.

Common Gull.

Little Auk.

Ill, The following are Occasional Winter Visitors :

—

Greenfinch.

Mealy Redpoll.

Corn-Bunting.

Redwing.

Kestrel.

Heron.

Gannet.

Teal.

Waterhen.
Lapwing.

Oyster-catcher.

Curlew.

Black-headed Gull.

Iceland Gull.

Puffin.

Little Grebe.

Fulmar.

^tk January.—Northerly breeze; clear.

Black-tailed Godwit, one shot on a flooded croft.

Several Rooks on the island.
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<^th Janna7y.—Northerly breeze ; clear.

Lapwings, seven, arrivals. About a dozen Song-

Thrushes also present.

i2)th January.—South-west breeze; clear.

More Lapwings, over a dozen. Three Rooks,

arrivals. A small party of Mealy Redpolls seen.

20th Jamiary.—Guillemots and Razorbills visiting

the breeding-ledges on the Sheep Craig for the first

time this season.

2'^th January,—Two Mealy Redpolls observed among
a flock of Twites. The Fulmars now very numerous.

They began to come in about the first of the month,

and now there are scores on the face of the Sheep Craig

alone. A Curlew noted.

/\^th February.—Two Glaucous Gulls on land. This

species is fairly common in winter, and in the stormy

weather resorts to the crofts, along with the commoner
Gulls. The Guillemots and Razorbills are beginning

to visit the cliffs in numbers. Large numbers of Eider

Ducks, males and females, are now appearing. Through
the winter there are always a few females to be seen in

the geos, but the old males are always in the minority,

in the months of December and January especially.

The numbers of Eiders to be seen round the Isle

now are at least double those which nest. In late

autumn large flocks constantly arrive and pass on, and

it has been noticed that they are most numerous after a

strong northerly wind.

Zth February.—After a westerly breeze, numbers of

Glaucous Gulls present. At least thirty in one of the

sheltered bights on the east ; and in their company, four

Iceland Gulls, two adult and two young.

\oth Febmtary.— First Oyster-catcher for the season
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observed. Shag with nest nearly complete, and several

more building.

\\th February.—Two Meadow- Pipits, the first for

the season, noted to-day. Also a Waterhen, which is

a somewhat rare visitor.

1 7^/2 February.—The Rooks which have been here

for some time departed.

29//^ February.—During last week, numbers of

Skylarks were observed arriving, and now they amount

to considerable flocks. To-day three Curlews and one

Merlin seen.

yd March.—A Brambling seen among Chaffinches.

A flock of Oyster-catchers, numbering about thirty, have

arrived ; they may possibly be our summer residents.

4//^ March.—Two Golden Plovers.

^ih March.—Two Lapwings, fresh arrivals.

"jth March.—Wind south-east ; clear.

Over six hundred Lapwings have put in an appear-

ance to-day. Parties of Starlings in company with

them are also undoubtedly immigrants. A Glaucous

Gull, a Ringed Plover, and several Fieldfares seen

;

latter may be the wintering birds.

8M March.—One Heron noted as an arrival.

9//^ March.—Two Long-tailed Ducks, male and

female. Meadow- Pipits, two more arrivals. A Pied

Wagtail appeared ; also three Golden Plovers. Lap-

wings decreasing in numbers.

loth March.—Easterly breeze ; clear.

The new arrivals to-day are a Wood - Pigeon and

another Pied Wagtail. Several Redbreasts observed,

some of which may be immigrants. Skylarks and

Lapwings numerous, but the latter decreasing. The
Kittiwakes in numbers at the Sheep Craig for the
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first time this year. Three Mallards and several

Glaucous Gulls also seen.

wth March. — Wind changed to north-east last

night.

Two Ringed Plovers are new arrivals. Several

Fieldfares have appeared since yesterday. The Lap-

wings are now reduced to two hundred birds.

\2th March.—Same birds as yesterday, with the

first Dunlin of the season.

YA^th March.—South breeze, a.m. ; south-west, p.m.

Over a dozen Rooks appeared this morning. One
Redpoll and a Gannet were also seen.

15M March.—Three Pied Wagtails to-day.

\6th March.—First Corn-Bunting, also a Pied

Wagtail.

17M Maixh.—South wind continues.

Two Lesser Black-backed Gulls, first of season.

A male and female Merganser, a male Stone-

chat, a Mallard, and Wigeon also noted. Very few-

Lapwings now.

19M March.—Two male Stonechats and a few

Ringed Plovers are all that are noteworthy.

215^^ March.—Southerly breeze ;
clear.

The additions since yesterday are the first W^heatear

of the season, a male ; a Jackdaw ; and an increase in

the numbers of Rooks. A female Stonechat, a Mallard,

and two Golden Plovers were also seen.

227id Maixh.—Only the dregs of the big flock of

Lapwings which arrived on the 7th are now left ; some

thirteen seen to-day.

2 2,rd March.—Strong south wind.

Lapwings, about fifty new arrivals to-day. Many
immigrant Starlings in company with Lapwings.
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Mealy Redpoll, one. Dunlin, one. Wood - Pigeon,

one.

2\th March.— South, strong- breeze ; clear.

A Scaup and a Woodcock are fresh arrivals. Two
Herons, two Mallards, two Pied Wagtails, and many
Blackbirds in since yesterday. In the early morn-
ing many immigrant Starlings struck the lantern

of the South Lighthouse. (Weather hazy.) These
arrived in considerable numbers, for they far outnumber
the native birds.

2^th March.—South, strong breeze ; clear ; rain last

night.

Many fresh immigrants are in evidence to-day.

The first Goldcrest, Lapp Bunting (male), four Swans,
several Mallards, a Short-eared Owl, several Wieeons,
one Woodcock, and an increase in the numbers of

Lapwings and Blackbirds noted. A Wood-Pigeon, a
male Stonechat, and three Pied Wagtails were also

seen. The Peregrines were busy among the migrants, and
one was seen to catch a Starling, while another was in

pursuit of a Woodcock.
26th March,—Continued south wind.

The first Reed- Bunting (male), a Yellow Bunting,
and an adult Black-headed Gull are new arrivals.

Three Herons, three Woodcocks, and an increase in

the numbers of Lapwings also noted. A Coot, seen
this morning, is new to the Fair Isle list.

2']th Mai^ch.—Wind south, but too strong for birds.

Yellow Bunting, Jackdaw, and Rooks again seen
to-day.

2W1 March.—Teal (male), Coot, Pied Wagtails, and
Yellow Bunting still here.

29/// March.—South-west ; showers,



62 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

A Linnet, a Brambling, and about two hundred

Skylarks seen.

2ptli March.—South-west ; clear.

Many of the birds recorded still present—Rooks, a

Jackdaw, Black-headed Gull, Common Gulls, Mallard,

and two Mergansers, male and female. Decrease in

the numbers of Lapwings.

2^1 st March.—North-west, strong; clear.

Two Linnets noted ; and a decrease in the number

of Skylarks, Starlings, and Lapwings evident.

'^rd April.—-Bands of Puffins here for first time. A
Brambling as an arrival.

^th April.—Many Chaffinches have arrived.

6th April.-—To-day the Chaffinches are gone.

7M April.—South-west ; light showers.

A few more immigrant Rooks to-day. Several

Wigeon and Mallard again seen. Lapwings decreased

to three.

<^th April.— Several Snipe arrived since yesterday.

\oth April—South, light, fine; clear.

An adult male Lapland Bunting observed and heard

singing. A Hedge-Accentor and two Jackdaws are

new arrivals. Blackbird heard singing.

wth April—South.

A few immigrant Bramblings in to-day, also two

Grey Wagtails.

13//^ April—South, light.

A Hedge-Accentor, a Redbreast, and a Linnet

observed. Rooks and Jackdaws still here, but no

Lapwings seen.

lA^th April—East-south-east, light breeze ; clear.

Three Wheatears (two males and one female), several

Bramblings and Chaffinches, three Lapwings, and six
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Golden Plovers—all arrivals. Puffins very numerous at
breeding-grounds on the cliffs.

15M April.—Easterly breeze; clear.

More arrivals to-day. The first Whimbrels (a few),
a White Wagtail, and several more Wheatears (ten
males and a few females), seven Golden Plovers, and
four Lapwings.

\6th April.— Hox\.\\, light; clear.

A Yellow Bunting and a Mealy Redpoll noted.
i-jth April—North-west wind.

Nothing seen to-day
; birds are scarce.

i^th ^/r//.— North-east, strong breeze.

One Grey Wagtail, two Pied Wagtails, and a White
Wagtail seen.

2\tk April.—Wind east.

Short-eared Owl and Yellow Bunting as immigrants.
Corn-Bunting and two Chaffinches seen, probably also
arrivals.

2^th April—Wmd changed to north-east last night,
very strong, with thunder and lightning ; changed^ to
east, strong breeze, this morning.

Five Rooks, three White Wagtails, one Song-
Thrush, and about twenty Common Gulls (young and
old) observed.

26tk ^/r^7.—Easterly, light breeze ; clear.

Numbers of immigrants present to-day. Many
Wheatears have arrived, and are over all parts
of the island. They are generally to be seen
in scattered parties of twenty or so, and among
the numbers present only two females were seen.
Three Song- Thrushes, a Redwing, a Ring -Ouzel,
and a Great Grey Shrike are also arrivals. A
Fieldfare, two Hedge- Accentors, two Wood-Pio-eons,
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a few Golden Plovers, and several Lapwings are also

present.

2']th April.-— Light easterly wind.

Of the numbers of Wheatears seen to-day (over one

hundred), only three were females. A flock of forty

Bramblings has appeared, also two Willow-Warblers,

three Kestrels, and numbers of Redbreasts. About

twenty Song-Thrushes, a dozen Ring-Ouzels, about

fifty Hedge-Accentors, and numbers of Fieldfares have

arrived. White Wagtails are also numerous.

2%th April.— South-east breeze ; clear.

A few more migrants seen to-day. Among these,

an adult male Tufted Duck is a new bird to the fauna.

A male Blackcap has also appeared. Most of the

migratory species seen yesterday have passed on—only

six Rinof-Ouzels, four or five Redbreasts, one Willow-

Warbler, and the Hedge-Accentors are very much

scarcer. The Wheatears are also decreasing, but the

White Wagtails and Song-Thrushes are still plentiful.

2gtk April.—East, light ; clear.

Redbreasts have again increased in numbers, about

fifty birds seen to-day. About a dozen Chaffinches

have arrived, mostly females. Four Willow-Wrens, a

Mealy Redpoll, ten Fieldfares, and a few Ring-Ouzels

also came under notice. The Hedge-Accentors and

the Wheatears have decreased in numbers.

30//^ ApiaL—East-south-east light wind this morn-

ing, and migrants plentiful.

A Lapp Bunting, a male, in nearly full summer
plumage, was observed and heard singing. Thirteen

Whimbrels, a Short-eared Owl, a Corn-Crake, several

Swallows, and a Golden Plover, showing white on the

primaries, have arrived since yesterday. Ring-Ouzels
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and Bramblings are numerous. Chaffinches have
increased in number, and Wheatears are again
plentiful and include several females.

1st May.—East-south-east breeze ; very dull and
wet, and the birds skulking and difficult to find.

Since yesterday two pairs of Wigeon, two Teal,
and several Willow-Wrens have appeared. A few
Hedge-Accentors and several White Wagtails were
also seen.

2nd May.—Easterly light breeze
; clear.

More female Wheatears to-day, many of the male
birds have passed on. Three Lapwings and one Water-
hen are arrivals. The species mentioned yesterday
again seen to-day, and a Lapp Bunting and a Wood-
cock also came under observation.

4M May.—^ixh the light, south-easterly breeze
many Wheatears of the large race (5. leitcorrhoa), have
appeared, and are to be found in all parts of the Isle.

An increase in the numbers of Hedge-Accentors also

noted. Eighteen Fieldfares seen ; but the Song-
Thrushes and White Wagtails are decreasing. A
Common Wheatear observed carrying nesting material
in its bill.

5/// May.—-This has been one of the best days of
the season for migrants. The morning was uneventful,

but towards evening numbers of migrants were observed
all over the Isle. Light rain fell in the morning, with
the wind in the south-east ; but later in the day the
weather cleared and the wind backed to the east.

The first Common Sandpiper for the season, numbers
of Chaffinches (mostly females), and several Snipe were
observed. Two Great Snipe were put out ofsome rough
grass. These were the chief arrivals seen up to noon.

II. E
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Afterwards, two Mealy Redpolls {A. linaria), a female

Grey-headed Wagtail {M. thunbergi), a Tree- Pipit,

Willow- Warblers, a Short-eared Owl, the first Reed-

Buntings, two Swallows (one of which was captured in a

house), and a Corn-Crake were seen. In the morning only

about twenty Fieldfares came under notice, but about 4

P.M. they were everywhere, and vast flocks could be seen

circling overhead. In company with these thousands

of Fieldfares were many Ring-Ouzels and Starlings. A
fl jck of one hundred Bramblings was seen, and many

large Wheatears {S. leucorrhod) were also present.

Rain again began to fall about 3 p.m., and this no doubt

spoiled what would otherwise have been a most eventful

day among the migrants, for the dull wet weather drove

the smaller birds to seek shelter in the ditches, cliffs,

and Walls, in fact, any hiding-place that could be found.

Warblers were probably far more numerous than they

appeared to be.

6M May.—Yesterday evening the south-east wind

freshened to a strong breeze, bringing fog with it, which,

however, cleared off this morning about 8 a.m. Weather

dull and hazy.

The newcomers noted are an adult male Subalpine

Warbler, Mistle-Thrush, Redstart, Common White-

throat, Green Sandpiper, male Pied Flycatcher, several

Mealy Redpolls, Tree-Pipit, Long-eared Owl, Common
Sandpiper, three Black-headed Gulls (adults), male

Blackcap, and a large increase in the numbers of

Fieldfares. The vast concourse of the latter species

now present, prevents any estimate being formed of

their numbers, but there are probably not less than

three thousand, and they are to be seen in every

part of the Isle. The Mistle - Thrush
.
mentioned
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WHS In their company, and it is possible more of

these birds were present. Redbreasts numerous, but

skulking in the ruins of the old walls. Several

Dunlins also seen.

7/// ATay.—Wind changed from south-east to west,

with heavy rain.

The first Whinchat and Sedge-Warbler of the season

appeared. More Black-headed Gulls, several House-
Martins, more Pied Flycatchers, another Grey-headed

Wagtail {M. thinibergi), several Common Sandpipers,

several Woodcocks, a few Tree- Pipits, and another

Reed- Bunting have arrived. A Merlin, several Ring-

Ouzels, a Heron, a drake Mallard, a Teal, several

Willow-Wrens, many Swallows, and a number of Dunlins

were also observed through the day. Several of the

large race of Wheatear (S. leitcorrhoa) were present,

and a flock of forty Lapwings completes the list of the

species seen.

%th May,—The wind having changed from the south-

east to west, a less favourable quarter, birds are much
scarcer. In the evening the wind backed to southerly :

a light breeze ; clear.

Two Corn - Buntings and a Corn - Crake were

noted as arrivals. A Redwing and several Sw^allows

came under notice. The flocks of Fieldfares have

greatly decreased, leaving only a scattered remainder.

The Redbreasts and Hedge - Accentors have also

passed on.

9/^ May.—Wind south-east, with rain.

Over two hundred Fieldfares have arrived since last

night, also a few Redbreasts and Hedge- Accentors.
Two Grey-headed Wagtails, an Ortolan Bunting, several

Snow- Buntings, a Garden Warbler, several Whinchats,
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Pied Flycatchers, several Tree - Pipits, and a Corn-

Crake have also appeared.

\oth May.—East-south-east, strong breeze and rain

all day ; very little seen, all the migrants in hiding.

nth May.—Fine south-east breeze ; clear.

A Golden Oriole (a female) was found dead to-day in

the crevice of a cliff, where it had crept for shelter. This

is an addition to the Fair Isle list. Another new bird for

the season, a Yellow Wagtail (a male), has also appeared.

The other birds seen to-day were seven Mealy Redpolls,

Willow-Warbler, Common Whitethroat, Whinchat,

Sedge-Warbler, Little Grebe, and three large Wheatears

(two males and a female). The Hedge-Accentors have

gone, and only two Redbreasts are left. A single

Ring-Ouzel, a flock of two hundred Fieldfares, and a

male Snow- Bunting in full summer plumage, also came
under notice.

i2tk May.—The good weather with the favourable

south-east wind continues, and many arrivals have

again been noted.

Four Grey-headed Wagtails (one a beautiful adult

male) were seen, and a Little Bunting was observed at

close quarters, after which it joined a horde of Twites

and was lost. An Ortolan Bunting, a Tufted Duck, a

Siskin (male), three Redstarts (females), more Tree-

Pipits, several Common Whitethroats, a Short-eared

Owl, and two Swallows were the other birds noted

as arrivals. The Common Wheatears have also greatly

increased in numbers, and several Willow - Warblers

were seen. The Fieldfares have decreased, and

the Song-Thrushes, Redwings, Ring-Ouzels, Hedge-

Accentors, and larger Wheatears have passed on. The
Redbreasts are also scarce, only two or three being seen.



A YEAR AT FAIR ISLE 69

I'^th May,—Light easterly breeze and fine weather.

A Spotted Flycatcher, the first of the season, has

put in an appearance ; and the other arrivals include

Common Whitethroats, Willow-Warblers, a few more

Rooks and Swallows, and about a dozen Whinchats.

Two Jackdaws, a Pied Flycatcher (male), one Ring-

Ouzel, and three House-Martins complete the list of

migrants for the day.

\^th May.—This was one of the red-letter days of

the season. The weather was fine and settled.

Two additions were made to the avifauna of the

island, namely, Savi's Warbler (female) and a Hawfinch

(male). The Savi's Warblers (there were two of them)

were the wildest birds I (George Stout) ever came across.

They were pursued up and down a burn for hours ere

one of them was obtained for identification. When
disturbed, they would rise from among the cover and

fly for a short distance, and then literally dive into the

grass, etc., with which the sides of the ditch were

thickly clothed. One of them was actually observed

swimming across a small pool of water. A Grasshopper

Warbler and several Sedge-Warblers were seen at the

same place. The Hawfinch was found on the northern

part of the Isle, and when first seen, was digging its bill

into pony's dung, and was so engrossed with its occupa-

tion that it allowed a close approach. The other

arrivals noted were as follows : the first male Redstart,

an Ortolan Bunting (male), a Pied Flycatcher (male),

five Red-breasted Mergansers, three Common Gulls

(which passed on at once), nearly twenty Dunlins, and

numbers of Tree- Pipits.

15M May.—With the moderate south-east breeze

more birds have arrived.

II. E 2
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The first Cuckoo for the season, also the first Lesser

Whitethroat were observed. The other new arrivals

were a Chiffchaff, a Wood- Pigeon, several Redstarts,

and another Ortolan Bunting. A Garden-Warbler, a

Willow-Warbler, and several Tree-Pipits were again

seen. Many Whinchats have passed on, for only three

were noted to-day.

16/// May.—South-east, moderate ;
fine, sunny. The

weather conditions being still favourable, birds are again

plentiful.

Several more Redstarts (males and females) have

arrived, also Sedge - Warblers, Blackcaps, Greater

Wheatears, and another Cuckoo. The Willow-Warblers,

Chiffchaffs, and Whinchats are more numerous, and

an increase is also noted in the numbers of Red-

breasts, Swallows, and House- Martins. A Garden-

Warbler, a Spotted Flycatcher, and a Grey - headed

Wagtail may also be new arrivals. Eleven Tree-

Pipits were seen together ; there are about forty

present. Common Sandpipers were also noted.

iZtk May.—Wind has changed to bad quarter,

north-west.

The birds noted were probably here yesterday.

These were four Blue-headed Wagtails, a Spotted

Flycatcher, a Reed- Bunting, several Willow-Warblers,

numerous Common Whitethroats, two Whinchats, two

White Wagtails, two Chiffchaffs, and a Garden-

Warbler. The Tree - Pipits are still very numerous,

but the only members of the Thrush family present are

two Blackbirds.

19/// May.—Westerly breeze ; birds scarce.

A Linnet, a Blackcap, an Ortolan, and a Whin-

chat were observed. The Tree-Pipits are decreasing.
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and only a few Willow - Warblers are now to be

seen.

20th J/^'^j'.- -Light westerly breeze.

The first Jack Snipe of the season was observed,

also a Hedo-e-Accentor and Greater Wheatear.

2\st May.—South-west, light breeze, morning;

changed to south, with fog, in the evening.

The first Sand - Martin appeared, also several

Swallows and House - Martins. Tree - Pipits still

decreasino-.

22nd May.—The first Red-backed Shrike and

another Sand- Martin have arrived. Only one Dunlin

now left, and the Tree-Pipits are gradually passing on.

Two White Wao-tails were ao^ain observed.

2'^rd May.—Southerly breeze ; clear.

Two Manx Shearwaters seen off the island. The

birds noted on land were six Yellow Buntings, a Greater

Wheatear (female), a Teal, two Sedge-Warblers, and

a Fieldfare.

2^th May.—Southerly breeze, morning; changed

to west, evening.

Common Whitethroats, two ;
Garden-Warbler, one

;

Sedge-Warbler, one.

26ih May.-—West, light breeze ; clear in morning
;

changed to south in afternoon.

x\ Wood-Sandpiper, the first for Fair Isle, was

disturbed while feeding on the side of one of the mill-

dams. It was extremely wary. A Sedge-Warbler,

several Greater Wheatears, two Common Whitethroats,

a Garden-Warbler, two Grey-headed Wagtails, a

Common Gull, several Black-headed Gulls, a Spotted

Flycatcher, and a male Wigeon were the other birds

noted. Over twenty Swallows and several House-
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Martins were observed capturing the numerous flies

that were hatching out of the decaying seaweed at

high-water mark.

2']th May.-—South-east breeze, with haze.

The birds to-day are : two Turtle-Doves, two

Common Whitethroats, and a male Redstart.

2Zth May.—Strong westerly breeze. Nothing worth

recording.

2()th May.—South-west breeze ; hazy.

The followinof birds seen : male Blackbird, Sedgfe-

Warbler, Garden-Warbler, Willow-Warbler, Spotted

Flycatcher, and Turnstone.

30/// May.—Wind south-east, with fog.

The birds in to-day are : a Lesser Whitethroat, a

Short-eared Owl, a Cuckoo, a Common Whitethroat,

three Golden Plovers, and several Whimbrels.

315/ May.—With the light easterly wind overnight,

many birds have arrived.

An adult male Red-spotted Bluethroat was seen to

good advantage, likewise a Black Redstart. The other

arrivals are : Blackcaps, two females ; Sedge-Warblers,

two ; several Lesser Whitethroats ; two Scaups, male and

female ; and two Redshanks. In the evening a small

stranger was observed at fairly close quarters through

the field-glasses, and there can be no doubt that it was

an adult male Red-breasted Flycatcher. This bird

would occasionally erect its tail almost, if not quite,

above the level of its head ; and its other actions greatly

resembled those of the Spotted Flycatcher.

\st Jttne.—The easterly wind continues, and despite

a raw, damp fog, many immigrants are in evidence.

About a dozen Red - spotted Bluethroats were

seen in different parts of the island. These birds,
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however, are so very shy that many were doubtless

missed, and the fastnesses of cliffs would also afford

shelter for a number of them on such a day. When
pursued, these birds ran at incredible speed along

the bottoms of the dry ditches which they frequented,

and it was extremely difficult to get near them.

Another new and interesting visitor was an Icterine

Warbler. The other arrivals were : several Red-

backed Shrikes ; Common Sandpiper, one ; Black-

caps, three males and two females ; a Short-eared

Owl ; Spotted Flycatchers, several ; Garden-Warblers,

three ; Turnstones, two ; Lapwings, four ; Whimbrels,

several ; Willow - Warblers, two ; Whinchats, five
;

Greater Wheatears, several ; Lesser Whitethroats,

numerous ; Common Whitethroats, several ; Grey-

headed Wagtails, three or four ; Tree-Pipits, several

;

Sand-Martins, two ; House - Martins and Swallows,

many ;
Chiffchaffs, two ; several female Redstarts ; Teal,

male ; and Dunlin, one. No doubt the birds were far

more numerous than these records indicate, for only

those which actually came under notice are mentioned
;

other species, too, would escape notice.

2nd June.—Wind still easterly in morning ; changed

to south-east in evening.

The dregs of the rush remain. Two Bluethroats

were seen ; likewise a Redstart (adult male), several

Blackcaps (females), a Corn- Bunting, and three Garden-

Warblers.

ird June.—The migrants have passed on, the

conditions being favourable, for the south-east wind

still continues.

A male Whinchat, a Common Whitethroat, two

female Redstarts, two Willow-Warblers, and three
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Blackcaps (two females and a male) are all that were

seen.

4M Jtme.—Westerly light breeze ; rain.

A Wryneck was observed on the face of the cliffs

at the South Harbour, and a male Red-backed Shrike

was also seen.

^tk Jtme.—Northerly breeze ; clear.

A female Blackbird and four Black-headed Gulls

were all the visitors seen to-day. A Common Sand-

piper and several Purple Sandpipers left about this date.

6tk June.-—North-east breeze ; clear.

The birds seen to-day were : Tree-Pipit, one

;

Common Whitethroat, one ; Redstarts, two females

;

Corn- Bunting, one ; Cuckoo, one. Several Swallows

and House-Martins are still on the Isle,

"jt/i Jtme.—The last Snow- Bunting seen.

^th Jtme.-—East, light wind; clear.

Lesser Whitethroats, four ; Garden-Warbler, one

;

Chaffinches, two females; Tree- Pipit, one ; Whimbrels,

twenty-four ; Common Sandpiper, one ; Blackcaps, male

and female ; House-Martins, several ; and three Chimney
Swallows. Some of the birds mentioned are fresh

arrivals.

gt/i Jtme.—South, light wind ; clear.

Common Gulls, two ; Black-headed Gulls, two ;
and

a Dunlin, are all that were seen.

\oth June.—South, light wind ; clear.

A Garden-Warbler and a Sedge-Warbler came under

notice. The Swallows and House-Martins are still

here.

nth Jtme.—South-west breeze; clear.

A Sanderling seen. The Common and Black-headed

Gulls still here.
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\2th June.—Blackbird seen, and heard singing.

Three Wigeon, a male and two females, observed.

iT^tkJime.—A pair of Lapwings still here.

\^th June.—South breeze ; clear.

A Kestrel and a male Blackcap observed to-day.

An albino Puffin seen among a crowd of normally

coloured individuals.

\6th June.—Southerly strong breeze ; clear.

A Two-barred Crossbill {L. bifasciata), an adult

male, was observed. Like the Hawfinch, it had to

resort to seeking food among the dung of the ponies.

A Wood Pigeon was seen, and several House-Martins

are still present.

ijtkjtme.— Westerly light wind ;
clear.

Five Lapwings arrived to-day, and at once passed

on.

iZth June.—Westerly light wind, early ; changed to

south-east later in the day.

Two interesting visitors were detected to-day

—

namely, a female Short-toed Lark, and an adult female

Rustic Bunting. The latter was disturbed from among

the long grass in the peat banks, and as it flitted,

uttered a short note very like that of the Reed-

Bunting.

2oth Jiine.— Northerly strong breeze; clear.

A Turtle-Dove and a Lesser Whitethroat seen.

2\stju7ie.—Two Whimbrels still here.

22ndJline.—The following birds still here :—Golden

Plover, one ; Chaffinch, one ; Turtle - Dove, one
;

Swallow, one ; and House- Martins, several.

23^^ June. — The first four Swifts seen this

year appeared ; three Black-headed Gulls are still

here.
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2'jth June.—Turtle-Dove still here. A White Wag-
tail observed.

2^^111 June.—One Heron seen.

2(^th June.—Three Curlews and two Whimbrels came

under notice.

'^oth June.—Four Swifts, a Golden Plover, and two

Swallows observed. The occurrence of the Golden

Plover probably indicates the beginning of the move-

ments that take place at the close of the breeding

season.

\st July.—Corn-Bunting and House-Martin seen.

2nd July.—A few Swallows have arrived. The
Heron again seen.

^th July.— Golden Plover seen.

6th Jtily.—Two Arctic Skuas observed in the South

Harbour. A Tern, a Swift, and several Black-headed

Gulls observed.

']th July.—Three Whimbrels present, and a Manx
Shearwater seen off the island.

%th July.— Eight Lapwings have appeared on the

isle, more Black-headed Gulls are present, and five

Herons were observed.

gthjidy.— About twenty Black-headed Gulls present
;

also five Common Gulls. The Lapwings have increased

to twenty.

iitkjtdy.—Song-Thrush seen. Several Curlews and

Whimbrels present. Lapwings decreasing.

13^/^ J'l^fy'— Several Redshanks have appeared.

Two Herons still here.

I /[til Jrdy.—Four immature Black-headed Gulls

present.

i^thjuly.—One Swift seen.

\6th July.—Three Golden Plovers.
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20th filly.—Many Redshanks have appeared all

round the island.

22nd July.— Pied Wagtail seen. Heron and Black-

headed Gulls still here.

2^tk July.—Two Dunlins observed. Redshanks

plentiful.

2,otkJ?tly.—Swift seen.

2,1st July.—Two Pied Wagtails appeared.

\st August.—Several Black-headed Gulls, new

arrivals, ancl all immature. Swift, one ; Wigeon, three
;

Heron, one.

2nd Au£Mst.—A Dunlin and a Mallard observed.

*3r<^ August.—Terns (two) seen ; also two Common
Gulls.

\th Augtist.—A few Pied Wagtails here to-day;

also four Terns and ten Lapwings.

^th Atigust.—Nine Curlews noted.

^tli Atigttst.—Two Golden Plovers, several Pied

Wagtails, a Mallard, Common Gulls (several young and

old), Black-headed Gulls (many young and a few adults),

and twenty Curlews here (several of which are new

arrivals).

\oth Augtist.—Sanderling and Mallard observed.

wth August.—First White Wagtail for autumn to-

day ; also a Swift and three Golden Plovers.

i2)th Atigttst.—North breeze ;
clear.

An immature Temminck's Stint to-day. It fre-

quented a small muddy pool in the north of the island.

It is an addition to the avifauna. A Knot seen in

company with three Golden Plovers. About forty

Common Gulls and many Black-headed Gulls present.

\^th Atigust.—Three White Wagtails and two

Turnstones are arrivals.
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17/// y^//^//^/.— North-east, light ;
clear.

A Song-Thrush, a Tern, and seven Turnstones seen.

About thirty White Wagtails (mostly young birds)

arrived this evening.

18//2 August.—Swift and Knot observed.

19M August. — Two Greater Wheatears {S.

lettcorrhoa) observed.

20th August.—About seventeen Herons as new

arrivals.

21.9/ August.— East-south-east ; clear.

Sanderlings, Dunlins, Turnstones (nearly twenty).

Curlew (about twenty). Knot, Lapwing, Greater Wheat-

ear, and about fifty White Wagtails (mostly young

birds). Remains of Nightjar found.

22nd August.— Easterly, light; clear.

In early morning a flock of Waders was observed,

comprising about forty Redshanks, six Curlews, one

Whimbrel, and a few Dunlins. Other birds observed

were :—Terns, three ;
Sanderlings, two ;

Knot, one
;

Greenshank, one observed on reefs ; Greater Wheatear,

and Common Snipe.

2\th August.—East, light ; wet.

Greater Wheatear, two Whimbrels, Snipe, Reeve,

and four Willow-Warblers. Knot and Greenshank

again observed.

25M Aiigust.— East-south-east breeze ;
rain.

First Lesser Whitethroat for autumn, a few more

Turnstones, and two Lapwings seen. Greenshank left

about this date.

26th Aug2tst.— Easterly, light ; sunny.

Another Knot, a Wood-Warbler, a Tree-Pipit,

several Dunlins, two Snipe, about a dozen Willow-

Warblers, and two Sanderlings, are new arrivals. Swift
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and Mallard also seen, and White Wagtails are

plentiful.

2']tJi August.— Very strong westerly breeze.

No new birds in. The following observed :—Turn-

stones, Knots, Lapwings, Golden Plovers, Willow-

Wrens.

28/// AugiLst.—South-west ; clear.

Sanderlings, three ;
Song-Thrush, one. Many Red-

shanks and the two Knots left about this date.

2gth August.—West breeze ; clear.

Cormorants, many arrivals for the winter.

2^ist August.— North-west breeze; clear.

Ten Lapwings, four Sanderlings, and one Tree-Pipit.

Cormorants in numbers seen flying over isle.

ist September,—One Whinchat.

2nd September.—North-west breeze ; clear.

Herons, four ; Teal, one ; Golden Plover, and a

Lesser Whitethroat.

y^d September. — Great Skua seen passing over

isle.

\tJi September.—Wind north-east, chilly ; very cold

at night.

The author landed at Fair Isle in the morning, and

In the afternoon had a round of the crofts with George

Stout. Visited nests with chicks of the Storm Petrel.

They were rugged nurseries amid a chaos of stones.

One of the chicks was only a few hours out of the

shell, and the mother was in attendance. In the

other case the babe was a few days old, and the

parents were absent, as in other instances that have

come under my notice. An adult female Scarlet

Grosbeak, observed on a fence adjoining a field of bere

(barley). Its stomach contained grains of bere and a
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few white stones. House- Martin, one on face of cliff,

hawking flies.

^th Septembei^—Fine, but dull, a.m. South-west gale

and rain, p.m. Wind moderate ; fair later.

Barred Warbler, in first plumage, and the first

of the species obtained on Fair Isle. Heron, seven

seen in party ; Whimbrel, one heard ; Sanderlings,

a few ; Dunlin, one ; Turnstones, a few ; Purple Sand-

piper, first of season ; Redshanks, several ; Curlews,

several.

6th September,-—West, moderate, cool ; showery.

Wheatears, a number of the large race ; Kestrels,

several ; Sanderlings, three ; White Wagtail, one.

"jth September.— Light, west ; sunny, warm. South-

east, light in afternoon and at night.

Barred Warbler, an adult male on the face of the

cliff: it was very wild. Lapwing, an immigrant seen;

Kestrels, several seen ; Merlins, two seen ; House-

Martin, one ; Sanderlings, two ; Song-Thrush, an immi-

grant; Ring Plovers, several immigrants.

8M Septernber.-—A poor day for bird-observing, the

high wind and rain causing the birds to seek and remain

in shelter.

Song-Thrush, an arrival ; Turnstones, several arrivals.

9M September-—North-east gale with heavy rain

until 3.30 P.M. Saw a Bar-tailed Godwit, the first I

have observed here. It was exceedingly tame, and was

walking on the grass. All other birds skulking, owing

to the high wind and heavy rain. The day grew

suddenly fine at 3.30 p.m., and the birds which had

arrived overniofht then showed themselves.

Mealy Redpolls were evidently present in some

numbers, as several were seen in different parts of the
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island. Redstart, one seen, an arrival ; Willow-Warbler,

several seen ; White Wagtails, more numerous ; Tree-

Pipit, one; Lapp Bunting, one; Snow-Bunting, one;

and Temminck's Grasshopper Warbler (Z. lanceolata), a

young bird : the latter a new visitor to the island.

\oth Scpteinbe7\—North, strong and blustery, sunless,

cold. All birds sheltering.

A Green Sandpiper, a Mealy Redpoll, a Tree- Pipit, a

Blackcap, and two Ortolan Buntings seen.

wth September.—North, moderate; showers early,

later sunny, but cool.

A young male Red-backed Shrike, several Mealy

Redpolls, two Ortolans, several Tree-Pipits, a Lapp

Bunting, and a Barred Warbler seen ; the last-named

took refuge among oats. Lesser Black-backed Gulls,

adult and young, seen daily to date. Ring Plover,

fourteen immigrants in flock.

\2th September,-—North, moderate, cool; sunny and

showery.

A Common Whitethroat among potatoes, several

Ortolan Buntings, a Snow-Bunting, a Tree-Pipit, and

two Lapp Buntings observed ; only one White Wagtail.

This species is now almost entirely absent from the

island.

13M September.—South-east and southerly airs, fine

at first ; then south-west, light ; showery.

A male Red-breasted Merganser in South Harbour.

Barred Warbler in the cabbages. Ortolan on face of

clifT, on west side.

14M September.—South-west, rain in morning ; north-

west, fine, sunny later.

An Ortolan Bunting, a Song-Thrush, and two Tree-

Pipits. All other migrants scarce. Noticed that the

II. F
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Twites are very partial to the heads of the thistles, and
crowd upon them, paying very little attention to the

observer.'

\^th September.—Light, variable airs; but brilliant

morning. Dull, north-west in afternoon and at night.

Four Wigeon—the first seen of the season^—a male,

female, and two young birds. Two Merlins, two

Kestrels, a young male Red-backed Shrike in very red-

brown plumage, and a Barred Warbler among cabbages.

All migrants scarce.

\(^th September.—South-east, light at first, increasing

to strong breeze.

An adult male Lapp Bunting, several Greater

Wheatears, and three immigrant Lapwings seen.

17M September.—South, rain till 9 a.m. ; then

south-west breeze, fine.

Six immature Wigeon in the North Haven ; a

number of Greater Wheatears have arrived since

yesterday. A Whimbrel, a Dunlin, and two Kestrels

still here ; also a few Lesser Black-backed Gulls, but

most have gone. Many young Herring Gulls that

persist in hanging about the houses are slowly starving.

\%th September.—South to south-west, rain in fore-

noon ; then south to south-east, fine.

An adult Willow-Warbler, three Dunlins, several

Golden Plovers, a young Turtle-Dove, a Snipe, several

Whimbrels, many Greater Wheatears, and twelve

Wigeon seen. A disappointing day. At night from 8-10

P.M., the rays from the lantern were conspicuous, and a

party of about six Redshanks flew noisily around the

lighthouse for a short time. A few Wheatears also

approached the light, and a Storm Petrel was captured

and liberated.
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19/// September.—South-south-east
; rain all clay.

Very few birds observed.

A young Willow- Warbler, a Turtle-Dove, a few
Golden Plovers, and a fair number of Greater Wheatears
seen.

20th Septembers—South-south-east, moderate. Fog
from 2.30 A.M. until 3 p.m. High wind and heavy rain

at night.

A Common Whitethroat, a Lapp Bunting, and a

Red-backed Shrike seen. The latter was seen to pursue
a Wheatear and to stoop at it several times.

2\st September.—South-east, light. Fog from 10 a.m.

to 4 P.M.

Garden-Warbler and Jack Snipe killed at lantern at

3.40 A.M., and several Wheatears flying in the rays. The
weather was hazy, and the beams of light very

conspicuous. Several Willow-Warblers, a young
Swallow, a Golden Oriole, a Snipe, and two Water-
Rails seen among potatoes.

22nd September.—South-east, moderate breeze ; dull.

A considerable arrival of migrants over night. The first

marked immio^ration of the month.

A Willow-Warbler and Meadow- Pipit killed at lantern

at 12.30 A.M. Skylarks observed emigrating towards

the Orkneys, at 6.30 a.m. A Lesser Whitethroat, several

Siskins, a Song -Thrush, many Redstarts, several

Common Whitethroats, a male Whinchat, many Willow-
Warblers, an immature Rustic Bunting, many Tree-

Pipits, a male Blackcap, four Kestrels, a female

Scaup-Duck, one Mallard, and a large flock of Golden
Plovers noted. A Pied Flycatcher at the lantern at

8 P.M.

23;'*^ September.—South-east, light breeze. Fine day.
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with dull and light periods. The best bird day for

autumn as yet.

A number of Red-spotted Bluethroats (adults and

young). These birds were, with one exception, found

in potatoes or turnips. They ran with the rapidity of a

Partridge alone the drills, sometimes for a hundred

yards, until they reached the end of the cover ; then with

a rapid flight they doubled back and repeated their tactics.

They are dark like a Hedge-Accentor on the wing, and

the bay-red tail with its broad dark terminal band is

not so conspicuous as one would suppose. One of the

birds was found by the side of a small stream, a haunt

much resorted to, where there was little or no cover
;

and it ran under a stone for concealment, which is also

a common habit. Three Ortolan Buntings were seen.

These birds affect the corn, and one was feeding on the

stooks. A Reed-Warbler was raised in the potatoes,

and sought shelter in standing oats, where it was shot to

establish its identity. Whinchat, yesterday's bird, seen.

Blackcaps, male and female, and Garden-Warbler in

potatoes. Willow-Warblers, Tree-Pipits, Snipe, and

Redstarts numerous. Chaffinch (first of season), Ring-

Ouzel (first). White Wagtails, a few (the first since the

1 2th); Red-breasted Mergansers, three on sea; Golden

Plovers, many. Grey Plover, one with Golden Plover

;

Kestrels, several seen. Common Sandpiper flying in rays

for some time at 6.30 p.m. Jack Snipe killed at lantern

during night.

24M September.—South-east, light breeze ;
dull, and

mild.

Many birds have arrived since yesterday. Redstarts

particularly abundant. Pied Flycatcher killed at lantern

during the past night, and a number seen on cliff-face and
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walls. Bramblings, a few only-—the first. Lesser White-
throats, several. Chaffinches in fair numbers. Water-
Rail, one by ditch side. Siskins, a few. Whinchats, two
seen on stooks. Redwings, a fair number in the crofts,

and many on the north-west cliffs—the first of the season.

Willow-Warblers, Garden-Warblers, and Blackcaps (both

sexes), numerous. Reed- Bunting, two seen. Redstart

(both sexes), very common. White Wagtail, one seen.

Tree-Pipit, fairly numerous. Swallow, an adult.

Goldcrests, a number on the cliffs. Spotted Flycatcher,

one. Ortolan Buntings, three seen. Lapp Bunting, one.

Kestrel and Lesser Black-backed Gull still here.

Whimbrel, one. Common Sandpiper heard overhead
at 7 P.M. Great numbers of birds on the face of

western cliffs (where insects were abundant), but beyond
the range of identification.

2^th September.—South-east, light breeze ; bright

sunshine—a beautiful day. Birds very numerous,

especially on the face of the great cliffs.

Lesser Whitethroats, several seen. Grey Plover,

one. Swallows, a number. Chaffinches, many on the

stooks and on stubbles. Bluethroats, three seen—two
among potatoes and turnips, and one in garden,

perched on a clothes line. Willow-Warblers every-

where, many on face of the cliffs. Common White-
throats, two seen in turnips. Jack Snipe, one in potatoes.

Blackcaps and Garden-Warblers, a number in the cover

afforded by the crofts. Siskins, many in small parties of

two or three, or singly. Redstarts everywhere, many on

the cliffs. Tree- Pipits numerous, several on face of

cliffs. Yellow-browed Warbler, one on face of north-west

cliffs. Goldcrests, many on face of cliffs. Snipe,

several. Little Buntings, two on stooks. Pied Fly-

II. F 2
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catchers, a number on the cHffs. Redwings, a few.

Reed-Bunting, three. Song-Thrushes, several in geos.

Ring-Ouzel, one. Fulmar Petrel, one seen off the north-

west cliffs. Common Sandpiper, one on rocks by the

sea. Greater Wheatears, most numerous on high

ground, but in fair numbers elsewhere. Skylarks, large

additions to numbers, all over stubbles and grasslands.

Jack Snipe killed at lantern last night.

26th Septembcj^—South-east, light ; dull, warm,

sunless. Fog-horn at 11. 15 p.m. Weather still in

favour of passage, and many birds in to-day.

Wheatear and Jack Snipe killed at lantern at 2 a.m.

Chiffchaffs in potatoes and cabbages. Bluethroats,

two in cabbages. Blackcaps, a few. Lesser White-

throat, one seen. Ortolan, three seen. Siskins, many,

twelve in a party ; they are noisy little birds, and always

proclaim themselves. Reed-Warbler in potatoes ; this

bird always looks very red when on the wing. Reed-

Buntines, several. Goldcrests on face of cliffs. Pied

Flycatcher on face of cliffs. Song-Thrushes and Red-

wings, numerous in crofts. Bramblings, a few. Grey-

headed Wagtails, a male and female. Chaffinches, many

of both sexes. Kestrels, several. Lapp Buntings, two

seen. Dunlin, several. Redbreast, one in cabbages.

Sand-Martin, one. Jack Snipe, two in crofts. Willow-

Warblers, common in the crofts, and many on the cliffs.

Spotted Flycatcher, one. Swallows, several. Herons,

six in party. Greater Wheatear, many. Tree- Pipits,

many, a considerable increase. Whinchat, one. Red-

starts, a number. Little Bunting killed at north lantern

between 12 and 3 a.m. Others said to have been

present ; crop quite empty, as is the case with nearly all

the birds killed at the lanterns.
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27/// September.—Foghorn going until 2.30 p.m.

South-east, Hght air ;
fine.

Many arrivals since yesterday. Yellow-browed

Warblers, three seen ; one, on rocks near lighthouse,

very tame, and allowed close approach ; flicked its

wings like a Willow - Warbler ; the other two were

on the face of the cliffs. Redstarts in fair numbers on

cliffs. Greater Wheatears common. Song-Thrushes

and Redwings plentiful on cliffs. Merlin on moor.

Pied Flycatcher on cliff. Sanderling on beach. Tree-

Pipit on cliff. Jack Snipe by burn side. Little Stint

by burn ; very tame. Chaffinches, a flock of fifty, com-

posed of both sexes. Chiffchaff, amid dockens. Eider

Ducks, an immense flock, nearly all males in various

stages of pied plumage, but majority in full dress.

Willow-Warblers on cliff. Reed- Bunting, one.

2%th Septe77ibe'r.-—South-east, breezy ;
dull, cooler

;

wind more southerly at night. Foghorn at 7.30 p.m.

Starlings, first immigrants, at lantern at 3 a.m.

Yellow-browed Warbler on face of cliff near lighthouse.

Siskins, a few feeding on thistles. Swallows, about six

seen In pairs at different localities. Bluethroats, three

seen in potatoes, turnips, and brackens. Whinchat,

one. Tree- Pipits, several. Redstarts, not so common,

but still in numbers. Goldcrest, one on cliff. Red-

wings and Song-Thrushes on cliffs, and not so

numerous. Brambllngs, a few. Blackcaps, two In

potatoes. Phylloscopus borealis, a male, a beautiful

specimen ; It was found In turnips, and was very wild ;

its dark colour attracted attention. White Wagtails,

a few. Garden - Warbler, In turnips. Redbreast, In

brackens. Greater Wheatears, some. Snipe, several,

one In potatoes. Kestrel seen. Water- Rail, one In
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rough grass, looked exactly like a Water Vole. Corn-

Crake, one among corn.

29/// Septeiuber.—Foghorn off and on all night.

South-south-east, light and fine. South in afternoon,

breezy ; some rain.

Willow-Warbler, one. Blackcap, female. Redstarts,

not a few. Chiffchaffs, two in potatoes and dockens.

Common Whitethroat in potatoes. Swallows, several.

Lesser Whitethroats, several, among cabbages, turnips,

and potatoes. Snipe, several, in turnips and potatoes.

Little Buntings, two on stooks. Redbreast in garden.

Reed- Bunting, one. Song-Thrushes, five in geo.

Scarlet Grosbeak, young male among party of Twites

in the stubbles. Jack Snipe, one only seen.

^oth September.— South, light, dull ; south-west, rain

in afternoon ; fine later.

Pied Wagtail, male adult
;
plumage a mixture of

faded summer dress and fine black fresh feathers.

White Wagtails, some. Garden-Warbler in potatoes.

Reed- Bunting in turnips. Chiffchaffs, four found in

potatoes and turnips. Redstarts, a few. Fieldfare, the

first. Richard's Pipit, male found in a patch of potatoes,

and alighted on wire fence : its note was loud and

single ; flight undulating, like that of Tree-Pipit, and not

jerky like the Meadow-Pipit's. Tree-Pipits, a number.

Yellow-browed Warbler in potatoes. Whinchats, two

noted. Lesser Whitethroat in turnips. Kestrel again

seen.

\st October.—South-east to west in a.m., light

;

showery at first, then sunny and hot ; south-west, dull

and oppressive in afternoon.

Birds few ; most have moved on. Tree- Pipits, a

few ; nearly all gone. Redstarts decreasing. Song-
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Thrushes .incl Redwings, a number on the face of the

cHffs. Garden - Warbler, Lesser Whitethroats, and
female Blackcap in crofts. Bluethroat, a young bird,

came from cliff face and alighted in potatoes. White
Wagtails, a few. Pied Wagtail, one. Grey-headed
Wagtails, the two seen on the 26th ult. still here : they

were very wary and frequented grassland, having a

predilection for alighting close to the oxen, for the sake
of the insects disturbed. Merlins, two seen ; one, a

male, made a stoop at a Peregrine, which it flew after

for some time. Chiffchaff, one only seen. Chaffinches,

very few now. Greater Wheatears, many ; one at

lantern at 3 a.m. Skylark at lantern at 12.30 a.m.

Lesser Whitethroat at lantern at 10.30 p.m. Meadow-
Pipit at lantern at 10 p.m. Greater Wheatears at

lantern at 11.30 p.m. Turtle-Dove, immature, captured

at north lantern at 11.30 p.m. Kestrels, two still on
isle. Gannet fishing at 6.15 p.m., dusk.

2nd October.—South-east, light, misty, then sunny
and hot ; south-west, very light, p.m.

Starlings, immigrants, at the lantern from i to 3
a.m. Greater Wheatears at lantern from 11.10 to 3.15

A.M. ; many on island. Red - throated Pipit seen and
heard. Redstarts, very few. Hedge-Accentor (first).

Willow - Warbler, Chiffchaff, and Whinchat seen
;

Tree - Pipits, fairly numerous. Bramblings, several.

Chaffinches, a few. Jack Snipe in potatoes. Kestrels,

two. Ringed Plovers, several. Teal, two.

^^rd October.—West breeze, brilliantly fine ; south-

west later.

Very few birds as imtmigrants to-day ; only the dregs

of a few species. No Warblers in crofts. Bramblings,

some in stubbles. Jack Snipe, two. Redstarts, two.
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Greater Wheatears still common. Kestrel, one. Red-

throated Pipit, an immature female : it rose from

potatoes, and was detected by its strange note heard

by me for first time in Fair Isle yesterday. Ring

Plovers, several in flock. Merlin, one. Tree-Pipits,

very few now. Hedge-Accentor, one among cabbages.

4/// October.—North-west breeze, much cooler ; dull,

and then sunny periods ; fog at night.

Redwing killed at lantern at i a.m.
; Jack Snipe at

2 A.M. Redwings and Snow-Buntings, a number of

arrivals. No Lesser Black-backed Gulls in their

favourite haunts.

^th 0^^<^^r.—South-east, dull, cool, a.m. ; south-

south-east breeze, p.m. Very few birds after yesterday's

north-westerly weather.

Larks emigrating south at 8 a.m. Siskins, a small

party. Jack Snipe in turnips. Bramblings, a flock of

about fifty. Snipe in potatoes. Reed- Bunting, one.

Goldcrest, male, in cabbages. Merganser in geo. Tree-

Pipits, a few. Lesser Black-backed Gull, one immature.

Merlins several. Wheatears, comparatively few now.

Snow-Buntings, thirty in flock.

^th October.—Southerly breeze ; dull, foggy.

Many arrivals since yesterday, but all in hiding and

very difficult to find. Redwings and Bramblings at

lanterns of both lighthouses at 4 a.m. ; large flocks on

the island ; the former very numerous on the face of

the cliffs. Jack Snipe, a number. Lesser White-

throat in cabbages. Wheatears (both races), very

few. Song - Thrushes, many on the cliffs and else-

where. Tree -Pipit, one only. Alpine Accentor, one

distinctly seen at close quarters on the face of the

cliff, on the west side. Ring - Ouzel, one. Blackbird,
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one. Reed- Buntings, two. Siskins, a few. Meadow-
Pipits, many.

"jth Oclober.-—South, light ; brilliant day.

Chaffinches at lantern at 3 a.m., and many of both

sexes on isle. Bramblings at lantern at 3 a.m., and

numerous in the stubbles. Blackcap in potatoes.

Lesser Whitethroat in turnips. Jack Snipe, several.

Whinchat, one in potatoes. Merlins, several sweeping

over the stubbles in pursuit of small birds. Wood- Lark,

one on the wing, uttering its pretty warbling note.

Yellow-browed Warbler, one in garden. Meadow-
Pipits, many.

Wi October.—South-east, sunny and dull periods
;

increase of wind at night, with fog.

Blackcaps, two in cabbages. Wood- Lark, another.

Linnet, one. Jack Snipe, several. Siberian Chiffchaff,

a female in turnips : a sad-coloured little bird, with

black legs. Garden-Warbler and Lesser Whitethroat

in turnips. Greater Wheatear, one. Common
Wheatears, very few. Reed- Buntings, three. Gold-

crest, one. Ring- Dove, one. Merlins, several. Little

Bunting, one on wall, very wild.

(^th October.—South-east, strong breeze ; then west,

light, dull, warm ; south-east later, and finally south

breeze.

Redwings, many around lantern at 2 a.m., and

thousands on island in large flocks. At 6 p.m. large

numbers were seen to leave the island, rising high

and flying south-west towards the Orkneys—a most

interesting incident, for emigrants are rarely detected

actually embarking on their night journeys. Thrushes,

a goodly number. Blackbirds, a number of males

seen on cliffs. Mistle-Thrush, one flying high and
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"churring." Wheatears, a few still here, including the

large race. Fieldfare, one only with the Redwings

;

this bird never haunts the cliffs, but seeks the

high heathery ground. Siskins, several. Coot, one

captured at the head of a geo. Little Buntings, two

seen ; they joined a flock of Twites on being disturbed,

and were 'Most." Ring-Doves, two seen on the skerries

on the south - west side, and two on land. Reed-

Buntings, a number. Jack Snipe, several. Bramblings

and Chaffinches, many.

loth October.—South-west, strong breeze.

Redwings, very numerous. Blackbirds, several.

Single examples of Siskin, Wigeon, and Turtle- Dove.

wth October.—South-west, strong breeze.

Single House- Martin seen.

i2tJi October.—South-west, strong breeze; much too

strong for migration.

Snow- Buntings, a few making their first appearance

in the crofts. Tree-Pipit, only one left ; Lapp Bunting,

one. Redwings, Song-Thrushes, Bramblings, and

Chaffinches still here.

I'^th October.—South-south-west, light breeze.

Greater Wheatear last noted. Common Wheatears,

several. Woodcocks, two. Wigeon, three. Song-

Thrushes and Redwings decreasing. Skylarks, small

party seen arriving at the North Lighthouse. Ring-

Ouzels, a few. Swallow, a single bird. Blackcaps, a

female, caught at south lantern at 8.15 p.m.

\\th October.—South, strong breeze; raw and hazy.

South-east in evening till 12 p.m.

Redwings, considerable numbers have appeared

;

also several Ring-Ouzels, Siskins, and Curlews.

Common Sandpiper, one. House-Martin still here.
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15/// October.—North-west, light; at night changed

to east, then south-east.

Yellow Bunting, an arrival. Little Buntings, several
;

two seen in turnips and others heard among the Twites.

White Wagtails, two (the last) left about this date.

Shore- Larks, several. Merlins seen for last time.

Rook, first for 1908. Lapwings, two. Willow-Warbler,

one.

\6th October.—South-east till afternoon, then south
;

thick fog.

Between 6 and 9 p.m. Redwings were continually

striking the lantern of the South Light ; about a

hundred seen during the day. Mergansers, three.

I'jtJi October.—With the south wind, an immigration

has taken place ; weather very cold.

Great Northern Diver, in the North Haven.

Glaucous Gull, the first for the season, a young bird.

Lapwings, seven. Lapp Buntings, three. Mergansers,

several. Mistle-Thrushes, two. Goldcrests, everywhere

to-day, on the cliffs and in the crofts alike, uttering their

peevish little call-note. They give one the impression

that they are suffering, for they sit very close and pay

little attention to the presence of an observer. An
example which came into the houses readily sat on the

occupier's arm, and devoured about a score of the

common housefly. Yellow-browed Warbler, one was

observed busily engaged seeking for food in company
with several Goldcrests in one of the wildest parts

of the island. When disturbed, it fiew to the nearest

cliffs. Blackcap, a male flew into a house, and a

female seen on cliff. Siskins, an addition to the

number previously present. Fieldfares, several arrivals.

Skylarks, many have appeared. Wheatears, a few were
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scattered over the island. Woodcocks, three. Red-

breasts, several.

\Wi October.—East-south-east ^breeze ; clear.

Siberian Chiffchaff, one searching- for food on

the sides of a ravine. It allowed so close an approach

that its black legs could be distinctly seen. Little

Buntino-s, no less than six came under observation,

sheltering and seeking food on the sides of the same

ravine. Redbreasts very numerous.

19M October.—Southerly gale; much colder.

The wind 'much too high for observation, and the

birds were in hiding. When any of the smaller birds were

found and disturbed, there was scarcely any chance of

seeing them again, for the wind instantly carried them

far away. Rose-coloured Pastor, an example was well

seen among a number of Redwings and Song-Thrushes.

It afterwards left these, and joined a flock of Starlings.

It was very wary, and kept to the face of the cliff.

Starlings, a large number, several hundreds of immi-

grants in to-day. They kept to the open fields, and did

not join resident birds and visit the yards. Common
Gulls, very numerous and mostly old birds. Lapwings,

seven. House-Martin, one. Blackbirds, very numerous.

Short-eared Owls, two. Rooks, three. Woodcocks,

between forty and fifty. Jackdaw, one. Grey Geese,

two. Goldcrest, only one. Blackcap, male. Little

Buntings, three or four seen.

20th October.-— Southerly gale continues ; wet

forenoon.

Birds more in evidence to-day. Goldcrests, many.

Woodcock, scarcer. Scaup, one. Yellow - browed

Warbler, one. Blackcap, male, still here. Common
Gull, about one hundred and fifty young and old birds.
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Black-headed Gulls, many with the last. Yellow
Bunting, one. Short-eared Owls, three. Wigeon and
Teal, plentiful. Mergansers, five. Mallard, one. Swan,
one. Greenfinches, five. Glaucous Gull, an immature
bird. Lapwings, fifteen.

2ist October.—Southerly, but wind decreased
; colder.

Redwings much scarcer. Siskins still here. Ducks
plentiful. Wood- Lark, one. Lapwings increased, thirty

seen. Goldcrests, many still here.

22nd October.—South-south-west, strong breeze.

Fieldfare, a dozen arrivals. Yellow Buntings, two.

Richard's Pipit, one. Siskins, eight still here. Lap-
wings, further increase. Linnet, one. Lesser Black-
backed Gull, an adult. Goldcrests scarcer.

2 2^rd October.—South-south-west breeze.

Great Northern Diver, one. Woodcocks, numerous.
Siberian Chiffchaff, one. Fieldfares, increase. Richard's

Pipit, one again seen.

2^tk October.—South breeze; clear.

Woodcocks especially numerous to-day. Over the

hills these birds could be roused from beside every little

tussock and clod of earth, and many crouched by the sides

of stones. Even on the crofts and cultivated land

individuals were seen, and some were flushed out
of cabbages. They also resorted to the cliffs, on the

grassy ledges of which Woodcocks could be seen from the
edge of the cliff—always sitting in one position, namely,
with their tails up and their bills down. About three

hundred at least were in the isle. Two Richard's Pipits

were seen together. It is notable that these birds always
affected the sides of the braes and open country, where it

was impossible to approach them. Fieldfares, more
numerous. Long-eared Owls, two. Blackbirds, very
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numerous ; about one hundred seen. Corn- Bunting,

one. Mealy Redpolls, two. Goldcrests, numerous.

25M October.—South-west, light ; clear.

Shore- Lark, three arrivals. Goldcrests again very

numerous.

26th October.—South-east, light breeze ; clear.

Richard's Pipit - after much stalking and consider-

able difficulty, one was at last secured. It kept

persistently to the open, and constantly took long flights,

uttering its single loud note repeatedly. Little Buntings

—two were put out of marshy ground, which they seem

to prefer to any other. This bird is usually solitary,

or at the most two or three together. Woodcocks

—

the flight is over ; only some dozen birds were seen.

Mealy Redpoll, one. Siskin, one. Coot, one. Hedge-

Accentor, one. Wood - Lark, one. Common Gulls

decreased.

2']th October.— East-south-east, breezy.

Short-eared Owl, one. Siskins, dozen seen. Field-

fares, increase. Yellow Buntings, increase. Wood-Lark,

one. A few Redwings, Song - Thrushes, Fieldfares,

and Starlings captured at south lantern ; also a Wood-
cock.

2Zth October.—East-south-east breeze.

Wood- Larks, three. Blackcap, a male. Woodcocks,

four. Common Sandpiper, one. Ring-Ouzel, one. About

5.30 P.M. emigrating birds appeared at the lantern of the

south lighthouse, and many Fieldfares, Song-Thrushes,

Redwings, Blackbirds, Redbreasts, Starlings, Bramblings,

Skylarks, and Chaffinches were noted until 8.30 p.m.

When the weather cleared, the wind changed to the

north-west, and the movement was no longer observed, if

it did not cease.
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2Q)tIi October.— Fine, clear.

Redbreasts, numerous
; Siskins still here. Common

Sandpiper, one. Pomatorhine Skua, one. Richard's
Pipit, one. Greenfinches, eight. Yellow Buntings,
about twenty. Little Buntings, three. Lapp Buntings!
two. Ring-Ouzels, two. Blackcap, female. Goldcrests,'

numerous. No increase of Fieldfares, Redwings, or
Song-Thrushes.

30M October.—Southerly breeze ; fog.

Siberian Chiffchaff, one. Hedge-Accentors observed.
Redstart, one. Common Chiffchaff, remains found of
one recently dead,

315/ October.—South breeze
; rain and fog all day.

Fieldfares, hundreds arrived about midday. Wood-
cocks, a few arrivals. Redwings, Song-Thrushes,
Blackbirds, and Ring-Ouzels. Redbreasts and Gold-
crests also appeared in numbers. Wood- Larks, two.
Great Northern Divers, two. Yellow-hammers, about
thirty.

\st November.—South, light ; clear.

Wood- Lark, one. Red- throated Pipit, one observed
at close quarters.

2nd November.—South-east breeze; foggy.

Short-eared Owl, one. Fieldfares, Blackbirds, and
Goldcrests scarcer (passed on). Dunlin, one. Little

Auks, a few seen off island. Common Sandpiper, one.
Fulmar, one. Redstart, one. Water - Rails, two.
Siberian Chiftchaff, one : this species is one of the
tamest birds visiting the isle. Snipe, increase. Ring-
Ouzel, one. Merlin, one. Little Bunting, two. Scaup,
one. Siskins still here. Snow-Buntings, numerous.
Redshanks, about a dozen seen passing over the island
in a south-west direction, 10.15 a.m.

II. CL
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3^^ November.—South-east, light.

Wood-Larks, a party of five observed. Dunlins,

two. Grey Geese (? species), seven. Ring-Doves, two.

Fieldfares scarcer. Wheatears, two noted.

\ik November.—East-south-east, breezy.

Wood- Larks, five : these birds keep very much to

the stubbles, but do not associate with the Skylarks.

Fieldfares, about thirty. White Wagtail, one. Snipe,

two parties of seven and four seen flying over island :

these birds are generally seen in parties on arrival,

not afterwards. Short-eared Owl, two. Siskin, one.

Woodcocks, two.

^th November.—South-east breeze ; clear.

Fieldfares, about four hundred have appeared since

yesterday. Redwings and Song-Thrushes also very

numerous. Slavonian Grebe, one. Goldcrests, many.

Bramblings, flock which has been present for some

time gone to - day. Woodcocks, about two hundred

seen. Snipe, several seen on the high hills with

Woodcocks. Long - tailed Ducks, a dozen. Sheld-

Duck, one.

bth November.—South-east, light.

Woodcocks, a decrease noticeable. Fieldfares dimin-

ishing. Siberian Chiffchaff, one. Little Bunting, one.

Jack Snipe, one. Wheatear, one. Wood- Larks, three.

']th November.—East, light.

Woodcocks, about a dozen seen, others left. Mealy

Redpolls, two. Fieldfares, about fifty seen. Glaucous

Gulls, several.

<^th November.—Westerly, light ; clear.

Little Stint, one. Tree-Pipit, one. Turnstone,

one. Sheld-Duck, one. Wood- Larks, two. Little

Bunting, one. Goldcrest, one.
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lotJi November.— South-west breeze.

Redbreasts decreasing last few days. Fieldfares,

about a hundred here. Redwings and Song-Thrushes,
numerous. Blackbirds decreasing. White Wagtail, one.

Yellow Buntings scarcer, about six seen. Woodcocks,
four. Snow-Buntings, flocks of a hundred or more
seen.

wth November.—Light, south ; clear.

Little Buntings, two. Fieldfares, Redwings, Song-
Thrushes, and Snow- Buntings scarcer; Blackbirds

plentiful.

\2th Nove77iber.—Westerly, light; clear.

Carrion Crow, one. Teal, one. Fieldfares, more
in. Merlin, one. Curlews, increase. Redbreasts

scarcer, though still numerous.

13M November.—South-west, strong breeze.

Fieldfares and Snow- Buntings scarcer. Redwings
and Song-Thrushes still plentiful. Goldeneye, one.

Slavonian Grebe, one.

\\th November.—South breeze; clear.

House-Martin, one. Woodcocks, five. Siskins,

two. Goldcrests, several on the face of the cliffs.

\^th November,—Nothing seen worth mentioning.

\6th November.—South-south-west, strong.

Goldcrests, several. Song-Thrushes and Fieldfares,

numerous. Redwings scarcer. Redbreasts, a few.

Water-Hen, one. Carrion Crow and House-Martin still

here.

17//^ November.—North-west gale; clear.

Woodcocks, four. Jack Snipe, five. Common
Snipe, many since yesterday. Water- Rails, two.

Goldeneye, one.

18M November,—West breeze; rain.
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Rooks, several arrivals. Goldeneye, one. Puffin,

one in North Haven. Fieldfares, Redwings, and Song-

Thrushes scarcer.

19///, 20th, 2\st, 22nd, and 2yd November.-—Strong

westerly winds, and no birds.

2\th November.—Westerly strong breeze ; cold.

Redbreasts, a few. Fieldfares, three or four. Lap-

wing, one.

2']th November.—South-west breeze ; clear.

Tufted Ducks, two in the North Haven. Redstart,

one. Slavonian Grebe, one.

28M November.—South-south-west breeze ;
rain.

Short-toed Lark in company with Skylarks. Field-

fares, party of a dozen. Teal, one. Slavonian Grebe,

one again seen. Ducks plentiful.

\st December.—West, light ; clear.

Chaffinches, about a dozen ; and Fieldfares, fourteen

as arrivals. Puffin, one. Little Auks, numerous.

Fulmars, two. Turnstone, one.

2nd December.—West, breezy.

Puffins, four found washed up. Jack Snipe, one.

Merlin, one.

'y^rd December.— South-east, breezy.

Golden Plover, an arrival. Chaffinches and Snipe,

a few. Redbreasts, two. Scaup, one. Blackbirds, a few.

Merganser, one. Curlews, many new arrivals. Mallards,

numerous. Fieldfares, twenty. No Song-Thrushes or

Redwings seen.

4//^ December.—South breeze.

Fieldfares, about two hundred arrivals since yesterday,

probably from Shetland on their way south. Blackbirds,

a few more in. Snipe, several Mallards, a dozen.

Greenfinches, many.
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^iJi December.—South breeze ; clear.

Redwings, two over to-day. Rooks, two.

8/// December.—South-west breeze.

Fieldfares and Common Gulls, arrivals.

I \tli December.— East breeze ; rain.

Corn- Buntings, three arrivals. Swans, three.

\2th December.—North-east, light wind ; clear.

Greenfinches, a few. Redwings, four. Fieldfares,

about a hundred. Skylarks, a number. Corn-Buntings,

several at present on the island.

17//^ December.—Glaucous Gulls, many young birds,

one adult.

2^ til December,—East breeze ; clear.

Fieldfares, about fifty more in to-day. Rooks, two

new arrivals ; both species probably from Shedand.

2%th December.—South-east breeze.

Redwings, four arrivals.

2(^th December.—South-east, strong ;
snow.

Coot and Water-Rail captured, and another of last-

mentioned species seen. Dunlins, a few arrivals. Field-

fares and Blackbirds, a few still here.

3o/>^ December.—South, strong breeze ;
slight thaw.

Woodcock, one. Snipe, one. Dunlin, one. Mal-

lards, several.

'^vst December.— Mallards, three. Teal, one. Golden

Plover, one. Black-headed and Common Gulls present

in small numbers. Lapwings, about seventy. Field-

fares, about a hundred.

II. G 2



CHAPTER XXI

THE BIRDS OF FAIR ISLE, WITH SPECIAL REFERENCE TO THE

SEASONAL MOVEMENTS OF THE BIRDS OF PASSAGE

From the foregoing chapters it will have been gathered

that the avifauna of Fair Isle is a remarkable one.

Its wealth in migratory species, already wonderful,

seems to be by no means exhausted, for every year adds

either new birds to its ornis, or something of value to

the data relating to the migrations of the regular

visitants. In all no less than 209 species are known to

have occurred on the island. Of these, 28 are natives

—

that is to say, breeding birds, 18 being residents and 10

summer visitants. 117 are visitors on their seasonal

passages ; of these, loi are observed in spring on their

way northwards, and 115 in the autumn proceeding

southwards
; 99 being common to both seasons. 14 are

winter visitors to the isle, and 48 have occurred as

casual visitors of a greater or lesser degree of rarity
;
of

these, 23 have occurred in spring, ^^ in autumn, and 10

at both these seasons. The Sea Eagle, once a native,

is now, alas, a bird of the past.

CoRVUS coRAX, Raven,—Some fifteen years ago

no less than six pairs of Ravens nested annually on the

island. These had to be reduced, owing to the injury

they inflicted on the lambs ; and now one pair only

102
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survive. In tlic autumn of 1909 the family party con-

sisted of eight birds, six young having been successfully

reared, an unusually large brood.

CoRvus coRONE, Carrioii Crow.—There are two

records of the visits of this species, namely, of single

birds in the autumns of 1907 and 1908. The first of

these I frequently saw during September in company

with Grey Crows. The second arrived in November,

and only remained a few days.

CoRVUS CORN IX, Grey Crow.—As a resident, this

species is fairly numerous, six pairs at least nesting on

the cliffs. Immigrants arrive when the autumn is

well advanced, and these are said to be distinguish-

able from the resident birds by reason of their

keeping in flocks, while the native Grey Crows

hunt for food singly or in pairs. The Duchess

of Bedford informs me that on 3rd October

191 1, great numbers of immigrants were observed.

They seemed to be all over the island, and

after remaining two or three days, took their

departure.

CoRVUS FRUGILEGUS, Rook.—Occurs commonly on

both the spring and autumn passages, but is somewhat

irregular in its appearances, being seen in numbers

in some years, and almost entirely absent in others. A
few occasionally occur in winter.

The spring passage generally commences during

the second week of March, and is in progress through-

out April, but stragglers have occurred until the end of

the first week of May. In 1910, however, numbers

appeared during the last week of February.

In autumn there are a few records of arrivals in

September ; but it is not until the latter half of October
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and onwards to mid-November that It may be expected,

and then only in small numbers.

In spring the birds resort to the newly sown land,

and are considered a great pest. George Stout noticed

on two occasions in spring, when the Rooks were more

than usually plentiful, that a certain kind of worm

infested the land, and one Rook that was killed had

its crop full of this pest, instead of the seeds which the

islanders expected to find.

CoRvus MONEDULA, Jackdazv.—A few occur during

spring and autumn, usually in company with Rooks.

In spring their appearances date from 21st March to

13th May, but chiefly during April.

The autumn visits have been made between 19th

October and loth November.

Sturnus vulgaris. Starling.-—An abundant resident,

nesting in the cliffs and buildings. These native birds are

strictly sedentary, and have chosen roosting-places amid

the cliffs, assembling on the rocks towards dusk ere they

retire. Among these chosen night-resorts are certain

natural tunnels, of considerable length, which connect

the Western Ocean with two very remarkable chasms,

known as the Reevas. In the recesses of these retreats,

with the surf of an ever-restless sea roaring below them,

numbers of these birds pass the night : wilder and more

weird roosting-places it would be difficult to conceive.

The Starling is also a common bird of passage,

moving northwards in spring from the end of the third

week in March until mid-April.

The first of the autumn migrants are recorded for

9th September, and they continue to arrive and pass

southwards throughout October and until the fourth

week of November. These birds of passage during their
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sojourn on the island resort to the open fields to a much
greater degree than do the native birds. Many are

killed at the lanterns of the lighthouses at this season.

Pastor roseus, Rose-coloured Starling,—Single adult

males are reported, on good evidence, as having visited

the island in the springs of 1907 and 1908 ; and a third

on 19th October in the latter year.

Oriolus oriolus. Golden Oriole.— Has been known
to visit the island on three occasions durinof recent

years. An adult female, on nth May 1908 ; a young
male, on 21st September 1908; and one, probably a

male, seen 26th May 1909.

Ciiloris ciilorls, Greenfinch.—The Greenfinch is

an irregular winter visitor, some years being plentiful,

while in others not a bird is seen. Its chief role in Fair

Isle is, however, that of a bird of passage.

In the autumn it has arrived at dates varying from

3rd October to 26th November, the usual date of its

appearance being mid-October. Some of the passage

movements at this season have been o^'i considerable

magnitude.

Fewer are observed in spring, when the passages

date from 18th April to 5th May. In 19 10, however,

twelve appeared on 5th March. The dates for its

advent at both seasons are somewhat irregular.

CoccoTHRAUSTES coccoTHRAUSTES, Hawfiuck.—Single

adult males have been known to visit the island

on two occasions in spring—namely, on 14th May 1908,

and on 8th May 1909. Both these birds were observed

searching for food amid the dung of ponies.

Passer domesticus, Honse-Sparroiv.—An abundant
resident. Inquiries instituted for the purpose of

elicitino- information as to when the island was first
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colonised completely failed in their object, and the

only conclusion arrived at was that the bird had been

a native, time out of mind.

Passer montanus, Tree-Sparrow.—This bird is a

fairly common resident, and nests chiefly in the inacces-

sible crevices on the face of the great chasms known

as the Reevas. To these safe retreats the birds retire to

roost all the year round. There does not appear to be

any evidence in favour of the bird being regarded as

either an autumn visitor or passing migrant. It is an

extremely wary species, and, though quite unmolested,

is most difficult to approach.

Fringilla ccelebs, Chaffinch.—Common as bird of

double passage, some of the autumn visitors remaining

through the winter.

The earliest record for its appearance on the spring

migration is for 22nd March. It passes throughout

April and until the second week in May, often in con-

siderable numbers. Stragglers occur later, and have

been observed down to 8th June.

Has appeared on its return in autumn as early as

3rd September, but the passages southwards do not

set in, in earnest, until the fourth week of that month,

and are in full swing until mid- November. Both males

and females appear in company in the flocks that arrive

in the autumn.

Fringilla montifringilla, Bravibling.—An abun-

dant visitor during both passages, some of the autumn

birds remaining for the winter.

Appears in spring on its way north from 8th April,

and occurs in considerable numbers until about i8th

May, but has been observed as late as 6th June. The

birds seen during May have either donned, or are
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rapidly assuming their pretty summer plumage ; and
a flock of them illumined by bright sunlight presents
a singularly beautiful appearance. Indeed, these are
the handsomest of all the spring birds of passage.

Arrives annually in abundance in September, the
19th being the earliest and the 21st the average date for

its appearance. In 1910 none were observed before
29th September. The passage continues throughout
October, and smaller numbers are observed during
the first half of November.

Spinus spinus. Siskin,—a regular visitor in varying
numbers in autumn, but is less frequently observed in

spring.

In autumn it has appeared at dates varying from
22nd September to 14th November, and was exception-
ally abundant from 28th September to 4th October
in 1909.

In spring it has only come under notice in small
numbers—namely, on 23rd April 1909; on 8th May
1911; on i2th May 1908; and on 13th and 21st
May 1910.

AcANTHis CANNABiNA, LiimeL—K few birds, never
more than three in company, have appeared in both
spring and autumn. In spring the dates of its advent
vary from 29th March to 19th May; and in autumn
from 17th August to 25th October.

Linnets associate with the numerous bands of
Twites, amid which they are difficult to detect, and it

is possible that the birds may be more frequent and
plentiful than is suspected.

AcANTHis FLAviRoSTRis, Twile.—This is a remark-
ably abundant species, numbers being resident ; though
fewer are present during the winter. In the autumn.
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the Twite population of the island is to be reckoned

in thousands. Early in the season they are to be found

everywhere, especially on the face of cliffs where seed-

bearing plants flourish. Later, after the corn is cut

and garnered, they gather together, form immense

flocks, and frequent the stubbles. The extraordinary

abundance of this species adds much to the difficulties

of detecting and identifying immigrants, especially the

Finches and Buntings, which on arrival usually join the

ranks of the Twite armies, where they become to all

intents and purposes effaced. On this account this

cheery little bird becomes in the autumn a veritable

curse to the bird-observer. A diminution in their

numbers takes place late in the autumn. The return of

the autumn emigrants takes place in early spring, and

many were noted as arrivals on 28th February and 15th

March 19 10. The arrivals observed at this season prob-

ably include birds on passage—migrants whose appear-

ance it has been impossible to detect in the autumn.

AcANTiiis RUFESCENS, Lesser Redpoll.—A male cap-

tured on I St May 1906, is the only occurrence known ;
but

the species has several times been recorded for Shetland.

AcANTHis LiNARiA, Mealy Redpoll.—Redpolls are

not infrequent visitors in the autumn, and in some

seasons are extremely abundant ; but unless examples

are obtained, it is usually quite impossible to say to

which of the several races of Redpoll they belong.

It is probable that the typical form under notice

is the most frequent of all, and of it specimens

have been captured in March, April, and May—dates

varying from 3rd of March to 2nd of June. Others,

possibly of this race, have been seen as late as i6th

June.
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Down to the year 1910, however, I had not obtained
Acanlhis linaria in the autumn, though many '' Mealy
Redpolls" had appeared in the observers' reports as seen
between 6th August and 27th December. In the
autumn of 19 10, however, Acauthis linaria was excep-
tionally abundant. The first to appear arrived on i6th
October, when several were observed. More followed
on the 2 1st, and many hundreds were present at the
end of the month, after which they were seen in gradually
decreasing numbers down to 28th November—the last

date for their appearance in the records. The return of

these hosts in the following spring of 191 1 was recorded
between 3rd March and 2nd June, the birds being most
numerous on 8th May.

AcANTHis HOLEOELLi, Holbolfs Rcdpoll.—Among
the vast numbers of typical Mealy Redpolls which visited

the isle in October 19 10, were several, doubtless many,
which belonged to this large form. A few were sent

to me as examples of the common bird, the wings of some
of which measured 80 mm. I do not regard the birds

forming this supposed sub-species^ as being anything
more than large individuals of the ordinary form {Aca^ithis

linaria). The two completely intergrade as regards the

size of their bills and wings—their sole diagnostic

characters—and are found in the same areas in the

northern regions of both the Old and New Worlds.
AcANTins ROSTRATA,^ Greater Redpoll.—This large,

dull-coloured, heavily-striped native of Greenland was
extremely abundant during our visit in the autumn
of 1905. It appeared on 17th September, became
numerous by the 25th, still more so on 2nd October, and
was common down to the 6th, the day of our departure

1 AcantJils lijiaria holhoclli. ~ Aca7itJns lijiaria rosfrata.
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from the island. All the specimens obtained, and the

scores of them carefully examined with the aid of

binoculars, were In juvenile dress—that Is to say, none of

them showed any signs of rose-colour on the breast.

Some of them fraternised with the hordes of Twites, and

sought food in the stubbles ; while others moved about

in large parties, and frequented the enclosures near the

houses, being attracted by the seeds of numerous weeds

which abounded there. This bird, like the Twite, is

much given to bathing about midday, and was always

to be found thus enofaeed at that hour on certain little

streams. The Greater Redpoll appeared again In small

numbers on 9th September 1908, when it remained

until 7th November, and again in October 191 1.

AcANTHis HORNEMANNi, Greenland Redpoll.—Of this

rare and beautiful native of Greenland, Iceland, Jan

Mayen, and Spitzbergen, not less than five occurred

during my visit in the autumn of 1905. The first to come

under notice were a party of three, consisting of an adult

male and two younger birds, which appeared on 18th

September. These birds frequented an enclosure in front

of one of the crofter's houses, where they fed on the seeds

ofweeds for several days, and were exceedingly tame. On
the 29th a second adult male was observed seeking food

among some low herbage ; and on loth October another

young bird was found. In life these birds, especially

the adults, appeared to be almost entirely white, and

this fact, and their habit of puffing out their fluffy

feathers, rendered them exceedingly pretty and

conspicuous objects.

AcANTHis ExiLiPES, Hoary or Coties Redpoll. —
During the great autumn invasion of Mealy Redpolls,

which formed the outstanding feature in the ornltho-
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logical retrospect of 1910, three immature specimens

of this small race of the last species were obtained.

Doubtless many others were present, for those captured

were not sought for, and were unknown to their captor.

These birds were a female obtained on 26th October, a

male on 3rd November, and one of doubtful sex on 5th

November. This race ^ has hitherto proved to be an

extremely rare visitor to the British Isles, having only

occurred in the counties of Yorkshire and Hertfordshire.

Its native haunts are in Northern Russia, Siberia, and
Arctic America.

Pyrrhula pyrrhula, Northei^n BiiUJinch,—A party,

consisting of about a dozen birds, of both sexes, of this

Northern European and Siberian Bullfinch, appeared

on 5th November 1906, and remained some days.

Another and more remarkable visitation occurred in

the autumn of 19 10, about the same time as the

hordes of Mealy Redpolls appeared. On this occasion

the birds were first seen on 24th October, and some
remained practically all the winter on the isle, since

small numbers are recorded as being present down to

1 6th December.

During these visits the birds were chiefly seen in the

cultivated enclosures near the houses, but also here and
there in all parts of the island, and were very tame.

Carpodacus erythrinus. Scarlet Grosbeak.—This

was until quite recently supposed to be one of the rarest

of the visitors appearing in the British Isles. The first

Scottish specimen, a bird of the year, was shot at Fair

Isle by Kinnear, from a patch of potatoes, on 3rd

October 1906. On 4th September 1908 an adult female

was obtained ; and on the 29th an immature male was
^ Acanthis horncmanni cxilipcs.
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found among a flock of Twites on the stubbles. A
scarlet bird reported and described to me during my
visit in the autumn of 1908 was, no doubt, an adult

male of this species.

LoxiA cuRViROSTRA, Co 111)11011 CrossbUl.—During the

remarkable irruption of Crossbills from the Continent in

the summer of 1909, Fair Isle received many of the

visitors. These birds were first detected on 23rd June,

and their numbers increased gradually until loth July,

as if the birds had arrived in a series of waves, as many
as 300 being seen on a single day. The immigrants

remained on the island throughout July, but their

numbers fell off towards the end of the month. They
were observed in some abundance, in small scattered

parties, during the whole of August. Later they became

gradually scarcer, only two or three being seen in

September ; and the last of the hundreds once present

was seen on 2nd October, feeding on the head of

a thistle. During their sojourn they frequented all

parts of the island : the faces of the great cliffs, the

cultivated land, the grassy slopes, and the high heathery

ground. On the latter they fed on the unripe fruit of

the crowberry ; elsewhere on the seeds of grasses and

other plants, and on the heads of thistles. At first
^

they seemed to thrive, but later many perished, their

dead bodies being found in the plots of potatoes, etc.

A small number made their appearance in the

summer of 19 10, the first of these visitors being an

adult male seen on 20th June. None appear to have been

seen afterwards until 8th August, when nine came under

notice, and the birds were seen daily in small numbers

down to 19th September.

Another immigration took place, in the summer of
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191 1, when the birds were seen from 2 2ncl July to iith

September, twelve being the most for any day.

LoxiA BiFASCiATA, Tzvo-ban^ed CrossbUl.—This native

of the North Russian and Siberian pine forests has

occurred on two occasions. An adult male on 13th June

1908, and another on loth July i9oq. The latter was

feeding on the ground amid a number of examples

of the common species, then so abundant. It is more

than probable that there were other examples of

this species on the island at the time, which escaped

notice, females and young birds being particularly

liable to be overlooked amono- the throncf of the

commoner bird..

Emberiza melanocephala, Black-headed Bitnting.—
A female example of this summer visitor to South-

Eastern Europe occurred on 21st September 1907. It

had been feeding on Phalangids, and on the seeds

of grasses. A second specimen, this time a young
male, was obtained, 25th August 1910. These are

respectively the sixth and seventh known visits of this

species to the British Islands.

Emberiza miliaria, Corn-Bimting.—This species

nested on the island in 1905, when we found young
birds ; but does not appear to have done so since,

until 1 9 II. It is, however, a regular visitor on passage

in spring and autumn. It has also occurred now and
then in winter.

In spring it has been recorded from nth March,

throughout April, and as late as 22nd May.
In autumn its passage visits date from 1 1 th September

to 29th November, but never more than three have been

observed on any day.

Emberiza citrinella, Yel/oiv Bunting.— Is regularly

II. II
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observed on both the spring and autumn passages, and

has been seen occasionally in winter.

The first birds of spring appear between 21st

March and 8th April, and the passage north lasts until

23rd May.

The return autumn flight sets in during the second

week of September, and is in progress until the end

of the first week of November. In 19 10 it was

unusually numerous from 17th October to the end of

the month.

Emberiza hortulana, Ortolan Btinting,—The Fair

Isle investigations have proved this bird to be a regular

and fairly common visitor to the British Isles during

both its spring and autumn passages.

The earliest date for its arrival in spring is 30th April,

after which it appears at intervals until as late as 6th

June, and a single bird was observed on 23rd June 1910.

It is most regular and numerous, however, during the

middle weeks of May.
In autumn the dates for its appearance range from

29th August to 1 8th September, and the passage south

lasts throughout the month. In 1907 it was observed

down to 9th October.

During its visits in the spring, the Ortolan frequents

newly sown land, where the young corn is beginning to

appear. It is then much less shy than in the autumn.

At the latter season it is very partial to standing corn,

to which it retreats when disturbed elsewhere. Later it

is to be found feeding on the stubbles.

Emberiza rustica. Rustic Bunting.— There are three

known instances of the occurrences of this species at Fair

Isle— namely, an adult female on i8th June 1908 ; a

bird of the year on 22nd September 1908 ; and an adult
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male on 29th September 1909. Two of these visitors

were found amid rough grass, while the last-mentioned
example was seen feeding on a stook of oats.

Emberiza pusilla, Little Bunting.— Until the Fair
Isle investigations were instituted, this species was
regarded as one of the rarest casual visitors to our
islands. Through them it has been proved to be a

bird of double passage, and not uncommon in the

autumn.

The earliest dates on which it has been observed in

the fall range from i8th September to loth October,

and the passage lasts until nth November. It is never
numerous, but as many as six have been seen on a

single day
;
and these probably represented only a small

proportion of those present.

It has been observed on three occasions in spring

—

namely, on 14th April 1907; on 12th May 1908; and
two on 18th May 1909.

In the autumn it chiefly resorts to the stubbles,

where it finds congenial company in the hordes of

Twites, amid which it is most difficult to detect. The
call note is not unlike that of the Yellow Bunting, but is

shorter and fainter. When taking flight the tail is

spread, and the white outer tail-feathers are then

conspicuously displayed.

Emberiza schgeniclus, Reed-Bunting.— Is a bird of

double passage, occurring regularly in small parties at

both seasons.

The earliest date for its appearance in spring is

2nd March, the latest 6th June, and the average 4th

April. The period covering its main movements is from

9th April to 19th May. The numbers which arrived on

1 2th May 19 10 and succeeding days were simply pheno-
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menal. There were hundreds of both sexes engaged

in seeking food on newly-sown land^ and others were

similarly engaged on the rocks at the foot of the cliffs,

where they were observed to take short flights in the

pursuit of flies. At night these birds retired to the

grasslands and fallows to roost, some of the parties

containing quite as many as one hundred individuals.

The birds participating in this most remarkable passage

movement remained on the island until the 21st, and a

few lingered until the 27th.

The autumn passages date from 20th September to

20th November, the main period ranging from 28th

September to 30th October.

This is the only Bunting that seeks cover in the

crofts, where it is frequently found among the patches of

potatoes in the autumn.

Plectrophenax nivalis, Sno-w-Btinting.—Common
as a winter visitor and bird of passage. It makes its first

appearance in autumn between 8th and i8th September,

when a few are to be seen on the high ground ; and

arrives in numbers and visits the crofts early in

October and November. In 1911, however, a single

bird was seen on 29th August. During snow these

birds form large flocks, and come quite close to the

doors of the houses in their search for food.

The winter visitors, and others from the south which

have arrived during March, leave in the first week of

April. The birds on passage appear about the same

date, and the flights northward are witnessed until the

second week of May, though stragglers have been

observed as late as 14th June.

Calcarius lapponicus, Lapland Bunting.—Occurs

annually as an autumn visitor ; and has during several
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seasons come under notice on its return passa'^^e in

spring.

The dates for this bird's appearance in autumn range
from 25th August to 9th September. It is not uncommon
during the latter month and in the first week of October
in most years, while the latest date for its presence is

29th October. At this season it is to be found in the
wilder portions of the island, and chiefly among rough
grass, on the seeds of which it feeds ; but after the corn
is cut it often seeks the stubbles.

In spring it appears to be much scarcer, but has come
under notice on five occasions, between 25th March and
2nd May. An adult male in summer plumage was
observed on the last-named date. On its spring visits

it has been chiefly detected among the hordes of Twites,

and on account of the company it then keeps is very
liable to be overlooked.

Alauda arvensis, Skylai'k.—The Skylark is found
at all seasons of the year, but observation has demon-
strated that the native birds are summer visitors and
quit the island in the autumn, their place being taken
later by visitors from the North, some of which remain
the entire winter.

The home birds leave early in September, and the

first foreigners appear soon after, from about the 19th

and onwards to the early days of November (the 5th

latest), often in vast numbers. Only a small number
remain for the winter.

The return of the native birds commences as early

as the end of February. In March the arrivals are

pronounced, and are continued, on the part of birds on
their passage north, throughout April.

Alauda arborea, IVoodlark.-—Though this species

11. 11 2
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has only twice been detected elsewhere in Scotland at

the time of writing, yet it arrives annually in the autumn

at Fair Isle, but is not abundant, though small parties

are not uncommon. The dates between which its first

appearance has been detected range from 7th October

to 5th November, and it has some years been observed

throughout winter. It has been observed in spring as

late as 2nd April.

During its sojourn it frequents all parts of the

island, but is most frequently seen on the stubbles and

other land under cultivation. It is noted that Wood-
larks very rarely associate with the Skylarks, from

which they can easily be distinguished by their flight

and notes.

Calandrella brackydactyla, Short-toed La^^k.—
This uncommon straggler from Southern Europe has

occurred on not less than three occasions. The first

visitor, a male, was detected by its lighter colouring and

smaller size, amongst some Skylarks on nth November

1907 ; the second, a female, was found on i8th June 1908 ;

and, lastly, a male was obtained on 28th November 19 10.

These Fair Isle birds vary much in colour, but I have

been unable to assign them to separate races.

Otocorys alpestris, Shore-Lark.—This bird occurs

annually in autumn, and sometimes remains well into

winter. It has, as yet, only once been observed in

spring.

The dates upon which it has first appeared in autumn

range from 15th to 23rd October, after which arrivals

have taken place as late as 17th November. It has

been observed in winter down to i6th December; and

the spring bird was seen on 6th March.

It usually frequents the high heathery ground and
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hill-sicles, but has also been observed on the stubbles.

It is generally very shy, and difficult to approach.

MoTACiLLA LUGUBRis, Pied Wagtail.—Occurs regu-

larly on passage in small numbers in spring, when it

is chiefly found on newly-ploughed land.

In autumn it is much less in evidence, and some

seasons has entirely escaped notice.

The spring records for its appearance vary from 3rd

to 25th March; and the latter half of this month and

down to mid-April covers the period during which it

has been mainly observed. It has, however, several

times been seen in May, and even as late as the 28th of

that month.

Its few visits in autumn have occurred between 22nd

July and 1st October; the majority of them have been

in August.

MoTACiLLA ALBA, White Wao tat/.—Th'is is one of

the most abundant birds of passage visiting the island,

and it occurs regularly in both spring and autumn. A
pair reared their young in the summer of 1909, and

again in 19 10 and 191 1.

The dates for its appearance in spring range from

5th to 20th April, but the first three weeks of May

cover the main period during which the passages at

this season are performed. A few appear as late as the

first week of June.

In autumn the bird has been observed as early as

9th August, but the return movements do not set in,

as a rule, until the middle of that month, and last in

force until mid-September. It is, however, observed

annually in small and gradually decreasing numbers

down to mid-October; and one was sent to me which

had been procured on loth November 1908.
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In spring the migrants are chiefly observed following

the plough ; but In autumn their favourite resorts are

the few beaches, where they capture the flies which

abound in the belt of seaweed which fringes high-

water mark.

MoTACiLLA BOARULA, Grcy Wagtail.—There are as

yet only five known Instances of the occurrence of this

species—all in spring, and, with one exception, of single

birds. In one Instance two appeared. This species can

only, it is thought, be regarded as a straggler beyond Its

accustomed range, since It has no summer haunts in

Northern Europe, being there, as In Fair Isle, a rare

visitor only. The dates of these visits are as follows :

nth, 1 8th, and 20th April, and 17th and 21st May.
MoTACiLLA RAVI, Yellow Wagtail.-—This is another

bird whose visits to Fair Isle have carried It beyond

the range of Its usual habitats, which do not extend

beyond the southern half of the Scottish mainland. It

has occurred on four occasions, all in spring : an adult

male on 8th May 1906 ; a male on nth May 1908 ; two

on 23rd April 1909; and one on 27th April 1909.

The specimen obtained on nth May 1908 was an

abnormally pale one.

MoTACiLLA FLAVA, Blue-headed Wagtail—Four of

these birds appeared on i8th May 1908, and an adult

male was captured and sent to me.^ It had been

previously recorded for both the Orkney and Shetland

groups, but the occurrences of this species and of the

hitherto much overlooked M. thunbergi ( = M. borealis)

^ On the 14th of May 1910, and again on the i8th and 19th, adult

males appeared, and for several days came under the notice of the Duchess
of Bedford and myself. These birds haunted the grasslands, and showed
a strong predilection for the company of cattle.
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have been confcumded in the past, so that it is now
impossible to decide to which form the older records

should be assigned.

MoTACiLTA TiiUNRKRr;i/ Gi'ey-headed ]Vagtail.—

A

regular visitor in small parties in spring, and in

scantier numbers in autumn.

The earliest record for its appearance in spring is

for 25th April ; but the dates between which it most

frequently occurs are from the second week of May to

the end of the month. The latest date is for 3rd June,

when several appeared in 1907.

In autumn it has been noted between 26th September

and 9th October, and once on 4th Novem.ber.

It is an extremely wary species and very difficult to

approach, except when engrossed in capturing flies dis-

turbed by cattle.

Antiius trivialis, Ti^ee-Pipit.—Common on both

passages, though apparently overlooked elsewhere in

the Shetland area.

The earliest date for its appearance in spring, on its

way northward, is 5th May. It is numerous from the 1 2th

of that month to first days of June ; and the latest date

for its appearance is loch of the last-named month.

The return autumn movements are timed from 26th

August, and are frequent from the middle to the end of

September ; a few occur in October, sometimes as late

as the 22nd ; while in 1908 one was sent to me which

had been obtained on 9th November.

The chief haunts of the spring migrants are the

grassy faces of the cliffs, on which they obtain food in

company with various Warblers. Though sometimes

frequenting the same ground, it seldom keeps company
^ Motacilla flava fJninbei-gi.



122 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

with the Meadow-Pipit, and is usually a shyer bird.

In autumn it is often flushed from patches of potatoes.

Anthus pratensis, Meadow-Pipit.—Strange to say,

this species is not a native bird, though the island

abounds in suitable nesting haunts. It is, however,

very abundant on both the spring and autumn passages.

Odd birds have been known to appear as early in the

year as 27th January and 14th February, and a few

regularly arrive in March. It is not until the third

week of April, and onwards to the middle of May, that

it is observed passing in numbers, and the 19th of the

last-named month is the latest date on which it has

been noted.

It is more numerous still in autumn, and 29th

August is the earliest date on which it has appeared.

It is abundant throughout September, and occurs

commonly down to mid-October. There are no

November records, but a single bird appeared on

nth December 1906.

Anthus cervinus, Red-throated Pipit.-^ I had paid

careful attention to the Pipits, and examined many

thousands through my field-glasses, in the hope of

detecting this species, which is one likely to occur

annually on passage at Fair Isle. It was not, however,

until 2nd October 1908 that success was achieved, and

then my attention was drawn to the bird by its peculiar

note as it passed high overhead. I was fortunate

enough to secure it, and it proved to be a female of

the long-looked-for bird. Its note was not at all like

that of any Pipit or other bird with which I was

acquainted. Another was heard on ist November of

the same year.

Anthus obscurus. Rock - Pipit.—An abundant
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resident. After the nesting season it is very common
in all parts of the island, especially on the stubbles

after harvest. I have been unable to ascertain to what

extent this species is an emigrant or an immigrant,

but suspect that it is both.

This bird is one of the greatest of feathered bullies.

No sooner does a Warbler, Redstart, or other small bird

appear in the vicinity of a Rock- Pipit's preserves than it

is attacked, pursued, and driven away. The bully, in

this case, is not a coward, for I have seen it assault

Starlings and Redwings as readily as a diminutive

Goldcrest.

Anthus littoralis, Scandinavian Rock- Pipit.—

I

saw a fine male of this race^ on i6th May 191 1. My
attention was drawn to it by the vinous tinge on its

breast, which was quite conspicuous as it stood facing

the sun. It is a native of Scandinavia, whence some,

at least, move south on the approach of winter.

Anthus richardi, Richard's Pipit.—Several of this

summer visitor to Central Europe appeared on the

island in the eiutumn of 1908. It was first noticed, as a

shy stranger, about 26th September ; but its identity

was not solved until the 30th, when a male was shot.

In October several more were detected between the

22nd and 29th, and specimens obtained. In 1909

one was seen on 26th September, and in 191 1 two came

under the notice of the Duchess of Bedford and Wilson,

the observer, on 6th October.

These birds frequented the crofts and open grass-

lands, and were extremely wary, and hence difficult to

approach.

Certhia familiar is, Creeper.—On 27 th December
^ Anthus obscurus littoralis.
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1906, a male was discovered in an exhausted state,

and allowed itself to be captured while endeavouring to

find shelter under a stack of hay. It had most probably

been blown across the North Sea from Scandinavia by

the fierce gales which prevailed just previous to its

appearance. The bird belonged to the typical form

inhabiting Northern Europe and Asia, not to the

British race Certhia familimHs britannica, and is, I

believe, the only example of the Continental race

known to have visited our shores.

Parus major. Great Titmouse.—A female example

of the Continental Great Titmouse (which is to be

distinguished from its British cousin mainly by its more
slender bill) was obtained on 17th November 1910.

Saxby, in his delightful book, " The Birds of Shetland,"

mentions two previous visits for Shetland, one of

which occurred in Unst in April, and the other in Yell

in. the early autumn.

Lanius excubitor. Great G^^ey Shrike,—Has
appeared occasionally, but always singly, on both

passages.

In spring its visits have been confined to April, and

the dates upon which it has been observed range from

the 6th to the 26th of that month.

The autumn appearances range from i8th October

to 9th November.

On the 9th of November 1907, one was shot while

in hot pursuit of a Rock- Pipit. This bird belonged to

the variety which possesses only a single wing-bar.

Lanius collurio. Red-backed Shrike.—Occurs regu-

larly on both passages, but adults have only come
under notice in spring.

The spring visits date from nth May to 2nd June.
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Durino- these movements the bird is not uncommon,

and both sexes were particularly abundant from the 12th

to the 23rd of May 19 10, arrivino- concurrently.

In autumn young birds only have hitherto been

detected, and the bird has always been somewhat scarce

at this season. The passages have been confined to

September, and are recorded from the 9th to the 20th of

the month.

Although it appears in some numbers in spring,

it is usually seen singly, and frequents stone walls,

fences, and even the face of the cliffs.

In May 19 10, I saw these Shrikes pursue and capture

the fine, locally distributed Bee, Bonibits smithimizis,

which is abundant on the island ; and I have taken an

entire example of this insect from the crop of a young

bird in the autumn. George Stout once disturbed one

which was feeding on the remains of a Rock-Pipit
;
and

has seen it chase other small birds.

Regulus regulus, Goldcrest.-—The Continental race

of Goldcrest is an annual visitor on passage during both

the spring and autumn ; but is much more in evidence

and abundant during the fall movements.

In spring, on its journey northwards to its summer

haunts, it has appeared as early as 25th March ;
but the

average date for its advent at this season is 6th April,

and the movement lasts until the end of the first week

of May.

In autumn the earliest-known visitor was observed

on 8th September, but the average date for its arrival is

19th September. In most seasons it arrives in numbers

during the fourth week of September, and in varying

abundance at intervals throughout October. In

some seasons manv have been recorded as late as the
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5th of November, after which only a few have been

observed, and the 15th Is the latest date chronicled for

its presence on the island. Its habit of frequenting the

face of the great cliffs in search of food has previously

been alluded to. It is also to be found amid potatoes

and turnips in the autumn.

Sylvia nisoria, Barred Wai^bler,—This species has

so far escaped detection on its passage movements in the

spring. The records of Its autumn visits have not been

numerous, and relate to the occurrence of twelve single

examples—adults and young. It Is probable, however,

that it often escapes notice.

The earliest date for its appearance is 3rd August,

and the latest i6th September. There are, however,

only four known Instances of its occurrence in August
(3rd, 8th, 1 6th, and 26th). It has usually been

found amidst cover about unoccupied houses and other

secluded places, and has sought the face of the cliffs

when disturbed.

Sylvia sylvia. Common Whitethroat. — Though
abundant on Its spring flight northwards, this species

is much less so on its return journey In the autumn.

The earliest date for Its first appearance in spring is

4th May, the latest loth May, and it occurs throughout

the month and during the first week of June. On two

occasions Whitethroats have been seen on the exception-

ally late dates of i8th and 25th June—probably birds

that would never reach their nesting haunts.

With one exception all the autumn records are for

September, and on dates ranging from the 5th to the

30th. The exceptional Instance was a single bird on

3rd October. Its chief haunts In spring are the sides of

ditches, old lichen-covered walls, and the face of the
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cliffs. In the autumn, when cover is to be had, it

has been found amid standing corn, and not unfrequently

among cabbages.

Sylvia curruca. Lesser VVhitethroat.—Much more
abundant and frequent in appearance than the last-

named species. Indeed, it is, along with PhylloscopMs

trochiliLS, the commonest of the Warblers visiting the

island.

In spring its first appearances date from 23rd April

to 9th June ; the average date for its arrival on passage

being 7th May. It has been seen as late as 20th June
—probably a laggard, non-breeding bird.

In autumn the earliest record of its return is 20th

August, the average 25th August, and the latest

17th October. It is frequent throughout September,
and has many times occurred during the first week of

October.

In the autumn this little bird is very partial to the

cover afforded by the plots of potatoes, turnips, and
cabbages, especially the latter. In these it lies very
close, and when disturbed it darts forward with a jerky
flight, during which it usually spreads its tail, and
reveals its identity among Warblers by the display of

the whitish outer tail-feathers. In spring the sides of

ditches, the large boulders above high-water mark, and
the face of the cliffs are its chief resorts.

Sylvia atricapilla, Blackcap.-—Has appeared in

spring on its northward journey at dates ranging from
28th April to 15th June, but is not much in evidence

until after mid- May, and then onwards until the first

week of June. The average date for its first appearance
is nth May.

The autumnal visits commence late in August, the
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24th being the earliest date for its advent, and are in

progress throughout September and during the first

half of October—the latest date for its presence being

29th October. In 1908 both sexes were numerous on

24th and 25th October. Some males in October have

their heads clad half In black and half in reddish-brown

feathers.

Like most of its congeners, it seeks cover on arrival

in the autumn, and must be sought for amid the shelter

afforded by plots in the cultivated area.

Sylvia borin, Garden - ]Varbler. — The earliest

record for this bird's arrival on its spring passage is

24th April, and from 9th May to loth June it is seen in

small numbers only—chiefly during the middle weeks

of May.

It is quite abundant, however, in the autumn on its

way south. Its visits at this season, usually commencing

during the first week of September, continue throughout

the month, and until the nth October on the part of

stragglers. In the autumn of 19 10, an early season, the

first immigrants were seen on 17th and 27th August.

As in spring, single birds are observed ; but these are

now frequently widely distributed, and hence quite

numerous.

It autumn it is decidedly skulking in its habits, and

is not easily put on the wing when detected among cover,

such as potatoes, which are its favourite haunt. In

spring it seeks the scanty shelter afforded by the

withered grasses of the ditches. It also frequents the

cliiTs at both seasons.

Sylvia subalpina, Subalpine Warbler,—The second

British example, an adult male, occurred on 6th May
1908—a great day for migratory visitors to Fair Isle
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(see Diary of Movements). That the second known
visit to our islands of this pretty Httle Warbler should,

like the first, have been to one of the most remote spots

within the British area, seems on first thoughts somewhat

strange. It must be remembered, however, that in such

corners as St Kilda and Fair Isle, should there be

anyone there to notice them, waifs like these are more

likely to be detected than elsewhere. If this bird, which

is a summer visitor to Southern Europe and Northern

Africa, has found its way to such distant parts of the

British area, it must surely have occurred elsewhere

with us.

Phylloscopus sibilatrix, Wood- Warbler.— The
few Fair Isle records for the visits of this species, and

the single visit to Sule Skerry, are the only instances

known to me which suggest the occurrence of this species

as a bird of passage in the British Islands. Until the

year 1910, two single birds only had been observed in

spring, namely, on 6th June 1907, and 5th May 1909.

On 1 2th May 1910, quite a number arrived, and chiefly

resorted to the face of the cliffs, and were excessively

confiding, for several that came to the top sought insects

at my feet. Here these birds, or other arrivals,

continued to be observed until the i8th.

For the autumn there are only two records for its

appearance, namely, on 2nd August 1907, and 21st

August 191 1. It is probable that during recent years

the breeding range of this species has extended west-

wards of the Christiania Fjord, and that this may
explain the bird's visits on migration to the British

Heligoland.

Phylloscopus trochilus. Willow -Warbler. — As
one would naturally expect, the Willow-Warblers

IL I
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obtained on migration at Fair Isle belong to both forms

which seek the North for their summer haunts. Thus

we have both Phylloscopits ti^ochihis eversmanni and

typical T. trochilus as visitors ; the former being the

North- Eastern European and Siberian race, and the

latter the Scandinavian.

This bird is one of the most abundant of the smaller

migrants visiting the island on its spring and autumn

passages.

In spring it arrives from the south at dates between

8th April and 6th June, but is most frequent throughout

May, and occurs in rushes down to the end of the third

week of that month. Vast numbers appeared between

J 2th and 15th May 191 1, and all, with one or two

exceptions, belonged to the race eversmanni.

Its autumn movements also cover a considerable

period, since they have been chronicled between 7th

August and 25th October, the main passages covering

the entire month of September. In the autumn of 1910,

an early season, it was numerous during the last week of

August, and less abundant than usual in September.

A few occur annually in October, chiefly during the first

half of the month.

During its visits it is to be found almost everywhere.

In spring it is one of the few sylvan migrants that are

sufficiently cheerful to indulge in a few notes of song
;

and in the autumn I have frequently heard it utter its

pretty, plaintive call-note.

Phylloscopus borealis. Northern Willoiv- Warbler.

—When searching for migratory birds on the 28th

September 1908, I disturbed, in a patch of potatoes

where it was hiding, a Willow-Warbler with very dark

upper plumage. This I was fortunate enough to secure,
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though with difficLiUy, for it was extremely wild. It

proved to be a male, and its stomach contained a

Phalangid, two Lepidopterous larvae, and the remains of

various Dipterous insects. At first this bird was

thought to be new to the British avifauna, but I

afterwards found that the Warbler recorded for Sule

Skerry as P. viridanns belonged to this species. The
Northern Willow-Warbler does not appear to have

occurred since in the British Islands, and has only

once, I believe, been obtained elsewhere in Western

Europe, namely, at Heligoland, on 6th October

1854. The bird, however, is a summer visitor to

Finmark, Northern Russia, and Siberia, but does not

seem to have any winter quarters in the western portion

of the Old World, its cold-weather retreats being

confined to Southern Asia.

Phylloscopus abietina, Northern Chiffchaff,

Chiffchaffs appear on their passages regularly in

both spring and autumn, and belong to this large and

long -winged race^ which, among other Northern

European countries, summers in Scandinavia, to and

from which, no doubt, the visitors to Fair Isle are

travelling. A number of specimens have been obtained

whose wing measurements are as follows :—Males, from

62 to 64 mm. ; females, from 56 to 64 mm.
The earliest of the spring migrants was killed at the

lantern of the South Lighthouse on 7th May, and the

passage northwards has been observed as late as ist

June, the main period being from 13th to 20th May.

Its appearances in autumn are rather late, the

earliest date being 26th September, from which date

down to 24th October it has occurred at intervals.

^ Fhylloscopus collybita abietina.
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It frequents much the same haunts as the Willow-

Warbler, and has the same habits, but is always

silent.

Ppiylloscopus tristis, Siberian Chiffchaff.—This is

the latest of all the Warblers to make its appearance at

Fair Isle, where it has appeared regularly during the

autumns of the past four years. It has, as yet, only

once been detected on its passage northwards in spring,

namely, on the 7th of May 1909.

The earliest dates on which it has been known to

appear during each of these four seasons are on 8th

October in 1908, 15th October 1910, 21st October

1907, and 30th October 1909. The latest date on which

it has been observed in the island is 6th November. In

all about a score have been obtained ; but it is not very

uncommon in most seasons. I only once had the

pleasure of seeing the bird in life, namely, on 8th

October 1908, my visits on other occasions having

come to an end ere it arrived. George Stout, who has

seen quite a number of them, considers this to be the

tamest species of Phylloscopus visiting the isle. He
found the birds chiefly in the cabbage-plots, the only

cover in the late autumn, where they were sometimes

seen in company with the Northern Chiffchaff On
some occasions he saw several together ; and on fine

days they perched on the cabbage leaves, every now and

then darting into the air to capture insects, and returning

to their perch. They were also observed searching for

flies on the face of the cliffs, on peat banks, and on old

lichen-clad walls. Elsewhere in Britain, it has only

been known to occur at Sule Skerry, in Orkney in the

winter of 1907-8, and at the Isle of May on i6th October

1910.
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PiiYLLOSCOPUS supERCiLiosus, Yellow-broivcd Warbler.

—This is a favourite with me ;
I made its acquaintance

at Fair Isle during my visit in 1905, and have seen it

each autumn I have returned to the island, as many
as seven examples on a single day. It is a regular

visitor on autumn passage in small numbers ; but since

it is very partial to retreats on the face of the great

range of lofty cliffs on the west side of the isle, it is

doubtless more abundant than our knowledge permits us

to assert.

The earliest record for its appearance is 19th

September ; but it usually arrives during the fourth

week of that month, and has occurred each year during

the first half of October. The latest date for its

presence on the island was on 29th October in 1907.

In addition to the retreats and feeding-ground

afforded by the face of the cliffs, this bird also visits the

crofted portion of the island, where it is chiefly to be

found in the cover afforded by the potato plots.

Hypolais hypolais, Iderine Warbler.—The first

specimen known to have occurred in Scotland was

observed on some bare, open ground on ist June 1908.

It appeared amid a rush of birds, and proved to be a

female. Between the 3rd and 5th of June 191 1 no less

than three appeared. Although this species is a summer

visitor to Scandinavia, it has only been occasionally found

singly on our shores during the periods of its passage

movements. As the bird is not uncommon in the north-

western portion of the Continent of Europe, its migration

routes to and from Norway presumably do not traverse

our British shores.

AcRocEPHALUS SHCENOB.ENUS, Sedge-Warbler.—Al-

though this is a regular and fairly abundant visitor on

II. I 2
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its spring passage, yet it has only twice been detected

in autumn, and then only single birds were observed.

The vernal movements commence with an observa-

tion for 7th May, from which date it has occurred down
to loth June; but it is most in evidence during the

middle weeks of May.

Regarding the autumn, the single birds were detected

on 19th and 20th September in 1906, and both frequented

the standing corn—a fact which may account for our

want of success in observing it, for standing corn

cannot be searched. I know from experience on the

Yorkshire coast that this species is partial to such cover

when on migration. In spring its chief haunts are the

sides of ditches.

AcROCEPHALUs STREPERUS, Reed- Warbler. — Has
occurred, presumably as a straggler, on four occasions

in the autumn : all these visitors were single birds and

came under my personal observation. Strange to relate,

these are the only known instances of the Reed-Warbler's

appearance in Scotland ; and are also, I believe, the

most northerly records of its occurrence in Europe. It

seems to be quite unknown in Norway, but visits

South Sweden, and is common in Denmark.

The following are the particulars relating to the

Reed - Warbler's visits in Fair Isle, all of which

are for September, and at dates ranging from the

24th to the 30th of that month. On 24th September

1906, a male shot from potatoes.^ In 1908, one

found in standing corn on the 24th September, and

another in turnips on the 26th. In 1909, on 30th

September, a female was obtained on an oat-stook.

^ I am now of opinion that this bird is a Marsh-Warbler {A. palustris)

in first plumage.



THE BIRDS OF FAIR ISLE 135

AcROCEPHALUs DUAiETORUM, BlytJis Reed- Warbler,—
On the 29th of September 19 10, a small Warbler was

found by the Duchess of Bedford in a patch of turnips.

It only afforded a very brief view ere it flew off. It was

present in the same cover on the following day, and then

aroused suspicion that it might perhaps be something

uncommon. After a great hunt it was secured, and sent

to me.

In colour it more resembles the Marsh-Warbler i^A.

pahisb'is) than the Reed-Warbler i^A. strepertts), but is

a little duller in colour and usually smaller in size,

though the smallest Marsh-Warbler and the largest

duinetornui overlap. The wing formula of Blyth's bird

differs from both the British species just mentioned in

having the second primary shorter than the fifth.

Blyth's Reed-Warbler is a new bird for Western

Europe, not having previously, I believe, been found

nearer than Russia. It is a summer visitor to regions

from St Petersburof and Archangfel eastwards to the

Yenisei (Western Siberia), and the Himalayas

(Kashmir to Nepal) ; and winters in the plains of India,

in Ceylon, and from Sind to Assam.

LocusTELLA LUSCiNioiDES, Suvis Warbler.— The
visit of a pair of these birds to Fair Isle must be

regarded as one of the most remarkable events in the

annals of British ornithology for many years. These

birds appeared on the 14th May 1908, and frequented

the grassy sides of a small burn. They were extremely

shy, and for several hours baffled all attempts to secure

one of them for the purposes of identification. At last,

however, one, a female, was obtained and its unlooked-

for indentity revealed. This bird was once a summer

visitor to the fens of East Anglia, but ceased to be a
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native species more than fifty years ago. Since then it has

not been known to occur, even as a casual visitor, in the

British Islands. That it should have reappeared among
us at a locality so far removed from its former English

haunts, is most remarkable. Even Heligoland, with its

unrivalled record of feathered waifs, cannot boast of

having Savi's Warbler amongst its long list of dis-

tinguished visitors. Fair Isle is the Ultima Thule of its

known wanderings in any land ; and, needless to remark,

it had never been known to visit Scotland before.

LocusTELLA N^viA, Grasskoppcr- Warbler. — This

species has been known to occur on two occasions in

spring—namely, on the 14th of May 1908, when two

appeared ; and on the 29th of May 1907, when a female

was killed during a rush of birds.

So far as I am aware, this species Is of rare occurrence

in Norway ; and its appearance in Fair Isle may possibly

be attributed to its having either overshot its summer

range when seeking its breeding haunts in our islands, or

been carried out of its course by unfavourable weather

conditions.

LocuSTELLA LANCEOLATA, Lauceolated Grasshopper-

Warbler.—On the 9th September 1908, I secured a bird

of the year of this species, as it rose from some rough

grass. It was new to Scotland, and had only twice

previously been recorded for Western Europe, namely,

at North Cotes in Lincolnshire on i8th November

1909; and at Heligoland on 13th October 1909. A
second Scottish example was caught at the Pentland

Skerries on 26th October 19 10.

This species is a summer visitor to the whole of

Siberia and the northern Isles of Japan, but is of very

rare occurrence in European Russia. Its winter quarters
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are In Burmah, India, South China, and Borneo. This

eastern bird resembles our Grasshopper-Warbler, but,

as a rule, it is a little smaller, and has the dark spots on

the centre of the feathers of the upper plumage more

clearly defined. The Orkney specimen, which is a bird

of the year, has the under parts greyish yellow, with

dark brown streaks on the centre of the feathers of the

throat and breast.

TuRDUS viscivoRUS, Mistle-ThrusJi.—A few appear

on both the spring and autumn passage movements to and

from Northern Europe. In spring it has been observed

between 6th March and 12th May ; and its autumn

visits date from ist October to 20th November, but at

this season it Is chiefly observed during the latter half of

October. Usually only one or two birds are observed

on each occasion, but most probably a number escape

notice, as the bird chiefly frequents high ground in the

more remote portions of the island.

TuRDUS Musicus, Song-Thrush.— Birds belonging to

the Continental race (the typical Turdus miisicus) occur

on both passages in considerable numbers, and a few of

those arriving in the autumn pass the winter on the isle.

The spring movements northwards commence on the

part of a few birds late in March (22nd earliest) ; but their

arrival in numbers takes place from the end of the first

week of April to that of May. Later, stragglers or small

numbers occur, and have been recorded down to 8th June.

In autumn the first immigrants usually appear in

mid-September, but there are no great arrivals until the

second week of October, and these are witnessed at

intervals until 21st November. At this season the

turnips are the main resort of the Immigrant Thrushes,

but many resort to the face of the cliffs.
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Sometimes during snow a few arrive along with

Fieldfares and Redwings. These, no doubt, are birds

which have passed the previous portion of the winter in

Shetland, and are moving south under the pressure

imposed by severe weather conditions.

In the summer of 1905 a pair reared their young in

the face of a ravine, where I saw young birds just able

to fly early in September. In 191 1 the bird again

nested in the island.

TuRDUs ILIACUS, Redzviitg.—Occurs regularly on both

passages in considerable, sometimes vast numbers. A
few appear during the prevalence of severe winter

weather, coming from the north, but do not remain.

It has been observed on its way north in spring, as

early as 23rd March ; but as a rule the passage does not

set in until the end of the first week of April, and lasts

until the end of that month. A few are sometimes

seen early in May, the 15th being the latest date on

which they have been observed. In 1906 a single

bird appeared amid a rush of migrants on ist June

—

an exceptional occurrence.

The average date for first arrivals in the autumn is

25th September, the earliest 19th September; and it

occurs in numbers, often in great rushes, down to the

third week of November. The cliffs seem to be the

chief resorts of this species during its sojourn on the

island, but it is also very common in the shelter afforded

by turnips.

TuRDUS PILARIS, Fieldfare.—An abundant species

during its spring and autumn migrations. Some also

appear in winter, during spells of severe frost or snow,

alonof with Thrushes, Redwino-s, and Blackbirds, but such

visitors only rem.ain a short time on the isle.
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The earliest date for its appearance in sprini^ is 22nd
March, but it is not until the second week of April that

it may be expected. From this date down to mid-May
it occurs in numbers, with stragglers to the very end of

the month.

In autumn I have twice observed sinule birds in

September—namely, on the 23rd and 30th, but the

earliest date for its appearance in small numbers is 2nd

October. In 1909 no arrivals were detected until i8th

October. It is abundant between the latter half of

October and the end of the third week of November.
During its visits to the island it generally frequents

the high open ground ; and although it occasionally

seeks the crofts, it never enters cover like the Thrush,

Redwing, and Blackbird
; nor does it haunt the cliffs.

TuRDUS MERULA, Blackbird,— Like the other members
of its genus, the Blackbird is a common species of

double passage. A few, after arrival in the autumn,

spend the winter in the isle.

The spring movements towards the north commence
soon after mid-March (i8th earliest). Many have ap-

peared late in the month (24th), and the passages are

in progress until near the end of April. Stragglers

have occurred during May, and even in early June (5th

latest).

The average date of its advent in autumn is 26th

September (14th earliest). It is not, however, until

after 12th to i8th October that it becomes more or less

abundant, and it continues to be so at intervals down to

29th November in some years.

Its retreats during its sojourn on the island are the

same as those of the Song-Thrush.

TuRDUS TORQUATUS, Ring-OuzcL—The Ring-Ouzel
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is a regular visitor on both the seasonal passages, and is

not at all uncommon.
The earliest date on which it has appeared in spring

is 1 8th March, but the next earliest record is not

chronicled until 8th April. It has not been seen in

numbers before 23rd April, nor after 17th May, but

stragglers occur down to the 21st. Exceptionally it has

been observed as late as 15th June.

The average date for its return is 28th September,

(earliest the 23rd, latest 5th October). In some seasons

it is numerous during the first half of October, but

is not usually so until the i8th and after; and the

passages have been observed down to 2nd November,

but a single bird was seen on the 27th in 19 10.

During its sojourn it frequents the faces of the cliffs

and chasms, also the stone walls of the higher and

more remote parts of the isle.

Erithacus rubecula, Redbreast,—The Continental

race of the Redbreast is a common and regular visitor

throughout its spring and autumn movements to and from

its North-Western European summer haunts. A few of

the autumn migrants pass the winter in the isle.

The spring passage commences during the second

week of April, and laggard migrants have occurred

as late as 23rd May. The main period for the vernal

movements is between the second week of April and

the end of the first week of May. A single bird was

observed on 9th June 19 10, and several were seen on

loth March 1908.

The dates of first appearance in the autunyi range

from 20th 10 26th September. It is numerous from i8th

October to 8th November, and smaller numbers arrive

down to the 24th.
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When on passage this is an extremely wild bird,

and is not to be seen in the neighbourhood of the

houses. It is mostly then to be found away from the

crofted portion of the island, and is especially partial to

the water-mills, in which the natives grind their corn,

which are situated in lonely parts of the isle. Those
that remain all winter, however, become more confiding-o
as the season advances, and then approach the houses in

their search for food.

LusciNiA LUSCiNiA, TlirusJi Nightingale.—This was
one of the rarities which rew^arded us during our visit in

the spring of 191 1. As a mere waif, it arrived along
with a crowd of migrants on the 15th of May—a day
on which no less than twenty-four species of birds of

passage came under our notice. It was observed
creeping about the rocks on the shore at the foot of

a cliff behind the south lighthouse, and proved to be
a male.

This species is larger than the Common Nightingale,

from which it also differs in having its upper surface

darker and more olive-brown in tint, the tail dark brown
and only slightly reddish, the chest and sides of the

breast darker and having a mottled appearance, the

first primary very short and narrow, and the third

the longest feather in the wing.

Its summer range extends from Denmark and south
and mid-Sweden to S. W. Siberia, and it winters in East
Africa.

This is the second record, but the first satisfactory

instance, of the occurrence of this species in the

British Isles.

Cyanecula suecica, Arctic or Red-spottedBhiethroat.

—This species occurs regularly, but in varying numbers,
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durino- its autumn passages, being in some seasons fairly

abundant and in others little seen—perhaps because

it escapes observation on the face of the cliffs. During

the last four springs

—

i.e., those of 1908, 1909, 1910,

and 191 1— It has occurred in some numbers.

The spring visits date from 24th April to 2nd June,

and as many as a dozen have been seen In a single day.

In 1 9 10 the Duchess of Bedford and myself found the

bird In fair numbers from 14th to 25th May, and prob-

ably not a few escaped our notice on the face of the

cliffs.

The autumn movements are remarkable for the

constancy of the dates between which the bird's first

appearance has been recorded, which range from 20th to

25th September. The period covering the passage Is a

singularly short one, for there are only three records

of Its occurrence In October, all for single birds, and

the latest for the 9th of the month.

Some notes on the habits of this species will be

found under 23rd September on page 84.

CyanECULA cyanecu la. White-spotted Bhtethroat.—
Two males In full summer plumage have occurred In the

spring. It Is a matter of uncertainty whether any

female examples have visited the Island, as they are

Indistinguishable from those of the preceding species.

The first of these Interesting and beautiful visitors

appeared on 22nd March 1909, an early date ; and the

second occurred on 14th May 19 10, and frequented the

side of a small burn. This latter example was under

the observation of the Duchess of Bedford and myself

for some time. Its actions were Identical with those

of a Redbreast ; in disposition It was shy, and when
disturbed flitted away, but always returned to the same
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haunts. Several birds of the Red-spotted species also

arrived at the same time.

These occurrences are the only known visits of this

species to Scotland, and Fair Isle marks the northern

limit of the known wanderings of this Central P2uropean

summer bird.

RuTiciLLA PiicKNicuRUS, Rcdstart.—The Redstart is

a regular and common visitor in both spring and

autumn.

The earliest dates for its advent in spring are 22nd

March 1909, and the 4th and 9th April, when single

males appeared. There are other April records for the

1 8th, 2ist, and 23rd; but it is not until 12th May that

it has appeared in numbers, and the passage usually

lasts until the end of the third week of the month. In

some seasons a few have been observed as late as

the end of the first week of June, and a single bird was

seen on 13th June in 19 10.

According to the records, the males arrive first in

spring, being from six to seventeen days in advance

of the females. Later both sexes appear simultaneously

on passage.

The return movements usually commence in Sep-

tember, the 13th being the average date for the bird's

appearance. In the autumn of 1910, an early season,

the first migrant was seen on 29th August. The main

flights occur towards the end of September, but small

numbers appear during October, and there is one record

for 2nd November.

Its haunts during its visits are the stone walls in

the vicinity of the houses. Its main retreats, however,

are the high cliffs of the western side, where insects are

abundant. Here It may be seen on fine days ever and
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anon darting out from the precipitous faces in pursuit of

flies, its identity always being clearly indicated by the

display of its " fire-tail."

RuTiciLLA TiTYS, Black Redstart.—There have been

six known visits of single birds of this species to the

isle during as many years. Four of these have been

made in the springtime, and two in the autumn : they

are the most northerly records for the British Islands.

The spring records are for 9th April 1907, when a

male in the plumage of R. carii appeared ; a male in full

summer plumage on 20th May 19 10, a similar bird on

1 2th May 191 1, and one, sex unrecorded, in a rush of

migrants on 31st May 1908.

The autumn birds were both females, and the

dates of their visits were 14th October 1909, and 8th

November 1907.

I saw two of these birds, and their actions on the

ground exactly resembled those of the Redbreast and

Bluethroats.

Saxicola crnanthe, Wheatear. — A considerable

number of Common Wheatears are summer visitors to

the isle, whilst many more occur as birds of passage in

spring and autumn.

The earliest dates for its appearance in spring are

13th, 2 1 St, and 28th March. It occurs regularly in the

first week of April, and is abundant on passage from the

7th of the month down to the early days of May,

the 1 2th being the latest date for its passage en route for

the north.

The males appear first, and are recorded as being from

five to fourteen days in advance of the females. Even

during the later movements the males often greatly

outnumber the females.
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Many of the native birds and their young leave the

isle before the end of August. The migrants from
Northern Europe pass southwards throughout Sep-
tember, and are much fewer in numbers during the first

half of October ; while stragglers forming the rearguard

have been seen as late as 14th November—when a

single bird was observed.

During their visits the migrants on passage are

widely scattered over the higher ground and the

unenclosed parts of the island.

An albino example was obtained on 29th August
191 1.

Saxicola leucorrhoa, Greater Wheatear, — This
fine race ^ of the Common Wheatear occurs in con-

siderable numbers in both spring and autumn on its

passages to and from the north-west — Iceland and
Greenland.

The earliest date on which it has been observed in

spring is 3rd May, when numbers appeared, and the

passage lasts until ist June. In this species the males
appear to arrive a day or two earlier than the females.

In autumn it returns late in August, and has been
observed until mid-October (i6th latest). In the late

autumn it is found in some numbers after nearly all

the representatives of the common species have passed
southwards.

Saxicola hispanica. Black-throated Wheatear.—
On the 25th September 1907, I was fortunate enough to

detect a fine male of this handsome species among
scattered examples of the Common and Greater Wheat-
ears, which had arrived in considerable numbers. The
contents of its crop consisted of insect matter, among

' Saxicola cvnanfhe leucorrJioa.

11. K



146 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

which were the larvae of noctuid moths and the remains

of several ichneumon flies.

This bird is the only one known to have visited

Scotland,^ and there are only a very few instances of its

occurrence in England. It is a native of South-

western Europe, spends the summer season there, and in

the autumn seeks cold-weather retreats in West Africa.

Pratincola rubetra, Whiiichat.—A , visitor on

migration at both seasons ; but is one of those species

which are more numerous in spring than in autumn.

The spring movements are witnessed from 6th May
to 6th June. The average date for its appearance is 9th

May, and the bird is very constant in the observation of

the time of its coming.

The autumn passages have been chronicled from

24th August, and are in progress throughout September.

There are several records of its visits in October, the

9th being the latest. A few birds only are seen simul-

taneously at this season, and the tops of the sheaves of

corn are their favourite perches.

Pratincola rubicola, Stonechat. — This species

appears annually in small numbers in spring ; but there

are at present only three records for visits in the autumn,

all for single birds.

In spring its appearances date from 7th March to

27th May. The autumn records are for 8th and 26th

September and 22nd October. In spring it usually

appears singly or in pairs, but on 22nd March 1909,

five or six were seen in a rush of migrants.

The Stonechat has, I believe, only once been recorded

elsewhere for Shetland, and it is not known to have

occurred in Norway. The object of its regular spring

^ I have since obtained it at St Kilda.
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visits to Fair Isle are inexplicable ; nor is it possible to

determine satisfactorily whether the Fair Isle Stonechats

belong to Dr Hartert's British or the Continental form,

as the few specimens captured were obtained in spring.

Accentor modularis, Hedge-Accentoi'.-—The Hedge-

Accentor which visits Fair Isle regularly on passage in

the spring and autumn is not of the British race, but a

native of Continental Europe. This bird, the typical

A. modMlaris, is to be distinguished from its British

cousin, A. modularis occidentalism by its paler mantle,

whiter abdomen, paler and pronouncedly striped flanks,

more slender bill, and by its having the second primary

much loneer than the seventh. It is much commoner

on the spring passage than on that of the autumn.

The earliest date for its arrival in spring is 29th

March, but the usual date for its advent is during the

first week in April. The chief period within which its

passages are performed at this season is between the end

of the first week in April and the middle of May, after

which it is less numerous, and the latest date for its

appearance is 29th May.

On the 9th of April 1907, remarkable numbers were

present in all parts of the isle ; and on 27th April 1908,

unusual numbers again appeared.

In autumn the earliest date on which it has been

found is 25th September, and the latest i6th November.

It does not appear in any numbers .until the last week of

October, and stragglers only have been seen after the first

week of November.

Accentor collaris, Alpine Accentor.-—On the 6th

of October 1908, I saw a bird of this species, at close

quarters, resting on the face of a great cliff flanking a

geo on the west side of the isle. I might have shot it
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with ease, but had no desire to drop it into the Atlantic

surf, which laved the base of the precipice several

hundred feet below. Eventually it flew off and was

lost amid fastnesses so vast and unapproachable as to

render pursuit quite impossible. This bird is the only-

example which has, as yet, been detected in Scotland.

Troglodytes troglodytes, Wren.—This is a fairly

abundant resident, its chief haunts being the faces

of the cliffs, the ravines, and the stone walls. The
only definite evidence of the visits of immigrants are the

observations made by the Duchess of Bedford, who
noticed a decided increase in the numbers of the bird on

25th September 1910, and 3rd October 191 1—days

when other migratory birds were also observed as

arrivals.

The native birds seem to me to be larger than the

typical form, and more nearly resemble T, t. zetlandicMs,

and probably belong to that race.

MusciCAPA GRisoLA, Spotted Flycatcher.— Is annually

observed on its spring migrations northwards, and is in

some years very abundant at that season. On its

return southwards, however, it has not been detected

annually, and never in any numbers. It is another of

those species which occur chiefly in the spring.

The spring appearances date from 12th May to 19th

June, and rushes have been recorded between 12th May
and ist June.

In autumn the records of its visits have been

between 15th September and 4th October—a late date,

but one vouched for by the capture of the specimen.

On May 12th, 13th, 15th, and 22nd, 1910, great

numbers appeared and frequented the face of the cliffs,

the beaches where decaying seaweed abounds, and
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the low rocks and reefs at the south-west corner of

the island. Here, when the sun exerts its genial

influence, flies are numerous. During rain and dull

weather many were seen on the newly - sown sodden

land, apparently endeavouring to find something where-

with to sustain life. Such are the shifts to which some
birds are put during certain stages in their great

migratory flights : no wonder many perish.

MusciCAPA ATRiCAPiLLA, Pieci Flycatcher. — This

species occurs in both the spring and autumn, on its way
to and from its northern summer haunts, but is only

observed in comparatively small numbers. Unlike the

last species, it is most abundant in the autumn.

In spring its visits range from 6th to 17th May;
while those of the autumn have been noted between 3rd

and 27th September. At the latter season it is a

frequent visitor to the lanterns of the lighthouses, and is

often killed.

During its sojourn, it frequents the cliffs, fences, and

small enclosures about the houses. All the old males

have assumed their winter dress ere they appear in the

autumn, and I have never seen a bird either at Fair Isle

or elsewhere, during my many autumn pilgrimages in

search of migrants, which showed the slightest trace of

the pied plumage which renders it such a beautiful and

conspicuous object in spring.

MusciCAPA PARVA, Red-bveasted Flycatcher.—This

unusual visitor to such a northern station occurred several

times during the autumn of 1906, and once in that of

1907. I was present on these occasions, and saw the

birds and obtained specimens. There is only one record

for spring.

The following are the particulars of the visits :—On
II. K 2
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20th September 1906, three or four were seen. They
were very wild, but an adult and a young bird were

captured. On the following day two were seen ; and on

4th October, one, a bird of the year, was obtained. In

1907, on 27th September, I saw one very distinctly ; but

it, too, was very wild, and sought the recesses of the

face of the cliffs on being approached. On 31st May
1908, George Stout had an excellent view of an adult

male.

I was much puzzled by the appearance of the first

example that came under notice. It was a bird of the

year, and hence in plain and unattractive plumage. I

found it on the face of a comparatively low cliff, and

my attention was especially drawn to it from the fact

that it raised its tail to such an extreme decree as to

be almost parallel with its back. In flight, the white on

the basal portion of all but the two central tail-feathers

is displayed and is very conspicuous.

HiRUNDO RUSTiCA, Szva/loiv,—The Swallow is

another of those species which, contrary to the general

rule, is more abundant in spring than in autumn.

In spring it often appears in considerable rushes, and

its passages cover a long period. The earliest date for

its advent at this season is 17th April ; but the bird does

not occur in any numbers until the end of the first week
of May, after which many appear at intervals until the

end of the first week in June, and in smaller numbers to

the end of the month. No doubt a number of the

Swallows visiting the isle at this season are non-

breeding birds. A few have appeared in July, but there

are as yet no August records.

The autumn visitors consist of small parties or

single birds, both old and young, which arrive at
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intervals in September and clurinc^ the first half of

October.

The Swallows which arrived in numbers on 19th

May 1 9 10 seemed to be tired out, for they frequently

settled on the erass close to the observers, and also on
•J

the rocks at the foot of the cliffs.

HiRUNDO RUFULA, Red-rumped Swallow.—On the

2nd of June 1906, the isle was the scene of the arrival of

a great number of migrants rushing northwards. These

included Bramblings, Tree-Pipits, Spotted Flycatchers,

Red-backed Shrikes, Swallows, Cuckoos, Dunlins, and

other species. Along with these were three examples of

the interesting bird under notice, which is a species

not previously known to have visited the British Isles,

its summer home being in South-Eastern Europe.

George Stout noticed these birds for several days, his

attention being attracted to them by the red band across

the lower portion of their backs. He succeeded in

shooting one, which was unfortunately lost, but was

found some ten days afterwards and forwarded to me for

identification.

A single bird of this species was obtained at Heligo-

land on 30th May 1885, and one has since occurred on the

south coast of Kont, namely, on the i6th May 1909.

CiiELiDON URBiCA, Martin.— Like the Swallow, this

species is most frequent and numerous during the

spring passages, and is, in most seasons, little more than

a stracrsflinof visitor in the autumn.

The earliest date for its spring appearance is 7th

May, and the average date 15th May. It often occurs

in considerable numbers late in May and during the first

week of June, and a few are observed down to near the

close of the latter month. During their short sojourn
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they are chiefly to be seen flying continuously along the

face of the cliffs, especially those on the west side of the

island.

In autumn single birds, or at most two, are seen

simultaneously. The dates between which they have

been observed range from 4th September to 14th

November.

CoTiLE RiPARiA, Sand-Martin.—Every year a few

appear in spring, at dates ranging from 14th May to

26th June; but on 19th May 1910, many were seen.

There are only three autumn records—namely, for 23rd

July, 26th September, and 9th October.

There are but a few odd records of its visits to the

Shetlands ; and it would seem that this species reaches

Norway, where it is common in summer, by lines of

flight which do not extend to the Northern

Archipelago.

Dendrocopus major. Great Spotted Woodpecker,—
The only year since these investigations were instituted

in which this species has appeared was 1909. In the

autumn of that year a small number appeared on 2nd

September, and were observed until 3rd October. One
or two specimens were obtained, all ofwhich belonged to

the typical Continental race. I often saw these birds

during their sojourn, and they always appeared to be

very ill-pleased with their lot on Fair Isle, since they

frequently gave voice to their feelings by a peevish cry,

usually as they ascended the flagstaff or the equally

disappointing posts of the wire fences. They soon
forsook such unprofitable haunts and sought the faces

of the cliffs, where they doubtless fared much better,

though they must otherwise have found such unusual

retreats far from congenial. Some were seen searching
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for food on the ground, and when thus engaged they

progressed by a series of short jumps. Most of the

visitors that came under close observation were birds in

immature plumage.

Iynx torquilla, Wryneck.—Although we found the

remains of a number of dead birds in various parts of

the island in early September 1905, yet down to the

spring of 19 10 a few single birds only had come under

notice on their spring and autumn passages, and this

not annually.

The spring visits have been made between 8th May
and 4th June. In 19 10, from 12th May to 24th, a

considerable number were observed by the Duchess of

Bedford and myself during a remarkable and almost

continuous rush of migrants. Fair Isle is no place

for birds with such special food requirements as the

Wryneck ; and those which came under notice during this

memorable visitation were observed seeking for food in

the newly-sown fields and on grasslands, and it is not

surprising that several were picked up dead.

The autumn observations relate to appearances of

single birds between 28th August and 3rd September

—

a very short period ; but the records are few, perhaps,

because it is a bird which may be readily overlooked on

stone walls, its chief resorts, on which it is not easily

detected—its plumage blending admirably with the

colour of its resting-place.

CucuLus CANORUS, Cuckoo.—Here, again, we have a

species, which, contrary to the general rule, is more

numerous and frequent during its spring visits than in

those of the autumn.

In the spring it occurs on passage annually, usually in

small numbers, at dates ranging from 7th May to loth
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June. In 1910 it appeared at intervals in exceptional

abundance from 13th May to 23rd, with single birds

down to 3rd June.

In autumn there are three records only for the years

1905 to 1909 inclusive, and these relate to the occurrence

of single young birds observed on 20th August and ist

and 2nd September. During August 1910, however,

there are five records of visits from the i6th to 26th.

Cypselus apus, Sivift.— Swifts appear annually on

both passages, but, like the species of Hirundinidse and

some others, are more numerous in springtime than in

autumn. In 19 10, however, the honours seem to have

been pretty evenly divided between the seasons.

The earliest record for its appearance in spring is on

8th May—a very early date for Shetland—the next

in order being for the 23rd. After the last-named date

the bird as a rule is most in evidence, usually in small

numbers, until the end of the month. Occasionally

many appear in rushes with other species. There are

numerous appearances for June and July on the part

of a few or single birds.

In autumn one or two arrive at intervals during

August and the first half of September, but I saw a

single bird on 3rd and 4th October in 1909.

Caprimulgus euroPv^us, Nightjar.—There are, as

yet, only two records for the visits of this species. On
24th May 1 9 10, one was observed on heathery ground

by the Duchess of Bedford ; and on 21st August 1908

the remains of one which had quite recently perished

were found.

Upupa epops. Hoopoe.—There are three known

instances of the visits of single birds of this beautiful

species. An adult male appeared on 9th September
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1907, and another on 21st October 19 10. In the

spring of 19 10 one arrived on 13th May, and came
under the notice of the Duchess of Bedford. During

their sojourns these visitors were observed either on

stone walls, or seeking for food on the grasslands.

Nyctea nvctka, Snowy Owl.—There is only one

record of the occurrence of this species, namely, of a

bird seen on 26th October 1907.

Asio OTUS, Long-eared Owl.—One or two, probably

more, have appeared on several occasions in the autumn,

usually in rushes with other species of migrants. These

visitors have been chronicled as arriving at dates ranging

from 17th October to 13th November.

There are three records for the return spring passage,

all of sincrle birds. The first of these was seen on

6th May 1908 ; the second, by the Duchess of Bedford,

on 15th May 19 10; and the third on 23rd May 191 1.

The second bird was resting on the face of the cliffs—

a

haunt where it is most difficult to detect such migrants.

A specimen obtained in the autumn of 19 10 is much
greyer in plumage than any other I have examined.

Asio accipitrinus, Short-earned Ozvl.—This species

appears regularly on both passages, but is most frequent

and abundant in the autumn.

The spring movements northwards are recorded as

occurring between 25th March and 30th May. The
May visits after the middle of the month have been few.

In autumn one has arrived as early as 5th August,

probably a Shetland summer bird quitting its native

haunts ; but 28th September is probably the first date

for the appearance of Continental visitors. It has not,

however, been seen in numbers until after the middle of

October, and has been noted as late as 8th November.
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It is usually found among rough grass, but sometimes it

seeks shelter among the plots of potatoes and turnips

in the crofted area.

Falco peregrin us, Peregrine Falcon.—There is only

one pair of resident Peregrines, and these are probably

the lineal descendants of the falcons which have been

famed for several centuries. No doubt visitors from

more northern areas appear at the island, but it has

hitherto been impossible to discriminate between these

foreigners and the native birds.

In the autumn the Fair Isle Peregrines prey chiefly

upon young Herring Gulls, but many Woodcocks fall

to them when on passage. I have seen one clutch

a Ring-Ouzel on the wing and carry it off without

alighting.

Writing in 1700, the Rev. John Brand, in his " Brief

Descriptions of Orkney and Shetland," tells us that it is

said that the Hawks "which are to be had at Fair Isle,

are the best in Britain, which use to flee to Zetland or

Orkney for their prey, these being the nearest lands,

and sometimes they'll find Moor Fowls in their nests,

which they believed to bring from Orkney, seeing there

are none in Zetland, and the nearest isle they could have

them in, were Stronza or Westra, which is between 40

and 50 miles of sea, over which at one flight they must

carry these fowls to their nests."

Falco .esalon. Merlin.—The Merlin has been

observed in all the months of the year except June and

July. It does not nest on the island, and its visits

during the winter have been few. It is mainly seen at

the seasons of passage.

In spring it has been observed as early as ist April,

and as late as 20th May ; and in the autumn as early as



THE BIRDS OF FAIR ISLE 157

14th August. It is most frequent in September and the

first half of October—the time when the small migratory

birds are abundant on their southern passage, and it

makes sad havoc in their ranks. On some days several

are to be seen, but as a rule one or two only come under

notice.

Falco tinnunculus, Kestrel.—The Kestrel is regular

in its appearances as a bird of double passage. It has

only once been recorded in winter, and has not been

known to nest.

The spring visits date from 26th February, and in

most seasons it is seldom seen after April. In May 19 10,

however, a number were observed between the 14th and

the 28th. Single birds have been noted as late as 15th

June.

In some years a few have appeared late in July and

during August, which were probably visitors from the

Shetlands ; but it is much more in evidence later,

when I have seen several on the wing simultaneously.

The autumn movements commence with September, and

the passage extends over two months. As many as

six were seen on ist November 1906, and it has

occurred singly down to the 12th of that month. The
only recorded instance of its appearance in winter was on

4th December 1907.

Phalacrocorax carbo. Cormorant.— Is quite common
as a winter visitor. It arrives in considerable numbers at

the end of August, and remains until the early spring.

It has not been known to nest.

Phalacrocorax graculus, Shag.—A very abundant

resident, finding extremely congenial haunts amid the

numerous caves and in the crannies afforded by the

extensive range of cliffs.
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SuLA BASSANA, Gauiiet.—A considerable number

are to be observed fishing in the tideway, just off the

island, throughout September. I have seen them thus

engaged when it was nearly dark. A few are still

present at the end of the first week in October, but

only one or two are occasionally observed in November
and December. Small numbers are seen at intervals

in the spring—five were noticed on 22nd May 19 10.

Anser anser, Grey Lag-Goose.—"Grey Geese" are

recorded annually on their autumn passages, and some-

times in the spring. It is only now and then that one

has been obtained, owing to the open nature of the

ground they frequent. Thus our information regarding

the dates of occurrence of the various species which have

appeared is meagre in the extreme.

On 3rd November 1908, a party of seven Grey Lags

arrived, and fortunately their identity was satisfactorily

established. On 9th October 191 1, two came under the

notice of the Duchess of Bedford.

Anser albifrons. White-fronted Goose.—The wing

of a bird of this species, which had been shot in the

autumn of 1905, was sent to me for determination.

Anser brachyrhynchus, Pink-footed Goose.—During

my visit in 1909, a party of eight of these birds appeared

on 7th October, from which one was shot. I afterwards

identified others which arrived on the 12th and i8th; on

the latter date fourteen were observed.

Branta leucopsis, Bernacle Goose. —Single birds

were seen on several occasions between 8th January and

1st March In 1909. The head of one shot in January

was forwarded to me as proof of identification.

Branta bernicla, Brent Goose.—On 25th May 19 10,

four were observed, and on 27th two. The only



THE mnm or faih isle 159

known occurrences for the autumn are for the i6th
October 1909, when an injured bird was captured in

the North Haven, and 17th and 21st November 191 1.

Cygnus bewicki, Bewick's Szvan.—Swans appear
on passage regularly in spring (April) and in autumn
(October and November), but as yet only two have been
obtained, both of this species. One was shot on i8th
November 1910, and the other on 30th November
191 1.

Tadorna tadorna, Sheld-Duck. — An occasional
visitor. Single birds have been seen late in May, once
in August, several times during October, and once in

November. It is common in Orkney, and breeds in

southern Shetland.

Anas boscas, Mallard.—This bird is chiefly seen
during the periods of its passages in spring and autumn,
but visits in winter are not unusual.

The spring migrants appear at the end of the first

week of April, and are in evidence as late as mid-May.
Once or twice single birds have been seen in June and
occasionally in July and August.

September and down to end of November is the
main period for the autumn passage of Mallards towards
more southern winter quarters.

Dafila acuta. Pintail.—This species was not detected
until 191 1, when, on 22nd April, a male and female
appeared, followed by another bird on 19th May. In

the same year, single birds arrived on 4th and 5th
October, and two on the nth of that month.

Mareca PENELOPE, Wigeoii.—This species is fairly

numerous and regular in its appearances on migration
during spring and autumn, and a few are seen as
visitors during the winter.
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At the first season it arrives on its way north late

in March, and its passages have been observed in some
seasons to extend until 12th June.

It returns during the last week in August, and its

visits are in progress until the third week in November.

It is most abundant in October.

Nettion crecca, Teal.—Teal are fairly common
during their spring and autumn migrations, but their

appearance in winter is unusual, and is only once recorded.

The spring voyagers appear from the first week of

March ; their movements northwards continue through-

out April and the first half of May ; and single birds

have occurred as late as i6th June.

The autumn passages are observed during the

months of September, October, and November, when
the bird sometimes occurs in considerable numbers.

The earliest record for its appearance at this season is

for 31st August, but at this early date the birds have

probably come from Shetland.

FuLiGULA FULiGULA, Tufted Duck.—This species has

only rarely been observed, for Fair Isle offers it no

hospitality, suitable haunts being practically non-existent.

The records for its appearances are only four in number,

and relate to the visits of single birds, except in one

instance when two were seen. These visits were made
on 28th April, 12th May, 29th October, and 27th

November. They are interesting as affording evidence

of passage.

FuLiGULA MARiLA, Scaup.—A few have been seen at

sea in the immediate vicinity of the isle, and more
rarely on the fresh-water lochs, during the spring and
autumn, when proceeding to and from their boreal

nesting-haunts.
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In spring, single birds or pairs have been observed

late in March, during April and May, and down to the

31st of the last-named month.

In autumn, in like manner, odd birds have appeared

annually from 22nd September to 9th November, and

one has been recorded for 3rd December.

FuLiGULA FERiNA, Pocharci.—A female obtained on

2nd October 191 1, is the first Pochard known to have

visited the island. Another occurred on the 21st.

Clangula glaucion, Goldeneye.—As in the case of

the Tufted Duck, only a very few, chiefly single birds,

have been known to visit the Isle, all in the autumn.

The dates of these visits rano^e from 28th October too
28th November. From i6th to i8th November

1 9 10, three were present.

Harelda glacialis. Long-tailed Duck,—This hardy

sea-duck is common all the winter just off the island, and

many doubtless occur there as birds of passage.

The earliest date recorded for its appearance in the

autumn is 29th September, when a single adult male

was seen. It has been observed in some seasons early

in October, and it continues to arrive until the fourth

week of November.

It is not unfrequent in Fair Isle waters during May,
and in 1910 one was noted on 28th June.

This bird, George Stout informs me, comes close to

the small boats fishing off the island. He has seen them

in great numbers, but has never known them to associate

with any other ducks, except Eiders.

SoMATERiA MOLLissiMA, Eidev-Duck. — The Eider

is quite common throughout the winter ; and also, as

a nesting species, in summer. Eiders are, however,

most numerous during the late autumn, when many
II. L
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appear from more northern climes on their way south-

wards.

A number of ducks, with broods only about one-third

grown, are always to be seen in September. During

the same month many of the adult males are in a variety

of piebald plumages

—

i.e., in various mixtures of post-

nuptial and winter dress.

On 2 1st March 191 1, about three hundred were

seen in a flock.

SoMATERiA SPECTABiLis, King Eider.— I saw an adult

male on the wing crossing the south bay on 13th May
1910.

CEdemia nigra, Common Scoter.—A few single birds

have come under notice on the following occasions :—

A

male on 22nd May 1910; and males on 5th and 9th

September 1907.

CEdemia fusca, Velvet-Scoter.—Has thrice been

known to occur. An adult female was obtained on ist

December 1906 ; an old male on 17th September 1907 ;

and two examples on 20th October 19 10.

Mergus serrator. Merganser.—This species is not

unfrequent, and seeks the heads of geos and the bays,

where it is to be seen during both the seasons of passage,

and where a few also remain all winter.

In spring, arrivals have been recorded at mid-March,

but the bird is most frequent during May. It has

once been observed as late as the 14th of June.

The earliest record for its appearance in autumn is

for 3rd September, and the migrants continue to pass

throughout the month and during October, usually in

small parties of from three to five, but sometimes singly.

Ardea cinerea. Heron.—The Heron is observed

regularly in both spring and autumn as a bird of
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passage. It also appears, but somewhat rarely, in

winter.

In spring its visits are most regular during the latter

half of March and throughout April, but its numbers on

these occasions are small— single birds, or at most

three, being usually observed. It is seen irregularly in

May, and in June as late as the 28th.

In autumn it is much more numerous, and I have

seen a party of as many as thirty on the wing

simultaneously — namely, on 12th September 1906.

A few visit the Isle in July, more in August, most in

September, a few in October, and sometimes in

November, and one on 13th December 19 10.

On the nth of September 1906, three appeared in

the rays of the south lantern at 10.30 p.m., and remained

for over an hour, croaking unmusically all the while.

Several times they came close up to the light, and once

were within an ace of striking, but recovered themselves

just in time to avoid injury.

There are few suitable feeding-grounds for these

birds, and hence they do not remain long ; single birds,

however, have been seen in the same haunts for several

days.

CoLUMBA PALUMBUS, Ring-Dove.—Occurs regularly

on both passages, but is not numerous, eight being the

largest number of migrants seen together. When
disturbed whilst feeding on the land, these birds usually

betake themselves to the cliffs, where the Peregrine

alone can persecute them.

In spring the northern passage visits have been

recorded from 23rd March to i6th June, but are most

frequent late in April and during May.

In autumn it has appeared from 25th September to
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loth November, the middle weeks of October being the

main period for its observance.

CoLUMBA CENAS, Stock - Dove.—This species was

added to the avifauna of the island by the Duchess

of Bedford. Single birds were seen on 25th, 29th,

and 30th September 191 1 (perhaps the same
individual on each occasion), and another on 24th

October.

CoLUMBA LIVIA, Rock-Dove,—The Rock- Dove was

formerly a resident species, finding ideal haunts in the

numerous caverns and niches in the extensive range of

cliffs. Until some fifteen or sixteen years ago it was

abundant ; now it is quite unknown. It was subject

to some persecution. For instance, numbers were

captured in certain caves at night. To accomplish this

a sail was placed over the entrance, and then a lantern

was lighted in the cave, and the frightened birds

dashed against the obstruction in their endeavours to

escape, and were secured. The caves, however, where

this could be practised were few, and George Stout is

of opinion that the introduction of guns during the

construction of the lighthouses was the cause of the

bird's extermination.

TuRTUR TURTUR, Ttudle-Dove.—Has occurred annu-

ally for several years during both passages, but in small

numbers.

In spring the dates for its appearance range from

9th to 27th May. Not more than two have been

observed on the same date. One arrived on the 20th

of June 1908, and remained until the 27th, but this was

an exceptional occurrence, as was also the visit of one

on 7th July 1910.

Autumn records relate to single birds which have
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appeared from i6th September to loth October; but

its visits after the close of September have been few.

CoTURNix coTURNix, Quail.— I was shown a clutch

of eleven eggs which had been taken in July 1905.

The bird breeds not unfrequently on the mainland of

Shetland.

Crex crex, Corn-Crake.—A summer visitor, several

pairs nesting, and also a bird of double passage.

Has arrived in spring from 30th April, and has been

observed in autumn as late as i8th October. The

records relating to both seasons are many, but it is

impossible to say which relate to native birds, and which

to travellers. On 15th May 19 10, I saw one apparently

quite at home amid grass which was flooded with an inch

or two of water.

Rallus aquaticus, Water-Rail.—Some pass the

winter in the Isle, others occur on their passages to and

from the north. The earliest date for its appearance in

autumn is 21st September; and in spring it has been

seen down to 25th March. From the skulking nature

of its habits, however, it largely escapes observation.

It is not unfrequent on the reefs fringing the tide, where

it seeks shelter under rocks when disturbed. It is also

found on the sides of ditches, and in the autumn will

seek cover amid the patches of potatoes and turnips.

Gallinula chloropus, Water-Heu.—Single birds

have occurred as stragglers on the following occasions

—

on 15th January 1906; 15th February 1908; 2nd May
1908; 6th May 191 1; and i6th November 1908. It

is a native bird, but not common, in Shetland.

FuLiCA ATRA, Coot,—Has occurred on a few occasions

only. Single birds have been observed on 8th January

1909; 25th March 1909; 26th March 1908; 21st April

II. L 2
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1909; 9th and 26th October 1908. From 4th to 9th

May 1 9 10, two were seen. The bird breeds as near as

the southern portion of the mainland of Shetland.

^GiALiTis iiiATicoLA, Ringed Plover.—One or two

pairs are summer visitors to the Isle ; but many appear

regularly on passage in both spring and autumn.

Single birds have arrived at the end of January,

and one or two in February and the first half of March.

After the latter date, numbers, sometimes many, appear

down to the end of March, when the movements cease

to be observed.

In autumn the returning birds arrive during the first

week of September, and the movements are in progress

until mid-October, and in some seasons mid-November.
A single bird was seen on 30th November 19 10, and
another on 13th December 19 10.

Charadrius pluvialis, Golden Plover.—A bird of

double passage, being common at both seasons.

The spring movements northwards commence with

the earliest days of March, and are observed throughout

April and May. The migrants are most abundant

between the latter half of April and the middle of May,
but small numbers have been seen down to the end of

the latter month.

In autumn a few appear in July and August,

probably from Shetland ; but it is not numerous until

the latter half of September. The numbers fall off" in

October, and after the middle of the month, and during

November and December, stragglers only have been

seen.

Squatarola helvetica. Grey Plover.—A single bird

only has as yet been detected. This I saw on 23rd

September, and again on the 25th, in 1908.
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Vankllus vanellus, Lapiving,—An abundant and
regular visitor on passage during spring and autumn.

Has rarely occurred in winter.

The spring migrants appear, as a rule, during the

first week of March, and their movements northwards

last until the end of the first week of May. On 21st

May 1 9 10, ten arrived, and stragglers have been

observed as late as T7th June, in rushes of other species.

It appears in flocks, often of considerable magnitude,

some of which have been estimated to contain as many
as six hundred birds or more.

A number, probably from Shetland, appear towards

the end of June, and during July and August ; but the

more northern immigrants do not arrive until later, and
not in numbers until the first week of October, and occur

until the early days of November. Stragglers appear

later and on one or two occasions in December. On ist

January 1909, strange to relate, a number appeared,

over seventy being counted. There are other records

for the first half of January, which would seem to

indicate an exceptionally early return to nesting-haunts

in Shetland.

The Lapwing formerly bred in fair numbers on
the island, and a pair nested in 1898.

Strepsilas interpres, Tzirnstone.—A bird of double

passage, a few also occasionally occurring in winter.

Has appeared as early as 3rd March, but the whole
of May is the chief period for its passages in spring.

In autumn its visits date from 24th July, followed

by a few in August, fair numbers in September, and
a few again in October and during the first half of

November.

This species is never very numerous, probably because
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the Isle only affords very limited haunts—low rocks

between tidemarks—suited to the habits of this species.

H^MATOPUS OSTRALEGUS, Oyster-catcher.— Is mainly

a bird of passage, but a considerable number are summer

visitors to the Isle, and nest. One or two occasionally

occur in winter.

Single Oyster-catchers have arrived as early as loth

February, but the main body of the native birds does not

appear until the first half of March. As the summer

visitors are numerous, it is difficult to discriminate

between them and the transient visitors. The latest

date on which autumn migrants have been seen is 12th

October.

Phalaropus fulicarius, Grey Phalarope. — Two
occurrences only have been detected of the visits of

this species. Single birds appeared on two occasions in

January 1909—namely, one on the 2nd, which was

obtained, and another on the 29th. These are interest-

ing records, since they seem to indicate that this

species was wintering not very far off the Isle.

Phalaropus hyperboreus. Red-necked Phalarope.—

A

male was captured in the south bay on 4th June 19 10.

This is the only known occurrence, though the bird is a

summer visitor to other isles of the Shetland group.

ScoLOPAX RUSTicuLA, Woodcock.—A regular visitor

on passage at both seasons ; but most abundant in the

autumn, when it sometimes occurs in extraordinary

numbers.

The spring movements have been known to

commence during the latter days of March (24th earliest),

and are observed throughout April and during the first

week of May.

In autumn there are two records for September,
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single birds having occurred on the 23rd and on the 30th.

A few appear annually during the first half of October,

but it is not until after the middle of the month and
during the first week of November that considerable

numbers arrive. There are usually two pronounced

arrivals, which sometimes take the form of great rushes,

each autumn : one in the latter half of October, and the

other early in November. The latest date for stragglers

is 22nd November. One or two, however, have appeared

in December and January, their arrival being con-

temporaneous with an outbreak of frost and snow

;

such immigrants were probably birds that were winter-

ing in Shetland.

During their sojourns on the Isle, which are of short

duration, the birds frequent the high heathery ground

and the hillsides, and are only occasionally found in the

crofted area.

Gallinago major. Great Snipe,—There are four

records of visits on passage of this species, and these

relate to its appearance in spring and autumn. The
bird is probably a regular visitor in small numbers at

both seasons. The dates for its known occurrences are

as follows :^-5th May 1908, two; 15 th May 19 10, one;

5th September 1906, one; and 25th September 1909,

one.

Gallinago gallinago, Conwwn Snipe.—Does not

nest on the Isle, but a few winter. Many, however,

occur during both seasons of passage.

The spring movements northwards have been

witnessed between 9th April and 9th May.

A few appear in the latter half of July and during

August, coming most probably from Shetland. Numbers
arrive from the early days of September, throughout
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October, and until mid-November. Stragglers occur

later until 20th November. A spell of severe cold in

December sometimes brings a few, sometimes many
visitors—no doubt from further north, and most likely

from Shetland.

Gallinago gallinula. Jack Snipe.—In spring this

species has appeared in small numbers on its way north-

wards, from 24th March to 20th May.

On autumn passage it is frequent and abundant,

arriving regularly in September (nth the earliest date)

and throughout October. The records for its visits in

November are not very numerous, and relate to small

numbers. Sinorle birds have been found in the firsto
half of December, and there is a record of one on i6th

January.

This species is frequently killed at the lanterns of the

lighthouses—more so than any other Limicoline bird.

Tringa alpina, Dunlin.-— Is a bird of passage only,

and common at both seasons.

It appears in spring during the second week of

March, and its movements are in progress until near

mid-June ; but it is most abundant during May.

A few arrive annually towards the end of July. It

comes abundantly late in August ; occurs at intervals

during September ; but only occasionally appears in

small numbers during October and the earliest days of

November.

The small race—the '' Pelidna schinziV of Brehm

—

has twice come under my notice. On 12th September

1905, I shot two in widely separated parts of the Isle;

and from 4th to 12th September in the following

year, several were observed in small flocks, some of the

members of which were still in partial summer plumage.
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It is not improbable that this form may occur annually,

but the haunts of waders are almost impenetrable (see

P- 52).

Tringa minuta, Little Stint.—Single birds have

visited the Isle annually in the autumn, the dates of

their appearance ranging from 14th August to 9th

November. Most of the occurrences have been in

September, and there is no instance of a visit in

October. The November bird was sent to me. It is

an adult female, still retains much of its summer
plumage, and is in moult.

Tringa temmincki, Temmincks Stint.—A bird of

the year was captured on 14th August 1908, and sent

for identification. This species had only previously been

recorded for Scotland from the Aberdeenshire coast.

Trincla. maritima, Piu^ple Sandpiper.—A common
winter visitor. Also occurs as a bird of passage.

The earliest date for its arrival in autumn is 19th

August. It is fairly common in September, but not

usually numerous until the latter half of October. In

spring it has been observed as late as the first week in

June.

During the winter gales, these birds are evicted from

their haunts on the reefs, and seek the burn sides and

even the high heathery ground.

On the loth of May 19 10, I surprised a party of

Purple Sandpipers feeding on low rocks fringing the

south bay. They launched themselves into the water

without the slightest hesitation, and swam leisurely

away, seeming to prefer this mode of retreat to taking

wing.

Tringa canutus, Knot.—The rock-bound coasts of

Fair Isle do not often tempt the Knot to seek them. i\
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few, chiefly single birds, have occurred on the autumn
passage, at dates ranging from the second week in

August to 30th November.

Calidris arenaria, Sanderling,—A few visit the

Isle on passage annually, when they are usually to be

found on the little strip of sand which forms the head of

the North Haven.

The spring visitors have been observed at dates

ranging from 25th May to nth June ; while those in the

autumn have appeared between 24th July and 27th

September, but are most frequent during the latter

month. One was obtained on 14th November 191 1.

Machetes pugnax, Ruff.—Occurs on the autumn
passage, but has not yet been detected in spring. The
dates of its visits range from 24th August to 12th

September ; and four is the largest number of birds

observed on any single day.

ToTANUS HYPOLEucus, Comnioii Sandpiper.—Occurs

in some numbers on both its spring and autumn
passage movements.

In spring the visits on its way northwards have been

chronicled between 23rd April and i6th June, but the

birds are most frequent and numerous during the latter

half of May.

The return autumn movements have usually com-

menced with September, and cease with the month.

In 191 1, however, odd birds appeared late in July

(25th earliest) and during August, and were probably

summer visitors leaving Shetland, where it nests in

limited numbers. A few have occurred some years in

October (as late as the 29th), and in 1908 one appeared

with a rush of migrants on 2nd November.

On its passages this bird frequents the rocks and
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reefs bordering the sea, and is seldom seen by the burn

sides.

ToTANUS GLAREOLA, Wood-Sandpiper.—There is only

one record for the occurrence of this species—namely, a

male, on 26th May 1908, when a rush of migrants

appeared (see p. 71).

ToTANus OCHROPUS, Green Sandpiper.—A few occur

regularly on passage each autumn ; but, as yet, we have

only a few records of its visits in spring.

The autumn appearances date from 29th July to 14th

September. As a rule, single birds are seen, rarely two,

but on nth August 19 10, three were seen.

In spring, single birds were noted on 6th May 1908

and 1 6th May 19 10, the last remaining until the 20th.

In 191 1 a single bird appeared on 6th May, and two

on the 1 2th.

ToTANUS FLAViPES, Yellozvshank.—A Yellowshank

was shot on 24th September 19 10, on the margin of one of

the ponds which supplies the water for the primitive

mills in which corn is ground. This bird is an exceed-

ingly rare visitor to the British Isles, where it has only

been known to occur on two previous occasions, and is

new to Scotland.

The " Yellowlegs " is a native of America, where it

summers and nests in Alaska, Canada, and Labrador

;

migrates through the United States, and winters in

South America, proceeding as far south as Chili and

Patagonia.

ToTANUS CALiDRis, Redshank.—A common bird of

passage. Has occurred in winter, but its appearances

at that season seem to be quite exceptional.

Single birds have been seen in February, March, and

early April ; but it is only towards the end of the last-
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named month, during May, and the first week in June,

that it occurs in some numbers.

In autumn it has appeared as early as 13th July,

and as late as 2nd November, being most abundant and

frequent during August and September.

ToTANUS NEBULARius, Greenshauk.—Until the year

1 9 10, there was only a single record of a solitary

example, which appeared on 21st August 1908. In

1 9 10, one was seen on 30th August, and on ist

September no fewer than ten were observed. The
only spring record is of one seen on 15th April.

LiMOSA LAPPONiCA, Bar-tailed Godzvit.— I saw a

bird of the year near the south lighthouse on 9th

September 1908. This is the only known instance of

the visit of this common northern species to the island,

and affords significant testimony to the unsuitability

of the Isle as a resort for migratory wading birds.

LiMOSA LIMOSA, Black-tailed Godwit.—A male was

shot in a moist place amid the crofts on 8th January

1908. The occurrence of this species in Scotland in

winter has hitherto been unknown, and to find it

as far north as Fair Isle, at that season, is certainly

remarkable.

NuMENius ARQUATA, Curlew.—Common on both

seasonal passages, and of irregular occurrence during

winter.

Migrants appear some years during the last few

days of February, but early March is the ordinary date

for the first visits of the season. The passages are in

progress until late in May, and sometimes early June,

and considerable numbers have been observed in rushes

with other migrants.

A few appear in July, many in August, and varying
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numbers throughout September and October and until

the end of the third week of November.

NuMENius PH.EOPUS, Whinibrel.—An abundant and

regular visitor on both its seasonal journeys.

In spring it is mainly seen on the land during its short

sojourns, usually engaged in searching for beetles and

other insects. In the autumn the reefs and rocks

skirting the tide are its favourite resorts.

The earliest date for its appearance in spring is 15th

April. The passages are in progress throughout May
and until the end of the first week of June ;

but single

birds, as stragglers, have been seen to near the end of

the latter month.

In early August numbers appear, probably emigrants

from Shetland, and the movements southwards are in

progress during September. A few have occurred

occasionally in October; and in 1907 and 191 1, several

arrived in November, one of which was seen in company

with Curlews as late as 12th December 1907.

Sterna fluviatilis, Com7non Tern.—The only

record of the occurrence of this species is one of

considerable interest.

At 10.30 on the night of nth September 1906, the

attention of Mr Kinnear and myself was drawn, by their

loud cries, to a number of migrants which suddenly

appeared at the lantern of the south lighthouse. These

cries, we found, were uttered by a number of Terns, which

were careering wildly around the light. We proceeded to

the gallery, and succeeded in securing a number of the

noisy visitors as they struck or fluttered against the

windows in their vain endeavours to reach the light.

These captures, we found, belonged to both the Common
and the Arctic species. The birds remained flying in
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the rays and striking against the lantern until 2 a.m., when,

owing to the appearance of fog, the dismal and terrifying

blasts from the fog-horn were turned on. These soon

scared the visitors, and saved them from the mystifying

and dangerous influence of the brilliant beams of light.

Herons, Wheatears, and White Wagtails were also

present, the weather being favourable for the display of

the decoying powers of the lantern. On the two following

days a number of Terns, whose identity could not be

determined, were present off the south end of the island

—the only instance of the presence of these birds during

the daytime that has come under my notice. On the night

of the 20th, at 9 P.M., a party of Terns on migration again

appeared in the vicinity of the lighthouse, but as the

night was clear they did not approach the lantern, and

only announced their presence by their cries. This, and

much other evidence in my possession, proves that Terns

largely migrate during the hours of darkness.

The Common Tern has only during recent years been

added to the list of the breeding birds found in Shetland.

The above is the only instance in which this species has

been identified as a visitor to Fair Isle.

Sterna macrura, Arctic Tern.—Our introduction to

this species as a Fair Isle bird has just been related

under the Common Tern. On 22nd September 1909, a

number noisily announced their appearance at 7.30 p.m.

and flew in the rays of the lantern for a short time. On
the following night a party arrived at 9.45 p.m., but did

not remain long.

Terns on migration chiefly visit the Isle during the

night-time and mostly pass unnoticed unless the weather

conditions be such as to render the rays from the lantern

conspicuous. No doubt these birds are to be seen at
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sea off the Isle, but they have only once come under my
observation. Terns, probably this species, are said

to have bred on the island in the early decades of the

19th century.

Larus ridibundus. Black-headed Gull.—Visits the

Isle at intervals in winter, and is a common visitor before

and after the nesting season.

It passes northwards in spring during March, April,

and May, being most numerous during the latter month.

In autumn it occurs regularly in mid-July, and

onwards to the end of September. A few are seen

occasionally in October and November.

Larus canus, Common Gull.—A few are seen in

winter, but the bird is much in evidence during the

seasons of passage. It has not been known to nest.

It appears late in April and during May, and a few

are seen in the first week in June.

In autumn small numbers appear from the second

week of July until mid-August, after which the bird

becomes more numerous, and is observed until near the

end of October. Very few have been seen later.

Larus argentatus, Herring-Gull — A common
resident, nesting in considerable numbers. Many young

birds desert the sea in the autumn, and endeavour to eke

out an existence on the land, with the result that many
perish. The young birds are much preyed upon by the

Peregrine, and what this bird leaves of its victims often

becomes the food of other Herring-Gulls, both old and

young—hence the bird is guilty of cannibalism.

Larus fuscus, Lesser Black-backed Gull—This Gull

is a common summer visitor to the Isle.

It makes its first appearance between 17th March
and 5th April, and nests in numbers.

II. M
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The main body departs in August ; a few, chiefly

young birds, are to be seen in September ; and a single

bird, an adult, has been observed as late as 22nd

October.

Larus MARINus, Great Black-backed Gtill.—This

bird is numerous as a breeding species, and is present

throughout the year.

Larus glaucus, Glaucotcs Gull.— Is a winter visitor,

and occurs in some numbers. During its sojourn it is

frequently seen on the land, like the Herring-Gull.

The first arrivals are chiefly young birds ; and the

earliest date for the appearance of the species is 5th

October. There are no precise data relating to its

departure, but it appears to leave early in the year.

Unusual numbers appeared after the gales of 13th and

14th November 1910.

Larus leucopterus, Iceland Gull—The recorded

information regarding the visits of this species is far

from voluminous, and relates to observations made in the

months of November, December, January, and March.

The earliest record is for 5th November, when a young

male was captured and sent for identification, and the

latest on 8th March, which was also sent.

RissA TRiDACTYLA, Kittiwake.—A resident all the

year round, passing the winter at sea off the Isle, and

nesting in great numbers on the cliffs. This species has

not been known to occur on the land in the roughest of

weather.

Megalestris catarrhactes. Great Skua,—In 1905

the natives informed me, in reply to my enquiries, that

the "Bonxie" formerly bred on the Isle. They were

unable to fix the date, but the information had been

handed down to them by their forbears. The accuracy
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of this traditional evidence is vouched for by Patrick

Neill, who visited the northern isles in 1804. I^i his

Tour, published in 1806, he informs us (p. 90,

footnote) that this bird has "its principal breeding-place

in the island of Faulah ; but it breeds also in Fair Isle,

and in one or two other places."

Odd birds, and as many as three in company, have
been seen in early May and during June, probably

visitors from the Foula colony. On 15th June 1909,

one was seen on Fair Isle in hot pursuit of a Lapwing.
In autumn it is observed in September and as late as

8th October.

Stercorarius pomatorhinus, Pomatorhine Skua.—
Doubtless of frequent occurrence at sea off the Isle, but

has only twice been obtained and forwarded. Both
these known visits have been in the autumn, and their

dates are 29th October and 27th November.

Stercorarius crepidatus, Arctic Skua,—This bird

formerly nested in small numbers which were reduced

to a single pair in 1905 ; since then it has not bred.

A few are seen at sea off the Isle in spring, summer,

and autumn ; but these appearances have little signifi-

cance, since the bird is a common nesting species at

Foula and elsewhere in Shetland.

Alca torda. Razorbill.—An abundant breeding

bird. All leave their summer haunts before the end of

August and proceed to sea, where some pass the winter

off the Isle. It returns to its rock nurseries in January,

but does not finally take up residence on them until the

last week of May.

Alca impennis. Great Auk.—Messrs Baikie &
Meddle, in their '' Historia Naturalis Orcadensis,"

published in 1848, after stating i^Zoology, Part I., p. ZZ),
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that this bird had not visited Orkney for many years,

proceed to say that one was seen off Fair Isle in

June 1798.

Uria troile, Commo7i Guillemot.—The remarks on

the Razorbill apply also to this species, except that

during the autumn one or two are to be seen resting

on the rocks close to the Isle. In early March a

considerable increase takes place in the numbers of

those observed at sea off the island, clearly indicating

arrivals from afar. The cliffs are visited in January,

and final residence for the summer is taken up late in

May.

Uria grylle, Black Guillemot.—A common resident

and breeding bird. In the autumn and winter it seeks

the shelter of the geos and bays.

Alle alle, Little Azik.—Passes the winter in con-

siderable numbers at sea just off the Isle. The earliest

recorded date for its appearance is 22nd October; and

the latest date for its stay in spring, 14th March.

Fratercula ARCTiCA, Puffiii.— Is practically a summer
visitor, since it is rarely seen in winter at sea off the

island. It appears late in March (2 ist earliest) and during

early April, but does not finally take up its residence on

terra fa^ma until the early days of May. Many leave

during the second week of August, and a little later all,

save those still feeding young, have departed.

CoLYMBUS GLACiALis, Great Northern Diver.—Has
only been detected on one or two occasions, in October

and January. The Fair Isle seas, with their swift-

running tidal races and lack of shelter, appear to be

shunned by this bird.

CoLYMBUS SEPTENTRiONALis, Red-throated Diver.—
The remarks under the last species apply equally to this.
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The bird has only once come under notice—namely, on
loth September 1906.

PoDiciPES AURiTUS, Slavonian Grebe.—A few appear
regularly in the north and south bays in the autumn.
Here it has been observed as early as 9th September,
but the first week of October is the accustomed date for

arrival, and its passages or sojourns extend to 28th
November, which is the latest date on which it has been

recorded as seen.

PoDiciPES FLUviATiLis, Little Grebe.—Has only come
under observation on a few occasions.

In spring it has once appeared in a rush of migrants

—namely, on 9th May 1908. It has been seen several

times in the autumn between 12th and 27th October,

and there is a single record of its occurrence in winter

—

on 9th December.

Procellaria pelagica. Storm Petrel—Quite a

number breed on the Isle. I have seen young birds in

their rugged nurseries in September, and others have
been found clad largely in down, as late as 31st October.

On 2nd October 1907, one just able to fly was captured

at the lantern of the south lighthouse. This juvenile

was fully feathered on its back and neck, but its wings
and tail had not nearly attained to full length, whilst its

chest and abdomen were entirely a mass of down. How
such a youngster could have reached the lofty beacon on

such diminutive pinions is a marvel ; and should it have
ventured to alight on the water its nether plumage must
have become as water-logged as a sponge. Old birds have

been obtained on the island as late as loth November.
PuFFiNus ANGLORUM, Maux Shearwater,— Is observed

off the Isle in both spring and autumn. In the former

season its visits have been recorded between 25th May
II. M 2
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and 26th June; and at the latter from 25th September

to 3rd October. No doubt many escape notice.

FuLMARUS GLACiALis, Fulmav Petrel.—Until the

first or second years of the present century this bird was

only occasionally observed ; now it is an abundant

native species. In 1902 it was first detected as being

present all through the summer season, but no eggs

were found. Since then it has increased immensely,

and breeds in suitable places all round the island.

It occurs all the year round, but is only occasionally

seen in October, November, and December. During

the mild season of 19 10 to 191 1 it was common inshore

all winter. It leaves its nesting-haunts early in

September ; appears again in mid-December or early in

January ; and takes up its breeding-haunts on the cliffs

in earnest during the first week of March.

Addenda

Emberiza leucocephala, Pine-Bunting.—A male of

this native of Siberia was obtained on 30th October

191 1. It is not known to have previously visited the

British Isles.

AcROCEPHALUS PALUSTRis, Mavsk- Wavblev.—See p.

(and footnote) 134.

Anas strepera, Gadwall.—A young male, observed

on nth October 191 1, is new to the avifauna of the

island.
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CHAPTER XXII

BIRD-MIGRATION AT ST KILDA, BRITAIN'S OUTERMOST
ISLE IN THE WESTERN OCEAN

St Kilda enjoys the distinction of being the remotest

of all the Isles of the British Seas. It lies

—

" Far in the watery waste, where his broad wave
From world to world the vast Atlantic rolls

"

— in latitude 57° 48' 35'' N., and in longitude 8° 35' 30''

W., and is over 40 miles west of the North Uist, the

nearest island of the main outer Hebridean group.

From the year 1697, when Martin Martin published

the quaint and engaging account of his visit to St

Kilda, down to the present day, this tiny Atlantic

archipelago has been surrounded by a halo of

romantic interest which is still happily in the

ascendant. It owes this unique place among our isles

to a number of exceptional peculiarities and associa-

tions. Among these are : its extreme remoteness,

already alluded to, as the home of the most isolated

and hence unsophisticated community of Britons ; the

surpassing grandeur of its cliffs, stacks, and rock-scenery

generally
;
and the marvellous hosts of sea-fowl which

annually seek its fastnesses as a cradle and nursery
wherein to rear their offspring. The further facts that
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it was formerly the home of the flightless Great Auk,

is still the British metropolis of the Fulmar and Fork-

tailed Petrels, and possesses a Wren and two species of

Mice which are entirely peculiar to the group, have

combined to make St Kilda famous in the annals of

natural history.

St Kilda, too, has gained considerable fame as

having been for centuries the home of a race of daring

cragsmen who stand unrivalled in their dangerous

calling. All the men follow this ''dreadful trade," for

by them the myriads of sea-fowl and their eggs have

ever been considered of greater import than the rich

harvest of fish which lies almost at their thresholds, but

is little garnered.

Martin's remarkable, and on the whole singularly

accurate account of St Kilda and its bird-life at the close

of the seventeenth century, attracted much attention
;

and its interest was supplemented by another old-time

observer, Macaulay, who visited the islands in 1758.

Later, especially during recent years, the isles have

become happy hunting-grounds for the collector in

search of spoils wherewith to enrich his egg-cabinet, and
this has led to the summer aspect of their bird-life being

as well known as that of any portion of the British

area, owing to the many descriptions of it that have

been published.

Down to the autumn of 19 10, the St Kilda birds

had only been studied during the summer time, and it

remained to be ascertained by what feathered visitors

the isles were sought at other seasons, and especially

during the periods of the great migratory movements.

Here, then, was an interesting little problem in bird-

migration awaiting solution. It was most desirable that
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the Investigations be undertaken, even if negative results

alone rewarded the adventure, In order to ascertain

what migrants, If any, visited this far-outlying and

remotest of the British Isles. I had made arrangements

to spend my autumn vacation there in 1904, but

circumstances arose which compelled me to change

my plans, and It was not until last year, 19 10, that I

again turned my thoughts towards that remote western

archipelago.

To render such a visit possible In the autumn, the

season best suited for the investigations, necessitated

making private arrangements for my return to the main-

land, for there is no regular communication with St Kilda

from the end of August until May of the following year.

Fortunately, through my friend Prof. D'Arcy Thompson,

I was able to enlist the aid of the Scottish Fishery Board,

who most kindly arranged that I should be relieved by

one of their cruisers—an obligation which I gratefully

acknowledge, though, as the sequel will show, I

availed myself, under the pressure of circumstances, of

other means of escape which unexpectedly presented

themselves.

Leaving Glasgow on the afternoon of 29th August,

accompanied by George Stout, lately my trusty observer

at Fair Isle, I landed at St Kilda on the morning of

ist September, and took up residence in the factor's

empty house, which had been most kindly placed at my
disposal. Here we remained until 8th October, when
the weather, which had been unsettled for some days,

showed signs of growing worse, and gave warning that

it was high time to emigrate, or to risk remaining on

the island for a longer period than my leave warranted

my doing. On the day named, I accepted the most
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kindly offer made to me by Capt. Donald Craig, of the

Aberdeen trawler Warnba, of a passage to the island of

Lewis.

Our second voyage to St Kilda almost resulted in

the wreck of our hopes of reaching the island. We
left Glasgow on 28th August 191 1 by the last steamer

of the year, and all went well until we emerged from

the Sound of Harris on the early morning of the 31st.

Here we found the Atlantic in a state of great unrest,

due to the prevalence of a south-westerly gale, and

after proceeding some twenty miles in the direction

of St Kilda, it was found impossible to proceed

further, owing to the increasing violence of the wind

and waves. The S.S. Hebrides was compelled to

return to Lochmaddy, where we left her. Our luck,

however, had not entirely deserted us, for on our proceed-

ing to Loch Tarbat on the following day, my friend Mr
Carl Herlofson most kindly sent us out in one of

his whaling steamers, and, after a rough passage, we

slept at St Kilda only twenty-four hours later than

we had originally hoped to do.

Along with George Stout, I remained six weeks

on the island, and left on 12th October on board

the steam trawler Mercury, of Hull, whose captain,

William Rylatt, most obligingly conveyed us to

Stornoway, and showed us great kindness and atten-

tion on the voyage. That the fishery cruiser again

failed to relieve me, was in no way her fault ; she was

prevented by unexpected official work from visiting

the island at the time arranged, but arrived there to

take me off the day after I had flown. I have to

thank the Fishery Board for the great obligation

under which they again laid me : without their
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valuable co-operation I should not have ventured to

St Kilda so late in the season.

Quite a number of descriptions have been published

of the five islands and the several stacks which form the

St Kilda archipelago. Such being the case, it is only

necessary to give a short account of the topography of

the main island, Hirta, the scene of the investigations.

Hirta is some two and a half square miles in area, and

is an island of mountains and high ground. It falls

naturally into two halves or basins, an eastern and a

western, each of which is drained by a moderately sized

burn. The low ground in both areas is of very limited

extent.

The eastern section of the island is the site of the

village and the cultivated ground, and has for its sea

front a fine bay, which affords the only suitable

landing-place in the island. This lowland area is most

effectually sheltered from the east, north, and west, by a

picturesque series of hills—namely, Oisaval (930 feet),

Connacher (1372 feet), Mullach Mor (1153 feet), and

Mullach Sgail (705 feet), which are connected by high

ridges ranging from 540 to 850 feet. The village and

the crofts are thus flanked on all the landward sides by

high ground, while the long narrow island of Dun shields

them from the south. The crofts, amid which the village

stands, are surrounded by a stone wall, the object of

which is to keep out the cattle and sheep which feed on

the slopes beyond. The area thus enclosed is probably

about 100 acres, but the actual amount under cultivation

does not exceed some 50 acres. The sides of the hills

surrounding the crofts rise rapidly, and, when free from

masses of rough boulders and great screes, are clothed

with short orrass, intermixed with which is a little thin
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heather. Crags and rocky faces present themselves on
the higher parts of Connacher and Mullach Sgail.

Beyond, to the north and east, the summit rims of

Oisaval, Connacher, and their connecting ridges present

to the Atlantic a line of magnificent cliffs, the finest in

the British Isles, ranging from 500 to 1262 feet in height.

These are the summer homes of many thousands of

Fulmars, and innumerable other rock-fowl—Guillemots,

Razorbills, Puffins, and Gulls—all of which, except the

Fulmars, had departed from these aerial nurseries, along
with their young, ere we arrived.

The village, consisting of seventeen inhabited houses,

with the crofts back and front of it, lies between the

head of the bay and the foot of the hills, and its houses
front at intervals a curved footway or narrow street. The
beach is a massive rampart formed of sea-worn boulders,

at the foot of which, at low tide, a strip of silver sand is

exposed about its centre ; this was much sought by the

few wading birds that came under notice.

The western half of the island consists of a valley

about three-quarters of a mile in length, and known as
** The Glen." This is drained by a burn which

discharges itself, after a northerly course, into a wide

bay on the north-west side of the island. Like the

low land of the eastern half, it is surrounded on three

sides by hills, the highest of which are over iioo feet

on the east and south, and range from 1000 to 500 feet

on the west. This high ground also presents to the

Atlantic lofty, rugged cliffs and steep, grassy slopes

capped with naked rock, except at the mouth of the

Glen, where the coast is low and rocky.

The cultivated ground around the village, with its
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strips of oats, potatoes, and meadow land, here and there

interspersed with patches of brackens, docks, nettles, and

yellow iris, afford the only cover to be found in the island.

There are no shrubs or trees of any kind. Thus the

crofts were our main observing-grounds, and proved to

be the resort of almost all the smaller migrants visiting

the Island. Certain outlying enclosures, in which grass

was grown, the Manse garden, and the higher ground

also received attention. The Glen, which looked so

promising on Mr Heathcote's map, and is usually

described as being fertile, proved most disappointing.

There was no cover, and the ground was everywhere wet,

and clad only in short grass, amid which much sphagnum
flourished : several visits were paid to this locality, and it

was on each occasion found to be singularly destitute of

bird-life.

No account of St Kilda can be deemed complete

which makes no mention of the vast number—many
hundreds—of small stone erections in which the inhabit-

ants keep their turf-fuel and hay, and formerly kept their

stores of dried birds. These are to be seen everywhere,

even on the faces of the cliffs and the highest ground.

Martin alludes to their numbers and calls them pyramids

—the modern St Kildan name is Cleits ; many of those

now existing were doubtless in use when Martin visited

the Island in 1697.

The high ground, some of which is table-land, yielded

only a few species, such as Snow- Bunting, Lapland

Bunting, Wheatears, Meadow - Pipits, Golden Plover,

and Snipe.

The height of the cliffs was so stupendous, and their

faces so precipitous, that it was quite Impossible to

ascertain whether they harboured migratory birds or not.
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Those on the north, which we visited most, were

tenanted for the greater part of our stays by vast

numbers of Fulmars ; and it is doubtful under these

circumstances whether they would afford an agreeable

resting-place for migrants.

Turning now to the results obtained through the

investigations, these, it may at once be stated, greatly

exceeded my most sanguine expectations ; for I was

quite prepared to find evidence of a negative nature at

such a far-western and remote station. I saw much

migration there on both my visits, though the weather

conditions during the whole of September and the early

days of October in 1910 and 191 1 were distinctly

unfavourable for great movements between the British

Isles and the continent of Europe, and none were

observed either at St Kilda or elsewhere. The types of

weather alluded to resulted in winds persistently rang-

ing from north to south by west. They were easterly,

but unsettled, on one or two occasions only. The

result of these weather influences was that the migrants

moved southwards towards their winter quarters in

dribblets and largely escaped notice, as they always do

under such circumstances. The persistency of this

westerly type of weather was most tantalising, and it

is surprising that under its baneful influence so many

migrants from the Continent came under notice. In

191 1 the conditions were particularly unfavourable for

the visits of migrants coming from the eastwards.

Fortunately the weather changed during the early

days of October, and then many of these feathered

visitors rewarded our researches. This westerly type

of weather, however, does not interfere with the

continuous arrival of such species as are derived from
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Iceland and Greenland, since it does not ordinarily

interpose meteorological barriers between the north-

west and St Kilda.

The investigations carried out at St Kilda in the

autumns of 1910 and 191 1 prove that the island is

annually visited by considerable numbers of migratory

birds.

It is an important station on a main route traversed

by summer birds proceeding to and from Iceland, and

by the few Palsearctic species which are migrant-

natives of Greenland. This was abundantly evident

during both visits from the numbers and the frequency

of the arrivals of the Greater Wheatear, and hardly less

so from those of the White Wagtail, Meadow- Pipit, Red-

wing, Snipe, and Golden Plover; and further, in 191 1,

from the occurrence of several Greater Redpolls, whose

native home is in Greenland and North-Eastern America.

The north-western element in the ornis of the archi-

pelago is further strengthened by the discovery of the

Pennsylvanian Pipit and Baird's Sandpiper—both of

which are natives of North America.

St Kilda also lies on the very verge of that enormous

stream of migration which rushes along the British

coasts to and from Northern Europe, and in these

remote islands reaches its extreme westerly limit in

northern Britain. During my visits I found no less

than twenty-six different kinds of such European birds

—species which change their homes with the seasons

—

as migrants on their southern journey to accustomed

winter quarters.

In all, ninety-six species came under our notice. Of

these, sixty-two were migrant-visitors chiefly on their

passage southwards to winter quarters, and fourteen were
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mere waifs. No less than forty-eight of these species

were new to the avifauna of the St Kilda group ; and

not a few had not previously been observed in any of

the isles of the Outer Hebrides. The rest of the birds

noticed were natives of the archipelago, some of which

are more or less migratory, since they seek the islands

in spring and depart for a longer or shorter time in the

autumn : among these are the Gannet, Guillemot,

Razorbill, Puffin, and certain Gulls and Petrels.

Among the species observed were several of con-

siderable rarity, including one new to the British

avifauna and two to that of Scotland. These came as

pleasant surprises, but, as in similar cases, not always

— far from it— as aids to the solution of migration

problems. The new bird for Britain was the American

Pipit [Anthtis pennsylvanictts), and those new to

Scotland were the Marsh - Warbler {Acrocephahis

pahistris) and Baird's Sandpiper {Tringa bairdi).

The other rare or little-observed species were several

Scarlet Grosbeaks, Greater Redpolls, Ortolan Buntings,

Little Buntings, Lapland Buntings, a Crossbill, Barred

Warbler, Black-throated Chat, two Red-throated Pipits,

Turtle- Dove, Ruff, Great Snipe, and a number of Sooty

Shearwaters.

Other interestincr visitors were the Chaffinch,

Greenfinch, Whinchat, Redstart, Garden - Warbler,

Whitethroat, Lesser Whitethroat, Blackcap, Willow-

Warbler, Chiffchaff, Tree- Pipit, Brambling, Wryneck,

and Coot. It is of extreme interest to have discovered

that St Kilda is visited by such a number of birds

which pass the summer in Northern Continental

Europe.

The most abundant species observed on passage
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were the Greater Wheatear, White Wagtail, and

Meadow-Pipit, all of which are common summer visitors

to Iceland, and hence, on the geographical grounds

already mentioned, their appearance in numbers at St

Kilda is not surprising.

Full particulars of the occurrences of the birds named

and of the rest of the species observed by myself and

previous visitors to St Kilda will be found in the succeed-

ing chapter.

As I did not land on Soay, Boreray, or Levenish,

or on the very remarkable stacks of Lii and An Armin

—

all of which are the resort of vast numbers of sea-

fowl during the summer— I would refer anyone desir-

ing information regarding them to Mr Heathcote's S^

Kilda, or to Dr Wiglesworth's St Kilda and its Birds.

On the 8th of October 1910, we steamed close under

the great cliffs of Boreray, in an interval when the island

was brilliantly illumined by a gleam of sunshine which

burst through the mist after a rain squall. The scene then

presented was singularly beautiful and impressive—

a

study in dark frowning cliffs, slashed with steep grassy

slopes of the brightest emerald green. Though only

half a square mile in area, Boreray rises to the majestic

height of 1200 feet, is everywhere precipitous, and

is further remarkable for the rugged grandeur of its

contours. FVom a scenic point of view, I should doubt

if it has a rival in British seas. Gannets still crowded

its ledges, and some of the young were being tossed

in the cradle of the deep, apparently in a helpless

condition.

Puffins, Guillemots, Razorbills, and Fulmars were

still in the vicinity of the island. Of greater interest

was the presence of numerous Great Shearwaters, as

II. N
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many as fifty of these active birds being seen dashing

about on the wing simultaneously. A Sooty Shearwater

and a Great Skua were also present.

I found all the resident small birds, except the

Tree-Sparrow, remarkably tame and confiding, owing to

the entire absence of all forms of persecution. Grey

Crows sat upon the roofs of the houses, or fed on

earbaee at their thresholds ;
Starlinors allowed one to

approach them to almost within arms-length ; and Rock-

Pipits and Wrens entered the house in which I resided

by both the door and windows. The fact that the Tree-

Sparrow is as wild here as elsewhere, proves that

extreme wariness and suspicion are deep-seated traits

in its nature.

In giving this account of my experiences at St

Kilda, I deem it a duty to say a few words about

the inhabitants. Much has been written concerning

them, and not all that has been said is of a flattering

nature. During the eleven and a half weeks I resided

among them, most of my time was spent in their crofts,

and hence in their very midst, and I thus had unusual

opportunities of forming an accurate opinion of their

characters and habits. I found them exceedingly polite

on all occasions, extremely kind and good-natured, much

interested in my work, and most wishful to assist me in

every way. They were all very industrious, and to this

must be attributed the fact that there is no poverty

among them. They are said to be greedy. I certainly

did not find them so. I had to seek their assistance

in connection with the landing and embarkation of

my baggage and stores, and I had other dealings

with them, and the remuneration asked was on all

occasions most reasonable. I have every reason to
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think well of them, and I trust that I have not paid

my last visit to their hospitable and most interesting

island.

Diary of Observations, 1910.

The following Diary gives the names of the migratory

birds observed during each day ; also the weather con-

ditions prevailing. The significance of the latter will

be made evident on consulting Chapter VIII. :

—

is^ September.-—^North-west, fresh ; bright sunshine.

The followinof mio^rants came under notice :—Barred

Warbler, one; Willow -Warbler, several; Tree - Pipit,

four or five ; Ortolan Bunting, several ; Common Wheat-
ear, a few ; Pied Wagtail, remains of freshly killed

male found ; White Wagtail, numerous ; Meadow-Pipit,

common ; Ringed Plover, two ; Turnstone, five ; San-

derling, one ; Lesser Black-backed Gull, two birds of

the year.

2nd September.—North-west, strong breeze ; migrants

only found in sheltered places.

Garden-Warbler, one ; Willow-Warbler, one ; White

Wagtail, twenty to thirty in party and many scattered

birds ; Tree-Pipit, two ; Snipe, one ; Dunlin, one ; Merlin,

one ; Sanderling, three ; Golden Plover, five ; Ringed

Plover, seven.

2^rd September.—West, strong breeze ; dull ; warm.

Greater Wheatear, three ; Ortolan Bunting, one

;

Willow-Warbler, two ; Golden Plover, numbers ; Garden-

Warbler, two ; Ruff, male ; Curlew, one.

^th September.—South, light winds ; warm ; sunny at

times.

Curlew, three ; RufT still here ; Black Guillemot, one ;
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Willow-Warbler, one ; Greater Wheatear, several

;

Ringed Plover, six ; Heron, one at night.

^th Septe77ibe7\— South, light ; fog ; sun at intervals

in forenoon. West ; heavy rain.

Whinchat, one ; Tree-Pipit, one ; Ruff still here

;

Willow-Warbler, three ; Greater Wheatear, several

;

Wheatear, two ; Curlew, twenty in party ; Heron, one
;

Merganser, female.

6th Septeinbe7\—North-west, light ; beautiful day.

A number of migrants in.

Garden-Warbler, several ; Willow-Warbler, several

;

Ruff still here ; Marsh-Warbler, one ; Common White-

throat, one ; Chlffchaff, several ; Great Snipe, one

;

White Wagtail, several ; Wheatear, a number ; Tree-

Pipit, one ; Curlew, several ; Wryneck, one.

7M September.—South-east to south-west, very

light ; bright ; hot ; sunny. Very few birds
;
yesterday's

migrants have passed on.

Willow-Warbler, one ; Garden-Warbler, one ; White

Wagtail, one or two ; Curlew, one or two ; Ringed

Plover, one or two.

Zth September.—South-west breeze ; sunny.

Scarlet Grosbeak, two ; Greater Wheatear, several
;

White Wagtail, two or three ; Ringed Plover,

one ; Curlew, several ; Oyster-catcher, one ; Kestrel,

one.

9M September.—South-west ; dull ; rain in afternoon

and at night.

Willow-Warbler, one ; White Wagtail, three ; Curlew,

four ; Greater Wheatear, several ; Turnstone, two
;

Ringed Plover, two.

\oth September.—South-south-west in morning, with

heavy rain ; north later, with heavy drizzle.
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White Wagtail, several ; Ringed Plover, party

;

Golden Plover, one ; Curlew, two ; Knot, one.

wth September.—North-east; mist and drizzle until

mid-day ; then clear, with sunny periods.

Ringed Plover, about twenty in flock ; White Wagtail,

about a dozen ; Garden-Warbler, one ; Black Guillemot

in the bay ; Wheatear, numerous ; Turnstone heard

;

Curlew, several ; Greater Wheatear, several.

1 2th September.—Variable light airs, with drizzle and

sunshine at intervals. Migrants more numerous.

White Wagtail, numerous ; Greater Wheatear,

numerous ; Redstart, one ; Common Snipe swarming

among grass ; Heron, two or more at night ; Sooty

Shearwater at sea off north-east of island.

13M September.—North, light; fine day; more
migrants in.

Willow-Warbler, one or two ; Ruff still here ; Teal,

male ; Lesser W^hitethroat, one ; Turtle - Dove, one
;

Greater Wheatear, many ; Meadow-Pipit, many ; Golden

Plover, four.

\d^th September.—North, light ; very fine.

Lesser Whitethroat, several ; Pintail, male ; Merlin,

one; White Wagtail, many; Meadow- Pipit, many;
Ringed Plover, twelve ; Herons again, at night.

\^th September.—North-west, light; drizzle in

morning ; sunny in afternoon.

Lesser Whitethroat, one ; Snipe, one ; Ringed Plover,

usual number seen ; Greater Wheatear, a number

;

Curlew, four; Meadow-Pipit, many; Turnstone, one;

Herons at night, as usual.

16M September. — North-west; dull and sunny
periods ; some drizzle ; fine later.

Greater Wheatear, several ; Ortolan, one ; Snipe,

II. N 2
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one ; Merlin, one ; Meadow-PIpIt, many ; White

Wagtail, a few.

I'jth September. — West, light; dull and sunny

periods.

Lesser Whitethroat, one ; White Wagtail, several
;

Meadow-Pipit, very numerous ; Crossbill, one ; Greater

Wheatear, a number ; Curlew, several ; Merlin, one.

18//2 September.—South-west breeze, after rain at

night ; dull and sunny periods. Heavy rains in after-

noon and at night, with w^ind north-west.

Ringed-Plover, two ; White Wagtail, two ; Greater

Wheatear, several ; Meadow- Pipit, many ; Curlew,

several.

19M September.—North-north-east, strong breeze;

cold ; showers at intervals in morning ; sunny later.

Merlin, two ; Wheatear, about six ; Meadow- Pipits,

many ; Willow-Warbler, one ; Scarlet Grosbeak,

female ; White Wagtail, several ; Garden-Warbler, one
;

Tree-Pipit, one ; Kestrel, one.

2Qth September. — North-west ; cool at first, then

sunny and warm.

White Wagtail, three ; Greater Wheatear, a few

;

Willow-Warbler, two ; Redwing, one ; Crossbill, female
;

Ringed Plover, four ; Curlew, one ; Meadow- Pipit,

plentiful ; Snipe, one ; Lapland Bunting, one or two.

2\st September.—West breeze, gusty ; sunny.

Garden-Warbler, one ; Teal, male ; Ring Plover,

four ; Tree-Pipit, one ; Lapland Bunting, one ; Red-

throated Pipit, one ; Meadow-Pipit, still very many
;

Wheatear, a few ; White Wagtail, two ; Curlew, one
;

Snipe, one.

22nd September.—West-south-west, strong breeze,

very gusty ;
dull but mild.
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Greater Wheatear, a few ; Curlew, one ; Merlin, one
;

Meadow- Pipit, very numerous ; Merganser, one ; Ringed

Plover, one ; White Wagtail, absent.

2ird Sepieniber.'—South-west, strong breeze ; very

gusty ; dull ; rain at intervals.

Curlew, three ; Turnstone, one ; Ringed Plover, one
;

Greater Wheatear, several ; Lapland Bunting, one
;

White Wagtail, one ; Meadow-Pipit, many.

24/// September,—West to south-east, light, fine
;

sunny ; heavy rain at night.

Lapland Bunting, one ; Coot, one ; Heron, one

;

Greater Wheatear, two only ; Ringed Plover, one
;

Turnstone, one ; Meadow-Pipit, many.

25/// September.—South-south-east breeze, drizzle at

first, then fine ; fog at night.

Meadow- Pipits, the only migrants seen.

26tJi September,—South-east, light, dull, mild
;
rain

in afternoon and at night.

Redstart, two ; Willow-Warbler, one ; Merlin, two
;

Meadow- Pipit, many; Greater Wheatear, about a

dozen : Heron, one ; Snipe, one ; Curlew, two.

2'jth September.—South-east to South-west ; heavy

rain until evening.

Greater Wheatear, six or more ; Meadow- Pipit,

many ; Snipe, one ; Golden Plover, one.

2Zth September,—South-west breeze ; sunny ; showers

at intervals.

Curlew, one or two ; Snipe, two ; Ringed Plover, two
;

Greater Wheatear, several ; Meadow-Pipit, many
;

Wheatear, three or more seen ; Merlin, one ; Golden

Plover, eleven ; Snow Bunting, one ; Grey Plover, one.

29M September.—W'est, strong ; sunny ; heavy

showers at intervals.
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Meadow- Pipit, very abundant ; Greater Wheatear,

three ; Golden Plover, five or six ; Ringed Plover, two
;

Curlew heard ; Snipe, one.

30//^ September,—North-west, west, and south-west

breezes ; fine. South-west, rising at night.

Meadow- Pipit, still many ; Greater Wheatear, one
;

Heron, one ; Ringed Plover, two ;
Golden Plover heard

;

Merlin, on croft ; Pennsylvanian Pipit, one.

\st October,—South-west, high wind ; heavy rain all

day ; mild.

Meadow- Pipit, many ; Greater Wheatear, one ; Grey

Wagtail, adult male.

2nd October,—South-east gale ; continuous heavy

rain in morning. North-west, light ; showery in after-

noon.

Great Northern Diver in bay ; Heron at night.

-i^rd October,—North breeze, gusty ; showers and

sunshine. At night, north-west, heavy drizzle.

Brambling, two or three ; Wheatear, three ; Grey

Wagtail, one ; Meadow-Pipit, many ; Ringed Plover,

one ; Peregrine, three ;
Merlin, one.

/i^th October,—West, strong breeze ; heavy drizzle
;

very mild.

Wheatear, two ; Meadow-Pipit, many still ; Grey

Wagtail, female ; Merlin, one ;
Curlew, one.

c^th October,—West breeze, mild ; heavy drizzle in

morning and at night.

Greater Wheatear, one ; Merganser, one in bay
;

Meadow-Pipit, numerous.

6th October.—South-west breeze; dull; mild.

Greater Wheatear, three ; Tree- Pipit, one ;
Meadow-

Pipit, many ; Merlin, one ; Blackbird, young male

;

Grey Wagtail, one ; Curlew heard.
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']th October,—South-west, light ; a day of continuous
pouring rain.

Zth October.—North-west, fresh breeze. Left St
Kilda at ii a.m. for Braes-cleit, Isle of Lewis.

Great Shearwater, many off island ; Sooty Shear-
water, several off Boreray ; Great Skua, one off Boreray
and others seen ; Richardson's Skua off Boreray and at

intervals on voyage ; Pomatorhine Skua, several seen.

In 191 1, the weather from the ist September to the

3rd October had been persistently of the westerly type
and unfavourable for the appearance of migrants from
continental Europe. On the latter date it changed, and
easterly breezes and calms prevailed down to the 12th,

my last day at St Kilda.

During this favourable period, immigrants from the

north-east appeared, some of them in numbers, and
included Chaffinches, Bramblings, Greenfinches, Sky-
larks, Redwings, Fieldfares, Blackcap, Lesser White-
throat, Willow-Warbler, Chiffchaff, and Woodcocks.
In addition, Mealy Redpolls, Mallard, Wigeon, Pintail,

Long - tailed Ducks, Golden Plovers, Snipe, and
Slavonian Grebe were also among the late arrivals.

Some of these had been previously observed, but as
their summer range includes Iceland, they may have
been arrivals from the north-west.



CHAPTER XXIII

THE BIRDS OF ST KILDA, WITH SPECIAL REFERENCE TO

THE MIGRATORY VISITORS

As a necessary preliminary to my proposed investiga-

tions, I made an examination of the somewhat extensive

Hterature devoted to St Kilda, the object of this

research being to ascertain what was already known
regarding its birds. Such of this historical matter as

bears upon their migrations has been incorporated under

the few species to which it relates. In addition, it has

been thought desirable to include within the scope of

this contribution a concise historical account of all the

species, both natives and visitants, which have been

known to occur in the St Kilda group down to the end

of the year 1911.

A list of the various works which have contributed

more or less to our knowledge of the avifauna of the

archipelago will be found enumerated, in their chrono-

logical sequence, in the Bibliography which forms the

concluding portion of this Chapter. A number of other

books, it is true, have been published on St Kilda, and

contain references to its birds. Some of these, such as

Buchanan (1793) and Macdonald (1841) have obviously

borrowed all their references relating to the ornithology of

the island from previous writers, while other authors have
202
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written, pleasantly enough, about their personal experi-

ences, but have added little or nothing to our knowledo-e.

Such works it has not been thought expedient to include

in the list, but allusion has been made to some of them
when necessary.

Of the older writers, Martin and Macaulay stand
pre-eminent, and their information afforded the basis of
all that followed until the year 1831, when Atkinson
ushered in the modern era in St Kildan ornithology.

It should be remarked, however, that previous to the
works of these authors. Sir George Mackenzie, the Lord
Clerk Register, furnished a short account of Hirta to

Sir Robert Sibbald between the years 1681 and 1685
(Mackenzie was created Viscount Tarbat in the latter

year), in "which he alluded to the Garefowl, and to the

incredible number of fowls which frequent and cover
the rocks, and when they rise darken the sky. From
what source Sir George obtained this information is

not known
; and it is not until Martin's visit to the

island in 1697 that we have any first-hand information
regarding the bird-life of St Kilda.

Since my first visit, I have had most obligingly placed
at my disposal by Dr Wiglesworth, for incorporation in

this work, a series of notes on the occurrence of certain

birds sent to him by Neil Ferguson since the publication
of his excellent little book. These will be found under
the species to which they refer.

As the result of these searchings among St Kildan
literature, I found that seventy-three species of birds
had been recorded as natives and visitors to the
islands. To these I am able to add no fewer than
forty-seven species hitherto unknown

; forty-four through
direct personal observation, and the rest from reliable
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information which will be duly acknowledged under the

species to which it relates.

When the claims of any bird have been considered

open to doubt, the species has been enclosed within

square brackets. I wish it to be understood, however,

that this merely indicates my personal opinion on its

claims to be admitted as a member of the St Kilda

avifauna.

The species marked with an asterisk are new to the

avifauna.

CoRVUS coRAX, Raven,—This species was first alluded

to by Macaulay (p. i6o), who visited St Kilda in 1758, and

who states that at Hirta alone there were some Ravens

of the largest size. In 1840 MacGillivray describes

it (p. 160) as found in some numbers, and the same was

said of it in 1841 by Wilson. Dixon, in 1885, remarks

that Mr Mackenzie, the factor, saw seven pairs there at

one time, but these may have included young and old.

I saw Ravens frequently, sometimes as many as six

on the wing simultaneously, but was assured that now

only two pairs are natives of the archipelago.

CoRVUS CORN IX, Grey Crozv. — Martin (p. 46)

mentions ''Crows" as seen by him in 1697, and they

are alluded to by almost all subsequent writers. Mac-

Gillivray (p. 57), in 1840, says that he frequently saw a

dozen on the roofs of one of the huts.

This bird is a resident and far too numerous, as

many as forty being seen on the wing at once. It is also

audaciously tame. They seemed noisily to resent our

presence, and we shot a number of them to oblige the

natives, who complained of the damage done to their

crops, and destruction to their small stock of poultry.

CoRVUS FRUGiLEGUS, Rook.—Wilsou (pp. 74 and 81)
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states that the Rev. Neil Mackenzie informed him that

this bird was said to have nested on the island in January,

1 84 1, and that it occasionally visits the island in winter.

The Rev. Mr Fiddes told Steele Elliot (p. 284) that

hundreds passed over the islands in the winter of 1893,

and that great numbers perished. Five were seen by

Mr Steele Elliot in June 1894 ; the remnant of the above

mentioned flock.

[Pica pica, Magpie.—Macaulay (p. 160) tells us that

Magpies ''have been seen in the isle more than once,

though very seldom in any other part of the western

^buda."]
Sturnus vulgaris, Starling.—Starlings are mentioned

by Macaulay (p. 160), who visited the island in 1758, and

by all subsequent writers. MacGillivray describes them

as being very numerous in 1841. Mr Fiddes told

Steele Elliot (p. 284) that hundreds passed over the

islands in the winter of 1893, great numbers of which

perished, and that a few remained over the following

summer, but did not breed.

They are extremely abundant at the present day,

gathering together on the stone walls and cleits towards

dusk ere they seek their sequestered roosts in the cliffs.

I saw no evidence, however, of migratory visitors during

my sojourns, but the passage of these birds, which

usually commences early in October, had not set in

ere my visits ended.
"^ Fringilla coelebs. Chaffinch.—The first Chaffinch

was observed on 5th October 191 1, and single birds

were seen daily in the crofts until the 9th. On the

last-named date small numbers arrived, and some were

present on the day of our departure. Seven was the

largest number seen in company.



206 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

^ Fringilla montifringilla, Brambling. — Several

individuals of this rare visitor to the Outer Hebrides

arrived during the night of 2nd and 3rd October 19 10,

and were observed on the stubbles the following day.

They evidently passed on at once, for they were not

seen afterwards.

In 191 1 several appeared on the stubbles on 3rd

October, and others followed and were seen daily down

to the 1 2th, the day of our leaving the island.

'^ Chloris chloris, Green-finch.—A few arrived on

loth October 191 1, along with other immigrants. A
male and female were observed perched on the ridge

of one of the houses in the village.

Passer MONTANUS, Tree-Sparroiv.—Macaulay (p. 160)

records '' Sparrows " as having been seen by him during

his visit in 1758, and he undoubtedly refers to this species,

as the House-Sparrow has not yet found its way to the

islands.

Tree- Sparrows are not very numerous, and appear to

be confined to the cultivated area and its immediate

vicinity, where they breed in the substantial stone

boundary walls, and those of the cleits. They were

seen in parties during my visits, and were here, as

elsewhere in my experience, extremely wary, though

entirely immune from any kind of persecution.

AcANTHis FLAViROSTRis, Twite.—First came under

the notice of MacGillivray (p. 57) in 1840, and said by

the Rev. Neil Mackenzie to be a summer visitor to Hirta.

I did not find it by any means numerous, and usually

only one or two were seen, but on one occasion about a

dozen were observed feeding on the stubbles. No
increase or diminution in its numbers was noticed,

and it was present when we left on 8th October. In
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191 1, however, it was quite abundant throughout my
visit.

^ AcANTHis LiNARiA, Mealy Redpoll.—Neil Ferguson

informed me that shortly after my departure from St

Kilda in October 19 10, a number of Mealy Redpolls

arrived, and remained some time. He frequently saw

them on the stone walls, sometimes close to the houses.

It is interesting to know that the great invasion of

Redpolls, which was such a feature in the ornithology

of the autumn of that year, was so far-reaching as to

include St Kilda within its scope.

In 191 1 one was obtained on 4th October, and

another on the 9th. It was the capture of these birds

that reminded Ferguson of the visit of this species in

the previous year.

^ ACANTIIIS ROSTRATA (AcANTHIS LINARIA ROSTRATA),

Greater Redpoll.—We saw several examples of this

Greenland bird, and obtained specimens, during our

stay on the island in 1911. The first was detected

among Twites on 9th September ; two were seen on

the following day, also in company with Twites ; and

single birds were captured on the 21st and 29th of the

month.

^Carpodacus erythrinus. Scarlet Grosbeak.—This

was one of the unexpected visitors which it was my
good fortune to add to our list of novelties. Two males,

an adult and a bird of the year, of this North-Eastern

European species, were found by the burn to the west

of the village on 8th September 19 10. On the 19th

of the same month an adult female was obtained in

some rough herbage amid the crofts.

LoxiA cuRviROSTRA, CrossbUl.—This bird was added

to the St Kildan avifauna by Mr O. G. Pike, who found
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one alive in the possession of a boy on 7th July 19 10

{Ann. Scot. Nat. Hist., 1910, p. 246).

On 17th September we saw a Crossbill along with a

small party of Twites in the crofts. On the 20th an

adult female, probably the same bird, was observed

feeding on ripe thistle - heads just in front of our

quarters, and, on being disturbed, flew off with a whole

thistle-head in its bill and alighted on the roof. This

bird proved to be in excellent condition, and was doubt-

less one of the band of immigrants which invaded the

Scottish isles in the summer. Both the St Kilda birds

were examined by me, and were found to belong to the

typical Continental form

—

L. ciirvirostra.

Emberiza miliaria, Corn-Btmting.—The Corn-

Bunting was described by MacGillivray (p. 571) as

common in July 1840, and as "well-known" by Wilson

(ii. p. 72) in 1 84 1 ; but does not appear to have come

under the notice of other observers.

Emberiza citrinella, Yelloiv Bunting.— Dixon

(p. ^2>) t^lls us that he saw one on i8th June 1884.

^^ Emberiza hortulana. Ortolan Bunting.—Several of

these birds, both adults and young, came under our notice,

and specimens were obtained. In 19 10 they were present

on the day of our arrival, ist September, when two or

three were seen in the crofts. Others appeared later, and

were observed on the 3rd, 12th, and i6th of the month.

In 191 1 one only came under notice, namely, on 2nd

September. As at Fair Isle, they showed a strong

partiality for the standing corn, and were very wary.

^'Emberiza pusilla, Little Bunting.— On 15th

September 19 11, George Stout visited the island of

Boreray in company with a number of St Kildans,

the object of the voyage being to capture sheep.
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Here he saw two Little Buntings on the grass within

a few feet of him, but durst not shoot, as the natives

and their dogs were chasing sheep all around him.

Stout is quite familiar with this bird at Fair Isle,

where he has seen as many as a dozen examples in

a single season.
^' Plectrophenax nivalis, Snow-Buntwg.—The first

bird of the season, in 1910, to come under our notice

was observed near the summit of Mullach Sgail on 28th

September. Though this species has not hitherto been

recorded for St Kilda, Mr Neil Ferguson told me that

it is seen regularly in numbers on the high ground in

the late autumn.

Dr Wiglesworth has informed me that he received

a specimen which had been obtained on 28th April

1904. He was told that the bird occurred every

spring.

In 1911 the first Snow-Bunting appeared on 20th

September. Several were seen on the following day,

after which these birds were observed almost daily,

sometimes in small flocks, down to the time of our

departure.

^ Calcarius lapponicus, Lapland Btinting.— I was

particularly pleased to meet with this old friend—one

which I have now fallen in with on various Scottish

islands for seven Septembers in succession. It was not

observed until 20th September 19 10, but it may have been

present for some little time, since it was found among
the crags on the east face of Connacher, at about 800

feet above sea-level. Others were seen on the cliffs

facing the Dun Passage on the 21st and 23rd; and on

the 24th an adult female was found in the crofts. This

bird has only been recorded for the Outer Hebrides,

II. o
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from the Flannan Isles, where Mr Laidlaw and I found

it common in September 1904.

In 191 1 this was one of the first birds that came

under our notice, and was probably present previous

to our arrival on 2nd September. It was seen through-

out our visit, being most frequent on rough grass on

the high ground, and only occasionally in the crofts.

Twelve was the largest number seen in company.

Three were seen by George Stout on Boreray on

15th September.

Alauda arvensis. Skylark.— '' Larks " are mentioned

by Macaulay (p. 160) as seen by him in 1758, but these

may have been Rock-Pipits, a species not included in

his observations. MacGillivray (p. 57) describes them

as common in July 1840, but no other observer makes

any allusion to this bird.

This species visits St Kilda on passage, but it had

not put in an appearance up to the date of my departure,

8th October, in 19 10.

The first Skylark to come under our notice arrived

on 9th October 191 1, and was followed by several

others on the lOth. This small party frequented the

stubbles, and were still present when we left the

island on the 12th.

MoTACiLLA ALBA, White Wagtail.—This Wagtail was

not detected as a St Kildan bird until June 1902, when

Wiglesworth (p. 40) saw a pair from the i8th to the

25th of that month. Later he received a specimen which

had been captured in April 1904. The Rev. Mr
Waterston saw one in the Glen on 24th June 1905.

This I found to be one of the commonest birds

of passage. It was present on my arrival on ist

September 19 10, and was observed daily down to the
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23rd of that month. On the 2nd as many as thirty

were seen in a party, and there were present, in

addition, many scattered birds. A considerable number

of fresh arrivals appeared on the 12th, but only a few

were seen after the 14th. In 191 1 it occurred at

intervals down to 3rd October, being numerous from

2nd to nth September, and again on the 19th and

2ist. Her Grace the Duchess of Bedford tells me she

saw a number on the island on 23rd August 19 10.

^ MoTACiLLA BOARULA, Grey Wagtail. — Three

examples were observed, all of which appeared singly on

the following dates : an adult, a male, on ist October ;
a

female on the 3rd ; and, lastly, one on the 6th. All were

extremely wild, and baffled for a time our efforts to

get within reasonable distance of them.

Anthus pratensis, Meadow-Pipit.— Is described as

being common by MacGillivray (p. 57) in July 1840.

It is also alluded to by Wilson as occurring on the 2nd

and 3rd of August 1841, and by Milner in June 1847.

Dixon (p. Zz) tells us that it occurs sparingly, breeds, and

is said to be resident. On the other hand, Wiglesworth

(p. 41), a most accurate observer, saw only a single bird

on Mullach Mhor in June 1902, and remarks that it

probably breeds, though its nest has apparently never

been taken ; while other ornithologists who have visited

St Kilda make no mention of it.

The above statements are of importance, for we

found the Meadow-Pipit extremely abundant throughout

my visits—indeed, it was much the commonest bird of

passage observed. The Duchess of Bedford observed

it on 25th August 1910, and it was present in numbers

down to the day of my departure on 8th October 19 10,

and on the 12th in 191 1.
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^ Anthus trivialis, Tree-Pipit.—Quite a number

were present on ist September 1910, and several made

their appearance on six subsequent dates, the last on

6th October. It was not observed in the autumn of

1911.

During their visits they chiefly resorted to those

portions of the crofts which were under grass.

Anthus obscurus, Rock-Pipit.—Macaulay's '' Larks,"

as already mentioned, were probably Rock-Pipits.

MacGillivray (p. 57), in 1840, described it as common

under the name of Antlms aquaticus, and it appears in

the lists of all the subsequent visitors interested in

birds.

It was quite common during my visits, especially in

close proximity to the houses, and very tame.

^ Anthus pennsylvanicus, A7jzerican Pipit.— A
young male was captured on a small burn close to the

village on 30th September 19 10. It is doubtful if we

should have detected it, in its autumn dress, among the

numerous Meadow- Pipits, if its unfamiliar note had not

attracted our attention. In this stage of plumage the

upper surface much resembles that of a Rock-Pipit, but

the under surface is cinnamon brown, the pale markings

on the outer pairs of tail feathers are pure white, and the

tarsus and toes are black. This bird is new to the

British avifauna, and must be regarded, along with the

Marsh-Warbler, as the most remarkable and unexpected

of our captures in 19 10.

^Anthus cervinus. Red-throated Pipit.—On 21st

September 19 10, one flew over my head uttering its unmis-

takable note, vividly recalling the occasion on which I

first made the bird's acquaintance at Fair Isle under

precisely similar circumstances on 3rd October 1908.
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One was seen at very close quarters on 8th October
191 1 (Sunday). It was perched on a wall immediately
behind the village, and our attention was drawn to

it by its characteristic note.

This bird has only previously been recorded for

Scotland from Fair Isle in the autumn of 1908.
^"^ Sylvia nisoria, Barred Warbler.—T\{\^ was the

first bird of interest that came under notice in 19 10.

A few minutes after we had landed, one flew out of the
Manse garden and alighted on the rocks close to the
water's edge. Here it was bullied by a Rock-Pipit, and
compelled to beat a retreat, and in doing so it flew past
us at close quarters. Unfortunately we did not see it

again, as we were busily engaged superintending the
landing of our stores, etc.

^ Sylvia atricapilla, Blackcap.—An adult male was
captured by a clever bird-catching cat in the Manse
garden on loth October 191 1, and brought to me
for identification.

^Sylvia sylvia, Common Wkitethroat.—This was
one of a number of interesting visitors which appeared
at St Kilda on 6th September 1910. A young male was
then found in a plot of potatoes, and was the only
representative of the species that came under our
notice.

"^ Sylvia curruca. Lesser Whitethroat.—This species

was observed on four occasions in 19 10—namely, on
13th, 14th, 15th, and 17th September. Single birds only
were detected, except on the 14th, when several came
under notice in the crofts. Hitherto a few instances

only are known of the visits of this species to the

Outer Hebrides. In 1911 a solitary bird was seen on
the 7th of October.

n. o 2
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^ Sylvia borin, Garden- Warbler. — This species

was observed in small numbers on passage from

2nd to 2ist September 1910. During this period it

came under notice on seven days, and was especially

in evidence, like the Willow -Warbler and other

migrants, on the 6th. These migrants frequented

the undercliff fringing the beach, the crofts, and

the detached enclosures in which grass is grown.

Here they were usually to be seen clinging to the

heads of the cow-parsnips, which flourished exceedingly

on the island, and harboured an abundance of insect

food.

Sylvia subalpina, Sitbalpine Warbler,—One was

observed on 13th June 1894, and was shot on the

following day in the Manse garden by Steele Elliot

(p. 95). The sex of the specimen is said not to have

been determinable. A gale of wind had been blowing

from the south-west on the day previous to its

appearance.
^ Phylloscopus trochilus. Willow- Warbler.—This

was one of the most frequent visitors that came under

our notice, being observed on no fewer than fourteen

days between ist and 26th September 19 10. These

birds usually appeared in small numbers, but on the 6th

they were fairly numerous. They were found chiefly in

the crofts and the detached enclosures, where they

sought for insects on the cow-parsnips and other weeds

which flourished among the grass. In 191 1 one was

observed as late as 6th October.

Phylloscopus collybita, Chiffchaff.-—Several were

seen in the crofts on 6th September 19 10, and another

was observed and obtained on the 12th of the same

month. A single bird was obtained on the nth of
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October 191 1, and proved to be a specimen of the

northern and eastern European race, P. c. abictiua.

* AcROCEPHALUS PALUSTRis, MavsJi- Warbler.—The
appearance at St Kilda of this species was a great

surprise, as it only occurs regularly in Britain as a local

summer visitor to a few counties in Southern Eno-land.

On 6th September 19 10, this stranger was disturbed in

a patch of oats, flew a short distance, and alighted in a

mass of nettles, where it was secured, and proved to be

a female Marsh-Warbler. This is the first example
known to have occurred in Scotland, and St Kilda is

the most northern and western locality in which the

bird has been observed in Europe.

TuRUUS Musicus, Song-Thrttsh. — MacGillivray

(p. 57) tells us that during his visit in July 1840, he
''often heard the loud clear song of the Thrush {Tttrdtis

musicus) resounding along the hillsides " ; and Milner

(p. 2061) mentions it among the birds that came under
his notice on 14th June 1847. The Rev. Neil

Mackenzie (p. 76), who was minister on the island

from 1 829- 1 843, has recorded in his notebook that this

species is a regular winter visitor. It had not, however,

put in an appearance before my departure in 19 10 or

1911.

TuRDUS iLiAcus, Redwing.—Dixon (p. 80) states, but

without affording any authority, that this species is seen

on migration in May and September.

The above statement may be correct. In 19 10 we
saw the first bird of the season on 20th September.

In 191 1 the Redwing was first observed on 23rd
September, and a few were seen later in the month.
Considerable arrivals took place on 3rd October, after

which date it was present in numbers, in various parts
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of the island, down to our departure on the 12th of

the month.
^ TuRDUS PILARIS, Fieldfare.—On 4th October 1911,

a party of seven were seen, also two single birds.

On the nth one was observed in company with

Redwings on rough ground behind the village. It is

probably an annual visitor, but has not hitherto been

recorded for St Kilda.

TuRDUS MERULA, Blackbird.—The Rev. Neil Mac-

kenzie informed Wilson (ii., p. 72), in 1841, that

Blackbirds were occasional visitants, and in his notes

described it as a regular winter visitor (Mackenzie,

p. 76).

A young male of the year was observ^ed by me in the

crofts on 6th October.
^ Erithacus rubecula. Redbreast.—Neil Ferguson

informed me that this bird is an annual autumn visitor,

and that he sees it about the houses during the w^inter.

He described the bird well.

^ RuTiciLLA PHCENicuRUS, Redsta7't.—This species

appeared on two occasions in 1910: on 12th September

a bird of the year was observed ; and on the 26th

two were seen on the rocks near the landing-place, and

another in the crofts. There are a few records only of

the visits of this species to the Outer Hebrides, and none

previously for St Kilda.

Saxicola (enanthe, Wheatear.—Martin (p. 46), in

the lists of birds observed by him in 1697, mentions this

species under the name of " Stonechacker." ?^IacGillivray

(p. 57), the next observer to allude to the Wheatear,

states that it was breeding plentifully among the stones

in 1840. Steele Elliot (p. 285), in 1894, estimates the

pairs breeding at six only.
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We saw several examples between ist and 5th Sep-

tember 1 9 10, but did not detect this typical form later,

though we were continually on the look-out for it. In

191 1, however, one was observed as late as the 21st.

"* SaXICOLA LEUCORRIIOA (SaXICOLA a:NANTHE LEU-

corrhoa), Greater Wlieatear,—This large north-western

race of the Wheatear was constantly observed on
passage, frequently in abundance, from 2nd September
down to 1 2th October, and possibly occurred later.

It was especially numerous on 12th to 13th September

1910, and the latest date for its appearance in numbers
was 4th October 191 1. This was one of the commonest
birds of passage, and was observed on no fewer than

twenty-eight days during my sojourn. The wings of

males obtained varied from 100-108 mm., and those of

females from 100-107 n^^-

In 191 1 it was present throughout our visit in

varying numbers. The latest date recorded for its

arrival in some abundance was 4th October.
'^ Saxicola hispanica, Black-throated Wheatear.—

On 2ist September 191 1, we were fortunate enough to

discover an example of this rare visitor to the British

Isles on high ground over which large boulders were

scattered. Our attention was drawn to the bird by its

small size and pale colour. It proved to be a female,

which had recently assumed its winter dress. This
elegant summer visitor to the western portion of the

Mediterranean basin had only once previously been
obtained in Scotland, namely, by myself at Fair Isle in

September 1907 (see p. 145).

^ Pratincola rubetra, Whiiichat,—A female seen in

the crofts on 8th September 19 10 was the only bird

of this species to come under notice.
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Pratincola rubicola, Stonechat.—All that we know

about the Stonechat as a St Kilda bird is contained in

the brief statement made by the late Howard Saunders

in his Mamial of British Birds, p. 29, that he

''observed it on St Kilda in August 1886."

Troglodytes iiirtensis (Troglodytes troglodytes

HiRTENSis), Wi^en.—This bird came under the notice

of Martin (p. 46) in 1697 ;
and Macaulay (p. 160) also

observed it sixty-one years later. The latter author

remarks, " How these little birds— I mean the Wrens

particularly—could have flown thither, or whether they

went accidentally in boats, I leave to be determined."

The marked peculiarities in the plumage of the St

Kilda Wren, and its large size as compared with other

British examples, remained unnoticed until 1884, when

Seebohm {Zoologist, 1884, p. ZZZ) described it as a new

species, under the name of Troglodytes hirtensis, from

specimens obtained by Dixon in that year. It breeds

on Hirta, Soay, Dun, Boreray, and Stack an Armin.

We found the Wren in all parts of Hirta, among the

boulders that fringe the head of the bay, in the walls

and cleits, among the crofts, on the screes and rocks on

the hillsides, and in the faces of the great cliffs. Three

nests were shown us. One of these was placed in a hole

worked in a mass of dead thrift on the face of a cliff;

the other two were placed between the stones forming

the inner walls of cleits, and were in excellent condition.

All these nests were composed of the blades and stems

of grasses, small tufts of grass, a little moss and dead

bracken, and were lined either entirely with white feathers

of a gull, or with a mixture of moss and white feathers.

Hirundo rustica, Swallow.—The Swallow is

described by the Rev. Neil Mackenzie (p. 76), who
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resided In the island from 1829 to 1843, as an occasional

visitor. It seems, from the scanty data, to be irregular

in its appearance, but in the years 1883 and 1885

Swallows were seen, according to Dixon (pp. St, and 360),

in late spring in some numbers. Dr Wiglesworth

informs me that one was found alive in the church

on 29th May 1907. There are several other records,

all relating to a few birds, seen during the first half

of the month of June.

Chelidon urbica. House-Martin.—The visits of

single specimens of the Martin have been noted on four

occasions—namely, on 9th June 1887, as recorded In The

Ibis (1887, p. 470) by, the Rev H. A. Macpherson, on

the authority of Mr James Murray ; one obtained by

Mr Mackenzie, the factor, on a date unmentioned

(Steele Elliot, p. 284); one on 17th June 1905; and

another a week later, seen by the Rev. J. Waterston

{Ann. Scot. Nat. Hist., 1905, p. 202).

* Iynx torquilla. Wryneck.—One was found resting

on the stone wall which forms the western boundary of

the crofted area, on 6th September 19 10, the most

productive day for migrants during our sojourn on the

island in that year.

CucuLus CANORUS, Oickoo.—The visits of the Cuckoo
to St Kilda have always been regarded by the inhabitants

as the precursor of important events. Martin (pp. 46-

47) tells us that it is ''very rarely seen here, and

that upon extraordinary occasions, such as the death of

the proprietor Macleod, the steward's death, or the

arrival of some notable stranger." The same beliefs

still survive, and were reported In the public press in

connection with the bird's appearance in the spring of

1910. The Rev. Neil Mackenzie (p. 76) records it as
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being a rare visitor in his time (1829- 1843), and

repeats Martin's statements regarding the superstitions

the natives associate with its visits. The bird does

indeed appear to be a rare visitor, for there is no other

information regarding its appearances on record.

Cypselus apus, Swift.—Single examples have been

noticed on four occasions : one by Mr John Mackenzie

in May 1886 (H. A. Macpherson, The Ibis, 1887, p.

470) ; another by Mr Mackenzie, but no date given

(Steele Elliot, p. 284) ; one by Mr Wheat in 1899 ;
and

one on 8th June 1902 (Wiglesworth, p. 40.)

CoRACiAS GARRULUS, Roller.—During his visit to St

Kilda in August 1841, Wilson (ii., p. ^i) was informed

by the Rev. Neil Mackenzie of the appearance, some

time previously, of a rare bird which remained on the

island for several weeks, and which from the description

Wilson diagnosed as being undoubtedly a Roller.

Haliaetus albicilla, Sea-Eagle.— It is greatly to

be regretted that St Kilda, with its ideal haunts for

this fine species, no longer knows the Sea Eagle as

the King of its birds. Martin (p. 46) alludes to the

presence of '* Eagles " in 1697, and in his Western Isles

of Scotland, published in 1703 (p. 299), tells us that

there is
*' a couple of large eagles who have their nest on

the north end of the Isle ; the inhabitants told me that

they commonly make their purchases on the adjacent

isles and continent, and never take so much as a lamb

or a hen from the place of their abode, where they

propagate their kind." Macaulay (pp. 160- 161), who

visited St Kilda in 1758, remarks : "At Hirta are a few

Eagles, which, though very pernicious elsewhere, are

perfectly harmless here, the reason I conceive must be

that their necessities are more than sufficiently supplied
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by the inexhaustible stores of eggs that must every

moment fall in their way. This must be the case in

summer. How they procure their food in winter is a

question which one will find some greater difficulty in

resolving, unless we take it for granted that they make

frequent excursions into the neighbouring isles." Un-

fortunately we do not know the date of the banishment

of this bird from the isles so eminently suited for its

home, but Wilson (ii., p. 72), who visited St Kilda in

1841, tells us that ** there are now no Eagles either on

the main island or its dependencies." Milner, however,

mentions it as one of the birds seen by his party on

15th June 1847, perhaps on the word of the notorious

David Graham, of York, who formed one of the company.

The Rev. Neil Mackenzie (p. 76) describes it as an

occasional visitor, which would seem to indicate that it

had ceased to be a native before his induction to the

island in 1829. Steele Elliot (p. 282) tells us that the

site of the eyrie was on the Connacher cliffs, whose

height is 1260 feet.

^ Falco candicans, Greenland Falcon.— Finlay

McQueen informed me that in the early spring of 19 10

he surprised, by coming upon it suddenly, a Falcon much

larger than a Peregrine, and of a pure white colour with

dark markings. There can be no doubt that the bird

seen was a Greenland Falcon—a species which was

unusually numerous in various parts of Scotland in the

early months of the year named.

Falco peregrinus. Peregrine Falcon.—Martin (p.

46) writes: ''Hawks extraordinary good ; " and in his

Western Isles of Scotland says, that "this Isle produces

the finest hawks in the Western Isles, for they go many

leagues for their prey, there being no land-fowl in St
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Kilda proper for them to eat, except pigeons and

plovers." The Rev. Neil Mackenzie (p. 8i) remarks

that they remain all the year round. The Goshawk,

Falco pahunbarius of Atkinson (p. 224), is undoubtedly

this species.

At the present time, I was informed that two, or at

the most three pairs nest in the St Kilda group, and

that the sites of the nests are on Boreray, Dun, and

perhaps Soay. We frequently saw these birds during

our rambles.

Falco ^salon, Me^^lin.—Steele Elliot (p. 282)

describes it as occurring frequently, and relates that

one flew in at the Manse window and was secured.

There are no other records, however.

We saw one or more of these birds almost daily

throughout our visits. They proved a great source

of annoyance to us, since they frequently swept over

the crofted area, our main observing ground, in search

of small birds, among which they naturally created

great alarm and unrest. This species is probably a

regular visitor to the islands during the periods of

the great migratory movements in the spring and

autumn.

Falco tinnunculus, Kesti^el.—MacGillivray (p. 56)

in 1840 states that it breeds in the precipices in small

numbers ; and Wilson (ii., p. 72) includes it as a member

of the St Kilda avifauna in 1841. Dixon (p. 80) says

that it is an occasional visitor, but that he could find

no evidence of its ever breeding.

Single individuals, probably birds on passage, came

under my notice on 8th and 19th September.

[AcciriTER Nisus, Spar7'OW-Hawk.—Dixon (p. 359)

tells us that one was seen by Mr Mackenzie on
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7th June 1885, ^^i^<^ he gravely suggests that it may
breed ! ]

Phalacrocorax carbo, Co7-morant. — Atkinson

(p. 224) includes this species as among those seen by
him in May 183 1 ; and MacGillivray (p. 64), who
visited St Kiida in July 1840, states that both Cormorant
and Shag are found. Milner (p. 2062) tells us that

the eggs of both the Cormorant and the Shag were

obtained by his party on 15th June 1847. Subsequent

visitors have, however, searched for it in vain as a

breeding bird.

We saw a number throughout our visits, and the bird

is a regular winter visitor, as it is to many other insular

stations in which it does not breed.

Phalacrocorax graculus. Shag.—First noted for St

Kilda by MacGillivray (p. 64) in 1840, and described

by him as being in great numbers.

The same statement holds good at the present time
;

it is to be seen everywhere, except inland.

SuLA BASSANA, Ganuet.—The British metropolis of

the Gannet is on the Isle of Boreray, and the adjoining

stacks of Lii and An Armin. Here they have come under

the notice of all who have written on the avifauna of the

islands since Martin made his memorable visit in 1697.

The birds were still on the ledges or summits of the

stations named when we surveyed them from the deck
of the Wamba on 8th and 12th October. A number
of young of the year floated, in helpless fashion, on the

adjoining seas. The natives of St Kilda no longer cap-

ture the young Gannets in the autumn for consumption
during the winter, and consequently the birds must
have increased considerably during recent years. About
600 adults are, however, captured in spring, for food.
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I was much surprised, on leaving St Kilda on 12th

October 191 1, to witness this species participating in

the scramble which took place for entrails and other

fish refuse which the cook of the Mercury cast over-

board when preparing dinner. Yet a number of adult

Gannets contested with the numerous Gulls, Pomato-

rhine Skuas, Shearwaters, and Fulmars for a share

of the offal, which, when successful, they devoured

with the greatest gusto. I was not previously aware

that this species was to be regarded as one of the

scavengers of the ocean.

Ardea cinerea. Heron.—Macaulay (p. 160), writing

in 1764, remarks : ''Should it be asserted here that the

St Kildans have, by dint of stalking, caught Herons,

that is the most watchful fowls in the world, I am afraid

the story would hardly be credited, though the fact

seems to be well attested." The natives of to-day,

however, regard this as a yarn, and do not claim such

mastery in the use of their ''bird-rods." Wilson (ii., p.

81), on the authority of the Rev. Neil Mackenzie, states

that the Heron visits the island in the winter. The
Rev. J. Waterston {Ann. Scot. Nat. Hist., 1905, p. 202)

observed one in June 1905. Mackenzie (p. ']6) remarks

that the Herons visiting the islands die of starvation,

which is likely, since there are no suitable feeding

grounds. We observed and heard one or more on many
occasions between the 4th September and 2nd October

1 9 10. They came under notice chiefly at night, and

made their presence known by their harsh unmusical

notes. These birds probably spent the daytime on

some of the adjacent islands of the group.

This species was not seen in 191 1 until ist October,

when a single bird appeared. Several arrived with
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the fine weather which set in on the 3rd, and one was

observed on the 5th.

Cygnus sp., Szvans.—According to the Rev. Neil

Mackenzie (p. 76), a few Swans (probably Whoopers)

visit the island in October and November in stormy

weather, but do not remain.

Anser albifrons, White-fronted Goose.—An adult

male of this species was shot between 6th and 22nd

June 1895, and is now in the collection of the Royal

Scottish Museum, to which it was presented by the Rev.

H. A. Macpherson {Ann. Scot. Nat. Hist., 1895, pp.

-5--53)- The Rev. Neil Mackenzie mentions that a

few '' Wild Geese " visit St Kilda during stormy

weather in October and November, but seldom remain

longer than a few days.

Anser sp.. Grey Geese.—Neil Ferguson observed a

party of about forty "Grey Geese" flying over the

island at 7 a.m. on 22nd September 191 1. They were

very noisy, and passed in the direction of the island

of Soay.

Branta bernicla. Brent Goose.— Heathcote (St

Kilda, p. 193) mentions that he saw one on Cambargu,

the extremity of the north-west peninsula of Hirta.

No date, however, is mentioned.

A single bird was observed flying over the bay on

2ist September 191 1.

Anas boscas. Mallard.—The skin of one shot in

September 1902 was sent to Wiglesworth (p. 40).

Mackenzie (p. 76) tells us that some are observed in

November, but seldom remain longer than a few days.

On 30th September 191 1, a female was observed

in the bay, and an adult male was found on a small

pool on the high ground on 8th October.

II. P
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* Dafila acuta, pintail.—An immature male was

found on 14th September in a small piece of marshy

ground formed by the waters of the burn ere it

enters the sea at the East Bay. Another was seen

in the same place on 7th October 191 1.

'^ Mareca PENELOPE, Wigeoft.—An adult male was

found on a pool near the summit of Mullach Sgail on

24th September 191 1 ; and a female was observed on

the Glen burn on loth October.

^ Nettion crecca. Teal.—On 13th September a male

was on the East Bay, and was afterwards seen feeding

in a marshy corner of the crofts. On the 21st, another,

or perhaps the same bird, rose from the burn which runs

past the village on the west. This species is new to

the St Kildan avifauna.

In 191 1 single birds were seen on 13th September

and 2nd October, and two were seen in the bay on

30th September.
^ Harelda glacialis. Long-tailed Duck.—Three,

an adult male and two females or immature birds,

arrived on 7th October 191 1 and spent a little time

in the bay. It was observed that they did not seem

to appreciate the company of the numerous Cormorants

and Shags, and they were restless in consequence and

did not remain long.

Somateria mollissima. Eider Dnck,—The Eider

Duck would appear not to have been a breeding species

in the Rev. Neil Mackenzie's day (1829-1843), for he

describes it (p. 76) as being occasionally seen in late

autumn. Mr Mackenzie, in 1841, made the same

statement to Wilson (ii., p. 80), who, on his authority,

relates that it now and then visits the shores in

October. Milner (p. 2061), however, includes it among
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the species observed In June 1847, ^^^ Elwes (//^/>,

1869, p. 36) found it breeding on Dun in 1868.

I was informed by Neil Gillies that it breeds

commonly on the flat tops of Mullach Sgail (705 feet),

and Mullach Mhor (1 153 feet). During our visit adult

males, and females with half-grown young, were seen

in the village bay.

SoMATERiA SPECTABiLis, Kzn£- Eidei^.—Dixon (p. 58)
states that two pairs were seen daily by him in the

bay, along with Common Eiders, during his visit in

June 1884; and he had not the slightest doubt that

they were breeding on the island of Dun.

Mergus serrator, Red-breasted Merganser.—Dixon

(p. ^"j^ mentions that one was shot in 1883, and that

Mr Mackenzie, the factor, shot one during June 1884,

in the East Bay. He saw a stuffed specimen. Steele

Elliot (p. 285) observed one in the bay on nth June

1894.

We saw single examples in the East or Village Bay
on several occasions after 5th September 19 10, and
down to our departure on 12th October 191 1.

CoLUMBA LiviA, Rock-Dove.—Martin mentions in his

Western Isles of Scotland (1703, p. 296) that the

Hawks on St Kilda prey upon Pigeons and Plovers, no
doubt basing his information on the knowledge gained

during his visit to the island in June 1697. Macaulay

(p. 160), who was at St Kilda in 1758, includes

"Pigeons" among the birds to be found there. Milner

(p. 2061) mentions the Rock-Dove as amongst the

species seen by him on 15th June 1847. Dixon (p. 84),

writing in 1884, says there can be litde doubt that it

breeds, but he never saw more than one pair. Steele

Elliot (p. 284), in 1894, tells us that he was unable to
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find any trace of this bird. No one else among the

ornithologists who have visited the island makes any

allusion to this species. I made enquiries among the

natives concerning this bird, and found that none of

them had ever seen it. Donald Ferguson, the oldest

man in St Kilda, aged ']'], informed me that his father

had told him that Doves used to breed in a cave near

the Point of Coll, the north-east promontory of Hirta.

The small amount of land under cultivation, and the

limited area of low land, probably render the island little

suited for the requirements of this species. The area

under the spade is no doubt less now than in times

past.

^TuRTUR TURTUR, Tttrtle-Dove.—A young female

appeared on 13th September 1910. When first seen it

was being hotly pursued by a number of Meadow- Pipits,

which had evidently mistaken the bird for some species

of hawk. The Turtle-Dove has seldom been reported

from the Outer Hebrides, and had not previously been

recorded for St Kilda.

Dr Wiglesworth writes me that he received an

immature bird which had been obtained in September

1902, and that a second was seen at the same time.

In 191 1 one was seen on the side of Oisaval on

7th September, and a bird of the year appeared in the

crofts, pursued by Pipits, on the 19th.

Lagopus mutus, Ptarmigan. — The Rev. Neil

Mackenzie informed Wilson (ii., p. zl\ i^^ iS4i> that on

one winter day he had seen a single Ptarmigan on the

hillside, the wind previous to its appearance having

been from the east.

Crex crex, Corn-Crake.— This species, under the

name of ''Craker," has a place among the birds
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observed by Martin (p. 46) in 1697. MacGillivray

(p. 58), who was at St Kilda in the summer of 1840,

states that a few occurred among the corn, and that

their cry might be heard all night long. It was also

heard by Wilson (ii., p. 'J2>)
'^^ the first week of August

in 1 841. These are the only visitors who make any

mention of this species, which would seem to have been

a summer visitor to the main island in the past. It

may have ceased to seek the island when the area

under corn was insufficient to offer it inducements to

nest, as the grass is not rank enough to afford the

bird suitable cover.

'^ Rallus aquaticus, Wate7^-RaiL—A specimen

captured by a cat on 3rd November 1903, and sent to

Dr Wiglesworth, is the only known instance of the

occurrence of this species at St Kilda.

''^ FuLicA xVTRA, Coot.—This was a most unexpected

visitor to meet with at such a far-western isle. It was

found on 24th September 19 10 at the foot of the low cliff

which encircles the head of the East Bay. It appeared

to be fatigued, and took wing unwillingly when pressed,

to alight again a few yards off. Finally, on being

further disturbed, it flew some distance out into

the bay, alighted in a calm sea, and was not seen

again.

Since my return, Dr Wiglesworth has informed me

that he received an immature specimen which allowed

itself to be picked up, and that another was seen

on the water at the same time

—

i.e., 12th November

1902.

^'^^GiALiTis HiATicoLA, Ringed Plovev.—This species

is not a native bird ; indeed it does not appear to have

been observed previously in the islands. During our

II. P 2
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visits a few were present throughout September and

down to nth October, frequenting the hillsides or the

beach and its vicinity. Some of these seemed to be

family parties, and remained for a few days. On the

nth of September 1910, a flock containing about a

score arrived, and tarried until the 15th, when they

passed on.

Charadrius pluvialis, Golden Plover.—Martin (p.

46), in 1697, and Macaulay (p. 160), in 1758, mention

** Plovers," the former stating in his Western Isles of

Scotland (p. 296) that Plovers and Pigeons form the

food of the St Kilda Hawks. MacGillivray (p. 58), in

1840, was informed by the Rev. Neil Mackenzie that

Golden Plovers occasionally occurred. Heathcote (p.

193) tells us that a party used to frequent the top of

Mullach Mhor. No date is mentioned for this latter

statement, but it was probably in the late summer.

On 2nd September 1910, the first day on which we

visited the high ground, we saw five of these birds,

and we observed them in similar haunts throughout

our visits, often in considerable numbers.

In 191 1 it was numerous on the high ground from

5th September to our departure. There was a big

arrival on 30th September.

^ Squatarola helvetica. Grey Plover.— George

Stout saw one in company with Golden Plovers on 28th

September 19 10, on the extensive flat which forms the

top of Mullach Sgail. When disturbed, the bird flew off

alone. Stout is quite certain as to the identity of his

bird. The Grey Plover appears to be a somewhat rare

visitor to the Outer Hebrides.

Vanellus vanellus, Lapiving.—The Rev. Neil

Mackenzie informed Wilson (ii., p. 81), in 1841, that
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Lapwings visited the island in winter; and in 1894 the

Rev. Mr Fiddes assured Steele Elliot (p. 84) that the

bird occurred every spring on migration. The Rev. J.

Waterston saw one on Ruaval on 19th June 1905

[Anil. Scot. Nat. Hist., 1905, p. 202).

^^ Strepsilas interpres, Turnstone.—A few birds of

this species may possibly be winter visitors, but we did

not observe any Turnstones after 30th September,

though down to that date a few had been present

throughout our visits. The rocks fringing the East Bay,

including those of Dun, were their chief resorts. They
were not numerous, and never more than five were seen

together.

H^MATOPUS OSTRALEGUS, Oyster-catchcr. •— Martin

(p. 64) mentions this species as the " Tirma or Sea-pie
"

—and Macaulay (p. 160) as the '' Sea-Magpie." Since

the days of these earliest writers, the bird has come
under the notice of most visitors to St Kilda. The
Rev. Neil Mackenzie (p. 153) says that it arrives in

February, and leaves when the young ones are fully

fledged, and that a few remain all winter. Wiglesworth

(p. 52) says that it is not numerous, but that several

pairs breed round the coasts.

We only saw single birds on 3rd and 8th September

19 10, and a single bird was present on our arrival, and

remained for several days. Two were seen on 8th

September, and one on ist October.

Neil Ferguson informed me that considerable

numbers breed, but leave the island during August
with their young.

ScoLOPAx RUSTicuLA, Woodcock.—The Rev. Neil

Mackenzie (p. 76) says that a few generally come in

November, but not regularly. Neil Ferguson told me
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that in some seasons it is found in numbers on the hills

in late autumn.

On 5th and 6th October 1911, several were

observed on the rough, rocky faces of the hills
;
and on

the 9th one which had been disturbed on the hillside

flew down into the crofts. No doubt many more were

present than came under our notice, but the nature

of the ground the birds frequented, and its great

extent, made them very difficult to find.

"^ Gallinago major, Great Snipe.—This was another

of the interesting visitors which came under observation

on 6th September 19 10. In beating the crofts on that

day, one was flushed from some rough grass, and

alighted among a patch of standing oats. The
occurrence of this species at St Kilda is of special

interest, as the bird does not appear to have been

hitherto observed in any of the Outer Hebridean

islands.

Gallinago gallinago. Common Snipe.—Although

the Rev. Neil Mackenzie (p. 76), who was minister on

St Kilda from 1829 to 1843, avers that a few were

resident, yet it was not until the year 1900, as we are

informed by Wiglesworth (p. 41), that the first eggs

were found. Since then other nests have been obtained,

and it probably breeds annually. Waterston (p. 202),

heard one drumming on Mullach Mhor on 14th June 1905.

We found the Snipe singly in the crofts (sometimes

among corn), and on the higher ground, throughout our

stay in 19 10. On loth September a party of natives who
visited Soay, found this bird swarming among the long

grass which in places clothes that island. One of these

birds, which the captor had taken by putting his foot

upon it, was brought to me for determination.
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In 191 1 it occurred at intervals between i6th

September and iith October, with considerable arrivals

on 4th and 6th October.

Tringa alpina, Dunlin.—MacGillivray (p. 58), in

July 1840, saw "several pairs on the hillside, where they

doubtless had young." On 14th June 1902, Wiglesworth

(p. 41) saw four in full breeding plumage in Village

Bay, and remarks that it ''possibly breeds."

Only a single bird came under my notice in 19 10.

This was seen in company with Sanderlings, on the strip

of sandy beach below the village on 2nd September.

In 191 1 a single bird was present from 5th to 9th

September, and two were seen on the loth. This
common and ubiquitous wader seems to be a i^ara avis

at St Kilda.

'^'Tringa bairdi, Baird's Sandpiper. — On 28th

September 191 1, a small wader was observed in a pool

on the rocks fringing the bay. It was shot on the

suspicion that it was something uncommon, and proved
to be an adult female of this North American bird

in full winter plumage. This species had only on two
previous occasions been known to visit the British

Isles, but had not before been detected in Scotland.

Baird's Sandpiper breeds on the Arctic coast of

America from Bering Strait to the northern shores

of Hudson Bay, and winters in Chili, Argentina,
and Patagonia.

^ Tringa canutus, Knot,—The wing and other

remains of a bird of the year, which had been captured
by a cat on loth September 19 10, were brought to me
for identification, and were the first evidence obtained of
the occurrence of this species at St Kilda.

In 191 1 single birds were seen on the rocks fringing
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the bay on the 2nd and 8th of September, and two on

the 7th of the month.
^ Calidris arenaria, Sanderli7ig.— In 19 10 a party

of three birds in immature dress were present on the

sandy beach, at the head of the East Bay, on the day

of our arrival, ist September, and remained until the

6th. None were seen later. This species is probably a

regular bird of passage in both spring and autumn.
''"' Machetes pugnax. Ruff.—A male was seen on the

orassy slopes above the cliff on the south side of the

bay from 3rd to 6th September 19 10. Another, or

possibly the identical bird, was observed on the same

eround on the 13th.

ToTANUS HYPOLEucus, Commofi Sandpiper.—This

species may be a more or less regular visitor during the

spring and autumn migrations to and from its northern

summer haunts. Milner (p. 2061) saw one at St Kilda

on 14th June 1847 ; and Her Grace the Duchess of

Bedford informs me that she observed a pair there on

23rd August 1910.

In 191 1 we saw one on the rocks bordering the

bay on the 2nd of September, and another on the

6th.

^ ToTANUS CALiDRis, Redshank.— I had expected to

come across the Redshank on my first visit, but the

bird seems to be an uncommon species at St Kilda.

The only known instance of its appearance was on

loth September 191 1, when two of these birds were

seen, and heard uttering their unmistakable call-notes,

as they flew across the bay towards the island of

Dun.

NuMENius ARQUATA, Ctirkw.—Macaulay (p. 160)

enumerates ** Curlews " amongst the birds of St Kilda
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in 1758. The Rev. Neil Mackenzie informed Wilson

(ii., p. 81), in 1 84 1, that this species was a winter visitor

to the island. Dixon (p. 85) tells us that he saw two

pairs in June 1884, and thinks that they must have had

nests on the island of Dun or in Glen Mor, but could not

find them. This species does not, however, appear to

have come under the notice of other ornithologists

visiting the islands.

Curlews on autumn passage were seen in varying

numbers throughout my visits, being observed daily from

2nd September to 12th October. Sometimes only one

or two happened to come under notice, but on 5th

September 19 10, a dozen were observed in company, and

this was the largest number seen. On 17th September

several were feeding on the sides of Oiseval, one of which

several times uttered the pretty summer note so

characteristic of the species—much the latest date on

which I have ever heard it.

NuMENius PH/EOPUS, Whimbrel.— Dixon (p. 85)

saw a pair in June 1884; and Wiglesworth (p. 41)

describes it as not uncommon round the coasts, where

he frequently saw it in June 1902. The latter writer

adds that he failed to discover the least evidence of its

breeding. Steele Elliot (p. 284) saw six of these birds

in the East Bay on his arrival, and these were still there

at the time of his departure on 21st June 1894, but he

too saw no trace of any nesting-haunt. Waterston (p.

202) says that five or six pairs were resident in the

summer of 1905, and that one native collector told him

that he had taken and sold the eggs.

I was somewhat surprised not to have observed this

species in 19 10, but it may have kept to the extensive

tracts of high ground and thus have escaped notice.
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In 191 1, however, we saw single birds on 3rd, 7th, and
8th September. This is one of the species that we
should expect to be a regular visitor on its spring and
autumn movements between its seasonal haunts, which

include Iceland in summer.
^ Sterna macrura, Arctic Tern, — The Duchess

of Bedford informs me that she saw an Arctic Tern
fishing in the East Bay near the landing-place on
23rd August 1 9 10. Terns would appear to be extremely

rare in the St Kildan seas, for they have not hitherto

come under the notice of any of the naturalists who have

visited the group. One would have expected some of

these birds to appear annually during the spring and
autumn movements to and from their northern breedinof-

haunts.

Larus ridibundus. Black-headed Gull.—The Rev.

H. Macpherson i^Ibis, 1887, p. 470) was informed by
Mr George Murray that one arrived on St Kilda on 13th

April 1887 ; and Steele Elliot (p. 286) mentions that a

specimen of this Gull was once obtained by Mr J.

Mackenzie. I am informed by Dr Wiglesworth that he

received a specimen which had been caught on the sand

at the head of the East Bay. Twelve others were

observed on the water close by.

Larus canus, Conunon Giill.—J. MacGillivray, who
was at St Kilda in July 1840, describes this species as

the least common species of Gull, and Milner (p. 2062)

records that a nest and eggs of the Common Gull were

taken at Boreray, St Kilda, on 15th June 1847.

Kearton [IViik Nature and a Camera^ p. 57) includes

this species in the list of birds he '' saw and identified in

the islands," but as the Kittiwake has no place in this

list, the inference is obvious. On the other hand, Dixon
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(p. Sy), Steele Elliot (p. 286), and Wiglesworth (p. 42)
all failed to find it.

I thought it was quite likely that I should see this

and other species not natives of the islands, during the

autumn, when so many Gulls are on the move and have
a much wider range than at any other season

;
yet,

although a very careful look-out was kept, only one, an
immature bird, came under notice. This was observed

feeding on the land in front of our house on 7th

October 191 1. It would seem that the southern move-
ments of certain Gulls and Terns do not extend

regularly as far west as the St Kilda group.

Larus ARGENTATUS, Hevring-GiilL—This is no doubt
the middle-sized Gull alluded to by Martin (p. 6^^) as

one of the three species of '' Sea-Malls" inhabiting St

Kilda in 1697. It is first alluded to as the Herring-

Gull by Atkinson in 1839, and is mentioned by all other

ornithologists who have treated of the birds of this group
of islands.

It is apparently not abundant in the breeding season,

according to Dixon (p. 86) and Wiglesworth (p. 53), but
it breeds on all the islands.

In the autumns of 1910 and 191 1 we found both adults

and birds of the year numerous throughout our visits.

Larus glaucus, Glaucous GtilL—This species is,

no doubt, a regular winter visitor, arriving in late autumn
and departing in early spring. At present, however, we
only know of a single instance of its occurrence—namely,
in November 1886, when one was seen in the East Bay,
and recorded by the late Rev. H. A. Macpherson, Ibis

for 1887, p. 470, on the authority of Mr George
Murray.

Since the above was written, Dr Wiglesworth tells me
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that he received an adult specimen which had been

obtained on 7th May 1903.

* Larus leucopterus, Iceland Gull.—An immature

example, captured in March 1903, was forwarded to Dr
Wiglesworth. This is the only known instance of the

occurrence of the species.

Larus fuscus, Lesser Black-backed Gull.—
MacGillivray (p. 59) includes this Gull among the species

seen by him in July 1840. It is not, however, mentioned

by Wilson, an accomplished naturalist, who visited the

islands in the spring of the following year. Milner (pp.

2059-2062) tells us that in June 1847, the Greater and

Lesser Black-backed Gulls were breeding on Dun in

abundance. Dixon (p. 86) says that it breeds in

considerable numbers on St Kilda and the adjoining

islands and stacks ; but Steele Elliot (p. 95), Wigles-

worth (p. 41), and others, have been quite unable to find

it anywhere in the archipelago during the nesting

season.

In 191 1, however, I heard that this species bred at

St Kilda during the summer. A single nest, with

eggs, was found by Neil Ferguson, who told me that

this is the only instance known to him of this Gull

having bred on any of the islands of the St Kilda

group.

We were always on the look-out for this species, but

were only rewarded by seeing two birds of the year, in

company with two young Herring-Gulls, on the sand at

the head of the East Bay on ist September 1910, and

another on loth September 191 1.

Larus marinus, Great Black-backed Gull.—This is

the largest form of "Sea-Mall" mentioned by Martin

(p. 63) as inhabiting St Kilda in 1697, ^^ which he
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gives the native name of "Tuliac." Macaulay (p. 158)

tells us that this bird is hated by every St Kildan, on

account of its being a destroyer of young sea-fowls and

of eggs, and if caught, "they outvie one another in

torturing this imp of hell to death."

It is a resident species, and fairly plentiful. We
saw both young and old birds in numbers throughout

our visits.

RissA TRiDACTVLA, Kittki)ake.—This, by far the most

abundant of the St Kildan Gulls, is, no doubt, the third

and smallest of the " Sea-Malls " mentioned by Martin

in his 1697 list, where it is named " Reddag," and is

described as being white and less than a tame duck, and

as arriving on 15th April and departing in August.

The accuracy of the dates given by Martin is confirmed

by other observers.

i\lthough the Kittiwake quits its nesting-haunts on

the cliffs during August, yet it by no means leaves the

vicinity of the islands, and its peculiar cries were often

heard throughout our visits. During September 191

1

young birds were numerous in the bay. There were

hundreds of these birds close to the cliffs of Boreray

when we steamed under them on 8th October 1910.

Megalestris catarrhactes, Great Skica.—Dixon

(p. 87) remarks that this species appears on St Kilda at

irregular intervals, but he quotes neither instances nor

authority for the statement.

I am inclined to think that it visits the seas in

the immediate vicinity of the islands at regular periods.

We saw one close to Boreray, and six others at sea,

on 8th October 1910 ; and one was observed off Boreray

on 1 2th October 191 1. It probably also occurs in the

spring.
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'^ Stercorarius Pomatorhinus, Pomatorhine Skua.

—On the i2th and 13th of October 1911, this species

was observed in numbers all the way from St Kilda

to near Stornoway. It scrambled along with Gannets,

Shearwaters, etc., for the odds and ends of fish which

the cook of the Mercury cast overboard, and plunged

into the water, completely immersing itself, to secure

a share of the sinking tit-bits.

Stercorarius crepidatus, Arctic Skua,—Dixon is

the only previous visitor to mention this species. He
tells us (p. %"]) that he was informed that an example

was observed on St Kilda in the summer of 1883.

No doubt it frequently occurs in the vicinity of the

islands, during the period of its spring and autumn

passages. We saw several in attendance on the

Kittiwakes at Boreray on 8th October 19 10, and one

came under our notice there on 12th October 191 1.

Alca torda. Razorbill.—This very common breed-

ing species is described by Martin (p. 61) under the

local name of " Falk." In the Zoologist, 1887, p. 347,

Macpherson records that an example with pied upper

plumage was captured at St Kilda in June 1887.

The Razorbills had left their haunts on Hirta some

time before our arrival, but we saw many at sea,

especially off Boreray, when leaving the islands on 8th

October 19 10.

Alca impknnis, Great Auk.—St Kilda holds a

unique place in the British history of this very remark-

able bird. It was from here that the " Garefowl

"

was made known to us as a native of our islands ;
and it

was here, it is believed, that the last of the British race

met its death as a victim of superstition. It is from

the St Kilda group, too, that we have obtained more
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of the scanty knowledge we possess relating to the

unfortunate Great Auk than from any other quarter of

the British seas.

In the account of Hirta furnished by Sir George

Mackenzie, the Lord Clerk Register, to Sir Robert

Sibbald, mention is made of the incredible number of

birds to be found there, amongst which there is one they

call the "Garefowl," which is "bigger than any goose,

and hath eggs as big almost as those of the Ostrich."

This account unfortunately bears no date, but, thanks

to the investigations specially made for me by my friend

Mr Henry Johnstone, it is possible to fix it as having

been written between the years 1681 and 1685, for Sir

George was made Lord Clerk Register in the former

year, and was created Viscount Tarbat in the latter.

The last of the British race of Garefowls was captured

on Stack an Armin, off Boreray, in the month of July,

about the year 1840, and done to death as a witch.

This, however, is not the place to discuss such an

important subject as the history of the Great Auk as a

St Kilda bird, but I should like to point out that Mr
G. C. Atkinson, who was at St Kilda on the last day

• of May 1831, gives (p. 224) a list of ''the birds which

we observed on St Kilda," and among them is the

''Great Auk, Alca impennis." Unfortunately, Mr
Atkinson seems to have been chiefly interested in the

food-birds of the inhabitants and their methods of

capture. The extreme importance, however, of observing

a Great Auk was not then realised.

The Rev. Neil Mackenzie (p. 75), who was minister

at St Kilda from 1829 to 1843, informed his son that

though "he made all possible enquiry, none of the

natives then living had ever seen it, but they had heard of

II. Q
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a bird of that kind, which they vaguely described. After

consideration of all that he could ascertain about it, his

conclusion was that at one time, when the island was
uninhabited, it did breed there in some numbers, but

that after the island was inhabited, it was gradually

exterminated by the frequent robbing of its eggs. This

could very easily be done, as the places where it could land

and breed were very few, and all on the main island ^ and

near the village." The fate of the Stack an Armin bird

appears to have been unknown to him, but perhaps the

natives responsible for doing it to death as a witch would

not care to tell their spiritual adviser of a deed which

savoured of heresy.

Uria troile. Common Guillemot.—Under the name
of '' Lavy," this species has a place in Martin's history of

1697, and, along with its variable ^gg, is well described

on pages 59 to 61 of his most interesting little book.

The Guillemots had quitted their nesting ledges some

time before my arrival at St Kilda, but they were

sometimes seen in the bay, and they were numerous,

along with their young, just off the main island and

Boreray on 8th October 19 10.

[Uria bruennichi, Brilnnich's Guillemot.—Milner

(p. 2061) tells us that " Briinnich's Guillemot {Uria

bruennichi) and ^g%'' were taken on Soay on 15th June

1847. Milner himself was not one of the party visiting

Soay, and it is impossible to say how far he was

responsible for the identification of the bird. The
notorious David Graham, of York, was with Mr (after-

wards Sir William) Milner and his friends, and most

^ One of the most suitable breeding haunts for this bird was, in my
opinion, the stretch of gradually sloping rocks which form the north-west

coast of the island of Dun.
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likely it is to him that we are indebted for this and for

some other questionable statements.]

\}'^\KQ^\\i.Y., Black Guillemot.—There can be no doubt

whatever that Martin's description (p. 59 of his book) of

the plumage of the bird he names the " Scraber " is appli-

cable to this species, though his account of its habits

and nesting refer with equal certainty to the Manx
Shearwater. The latter bird is still called Scraber

(pronounced Scrapire) by the St Kildans.

The next reference to this bird as a St Kildan species

is that of Atkinson, who observed it in 183 1. Mac-

Gillivray tells us, in 1840, that it was less abundant

than the common species ; and Milner, in 1847, found it

breeding on Dun. The island of Dun and the neigh-

bouring cliffs of Hirta are the main breeding-places and

resorts at the present time of this somewhat uncommon
species.

We only saw two examples of this bird : an adult off

Dun on 4th September 1910, and an immature bird

which frequented the head of the East Bay. Here
we often watched it flying and swimming under water,

in shallows covering the strip of sandy beach, in hot

pursuit of the crustacean Ganiniariis marinus.

Alle alle, Little Auk.—Dixon (p. 90) was informed

that this bird occurs sparingly at St Kilda in winter.

Fratercula arctica, Pttffin,—Martin (pp. 62-63)

treats of this species under the name of " Bouger," and
gives an account of the habits of this bird, which, then

as now, is one of the species largely captured with rod

and noose for food. It is the most numerous of

the birds resorting to the St Kilda group of islands,

where in the summer season it is more abundant than

elsewhere in the British Isles.
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Only a few birds with late young were seen by

us at Hirta, but It was very numerous on the sea

around Boreray on 8th October 1910, and on the 12th

in 1911.

CoLYMBUS GLACiALis, Great Northern Diver.—
There is, as yet, only a little information regarding

this species in St Kildan seas. Dixon (p. 89) was

told that a pair were blown in by a terrible gale in the

autumn of 1882. He also informs us (p. 361) that

Mr Mackenzie shot an immature specimen, during

the first half of June 1885, from several that were

swimming in the bay, but failed to secure it ere it had

been mutilated by the Great Black-backed Gulls. Steele

Elliot (p. 285) observed one in the East Bay on 6th

June 1894. Dr Wiglesworth received a specimen

which had been picked up dead on the water on 4th

December 1903.

We saw an adult bird in the bay on 2nd October

1910.

^ PoDiciPES AURiTUS, Slavoutmi Grebe.—An adult

appeared in the bay on loth October 191 1, and was

observed busily engaged in diving for small sand-

eels, which it captured in the shallow water close in

shore.

Procellaria pelagica. Storm Petrel.—The island

of Soay seems to be the main breeding-station of this

species, which has been known as a native of St Kilda

since 1697, when Martin (p. 63) found it there and

described it under the name of " Assilag." Milner (p.

2062) mentions Boreray as a haunt in which he found

it in June 1847.

OcEAXODROMA LEUCORRPiOA, Fork-taikd Petrel.—The

first British and third known specimen of this bird was
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obtained at St Kilda by Bullock, who described it in

the sale catalogue of his collection as an undescribed

Petrel with a forked tail, taken at St Kilda in 1818.

At Bullock's sale, in 18 19, the specimen was purchased

by Dr Leach for the British INIuseum ;
and in 1820 it

became the type specimen of Procellaria leacJiii of

Temminck. Atkinson (p. 224) observed it at St

Kilda in 1831, and all subsequent visitors interested

in birds have something to say about this species,

as the St Kilda archipelago is the main nesting-

haunt of this Petrel in the British Isles
;

indeed

it was long thought to be the only one. It is said

to breed in all the islands of the group. When
Elwes visited St Kilda in 1868 the natives did not

discriminate between this species and the Storm

Petrel— the rage for collecting birds' eggs had not

then set in.

PuFFixus (iRAVis, Great Sheai'iuater.—The late Mr

Henry Evans {Ann. Scot. Nat. Hist., 1898, p. 238)

records the capture of a Great Shearwater two miles off

Dun on 8th August 1897, where, he tells us, '' the bird

had been obtained before." A party of natives who

were fishing observed the bird near their boat and threw

some ling's entrails to it, and while eating them it was

knocked down with an oar. Two others were killed off

the island during the last week of July 1899 (ot. cit.,

1899, P- 239). Waterston found one dead in the water

on 5th July 1905, and another on the 8th.

Many were at sea between Hirta and Boreray on

8th October 19 10. When close to Boreray on that date, I

saw considerable numbers of these birds engaged in their

fine dashing tlight around the island, as many as fifty

being seen on the wing in company. It was also abund-

II. Q 2
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ant everywhere at sea, singly and in pairs, between this

island and that of Lewis on 8th October 1910, and 12th

in 191 1.

"^ PuFFiNUS GRiSEUS, Sool}' Shearzvater.—One was seen

on the sea off the north-east side of St Kilda on 12th

September 19 10. On 8th October several came under

our notice off Boreray ; and others, thirteen in all,

between the St Kildan islands and the Flannan groups

—

single birds, except a party of three.

A bird of this species was seen off Boreray on

1 2th October 191 1, and several others during the voyage

to Lewis. It was one of the species which contested

with the Gannets, Gulls, Pomatorhine Skuas, Greater

Shearwaters, and Fulmars for the fish-offal cast out by

the cook of the trawler. In its eagerness to obtain

this food it plunged into the water, completely immersing

itself.

This species does not appear to have been hitherto

recorded for Hebridean seas.

PuFFiNUS ANGLORUM, Maitx Shearwater.—This is in

part the ''Scraber" of Martin (see Black Guillemot),

who well describes its habits and affords some curious

information regarding them. Dixon (p. 94) says that as

many as four hundred have been captured on Soay

in a single night. Wiglesworth (p. 63) mentions that

it is still plentiful, but less so than formerly—a fact

which the natives attribute to its having been driven

out by the increase of the Puffin. Neil Ferguson tells

me that it breeds on Hirta, Soay, and Dun, but not on

Boreray.

It is a summer visitor to the isles, and we only saw

one—namely, at sea when approaching the archipelago, on

1st September 19 10.
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FuLMARUS HLAciALis, Fiilmar.— This is, and always

has been, the most important bird from the St Kildan's

point of view, for it furnishes them with the staple

item of their bill of fare. About 9600 young Fumlars,

just ready to take wing, and about six weeks old,

had been captured and salted down just prior to our

visits. Next to the Great Auk, it formerly held the

premier place among the St Kildan birds in the

eye of the ornithologist, for until some quarter of a

century, or a little more, ago, this group of islands

afforded the only nesting-haunts of this species in the

British seas. Martin (pp. 55-58) gives a quaint

account of this bird and the method adopted for its

capture in 1697.

A very few young birds were still nestling on the

ledees of the gfreat cliffs on our arrival, but soon after

they were all on the wing. Thousands of old birds were

to be seen sailing along the faces of the breeding cliffs

down to the middle of September ; they were far less

numerous on the 25th, and all had gone out to sea by

the end of the month. Their object in leaving the

islands at this season is probably for the purpose of

moulting, for they return after a month's absence, and

remain all the winter in the immediate neio^hbourhood.

We found these birds were inclined to be curious, for

they often flew within a foot or two of our heads when
we made an appearance in the vicinity of their haunts.

There were numbers at sea between St Kilda and

the Flannan Isles in October 19 10 and 191 1.

The northern form, known to the St Kildans as the
'' Blue Fulmar," has several times been captured, but is

rare. It was described to me as being ''blue" all over,

including the bill. Blue should probably be rendered
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as grey. An albino specimen, a young bird, was

captured in August 1910, and is now in the Royal

Scottish Museum.

Addendum

'^'CoRVUS MOi^EBULA, Jac^c/aw.— I received one which

had been captured on 9th December 191 1.
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CHAPTER XXIV

THE FLANNAN ISLES AND THEIR BIRD-VISITORS : ANOTHER
STUDY OF THE FAR-WESTERN PASSAGE MOVEMENTS

Away to the westward of Lewis, the northernmost isle

of the Hebrides, and hence right out in the Atlantic,

lies an insignificant archipelago of islets, known only to

the few who are interested in the remotest spots amid

the British seas^—namely, the Flannan Islands.

Here, in the year 1899, ^ lighthouse was erected, on

the largest of this group, Eilean Mor. The keepers at

this lonely station were, in due course, requested to keep

a record of the visits of any migratory birds that came

under their notice. This request they most obligingly

complied with, and the records obtained were of a some-

what surprising nature, since they unmistakably indicated

that the islands, in spite of their far-western situation, were

annually visited by a considerable number of migrants

representing not a few species. The unexpected success

which attended these investigations, suggested that it

was desirable that a visit should be paid to the island

during the period of the autumn movements, in the hope

of adding to our knowledge of its migratory bird-life, and

of stimulating and interesting the light-keepers in the

work of observing in the future. With these objects

in view, Mr T. G. Laidlaw and I spent sixteen days
260
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there in the autumn of 1904, during which period we

resided in the Hghthouse, by permission graciously

granted by the Commissioners for Northern Light-

houses.

The Flannan Islands, known also as The Seven

Hunters, form a small group of uninhabited isles, lying

from 20 to 23 miles west of Gallan Head, Island of

Lewis, and 40 miles north-east of St Kilda, with the

exception of which they are among the most western

islands of Great Britain.

They may be said to form two groups—an eastern

one, comprising Eilean Mor, Eilean Tigh, Soraidh,

and one that is nameless ; and the western one, composed

of Rhoderheim, Bronna Cleit, and Eilean Gobba. In

addition there are several skerries and rocks. The
seven main islands are precipitous, rising on all sides

direct from the ocean ; and this fact, together with their

exposed situation, renders them extremely difficult to

land upon. There are probably no wilder spots to be

found in the British seas.

The lighthouse is situated on Eilean Mor, the most

northerly of the eastern group. This isle is entirely girt

by a belt of cliff, highest on the north and east, where it

attains to a height of 282 feet, and lowest and mostly

under 200 feet on the south. Thus the top of the

island is an elevated plateau, sloping towards the

south, and has an area of 16 acres, clothed with grass

and sea-pink, and with here and there bare patches

of peaty turf and exposed rock (Lewisian gneiss).

Where not actually precipices, the banks facing the

sea are extremely steep, indeed all but perpendicular,

and are clothed with a profuse growth of herbage,

chief among which is a marguerite (Chrysanthemum
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inodortmi). These dangerous slopes are much resorted

to as feeding - grounds by the smaller species of

migratory birds, for amid the shelter afforded, they

are comparatively safe from the assiduous attentions

of an ever - present Peregrine, and the occasional raids

of the Merlin. There is no cover elsewhere, unless

some short, narrow runnels, connecting a series of

diminutive pools, on the exposed plateau, can be regarded

as such.

There are three ancient dwellings on the island.

The chief of these resembles a large dog-kennel, has

a low entrance, is supposed to have been built for

devotional purposes, and is named on the Ordnance

Map the '' Blessing House." Far more interesting are

two brochs, in an excellent state of preservation, each

with a couple of square chambers, and surmounted with

a beehive-shaped roof.

The islands are resorted to annually as breeding-

stations, by hosts of sea-birds, the foremost among which,

in point of numbers, is the Puffin ;
and the most interest-

ing, the Fork-tailed Petrel and the Fulmar.

Ornithologically, however, the islands are chiefly

remarkable for the streams of birds which visit them in

spring when on passage to their northern summer

homes, and in autumn when returning to their southern

winter retreats. These movements are surprising for

the number of species and individuals visiting Eilean

Mor, when its situation, its very limited area, and its

singularly few attractions for migrants are taken Into

consideration.

The data amassed regarding these passage move-

ments cover a period of no less than twelve years, and

afford valuable information on the dates between which
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they are performed by many species during both spring

and autumn.

In addition to regular migrants, these visitors include

a number of extremely rare species, such as the Short-

toed Lark, the Two-barred Crossbill, the Siberian

Skylark, and the Pratincole. For such as these, the

Flannan Islands are strange destinations
; they are

among the very last places at which one would expect
them to appear.

In winter these islands are visited during periods of

great severity and snow by a number of birds seeking
genial retreats. These evicted birds, however, do not,

as a rule, remain long on the island.

We arrived at Eilean Mor, after a rather roueh
passage, on the morning of 6th September, and remained
in residence at the lighthouse until the next ''relief"

was effected on the 21st.

The result of our investigations added considerably

to the knowledge we hitherto possessed on the migrants
visiting the archipelago. We felt, however, that we
might have accomplished more, if only we could have
visited daily the island, Eilean Tigh, lying immediately
to the south, and separated from us by a narrow sound.

It would not only have afforded an important extension

of our field for observation, but also additional scope for

our energies, which were decidedly circumscribed.

The lantern of the lighthouse is of great power,

140,000 candle, and is concentrated into three brilliant

slowly revolving beams. Few birds, however, visited it

during our sojourn on the island, which was not surpris-

ing, for the weather conditions were almost uniformly

unfavourable for "a night at the lantern," being clear

and free from moisture.
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We were gratified to find two of the lightkeepers,

Messrs Begg and Anderson, keenly interested in our

researches, and since our departure they have furnished

excellent records, in many cases accompanied by birds

killed at the lantern. On Mr Begg's leaving the station,

Mr Anderson has continued the observations down to

19 1 o. Both. these observers have earned our gratitude

for their very valuable contributions. The total known

avifauna now stands at 115 species-—a very remarkable

figure, but there are, doubtless, additions to come, for,

so far, every year has added its quota.

The following are the species which came under

notice during our residence on the island :

—

Raven, Corvus corax.—A pair is resident among the

islands, remaining all the year round, and nesting on

one of the outer group. During our visit this couple

was seen daily, but they had evidently dismissed their

young before we arrived. One day a strange pair

appeared, to the evident concern of the titular pro-

prietors, who were very unsettled and noisy during the

trespass upon their domain.

Grey Crow, Corvus comix.—A pair seen occasion-

ally at all seasons, but said not to breed ; at any rate

their young have not been observed. These birds were

seen throughout our visit, and one of them was shot,

but the survivor had a fresh mate two days later.

Snow- Bunting, Plectrophenax nivalis. — A winter

visitor in numbers. The earliest record of its appearance

came under our notice, two being seen on 14th September

1904. A few usually arrive later in the month, but the

great flights do not appear until October, when they are

sometimes noted as in ''thousands." A considerable
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number stay the winter. Late in March great tlocks

gather on the island previous to departure, and many
are then in summer plumage. It is also observed in

numbers on passage, with other emigrants bound north

in April.

Lapland Bunting, Calcarius lapponicus,—We found

this species present on our arrival on the island on 6th

September, and the keepers told us that the birds were

seen by them on the 3rd, and were thought to be Snow-
Buntings. It was one of the first birds seen by us, and

was still present on the island at the date of our departure.

From careful computations we set down their number at

from thirty to forty individuals, but there may have been

more, for we were not able to visit the other islands,

some of which were equally well suited for their require-

ments. They sought food on the bare patches of peat,

and down the face of the cliffs ; and at night roosted

among the coarse grass growing on the top of the

island and on the steep banks. When on the wing they

were inclined to be noisy, some of their notes resembling

those of a Linnet, others those of the Snow- Bunting,

especially its call note tuke, take. They were usually

seen in small parties, perhaps families, and the examples

obtained were adults of both sexes and young birds of

the year.

Skylark, Alauda a^'vensis.—Strange to say, we only

saw a single example—namely, an immature bird, on

1 2th September. The northern migrants do not arrive

until October, and the passage southwards lasts until the

end of November.

SiiORT-TOED Lark, Calandrella brachydactyla.—This

unlooked-for visitor from Southern Europe is believed to

have appeared on the night of 19th September. It was
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detected as a stranger early the following day, its light

colour and small size attracting attention. Its note on

rising on the wing, when disturbed, resembled that of a

Skylark. It proved to be a female, and is the first

recorded occurrence of this species for Scotland, and

in 1904 the Flannans were the most northerly known
locality in Europe visited by this bird.

White Wagtail, Motacilla alba,-—This species is

probably common on migration in both spring and

autumn. It was certainly one of the most abundant

migrants observed by us from the day of our arrival, 6th

September, to our departure on the 21st. During this

period two distinct arrivals took place—namely, on the

night of the 8th, along with Meadow- Pipits and Wheat-

ears, and again on the nth, when it appeared along

with the same species at 2.30 a.m., at which hour several

came to the lantern. The numbers dwindled after the

13th, but a few were present down to the 23rd, as is

testified to by specimens received after our departure.

[Grey-headed Wagtail, Motacilla thunbergi,—

A

bird, believed to be of this species, appeared on the

morning of 20th September, and for two days baffled all

our attempts to solve its identity with certainty. It was

shy, wary, and restless in the extreme, and never allowed

us to get a good view of it through our binoculars.]

Meadow-Pipit, Anthus pratensis.-—This species was

abundant during the whole period covered by our visit

;

and there were considerable arrivals on 8th September,

with White Wagtails and Wheatears ; on the loth, from

8.30 to 10 P.M. ; and again on the nth, with Wheatears

and White Wagtails.

Rock - Pipit, Anthus obscitrus. — Resident and

extremely abundant. It was marvellously tame, being
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almost indifferent to one's presence, and came freely into

the house. Some examples were much larger than

others, and it is probable that all were not natives of

the island.

Garden-Warbler, Sylvia borin.-—One was observed

searching for flies on the face of a crevasse on the north

cliff on 1 6th September, and remained until the i8th,

perhaps longer.

WiiEATEAR, Saxicola oenanthe,—Was very abundant

on passage southwards during the whole of our visit.

There were considerable arrivals on the night of 8th

September, along with Pipits and White Wagtails ; and

again along with the same species at 2.30 a.m. on the

nth, when it was observed at the lantern, and was in

swarms all over the island during the day. There was

another arrival on the 17th, when it appeared at the

lantern from 11 p.m. onwards. All the birds observed

were, with one exception, in the russet plumage of

autumn and winter ; the exception was a male, which

still displayed traces of summer plumage. About four

pairs of Wheatears nest annually on the island.

Pied Flycatcher, Muscicapa atricapilla.—Was first

observed on 13th September, when three were seen

busily engaged capturing insects on the face of rocks in

a rift in the cliffs on the north side of the island—as

wild a spot as it is possible to imagine. Here these

birds were seen daily until the 20th, and perhaps

remained beyond that date. All were in the grey dress

of autumn. This species was an addition to the avifauna

of the Outer Hebrides.

Swift, Cypsehts aptis.—The Swift is regarded as a

rare visitor. Previous to our visit, there were three

records of its occurrence— two for June and one for July.

II. R
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On 1 6th September I saw one at lo a.m., during heavy

rain and a strong south-east breeze. And on the follow-

ing day another was flying under the north cliff for

several hours, seeking shelter from the strong southerly

breeze.

Peregrine, Falco peregrimcs.—A pair of Peregrines

nest annually on one of the outer islands of the group.

During the early days of our visit we saw the old birds

accompanied by one of their offspring, a male, which

they tried their best to drive away from the islands, but

all their bullying failed. The old birds left about 14th

September, but the young male remained, and was a

scourge to all the small migratory birds resorting to

Eilean Mor. It used to dash many times a day over

the exposed plateau in search of prey, making sad havoc

in the ranks of the travellers. All our efforts to put an

end to its ravenings were futile, owing to the impetuosity

of its dash and the suddenness of its appearance.

Merlin, Falco cesaloii.—A pair appeared on the

morning of nth September. They only remained for

the day, during which the small migrants had a bad

time of it. We had a captive Fork-tailed Petrel, which

had been taken at the lantern the previous night. This

we released in order to observe its manner of flight, no

Merlins being in sight at the time ; no sooner, how-

ever, was the Petrel well on the wing, than one of the

Merlins appeared in hot pursuit, but the Petrel, we

believe, reached the sea in safety.

Shag, Phalacrocoraxgraculus.-—Very common all the

year round, and breeding in considerable numbers. We
saw old birds feeding young as big as themselves.

The importunities of these fledglings were of a very

persistent nature, and not at all appreciated by the
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parent birds, who did their best to shake off their lazy

offspring.

Gannet, Sula bassana.—Although observed all the
year round, Mr Begg informs me that only a few are

seen during the winter months. Soon after the middle
of March flocks are observed constantly passing towards
St Kilda. During our visit it was always common, but
only adult birds were seen.

Heron, Ardea cinerea,—An occasional visitor. We
saw five of these birds—one on loth September, two on
the I ith, and one on 17th and i8th—all of them young.

They did not stay long, which was not surprising, for

the islands afford no possible feeding-grounds.

Brent Goose, Branta bernicla.—On i6th September
we saw a bird of this species flying to the south-east.

Eider Duck, Somateria mollissima.—Nests commonly
on some of the islands, but is not seen during winter.

Old and young were very numerous throughout our
visit. They usually formed a straggling flock, and fed

under the lee of the islands. Several females, accom-
panied by half-grown young ones, kept apart from the

main body.

Corn-Crake, Crex crex. — A casual visitor. One
appeared on 15th September.

Ringed Plover, ^gialitis hiaticola.—On 12th Sep-
tember, a single bird in immature plumage appeared, and
was followed by another and similar bird on the 19th.

The two frequented the bare patches among the sea-

pink on the top of the island down to the date of our
departure.

Golden Plover, Charadrius pluvialis.—Occurs on
passage, in both spring and autumn. The first visitors

during the autumn of 1904 were four birds which
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appeared on 12th September. These were followed by

a few others on the 13th and 17th.

Lapwing, Vanellus vanellus.—Occurs regularly on

passage in both spring and autumn. We had only one

visit of Lapwings during our stay. On 13th September

three appeared in the early morning, and remained a few

hours on the island.

Turnstone, Strepsilas interpres.—Occurs occasion-

ally during the autumn passage and in winter ; but the

island, with its precipitous sides, affords little attraction

for this bird, and it does not remain long. We observed

a single bird on 7th September ;
and two appeared on

the loth and remained for several days, during which

one fell a victim to the Peregrine Falcon. These birds,

like the Ringed Plovers, frequented the bare patches

amid the sea-pink on the top of the island.

Oyster-catcher, Hcematoptis ostralegits.—A common
summer visitor to the islands. Several pairs nest on

Eilean Mor, and leave along with their young in August.

We saw only a single example during our visit—namely,

on 14th September.

Common Snipe, Gallinago gallinago.—A frequent

visitor, though usually appearing in small numbers,

during the spring and autumn migratory movements.

A few were observed during our visit, the first of which

appeared on 14th September. It also occurs at intervals

in October and November.

Jack Snipe, Gallmago gallimtla.—The chief migra-

tory movement witnessed during our visit was a very

remarkable one on the part of this species. The first

immigrant was observed by us on the evening of 14th

September, and this was followed on the night of the

1 6th or the early hours of the 17th by a great rush.
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The morning of the 17th was characterised by a high

wind from the south-west, accompanied by a downpour

of rain. On venturing out soon after 8 a.m., I found

the island swarming with Jack Snipe. They were in

astonishing numbers, and sheltering behind rocks, tufts

of grass, in the small pools and runnels, and even down

the face of cliffs on the north-side. In walking across

the island I put up a continuous stream of them, in

spite of the fact that the birds sat like stones, and only

those arose on the wing which lay direcdy in my course,

and when I was close upon them. It was a most

remarkable experience, and one entirely unexpected,

in view of the species and the locality. It was

surprising, too, to find that the Jack Snipe migrated in

such vast packs. I believe that a record ''bag" could

have been made on this i6-acre island, in an hour's

shooting. I have no doubt that they were abundant on

the other islands of the group, and probably especially

so on the adjacent and comparatively flat-topped Eilean

Tigh. The birds were present in numbers the entire

day, but nearly all, perhaps all, departed during the

night, and the few (eight) seen on the following day may

have been fresh arrivals, as may also those observed on

the 19th and 20th.

Dunlin, Tringa alpina.—The islands afford no suit-

able feeding-grounds for this bird, but a few visit them

during the seasons of passage. Two of these migrant

visitors came under our notice—namely, one on 8th

September, and another on the i6th.

Curlew, Numenms arquata.—A regular visitor on

passage in both spring and autumn. A few small parties

came under our notice on nth, 12th, and 13th

September.
n. R 2
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Whimbrel, Numenius phceopus. — It would seem

probable that before the lighthouse buildings were

commenced, this bird was a summer visitor to Eilean

Mor, for during the first summer the artisans were

engaged there, a nest was found near the ancient

building, known as the " Blessing House," and the eggs

taken for food. We saw only two birds of this species

—

namely, on 15th September.

Greater Black-backed Gull, Larus marinus.—
About two pairs are resident on Eilean Mor, and nest

there ; and a few are also to be found on the other

islands during the summer months. During our stay

both old and young were seen daily in some numbers.

Lesser Black-backed Gull, Larus fuscus.—Does

not nest on the main island, but is often seen during the

summer months, for there is a colony on the adjoining

Eilean Tigh. This species had practically left the

islands before our visit, for only one adult and a few

young birds came under notice.

Herring-Gull, Larus argentattcs.—About six pairs

only breed on Eilean Mor, but many resort to the other

and more secluded islands of the group. A party

consisting of about a score of birds was present during

our sojourn, and remained on Eilean Mor throughout the

winter, being attracted by the refuse thrown out from

the lighthouse.

KiTTiWAKE, Rissa iridactyla.—The commonest gull

during the nesting season. They evidently depart early

in the autumn, for we did not observe a single adult

example during our visit, but a few in first plumage were

present.

Razorbill, A lea tor-da.—Thousands of these birds

haunt the cliffs during the nesting season. They arrive
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late in February or in March. We did not see the

Razorbill in the vicinity of the islands : all had departed
before our arrival on 6th September.

Guillemot, Uria troile.—Vast numbers make their

homes on the cliffs during spring and summer, arriving

from the middle to the end of February. They had
quitted their breeding-haunts before our visit, and we
only saw old birds, accompanied by their full-grown

young, at some distance from the islands, on the

occasions of our arrival and departure.

Black Guillemot, Uria grylle.—This characteristic

west-coast species thins out in the Hebrides, and we
could not obtain any evidence that it breeds on any
of the Flannan Islands. It is possible, however, that

a few do, and that they have escaped notice among the

vast crowds of rock-birds present during the summer.
We observed odd birds, sometimes a pair, close to the

base of the cliffs of Eilean Mor on several occasions.

Puffin, Frateixtda arctica.—The commonest summer
visitor to Eilean Mor, and probably to the other islands

of the group. On the top of the main island, where the

turf is suitable for the formation of their burrows, there

are colonies of thousands, and vast numbers resort to the

holes and crevices on the face of the cliffs. The great

breeding crowd had left ere we arrived, and the very few
that remained were detained by their unfledged young,
some of which were still half-clad in down. The
industry of this comical bird is marvellous. We some-
times sat near their burrows, and the constancy with
which the old birds arrived with strings of small fish

hanging from their bills, was quite remarkable; they
seemed to be coming in every few minutes, and the

young must surely be very voracious little creatures.
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Slavonian Grebe, Podicipes auritus.—We observed

a bird of the year on i6th September, off the east land-

ing place. A strong southerly breeze prevailed at the

time, and the bird found there a convenient harbour,

and passed the entire day in diving and sleeping. It

often came quite close to the face of the rocks from

which we were watching it.

Storm- Petrel, Procellariapelagica.—Very numerous

during the summer, when they fly noisily about the

island during the night-time. They breed on Eilean

Mor, and probably on the other islands, in abundance.

Many chicks, some of them quite recently hatched, were

found during our visit in September, and we saw^ young
ones in every stage, from a few hours old (tiny balls of

pretty lavender-grey down) to birds full-grown and fully

feathered, except that they had a bunch of down still

present on the abdomen. The old birds were entirely

absent during the daytime, leaving even the tiny chicks

to take care of themselves, and did not return until

darkness set in, when they tend their young, and

depart again in . the early morning, probably to spend

the day far out at sea in search of food. We opened

out a number of their nesting-holes at all hours of the

day, but the old birds were always absent, except in one

instance where the young had only just emerged from the

^g%. They nest in the remains of the old buildings, in

holes in turf, and under stones among grass. The nest

is a mere mat composed of dry roots, grass, etc. I

received a young one in full down, which had been taken

on 3rd October
;
probably the first ^gg of this pair had

been taken or destroyed. Occasionally they visited the

lantern.

Fork-tailed Petrel, Oceanodi^oma leuco7^rhoa,—
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The Flannan Isles may be regarded as one of the

chief breeding-stations of this species in the British

Isles—and will probably long remain so, thanks to the

inaccessibility of these islands. On Eilean Mor they

are abundant, more so than the Storm-Petrel, and,

like that species, fly noisily over the island during the

short summer nights. They lay earlier than pelagica,

the earliest date for their eggs being 29th May, but

their nesting habits are very similar. We found their

nurseries under stones among turf; in holes in turf,

overgrown with grass, yet showing not the slightest

signs of the incomings or outgoings of the occupants
;

and in the walls of the old buildings. In some of

the burrows, the mat-like cradles of roots and fibrous

vegetable matter were placed several feet from the

entrance. The chicks are much darker in colour than

those of the Storm-Petrel, being sooty black ; they

were also, as a rule, a little more advanced, but youngsters

only a few days old were found during the early days of

our visit, as well as others in every stage up to those

almost ready to fly. The old birds were entirely absent

during the daytime, and only occasionally came under

notice at night when they visited the lantern.

Fulmar, Fubnarus glacialis.—A few pairs have bred

on the outer islands for several years, and in 1904 two

couples bred on Eilean Mor for the first time. We saw

this bird on several occasions during our visit.

Great Shearwater, Puffimts gravis.—On leaving

the islands on 21st September, we saw, from the bridge

of the '' Pole Star," a few of these birds at sea a little

distance off the Flannans.

The following is a short account of all the j?n'gratory
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birds which arc known to have occurred at Eilean Mor
during the past twelve years (1900-1911); including

some of the dates upon which they have appeared.

Rook, Corvus frugilegiis.—The nature of the visits

of this bird is somewhat uncertain. It appears annually

in. small numbers during March (14th earliest) and

April (loth latest), and some years in May (as late

as the 24th). Some of these visits may possibly relate

to passage movements. In autumn it has only appeared

on two occasions, on 24th and 26th October 1907.

Jackdaw, Corvus monedtiia.—There are two records

only for the visits of this species—namely, of single

birds on 22nd February 1901, and 7th November 1905.

Starling, Sturnus vulgaris. — A regular visitor

during the periods of the spring and autumn passages

to and from the north, and in winter during severe

weather.

The spring movements date from 28th February to

17th April, March being the main month for their

performance.

The return passage southwards is sometimes recorded

for late September (27th earliest), and is in progress

until mid-November. In October the bird often occurs

in great numbers along with other migrants.

Chaffinch, Fringilla coelebs. — Appears annually,

sometimes in considerable numbers, in autumn ; but is

neither frequent nor numerous in spring. It is also an

occasional visitor in winter.

The autumn observations date from 4th September

to mid-November, but it does not become numerous

until mid-October.

The earliest record in spring is for 6th March, and

the latest for 17th May.
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Brambling, Fringilla nwntifringilla. — Has been

recorded in a few instances for spring and autumn.

There is only one entry in the schedules for spring

—

namely, of a single bird on 7th May 1908.

The autumn visits date from ist October to 3rd

November, and chiefly relate to one or two birds ; but

on 1 8th October 1908, several appeared, along with a

number of other species.

Greenfinch, Chloris chloris.—Occurs in autumn,

winter, and spring. The earliest date for its appearance

at the first season is chronicled for 27th October.

The winter and spring occurrences merge, for it has

been recorded for November, December, January,

February, and March (loth latest). Occasionally large

flocks arrive late in October, but usually the data relate

to parties of several to a dozen birds.

[Siskin, Spiims spinus.—There is only a single record

for this species, and that is a somewhat doubtful one.

A single bird is said to have occurred on 24th April

1901.]

Linnet, Acanthis cannabina. — Has occasionally

been recorded for February, March, July, and October,

four being the greatest number observed.

Twite, Acanthis flavirostris.—A summer visitor to

the islands. Two pairs breed on Eilean Mor, arriving

in spring, and departing early in the autumn. We did

not see the bird in September 1904.

Mealy Redpoll, Acanthis linaria.—A small party

visited the island during September 1907, when birds

were first observed on the 7th, and remained until the

1 6th. A specimen captured was sent for identification.

Greater Redpoll, Acanthis rostrata {Acanthis

linaria rostrata).—Several of this large Greenland race
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of Redpoll visited Eilean Mor in October and November

1905, and specimens were forwarded to me. This bird

was very abundant at Fair Isle the same season.

Crossbill, Loxia ctirvirostra. — A considerable

number visited the islands during the memorable

irruption of the summer of 1909. They arrived late in

June, remained in some numbers until the second week of

August, and the last was observed on 22nd September.

Two-barred Crossbill, Loxia bifasciata.—An adult

male was shot on 21st July from among the common
Crossbills which frequented the island during the summer
of 1909. In 1 9 10 a male was captured on 14th August.

Yellow Bunting, Emberiza citrinella.—There are

three records for the occurrence of this species : one on

17th September 1900; twelve on 30th October 1905;

and ten on 12th November 1905.

Reed- Bunting, Emberiza schcEniclus.—There is a

single record only—namely, of a female on 19th May
1906, which was sent for identification.

Lapland Bunting, Calcarizis lapponictts. — Since

our discovery of this species, Eilean Mor has been

visited annually. The dates of the appearances of these

supposed rare visitors are interesting on account of their

earliness and regularity— namely, from 3rd to nth
September. Specimens as vouchers have been sent.

Snow- Bunting, Plectrophenax nivalis.—Appears at

the islands on passage in the spring and autumn, and

also as a winter visitor.

Many are observed in spring from mid-March and

during April, fewer in May, down to the 19th. The
latest date for spring stragglers of the rearguard is

4th June.

The earliest record for autumn is for 3rd September.
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Great numbers arrive, sometimes thousands, in October
and November. Some are seen all winter.

White-throated Sparrow, Zonotrichia albicollis.

An adult male of this American bunting was shot near
the lighthouse on i8th May 1909. {Ann. Scot. Nat.
Hist., 1909, p. 246.) The date is, perhaps, not in favour
of its having arrived in the British Islands unassisted.

Skylark, Alaicda ai^ensis.—Occurs regularly on
passage in spring and autumn, usually in small numbers.
A few visit the island during severe weather in winter,

but do not remain long.

From the records it appears to be most numerous in

spring, when it occurs from mid- February, during
March, and to mid-April (15th latest date).

In autumn a few have been seen in September, but
it is not until October and during November that the
southern passage of limited numbers is observed.

Asiatic Skylark, Alaiida cinerea {Alauda ai^ensis
cinerea).—An example of this Asiatic race of the skylark
was killed at the lantern on 24th February 1906.
This form was described by Ehmcke in the Journ. fiir
Ornithologie in 1903 (p. 149), as Alauda cine7^ea, and is

the Alauda arvensis cinerea of Dr Hartert's Vogel der
palciarktischen Fauna (p. 247). This capture well illus-

trates the advantage that accrues from a knowledge of
racial forms, since it has enabled me to determine whence
came this remarkably grey skylark to our shores—a bird
that has not hitherto been detected in Europe, except in

the Far East. According to Dr Hartert {loc. cit.\ it has its

home in Western Siberia, Turkestan, Persia, and possibly
in Palestine

; and in winter is found on the northern side
of the Caucasus, in Egypt, Tunis, and Algeria. I have to
thank Mr Rothschild and Dr Hartert for facilities which
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rendered its determination possible — namely, by a

comparison with specimens in the unrivalled collection of

Palaearctic Birds in the Tring Museum. This Interesting

specimen has been most kindly presented to the collection

of birds in the Royal Scottish Museum by Mr George

Girdwood of Dumbarton.

Short-toed Lark, Calandrella bi^achydactyla.— The
visit and capture of this interesting waif, on 20th Sep-

tember 1904, has already been described on pp. 255-6.

Pied Wagtail, Motacilla lugubris.—Appears to be

an uncommon visitor, and is, no doubt, in some cases

not discriminated from the next species.

It is recorded for April (20th earliest) and May (19th

latest). An adult male, obtained during the former

month, was sent to me.

In autumn the references to its appearance are from

August (nth earliest) to September (15th latest).

White Wagtail, Motacilla alba,—A regular bird of

passage in the spring and autumn, and one of the

commonest migrants, being observed in large parties at

both seasons.

The spring records range from 2nd May to 3rd June ;

and those for autumn, from loth August to 8th October,

being most numerous during September.

[Grey - headed Wagtail, Motacilla thunbergi

( = borealis),—The appearance of this species on 20th

September 1904 has already been fully treated of

(p- 256).]

Meadow- Pipit, Anthus pratensis.—Though one of

the commonest visitors on passage during the autumn,

this bird seems to have practically escaped notice, at

least in the schedules, for spring.

There is only one record for spring—namely, 20th
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May 1904, when it occurred at the lantern in numbers,

along with Wheatears.

Its autumn visits are frequent, and are recorded from

20th August to 8th October.

Tree- Pipit, Anthits tidvialis.—A single visit only is

known. One killed at the lantern on the night of 25th

September 1908 was sent to me. This species had not

previously been known to occur in any of the islands of

the Outer Hebrides.

Rock- Pipit, AntJnts obscttriis.-—Resident all the year

round, and very numerous. Many perish in winter,

probably from want of food, but the lightkeepers say

from exposure.

There are entries in the records of their presence in

great numbers on 21st April 1901, and on 17th Septem-

ber 1902, and these may refer to passage movements on

the part of this species.

Red-backed Shrike, Lanius collurio,—A bird of the

year was killed at the lantern on 14th September 1909,

and was forwarded for identification. This species is

not known to have occurred previously in the Outer

Hebrides.

Goldcrest, Regains regulus.—Several occurred in

a rush of migrants on 30th October 1908. This is the

only known visit of this species to the island, and bears

out the general pronouncement on the scarcity of the

Goldcrest as a migrant in the Outer Hebrides.

Common Whitethroat, Sylvia sylvia.-—One captured

in May 1907 was sent for identification. There are

records for 3rd June and 23rd September 1902, but

these are of a somewhat doubtful nature.

Lesser Whitethroat, Sylvia currttca.—One was

obtained on 23rd September 1904, and sent to me.
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Blackcap, Sylvia atricapilla,—One killed during a

rush of migrants on 29th October 1908, was sent to

me. There is a doubtful record, 8th March 1904.

Garden-Warbler, Sylvia borin.—The bird seen

from 1 6th to i8th September 1904, as already related

(p. 257), is the only known instance of the visit of this

bird, and the second one for the Outer Hebrides.

Willow-Warbler, Phylloscoprts trochilus. — There

are a few records of the visits of single examples of this

bird for both spring and autumn. In spring one was

obtained early in May 1909; one on 14th May 1906;

and one on 3rd June 1906 ; all of which were sent.

The autumn visits were for 2nd August 1904, 30th

September 1907, and 19th October 1907.

Sedge-Warbler, Acrocephalus schoeitobcemts.— Has
twice been known to visit the island—namely, on i6th

June 1905 and early in May 1907. Both the birds

were sent for determination.

Song-Thrush, Ttirdtis niusicus.—Occurs on passage

in both spring and autumn, and occasionally as a visitor

during severe weather in winter.

Has been observed in spring as early as 20th

February, and on passage during March and on

ist April.

In autumn has occurred from ist October to 19th

November, often in great numbers with other migrants.

Redwing, Ttirdus iliacus.—A regular visitor in

numbers during both seasons of passage ; and an

occasional visitor during severe weather, especially snow,

in winter.

There are occurrences in the latter half of February

and during March, of many birds in April, and of

stragglers down to 14th May.
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The autumn movements range from 2nd October to

19th November, when the bird sometimes appears in

thousands.

On 5th December 1902, numbers appeared with
Fieldfares

; many of them were found afterwards too
weak to fiy.

Fieldfare, Turdus pilaris. — A bird of double
passage, and a visitor during stressful periods in winter.

In spring, has been observed from 15th April to the
end of the first week of May, and occasionally as late as

6th June.

The earliest record for its appearance in autumn is

3rd October, and it occurs in numbers from the middle
of that month down to 19th November.

Blackbird, Turdus merula,—Regular and numerous
on both passages, and a visitor during cold spells in

winter.

In spring it has been observed from the earliest days
of March to 12th May; and in autumn from 29th
September to 20th November, often in considerable

numbers.

RiNG-OuzEL, Turdus torquatus.—This species has
visited the island in a few instances only. In the spring
of 1908 single birds were observed on 28th and 29th
April; and in 1910 one appeared on 14th May. On
2nd October 1907, several appeared, and on the two
following days single birds were seen.

Redbreast, Erithaais rubecula,—Occasionally occurs,

chiefly in small numbers, in spring, autumn, and winter.

The spring visits date from 25th March to 13th May;
those of autumn from 28th October to 7th November

;

and the winter appearances from 30th November to

1 2 th February.

II. s
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Redstart, RtUicilla phoenicurus.—Single examples

have been obtained on five occasions in the autumn, on

dates ranging from 23rd September to 7th October.

Several of these were killed at the lantern and were

forwarded to me.

Black Redstart, Ruticilla titys.—This somewhat

uncommon visitor to Scotland has occurred singly on

five occasions, and its visits on three of these have been

vouched for by specimens. Four of the occurrences

were in November—on the ist and 7th in 1905 ; and on

the loth and 28th in 1903. The fifth was obtained on

27th June 1905—a remarkable date for its appearance.

Wheatear, Saxicola cenanthe.— Is a summer visitor

to the group, and about four pairs nest on Eilean Mor.

But the bird is chiefly a bird of passage, and as such is

one of the commonest visitors to the islands.

The spring passages are recorded from 6th April to

29th May, but the birds are most abundant from mid-

April to mid-May.

The return autumn movements do not commence in

earnest until the second week in August, are at their

height in September, and the last of the rearguard has

been observed as late as 20th November (see also

p. 257)-

Whinchat, Pratincola riibetra. — There are two

known visits only. A female occurred on 26th May
1906; and another on 25th September 1908. Both of

these were sent for identification.

Stonechat, Pratincola riibicola.—We know of one

occurrence only of this species—namely, a male on 3rd

May 1906, which was duly forwarded.

Wren, Troglodytes troglodytes.—A somewhat frequent

visitor, but never more than three have been seen on
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any occasion. It is impossible to say what the precise

nature of these visits is, but they suggest that the bird

may possibly be resident on one or other of the islands,

for it has been seen in January, February, March,

April, October, and November. We did not see it, but

it might easily have escaped our notice on the face of

steep cliffs, especially where the marguerites were

abundant.

Spotted Flycatcher, Mitscicapa grisola.—Single

birds have been captured, and forwarded, on three

occasions—viz., on 4th June 1906, on 14th June 1905,

and on 22nd September 1909.

Pied Flycatcher, Mitscicapa atricapilla. — See

observations on p. 257. The further records are for tw^o

birds killed at the lantern (and sent) on 22nd September

1908.

Swallow, Hirundo riistica.—A few appear annually

—

chiefly in May, but occasionally in June, the dates

ranging from 13th May to 3rd June.

There are only three records for autumn—namely,

for 6th, loth, and 13th September.

House- Martin, Chelidon tu^bua.—As in the case of

the Swallow, a few visit the islands annually, mainly in

the spring. They have been observed from loth April

to 1 8th June. On the latter date, one which had been

killed by a Merlin was sent to me.

There are two records for autumn—4th August

1907 and 3rd November 1907.

Sand- Martin, Cottle riparia. — There are records

for the occurrence of single birds on 23rd and 30th June

1 901, but none are known to have appeared since.

Swift, Cypselus apus,—The Swift appears annually,

late in spring, when single birds have occurred from
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2Tst May to 28th June. On 15th June 1907, however,

twenty appeared—a most unusual occurrence.

For autumn there are records of single birds at dates

ranging from i6th to 28th September.

Cuckoo, Cttctthts canorus.—Has been known to visit

Eilean Mor twice in June. On these occasions, single

birds were killed at the lantern on the 9th of the month

in 1906, and on the 15th in 1907.

Short-eared Owl, Asio accipit7nmts.— Single birds

have been recorded on five occasions during spring and

autumn— namely, on 5th and 8th May, 5th June,

29th September, and 3rd November.

Snowy Owl, Nyctea nyctea. — Single birds have

been recorded on two occasions— namely, on 6th and

7th May 1906, and 12th October 1903.

Peregrine Falcon, Falco pereginmts.—In addition

to the native pair of birds, which leave in September,

the islands are occasionally visited by falcons of this

species in the late autumn and winter.

Merlin, Falco cEsalon.—A regular visitor during the

spring and autumn passage movements, probably

accompanying its migratory prey on their journeys.

It is also an occasional winter visitor.

Its spring appearances are dated from 2nd March,

during April and May, and as late as 7th June.

In autumn it has been observed between 2nd

September and i6th November. One was captured at

the lantern on 19th September 1900, and sent; and

another visited the light and was seen taking Wheatears

flying in the rays on 2nd September 1905. On 30th

September 1902, a Merlin chased a Pipit into the engine

house and was secured.

Greenland Falcon, Falco candicans.—Has several
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times visited the islands. An adult male appeared at

Eilean Mor on 8th March 1908, and raided the Guille-

mots. The other records are: April 1907, one shot

and remains sent ; i8th April 1908, one ; 2nd December

1909, one; another on the 14th; one on 25th January

1910; and lastly, one on 17th March 19 10.

Iceland Falcon, Falco islandus. — A female was

shot about 10th December 1908, and sent in the flesh

to Mr Fred Smalley of Challon Hall, Silverdale.

Kestrel, Falco tinnnnc^ihis.—An occasional visitor,

whose appearances are chronicled in eight instances in

the records. These refer to its occurrence in March,

June, September, and November. A male captured on

1 8th June 1904 was forwarded.

Cormorant, Phalacrocorax carbo. — Mr Harvie

Brown saw several pairs on Bronna cleit on nth
June 1 88 1-—the only record.

Shag, Phalacrocorax gracultis.-—Very common all

the year round (see also pp. 258-9).

Gannet, Sttla bassana,-—Seen at all times during the

year, but its visits are rare in winter. During the latter

half of March, flocks and pairs are recorded as constantly

passing the island, and proceeding in the direction of

St Kilda.

Heron, Ardea cinerea,— Frequently seen in the

autumn, when single birds, or never more than two,

are observed. Has appeared from 9th August to

27th October. These visitors do not remain long,

indeed they have a poor time of it, for the opportunities

of obtaining food are nil.

*'Grey Geese," Anser sp,{?). — Grey geese are

occasional visitors during the autumn and winter, but

their identity has not yet been established.

n. s 2
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Brent Goose, Branta bernicla. — The single bird

seen by us on nth September 1904, is the only known
instance of the occurrence of this species.

Bernacle Goose, Branta leucopsis. — About two

thousand are said to have their winter quarters on the

various islands of the group. The date of their first

appearance in autumn varies from 6th to 15th October,

and they continue to arrive down to loth November.

They are observed gathering for departure from

16th March, and the latest date for them in spring is

that of a flock seen on 15th May.

Teal, Nettion crecca.—There are a few records for

the occurrence of single birds for January, April, July,

and October.

Merganser, Mergits serrator. — The only recorded

visit refers to a female which appeared on 20th April

1903.

Eider Duck, Soviateria mollissima. — Breeds com-

monly, but is not present in winter, though a single

bird was seen on 23rd January 1906.

The earliest record of its appearance in spring is

6th February, and it continues to arrive down to 6th

April. The latest date on which it has been observed

in autumn is 12th November.
RiNG-DovE, Columba palumbits, — There are two

records for the visits of single birds ; one was found

dead on Eilean Mor on 14th May 1906, and another

was observed resting on ist July 1904.

Turtle Dove, Ttirtur turtur.—There are six records

of the visits of single birds during the autumn, the dates

ranging from nth September to 3rd October. On the

first-named date the bird was obtained, and sent for

determination.
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Corn-Crake, Crex crex.— Is occasionally observed in

spring and autumn. As there are several records for

June, it is not impossible that the bird breeds on

some of the islands. The dates for its earliest and

latest appearances are 8th May and i6th September

respectively.

Waterhen, Gallinula chloroptis.—One was captured

on Eilean Mor on ist November 1905.

Pratincole, Glareola pratincola,—An adult female,

now in the Royal Scottish Museum, was obtained on

Eilean Mor on 13th July 1908. The visit of this

Southern European summer bird affords another remark-

able instance of the appearance of migratory birds at

places far removed from their accustomed seasonal

haunts, and much astray from the routes that should

have been followed to reach them..

[Grey Plover, Squatarola helvetica. — There are

several records of ''Grey Plovers" for both spring

and autumn, but as no example has been obtained, the

visits of this species must for the present be regarded

as unconfirmed.]

Ringed Plover, ^gialitis hiaticola, — Occurs at

intervals, in small numbers, from mid -July to near

the end of October. It occasionally visits Eilean

Mor late in May and during June, indicating that it

possibly nests on some of the adjacent islands of the

group.

Dotterel, Eudroniias morinelhts.— It is recorded

that a single bird visited the island on 12th June 1903,

and that nine appeared and rested on 30th August of

the same year. A bird of the year was killed in

September 1906, and was sent for identification—the

first authentic record for occurrence of this species in
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the Outer Hebrides—and an adult was captured on

31st May 1910.

Golden Plover, Charadrms phivialis.—A regular

visitor on the spring and autumn passages in small

numbers.

Has appeared in spring from 9th April to 19th June,

being most numerous during the latter half of April.

It has been observed after the breeding-season as

early as 29th July, but the autumn movements are

chiefly witnessed in September and the first half of

October ; the latest date for their observation is 9th

November.

Lapwing, Vanellus vanelhts.—Occurs regularly on

both passages, chiefly in small parties, rarely in flocks
;

and appears in winter during cold and snow.

In spring it is recorded from 12th March to 5th

June, mainly from mid-March and during April ; less

frequently in May.

In autumn it has appeared between 13th September

and 20th November, mostly in the latter half of Sep-

tember and durinof October.

The winter visits are nearly all chronicled for

December.

Turnstone, Strepsilas interpres.—Appears regularly

in autumn from 13th August to 19th November, and is

observed occasionally in winter.

Oyster-catcher, HcEinatopus ostraleg7is.—A common
summer visitor to the islands for nesting ; arrives in

March, the 4th being the earliest record, and departs

in August.

Grey Phalarope, Phalaropus fitlicariiis.—There are

two records of visits paid in May 1906—a single bird on

the 1 8th, and a pair on the 19th.
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Woodcock, Scolopax rusticula.—Occurs regularly on

the autumn passage, in small numbers, at dates ranging

from 1 6th October to i8th November. It has been

known to appear in December during snow.

There are no records of visits during the spring

migration northwards.

CoiMMON Snipe, Gallinago gallinago,—A regular and

frequent visitor in small numbers during the periods of

passage.

In spring they pass on their way northwards from

mid-March, during April, and sometimes as late as nth
May.

The autumn return movements commence in mid-

September, and are in progress until late November.

There are a few records of appearances in late July.

During cold snaps and snow it appears in consider-

able numbers, and in company with other species

similarly affected ; such visits have been known to occur

as late as 27th February in 1905, when many appeared

during snow.

Jack Snipe, Gallinago gallimtla.—Though common
and regular on its autumn passage, it has very seldom

been detected on its way north in spring. Occasionally

occurs in some numbers during cold periods in winter.

The autumn movements are chronicled as from 14th

September to 20th November, the chief period being

the latter half of September and during October. A
remarkable visitation on 17th September 1904 has

already been described (pp. 260-1).

The only spring record is for a single bird on 25th

May 1907.

Dunlin, Tringa alpina.—A few appear annually in

spring and autumn, and rarely in winter. It has
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occurred in autumn from 7th August to 12th October,

and in spring from 15th May to 5th June.

On 9th September 1908, a male of the small Contin-

ental race, the Pelidna schinzii of Brehm, was obtained

and forwarded for identification.

Purple Sandpiper, Tringa striata.—A winter visitor

to the group. It has been known to arrive as early as

28th August, and to remain as late as 28th May.
Knot, Tringa canuttcs.—One killed at the lantern on

1 8th November 1902, and sent for determination, is the

only known instance of a visit of the Knot to the

islands.

Sanderling, Calidris arenaria,—There are records

of the visits of single birds on two occasions—2nd

June 1 90 1 and 5th September 1905, when the bird was
sent for identification.

Redshank, Totamis calidris.—The islands being-

devoid of marshy places, afford no attractions for this

familiar wader, and hence the records of its visits are few.

Single birds are known to have appeared twice in

spring, in April and May, and on three occasions in

autumn, in August and September.

Curlew, Nuvienizts arqtiata.—A regular visitor to

the islands in small numbers during spring and autumn,
and in cold periods in winter.

The spring passages date from early April to 20th

May ; and the autumn movements from 4th August to

1 8th November.

Whimbrel, Numenius phcBOptis.—The fact of its

having bred has already been alluded to (p. 262). A few

visit Eilean Mor, off and on, all through the summer,
and the bird doubtless nests on some of the adjacent

islands. As a bird of passage, it appears in flocks
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from I St May to 5th June, returns, on its way south,

during September, and has been seen as late as 4th

October.

Arctic Tern, Sterna viacrztra.—A few are recorded

as being off the islands in June.

Black - headed Gull, Larus rididtmdMs. — This

species is of rare occurrence so far to the west, and at such

pelagic haunts. There is only one record of its visit

—

namely, for 8th May 1906, when two were observed.

Great Black-backed Gull, La7'us marimis.—Two
pairs remain all the year on Eilean Mor. There are

records of others appearing early in February, and it

doubtless breeds on all the islands of the group affording

suitable haunts. For other observations, see p. 262.

Lesser Black-backed Gull, Larus fuscus.—Some
nest on Eilean Tigh. The date of their arrival in spring

has not been noted, and they had departed previous to

6th September in 1904. For other observations, see

p. 262.

Herring Gull, Lanes argentatus.—Nests abun-

dantly on the uninhabited islands of the group. On
Eilean Mor a few only nest, but a score remain all

winter, attracted by the refuse thrown out from the

lighthouse.

KiTTiWAKE, Rissa tridactyla.—The commonest of

the gulls during the nesting season. It arrives late in

February, and departs before September. On 3rd

November 1907, hundreds appeared, simultaneously with

a rush of Redwings, Fieldfares, Blackbirds, Skylarks,

and Snow Buntings ; also with a few Woodcock, and

a Short-eared Owl.

Arctic Skua, Stercorarius crepidatus,—Two seen on

28th August 1903, the only record.
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Razorbill, A lea torda.—Vast numbers visit the

islands as breeding-stations, arriving according to the

records, in some seasons late in February, and in others

late in March ; all had departed before we arrived on 6th

September 1904.

Common Guillemot, Uria troile.— Many thousands

make their homes on the islands during the summer.

They are said to arrive from the middle of February to

the end of that month. They had quitted their summer

haunts before I arrived on 6th September 1904.

Black Guillemot, Cepphus grylle.—See remarks on

this species at p. 263.

Little Auk, Alle alle.—There are two records only

for the visits of this species. In 1903 one was seen on

13th December, and in 1909 one was found on

I 2th November.

Puffin, Fratei'cula arctica.—Described as being in

millions on the islands in summer. Arrives during the

latter half of April, and had left, with a few exceptions,

before our arrival on 6th September. See remarks on

this species on p. 263.

Storm Petrel, Procellaria pelagica.— First noted

in the spring on 4th May, and latest in autumn for

1 8th October. Our observations on this species will be

found on p. 264.

Fork-tailed Petrel, Oceanodroma leucorrhoa.—
This species has already been noticed, and our experi-

ences related on pages 264-5. The earliest notice in the

schedules for spring is for 6th April. The ^gg has

been found as early as 29th May. The light-keepers

aver that it captures moths at the lantern.

Fulmar, Fiilmarus glacialis.—Two pairs bred on

Eilean Mor in 1904—the first instance of their breeding
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on that island. It is known, however, to have bred

on some of the outer islets of the group since 1902.

The earliest date for its appearance in the spring

is 4th February, and the latest for autumn is 7th

September.

Manx Shearwater, PtiffimLS anglorum.—Great

numbers are scheduled as visiting the neighbourhood of

the islands on i6th March 1901—the only recorded

occasion.

Great Shearwater, Pttfinus gravis.—The birds

seen by us on the islands on 21st September 1904, are

the only ones that have come under observation.

Slavonian Grebe, Podicipes auritits.—The immature

bird, already mentioned as observed on i6th September

1904, is the only record of the occurrence of this

species.



CHAPTER XXV

SULE SKERRY, WEST OF ORKNEY, AND ITS BIRD-VISITORS

On leaving the Flannan Islands, I was much interested

to learn that the lighthouse steamer Polestar was to

proceed to Sule Skerry with stores ere she returned to

Stromness. This was excellent news, for it would afford

me an opportunity of visiting and exploring another

outlying station, and of making the personal acquaintance

of light-keepers who had for some years sent me records

of the migratory birds visiting this remote islet. I

landed on the island on the morning of 22nd September

1904, and spent half a day reconnoitring, searching for

bird-visitors, and interviewing the keepers.

Sule Skerry is a small island lying out in the Atlantic,

being 35 miles north-west of Hoy Head, Orkney, and

22 miles north-east of Cape Wrath, the north-western

extremity of the mainland of Great Britain. It, no

doubt, derives its name from its contiguity to the stack

lying some 4 miles west-by-south, which is a great haunt

of the Gannet, the Gaelic name for which is Sulaire.

As the terminal portion of its name implies, Sule Skerry

lies very low in the water, the highest portion, the centre

of the island, being only 45 feet above high water, while
286
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the broad belt of rugged rocks forming the protecting

barrier or coast-line averages 1 5 feet, rising in one or two

places to 30 feet. Thus it is not surprising that less

than one-half its area of 35 acres is free from the onsets

of the great Atlantic breakers during the prevalence of

storms, which are of frequent occurrence in its latitude.

This oasis forms the central and highest portion of

the island, and is clothed in summer with a luxuriant

crop of coarse grass, marguerites {^Chrysanthemum

inodorum), and other herbage. The marguerites

flourish exceedingly among rough stones and rocks,

most of which they completely hide, as he who ventures

among them will soon find to his great discomfort.

As Sule Skerry was a considerable source of danger

to navigation, and had been the scene of many

disastrous shipwrecks, a lighthouse was erected on it,

so that since the autumn of 1895 it has ceased to be a

source of anxiety to mariners.

The island is visited annually by a number of

migratory birds, probably those which traverse the

west coast of Scotland and the Hebrides, when pro-

ceeding to and from Northern Europe via the Shetland

Isles. Of these, a few alight to rest or to search for food.

The great majority pass in the night, when, unless the

atmospheric conditions at the moment are favourable

for bringing the decoying powers of the lantern into

display, nothing is observed. The fact that so many
species, and so many individuals of some of them, have

come under notice, goes far to establish the importance

of the station. But while the island lies in the regular

course of certain migrants, yet there are others which

we should expect to find, such as the Starling and

the Skylark, which are remarkable exceptions. The
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number of species which are known to have occurred

(including native birds), has reached the extraordinary

total of 103, and includes such rarities as the Northern

Willow-Warbler, the Siberian Chiffchaff, and others.

During my short visit, I observed thirteen species of

birds of passage, including two, the Lapland Bunting and

the Grey Plover, which had not previously been known

to occur.

The lighthouse observations date from 1899 to the

present time, and are the source of practically all our

knowledge of the Sule Skerry bird-visitors, which, thanks

to the valuable co-operation of the light - keepers, is

considerable. In this connection the contributions of

the late Mr James Tomison, a most painstaking and

capable observer, call for special acknowledgment, and

form the mainstay of this chapter. Mr Tomison also

published in the Annals of Scottish Natural History

for 1904, an excellent paper on the birds of this island,

a contribution to which I shall have frequent occasion to

refer.

CoRvus CORN IX, Hooded Crow.—A few appear at

intervals during the spring and autumn. Many, how-

ever, visited the island on 2nd March 1901, from which

date to nth April the bird has appeared in the spring,

sometimes in company with Rooks. The autumn

records, which are few, bear dates from 22nd October to

4th November.

CoRvus FRUGiLEGUS, Rook.— Is almost annually

recorded as a visitor in spring, at dates ranging from 26th

February to 28th April ; the birds sometimes appear in

large numbers, and in company with Hooded Crows.

It has only once been observed in the autumn.

CoRvus MONEDULA, Jackdaw.—There are no data
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relating to the appearance of this bird in the schedules,

but Mr Tomison mentions that Jackdaws, along with

Rooks and Grey Crows, are sometimes driven out of

their course by south-east winds in spring.

Sturnus vulgaris, Stai^mg.—There is no evidence

that Starlings on passage visit the island, which is a

somewhat remarkable fact. A few appear irregularly

during most months of the year, twelve being the

largest number observed on any occasion.

Fringilla ccelebs. Chaffinch.—This bird is not a

regular visitor during the passage seasons. A few have

appeared late in March, during April, and early May,

and again in October and November.

Fringilla montifringilla, Brambling,—This species

is quite an uncommon visitor. It has been known to

appear on three occasions in spring, at dates ranging

from 29th April to 29th May. On the night of 5th

October 1906, several appeared at the lantern, and

next morning forty were observed on the island—the

only records for autumn.

Chloris chloris. Greenfinch.—There is one record

only, namely, the visit of twelve birds on 4th November
1906.

AcANTHis flavirostris, Tzvite.—There are no data

in the schedules, but Mr Tomison says that it is most

commonly seen in April and May, sometimes in large

flocks, which remain for a few days. Small numbers
appear in August and September and occasionally in

November.

Acanthis linaria, Mealy Redpoll. — Redpolls are

recorded as having visited the Skerry on several

occasions in autumn, and at dates ranging from 15th

September to 5th November. In some instances

II. T
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examples were sent, and belonged to the typical

form.

ACANTHIS ROSTRATA (AcANTHIS LINARIA ROSTRATA),

Greater Redpoll.—One was captured at the lantern

during the second week of October 191 1, and was sent

for determination.

Passer domesticus, House Sparrow,—Mr Tomison

tells us that this bird is seen at intervals for a few

days about midsummer—a remarkable circumstance,

but vouched for by a most accurate and capable

observer.

LoxiA curvirostra, Crossbill. — Sule Skerry came

within the area invaded by the remarkable irruption of

Crossbills which swept over our islands during the

summer of 1909. Their incursion into this remote islet

was heralded by the appearance and capture of a bird at

the lantern on 28th June. More followed, and forty-two

was the largest number observed. They remained on this

bleak, and indeed desert island, from a Crossbill's point

of view, for about three weeks. Mr Moore, the light-

keeper, tells me that he found several dead amid the

territory occupied by the Arctic Terns, and he is of

opinion that the Terns put them to death for venturing

within the precincts of their domain.

Emberiza miliaria, Co7^n - BMnting. — Appears

irregularly. A large flock arrived in December 1899,

and remained nearly a month.

Emberiza pusilla, Little Bunting.—One was killed

at the lantern on 22nd September 1908, and sent for

identification— the second Orcadian record.

Calcarius lapponicus, Lapland Bunting.— I saw

several of these birds on the island during my visit on

22nd September 1904.
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Plectrophenax nivalis, Snozv - Btcntmo: — Is a

common bird of double passage, and a winter resident in

small numbers. The spring passage commences at

mid-March, and lasts until 2nd June. The chief move-

ments are chronicled for the last week of March. The
autumn visits date from nth September to 14th

November, large flocks appearing in October and early

November.

Alauda arvensis, Skylark.—Visits the islands in

spring, in some seasons in fair numbers, from 2nd

March to 8th April. Strange to say, there are no

records whatever of its occurrence in autumn ; but the

bird has several times appeared in January. Mr
Tomison says that it is rarely absent in spring and
summer, but does not nest.

MoTACiLLA LUGUBRis, Pted Wagtail.—This species

has been much confused in the records with the White
Wagtail, and I am only able to say that there is a single

undoubted occurrence of the pied species at Sule Skerry

—

namely, one on 30th August 1906.

MoTACiLLA ALBA, White Wagtail.—A regular visitor

on both the spring and autumn passages. Its appear-

ances date from 28th April to 8th May in spring; and
between 23rd August and 24th September in autumn.

I saw several on the island on 22nd September 1904.

It is not recorded as being numerous.

Anthus pratensis, Meadow - Pipit. — Occurs on

passage in April, August, and September. The records

are, however, not numerous, and refer to visits of small

parties. I saw several on the island on 22nd September

1904.

Anthus obscurus, Rock-Pipit. — Resident all the

year round, but not numerous. They must, says Mr
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Tomison, emigrate, as their numbers do not seem to

increase. I have no doubt the Merlin exacts a heavy

toll from this species.

Regulus regulus, Goldcrest. — As at all far-

western stations, so at Sule Skerry, this well-known little

bird is a very uncommon visitor. During eleven years it

has only been recorded as having appeared on four

occasions, all in autumn. These visits date from 29th

September to 15th October, and relate to few individuals,

fifteen being the largest number seen.

TuRDUS Musicus, Song- Thrush,—Occurs occasionally

on passage in autumn, sometimes in rushes, but has

very seldom been seen in spring. The data for autumn,

which are slight, indicate that the movements are

performed from 25th September to 24th October.

TuRDUS ILIACUS, Redwing,—A visitor during its

passages, which are recorded for spring from 31st March

to 22nd May, and in autumn for 20th September to

14th November. In the former season these visits are

most frequent, and the migrants most numerous,

during April ; and at the latter great rushes are

witnessed from mid-October to early November.

TuRDUS PILARIS, Fieldfare.— Is a visitor during the

autumn passage, occurring in October and November,

sometimes in great rushes. The earliest date for its

appearance is 5th October in 1905. In spring it is

seldom noticed, the dates of the few records ranging

from 9th April to 6th May. It has appeared on a few

occasions in December and January, during snow and

severe weather.

TuRDUS MERULA, Blackbii^d.-—Appears, sometimes in

great numbers, in autumn, at dates from 8th October to

14th November. It is less numerous on the spring
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passage, when its visits have been from 24th March to

24th May. There are also records of appearances on

28th December, during snow, and on 24th February.

TuRDUS TORQUATUS, Ring-OtLzel.—Occuxs on both

the spring and autumn migrations, but is not recorded

for all years. It has passed north in spring from 12th

April to 1 6th May, and on its return passage from

9th September to i6th October, when it has sometimes

occurred in considerable numbers.

Erithacus rubecula, Redbreast.—A few appear in

autumn, but the records are scanty, and relate to visits

paid from 13th September to 28th October.

Saxicola cenanthe, Wheatear. — Regular and

abundant as a visitor during passage. Appears in

spring from 10th April to nth May; and in autumn

from 6th August to 6th October. Some of the

numerous visitors, no doubt, belong to the large north-

western race, Saxicola cenanthe leucorrhoa.

RuTiciLLA phcenicurus, Redstart.—There are only

three autumn records for the occurrence of this species

—namely, for 20th and 22nd September and 6th October.

On the latter date two were captured at the lantern,

and sent. The only spring visit noted was that of two

birds on 15th May 1910.

Sylvia curruca, Lesser Whitethroat.—One was

killed at the lantern on the night of 17th September

1902, and forwarded to me in the flesh. This species

has been detected as a visitor on migration at all the

Scottish island stations—even on this remote rocky

islet—and yet It is very seldom detected on passage on

the mainland of Scotland.

Sylvia borin, Garden-Warbler.~-i:\i^r^ are three

occurrences, all for September, from the 5th to the 25th.

II. T 2
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One obtained at the lantern on the last-named date was

forwarded for determination.

Phylloscopus sibilatrix, Wood- Wai^bler. — This

species has on few occasions been observed northwards

of the mainland of Britain. The first of these was a

bird killed at the Sule Skerry lantern on the night of

27th September 1906, and sent to me for determination.

Phylloscopus TROCHiLUS, Willow- Warblei\—Judging

from the records, this must be a rare visitor, for there

are only two instances of its appearance registered,

both for September, and at the lantern. The birds

were sent. Mr Tomison makes no allusion to the

occurrence of this species in his paper on the avifauna

of the island.

Phylloscopus borealis, Northern Willow- Wai-bler.

—An adult male was captured at the lantern on the night

of 5th September 1902, and was forwarded to me in the

flesh. At the time, this bird was believed to be an

example of the Greenish Willow-Warbler {P. viridamts),

and was exhibited as such at a meeting of the British

Ornithologists' Club. Later, in September 1908, I shot

a specimen of P. borealis at Fair Isle (see p. 130), and

this led to the detection of the error in the identification

of the Sule Skerry bird. The Sule Skerry and Fair Isle

birds are the only ones known to have occurred in the

British Isles.

Phylloscopus collybita, Chiffchaff. — One was

killed at the lantern on the night of 3rd November 1901,

and was sent for identification.

Phylloscopus trlstis, Siberian Chiffchaff. — The

first British example of this North- Eastern European

and Siberian summer bird, was killed at the Sule

Skerry lantern on the night of 23rd September 1902.
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Luckily it was placed in spirit, and sent to me in the

flesh, by the next relief steamer visiting the island,

otherwise the species would have escaped detection within

the British area for some years. The whole of the

circumstances relating to the occurrence of this incon-

spicuous little bird on that remote Atlantic rock, where,

by the merest chance, it was saved from oblivion,

forcibly remind us how very many similar cases there

must be annually of migrants escaping notice, including

the great majority of the commonest species—a fact

that unfortunately many interested in the subject of

migration do not fully realise, and hence the rash

speculations which are raised on the very flimsiest of

foundations.

Troglodytp:s troglodytes, Common Wren.—One
appearance on the island, in September 1900, is the only

known visit.

MusciCAPA ATRiCAPiLLA, Pied Flycatcher.—Single

birds have occurred on three occasions—twice in

September and once on 5th November 1901. The
latter is a very late date for the appearance of this species

anywhere in the British Islands.

HiRUNDO RUSTiCA, Swallow, — According to Mr
Tomison, a few are seen every year in May and June.

Chelidon urbica, House-Martin.—A casual visitor

whose appearance has been recorded on four occasions.

These are i6th May, 15th June, 22nd June, and 27th

August, and four is the largest number observed.

CoTiLE riparia, Sand-Martin.—One is recorded for

2ist May 1910.

Cypselus apus. Swift.—There are nine recorded

appearances of this species, eight of which were in

August, at dates ranging from 12th to 30th ; and one on
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4th July 190 1, when eleven, the largest number observed,

appeared.

CucuLUS CANORUS, Ctt-ckoo.— Is a very uncommon
visitor, one which has only been recorded on five

occasions in eleven years. These records were made
in the spring, at dates ranging from 8th May to

8th June, and relate to the appearance of single birds.

Dendrocopus major, Great Spotted Woodpecker.—
Two appeared on the island on 24th September 1905,

the only record.

Asio ACCiPiTRiNUS, Short-ea7'ed Owl.—There are

autumn records of three occurrences late in October.

These relate to the visits of one or at most two birds.

The only bird seen in spring appeared on 30th April

1910.

Falco tinnunculus. Kestrel.—Evidently a rare

visitor, there being only three entries of its occurrence in

the records. These refer to the appearance of single

birds in February, August, and September.

Falco ^salon, Merlin.—A frequent visitor during

the period when small birds are abundant on passage in

the autumn

—

i.e., from late in August until November.

It seldom appears in spring, but one is recorded for 5th

April 1907, and another for 22nd May 1910.

Ardea cinerea. Heron.—This is an irregular and
infrequent visitor, but has been observed during most

months of the year, more especially in August,

September, and October. As a rule, single birds are

seen, but on 15th October 1899, five appeared.

Phalacrocorax graculus, Shag.—An abundant

resident (Tomison).

Anser albifrons, White-fronted Goose.—One was
observed feeding on the island on 3rd May 19 10.
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Branta leucoi'sis, Bernaclc - Goose. — Has been

occasionally observed moving north at the end of April,

and southwards after the middle of October.

TADORNA CASARCA, Ruddy SIicld-Duck.—^An adult

female was obtained on i8th June 1909, and was

forwarded to me for identification. This is the first

known instance of a visit of this bird to any of the

northern isles.

Anas boscas, Mallard,— Is an occasional visitor,

usually in pairs, during the winter months (Tomison).

Nettion crecca, Teal.—Far from a common visitor,

according to Mr Tomison and the records. On 27th

February 1906, a male was shot and sent to me; two

appeared on 30th March 191 1 ; and one was observed

on 2 1 St October 1908.

Mareca PENELOPE, Wigeou.—A few visit the island

every year, according to Mr Tomison, but there are no

entries relating to this bird's appearance in the schedules.

FuLiGULA FULiGULA, Tufted Dtick.—There is one

known occurrence only—that of a male on 30th April

1902, whose wings were sent me for identification.

FuLiGULA FERiNA, Pochavd.—Two appeared on 13th

March 1903, and the wings of one of them were sent for

determination.

FuLiGULA MARiLA, Scaup.—There are three entries

in the schedules for the visits of this species. These
relate to the appearance of single birds in February,

August, and October.

Harelda glacialis, Long-tailed Ditck.—A young
male, shot on 19th October 1901, is the only known
appearance of this common winter visitor to our northern

seas.

SoMATERiA MOLLissiMA, Eider Diick.— Resident, but
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only a few are seen in November and December.

Numbers appear early in January, and spend all their

time afloat, no matter how stormy the weather may be

(Tomison).

Mergus serrator, Merganser.—Mr Tomison only

once saw this bird, and there have been no other

instances recorded since he left the island.

Crex crex, Corn-Crake.—Occurs regularly in May
and occasionally in September. In spring the earliest

date for its appearance is 3rd May, and the last for

the autumn 25th September. According to Mr Tomison,

it is seen in June and July, but does not nest, and

rarely '' crakes."

Rallus aquaticus. Water - Rail.-—-Mr Tomison

several times observed this bird in winter. One is

recorded as having been seen on 20th June 1909.

Gallinula chloropus, Waterhen.—One was killed

at the lantern on 12th April 19 10.

Charadrius pluvialis. Golden Plover.—Occurs on

passage in both spring and autumn. The spring

records for its flights northwards date from 2nd April

to 3rd May ; and the return autumn movements have

been witnessed from 20th August to 30th November.

Large flocks are heard passing at night during the

latter season, and many fly around the lantern, but Mr
Tomison has only known one bird to strike. Few are

seen on the island during the daytime.

SquatAROLA helvetica. Grey Plover.— I saw a single

bird on the island on 22 nd September 1904—the only

record.

Vanellus vanellus, Lapimng.—Occurs regularly,

but in small numbers only, during the spring and

autumn passage movements. In spring it has appeared
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from the end of February until i6th May; but March

is the main month for its visits at this season. As a

straggler it has been seen in June and July. The
return migration dates from 20th August to 4th

November. There are one or two instances of visits of

a few birds in January and early February.

^GiALiTis liiATicoLA, Ringed Plover.—There is only

a single record for the visit of this species
;
but that it

should be so extremely rare is remarkable. Four were

seen on i8th August 1906.

Hy^MATOPUS o^TKKL'^Q\}^,Oyster-catchc7\—The skerry,

with its broad belt of low rocks, affords an ideal nursery

for this species, and hence it is a summer resident in

considerable numbers. The harbingers of the nesting

season appear in the second week of February, and

continue to arrive until the end of April. All leave

early in the autumn, and I did not see a single Oyster-

catcher during my visit on 22nd September 1904.

Strepsilas interpres, Turnstone.—A winter resident

and bird of passage. The winter visitors have been

known to arrive as early as 20th July, and depart in April.

Mr Tomison relates that these winter birds are very

tame, and come to the vicinity of the lighthouse to

be fed.

The visits on passage in spring date from 6th May
to 4th June, during which period considerable numbers

are observed on their way north. In autumn the main

movements are observed in August and September.

PiiALAROPUs HYPERBOREUS, Red-necked Phalarope.—
A single record only : one was captured at the lantern

on the night of 29th October 1908, and sent for

identification.

Phalaropus fulicarius. Grey Phalarope. — Has
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occurred three times during winter. One was killed

at the lantern (and sent) on 17th December 1908;

another was observed off the island on 5th January

1909; and a female was captured (and sent) on 15th

February 1904.

ScoLOPAx RUSTicuLA, Woodcock.—A regular visitor

on its autumnal migrations, sometimes appearing in con-

siderable numbers. The dates of these visits ranae from

30th September to loth November. A few have occurred

during snow, in December, January, and February.

It is irregular in its visits when migrating north in

spring, but has been observed from 28th March to

nth May.

Gallinago gallinago, Common Snipe.—A winter

resident, arriving late in August and during September,

and departing in April.

Also a visitor on its spring and autumn passages,

appearing during April (but has occurred as late as nth
May), September, and October.

Gallinago gallinula. Jack Snipe.— I saw two on

the island on 22nd September 1904, and these, along

with one recorded for the 20th of the same month in

1906, are the only known visits of this species. It is

probably not so infrequent in its visits as the records

would lead one to suppose.

Tringa alpina, Dtcnlin.—There are no entries in

the schedules relating to this species, but Mr Tomison

remarks that it comes periodically. I saw several

during my visit on 22nd September 1904.

Tringa maritbla, Pnrple Sandpipe}\—A winter

resident. The earliest visitors arrive in August from

the 4th onwards ; the bulk appear in September. They

take their leave of the island in April.
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ToTANUS cALiJjRis, RedsJiauk.—A visitor during

many months of the year, but most frequent before and
after the nesting season ; that is in April, August, and
September. On 23rd July 1901, thirty appeared, the

largest number recorded. I saw several on 22nd

September 1904.

ToTANUS NEBULARius, Greeuskank.— Has occurred

occasionally in both spring and autumn. I have

received specimens which were killed at the lantern on
loth April 1905, and on 19th September 1905.

LlMOSA LAPPONiCA, Bar-tailed Godwit.—The only

known visit of this species occurred on 13th May 1902,

when a single bird appeared.

NuMENius ARQUATA, Ctirlew.—A small number
winter on the island. These cold weather residents

are remarkably constant in observing the times of their

comings and goings, for they are recorded as making
their first appearance from ist to 8th August, and as

taking their departure from 25th to 28th April. No
evidence of passage movements is contained in the

schedules, but these, no doubt, occur.

NuMENius PH^OPUS, Whwibi^eL—A few are observed

on the spring and autumn passages. These occur at

the former season from 26th April to 9th May, when
parties of two or three and small flocks are observed

on their way northwards. The return autumn move-
ments are recorded as from 26th July to nth September.
Mr Tomison mentions that about a dozen non-breeding

birds spend the summer on the island.

Sterna cantiaca. Sandwich Tern.—One which
visited the island on 25th June 1910 was killed by the

Arctic Terns.

Sterna macrura, Arctic Tern,—Nests in o-reat
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numbers, and next to the Puffin is the most abundant

species. The earliest date for its arrival is loth May,

and the latest 17th May. It begins to leave late in

August, and by the middle of September all have gone.

Birds from further north occur on passage late in

September, always during the night.

Larus ridibundus. Black-headed Gull.— Is generally

seen for a day or two in the middle of summer

(Tomison). One appeared on 6th May 19 10.

Larus fuscus. Lesser Black-backed Gtdl—Not a

common visitor. It usually appears in May, and does

not remain long (Tomison).

Larus marinus, Great Black-backed Gull,—About a

dozen pairs are resident (Tomison).

Larus argentatus, Herring Gull.—Some twelve

pairs nest and remain all the year round. Many visit

the island during the herring season (Tomison).

Larus glaucus, Glaucous Gull.—Fairly common
during November, December, and January. Immature

birds arrive in November, adults in December (Tomison).

Larus leucopterus, Iceland Gull.—According to

Mr Tomison, it appears in November, December, and

January.

RissA tridactyla, Kittiwake.—A few pairs nest, and

many visit the island on passage before and after the

breeding season. The breeding birds arrive at the end

of March, and leave early in August. A great number

appeared on ist June 1902, on their way north ;
and

large flocks are seen on their return in July and August.

Stercorarius parasiticus, Btiffons Skua.—An
adult male wa's captured on 9th June 1908, and sent to

me.

Procellaria pelagica, Stor7n-PetreL — Many nest
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amid the rough stones ; but Mr Tomison remarks that

it is difficult to determine the dates of their arrival and

departure. They have, however, been observed in

large numbers on ist June, and have been known to

visit the lantern in November.

OcEANODROMA LEUCORRHOA, Fork-taileci Petrel.-—Has
appeared at the lantern on a number of occasions in

May, August, and September.

FuLMARUS ciLACiALis, Fulmar.-—-This species nests in

some numbers at Hoy Head, and hence its occasional

appearances off Sule Skerry from February to September

are not surprising. On iith February 1909, one was

killed at the lantern during clear weather.

Alle alle, Little Auk.—Mr Tomison tells us that

flocks usually appear off the island in January, especially

after a northerly gale. On i6th January 1898, two

were found dead at the base of the lighthouse, having

struck either the lantern or the tower.

Alca torda, Razo7^bill.—A considerable number

breed on the island. They rarely land before ist May,

and leave in August, sometimes as early as the 6th.

Uria troile, Common Guillemot.—Does not breed,

and very few are observed as visitors off the island

(Tomison).

Uria grylle. Black Guillemot.—Mr Tomison
records this species as a regular summer visitor, arriving

off the island in February and March, but not landing

for breeding until the end of April. Single birds are

occasionally seen in November and December, but as

a rule they do not winter in the vicinity of the island.

Fratercula arctica, Puffin.-—Mr Tomison tells us

that enormous numbers make the island their home in

summer. The average date of their first appearance is
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loth April (7th earliest), and of their first landing 20th

April (earliest i6th), for the birds spend from eight to

twelve days at sea off the island before seeking terra-

firma.

The first leave about the middle of July, and

practically all have left ere the month of August has

run its course.

PoDiciPES AURiTUS, Slavonian Grebe.—Two occur-

rences have been chronicled, of single birds, in October

and December, and one of these was forwarded for

determination.

PoDiciPES FLUViATiLis, Little Grebe,—One was shot

on 4th November 1907, and sent for identification—

a

remarkable occurrence at so decidedly pelagic a station.
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CHAPTER XXVI

(l) THE ISLE OF USHANT AS A STATION FOR OBSERVING

BIRD-MIGRATION : BIRD-WATCHERS WATCHED ! (2) ON
MIGRATORY BIRDS OBSERVED AT ALDERNEY, CHANNEL
ISLANDS

In Europe, Ushant or Ouessant occupies a position

second to none as an observatory for witnessing the

phenomenon of bird-mlgratlon.

It Is an island lying right In the main stream of the

feathered flood which annually rushes first north and

then south, according to the season, along the coast of

South-Western Europe, traversing one of the most

important migration routes In the Old World.

Ushant, however, has a further interest, inasmuch

as it Is the junction where migrants in spring branch off

on their various lines of flight to reach England, or to

proceed along our Atlantic and Irish coasts, both shores

of the Channel and those of the North Sea en route

for their northern summer homes—their native lands.

In the autumn it is the station where the same wayfarers

and their young reach the western trunk line en route

for their southern winter retreats (see map, Plate II.).

As nothing whatever appeared to be known con-

cerning migration at this most promising island for the

II. 305 U
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bird-watcher, I decided to make Ushant the scene of my
autumn vacation in 1898 ; and I was fortunate enough

to secure as a colleague my friend, Mr T. G. Laidlaw.

We arrived at the little port of Le Conquet, 1 2 miles

west of Brest, the place of embarkation for Ushant, on

the night of the 7th September 1898. Early the

followinor morninof we were on board the small steamer

which conveys the mails to the Islands of Molene and

Ushant—isles which are chiefly associated in the public

mind with the loss of that ill-fated liner, the Drummond
Castle, in 1896. The morning, however, was unpro-

pitious, inasmuch as a dense sea-fog prevailed, and at

mid-day the passage was abandoned until the morrow.

Fortunately at Le Conquet there was an estuary,

formed of the embouchures of several small rivers.

Here at low water there are extensive mud-flats, studded

with several small islands which are then accessible from

the shore. On these attractive feeding-grounds we spent

several hours, observing Turnstones, Dunlins, Curlew-

Sandpipers, Knots, Redshanks, Greenshanks, Common
Sandpipers, Rufls and Reeves, Whimbrels, and Curlews.

In addition, a number of other species of migrants on

passage, such as White Wagtails, Yellow Wagtails (a

large flock), and Wheatears came under notice ; and a

Chiflchaff was heard in autumn song in a garden close

to the shore.

On the morning of the 9th, we were under way at

six o'clock, and were soon threading our course through

those rock-studded and dangerous seas which lie between

the mainland and our island goal. A glance at the

chart of these waters shows that there extends from

the mouth of the Gulf of Brest, in a north-westerly

direction, a series of islands, innumerable islets, rocks,
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and reefs—many of the latter being just awash or

partially submerged. This archipelago culminates in

the comparatively large island of Ouessant, which we

call Ushant. Through the numerous straits and

channels, with which the group abounds, a tide rushes

at the rate of fourteen knots an hour, rendering the

surface of the sea for many miles a series of broad

rapids and eddies, resembling the waters of a mighty

river rather than those of the ocean. Add to this the

remarkably rugged outlines of the stacks and many of

the islets, and the quaintness that marks the little

out-of-the-world community that dwells upon the island

of Molene, and we have scenes which it would not be

easy to match elsewhere in European waters.

The birds seen on the voyage were Manx Shear-

waters, Cormorants, Shags, Herring-Gulls, Lesser and

Greater Black-backed Gulls, Sandwich and Lesser

Terns ; and among migrants a Common Sandpiper and

an Osprey.

A three-hours' run brought us to Ushant, the most

westerly land of France, situated 12 miles from the

nearest point of the mainland. This island is irregular

in outline, for it throws out, as it were, two long parallel

arms to the south-west, which enclose the deep Baie de

Porspaul ; while there are minor promontories to the

north-east, north, and north-west. It is about 3|- square

miles in area, and does not present any remarkable

physical features excepting the wonderful rock-scenery

on the west coast, of which more anon. Cliffs face the

sea on all sides except the south-west, and these attain

their maximum height of 211 ft. in the north. The
surface of the island has a parched and arid appearance,

due to its herbage being closely cropped by the cattle
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and sheep of the inhabitants. There are, however,

several shallow, verdant depressions, down which, no

doubt, tiny streams may find their way to the sea during

the winter rains. Some corn is grown, and whins

flourish in compounds erected for their protection, for

these shrubs form an important item of fuel. There are

a few trees of small size in one or two of the gardens at

Lampaul, the chief hamlet, which lies at the head of the

Bale de Porspaul.

The west coast is exposed to the full force of the

Atlantic, and by the fury of the waves the numerous

more or less lofty rocks that stud the shore and the

irregular face of its cliffs have been carved and trans-

formed into all manner of remarkable and fantastic

forms. Indeed, the rock-scenery on the west coast is

wild and weird in the extreme.

Geologically, the island is composed of foliated

granite. This rock in weathering does not form ledges,

and this, in a measure, may account for the absence of

breeding-stations of sea-fowl on the sheltered eastern

cliffs ; those on the north and west are storm-swept even

in summer, and are consequently not available.

Just off Ushant lie many hundreds of islets and

rocks, only a few of which are of considerable size, but

none of them appear to be tenanted during the breeding-

season by Gulls, Terns, or other marine species. On the

large island of Balance, which lies some 5 miles south-east

of Ushant, many " Hirondelles de Mer," " Perroqaets de

Mer," '' Goelands," etc., rear their young—at least so we

were informed.

The island has the surprisingly large population of

over two thousand inhabitants. All the men are

engaged in the lobster-fishery and appeared to be
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well-to-do ; for a rich and practically inexhaustible

harvest of these crustaceans lies among the vast series

of submerged reefs and over the rocky sea-bottom,

which extend for miles around Ushant.

There are two lighthouses on the island, namely, the

Phare du Stif in the north-east, and the Phare de

Creach in the south-west. The latter has loner been

lighted with electricity, and throws out powerful and
rapidly revolving beams which can be seen for many
miles.

At Ushant we had hoped to remain for several

weeks, but we had only been six days on the island

when an immigrant, radiant in blue and white, arrived
;

alas, not a feathered visitor, but a sergeant of

gendarmes (there are no police on the island). This

myrmidon of the law dogged our footsteps, at close

quarters, during our rambles, while our place of abode

was under his surveillance early and late. At first we
were not disposed to take any notice of his presence,

but the espionage at length became intolerable. And
this was not all ; the natives who had hitherto been

most friendly, courteous, and obliging, not unnaturally

regarded us with suspicion and avoided us, and our

host at the little inn, although we had arranged to

be his guests for some weeks, was wishful that we
should depart. The situation had thus become insuffer-

able, and we reported the matter by telegram to the

British Consul at Brest, whose acquaintance we had
made before leaving that city, and requested him to

protest to the French authorities against the vexatious

treatment to which we were being subjected. This

the Consul most obligingly did, but his efforts were

unavailing, for the authorities informed him that the

II. u 2
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gendarme had been sent to watch us by special instruc-

tions from Paris.

The Consul urged us to quit the island as soon as

possible in order to avoid serious consequences. We
left the island on 17th September, our bete blett accom-

panying us, and returned to Brest. Thus was our

Ushant expedition miserably wrecked.

It may be well to state here that our Foreign Office

had informed the French Government of our intended

visit to Ushant, and its object, some time before our

arrival on the island. Thus the treatment meted out to

us is inexplicable, except that our relations with France

had just passed under a deep shadow, for the war cloud

of Fashoda had appeared simultaneously with our advent

on the island.

The following extract from the newspaper La Patrie

throws some light upon the occurrence. Writing soon

after our visit, this paper stated, on the authority of its

Brest correspondent, that '' the English are in the habit

of visiting Ushant with a view to secure pilots well

acquainted with these dangerous seas, and to bribe the

islanders with British gold. Only last year, under the

pretence of rewarding the islanders for their conduct in

connection with the wreck of the Drummond Castle,

they scattered a perfect golden shower over the islands.

In short, our neighbours, in the time of peace, pave the

way for the purchase of traitors in the time of war."

This, we were credibly informed at Brest, was the true

explanation. We were regarded as spies. Our bird-

watching was a mere subterfuge. A party of engineer

officers were engaged in surveying in connection with

the fortifications it was intended to erect on the island,

but the sites of these were not manifest in any way.
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They professed much friendship, but it was to them, no

doubt, that we owed our misfortunes.

During our short sojourn on the island we observed

a number of birds. On these I shall now proceed to

make a few remarks, reserving for the concluding

annotated list the detailed particulars.

The following were doubtless resident species on

Ushant :—Raven, Sparrow, Linnet, Corn-Bunting,

Yellow Bunting, Skylark, Meadow-Pipit, Rock-Pipit,

Stonechat, Redbreast, Hedge-Accentor, Wren, Pere-

grine Falcon, Ringed Plover, and, perhaps, the Oyster-

catcher.

The summer visitors appeared to be only two in

number—the Whitethroat and the Swallow.

The birds of passage observed between the 9th and

17th of September—a period of phenomenally fine

weather, be it remarked—were the Redwing, Wheatear,

Whinchat, White Wagtail, Grey Wagtail, Yellow Wag-
tail, Hen-Harrier, Sparrow-Hawk, Kestrel, Osprey,

Heron, Turtle-Dove, Dotterel, Lapwing, Turnstone,

Sanderling, Common Sandpiper, Redshank, Whimbrel,

Curlew, Arctic, Common, Lesser, and Sandwich Terns,

and Manx and Great Shearwaters. The absence of

suitable shores on which to feed and rest accounted, no

doubt, for the absence of several of the species of

wading-birds which we had observed on the mud-flats

of the opposite coast at Le Conquet. The brilliant

weather, too, was decidedly against any migratory

movement, pronounced or otherwise. Some of the

species were, however, observed in considerable numbers.

The following species noted may perhaps be best

described as winter visitors to the island, though the

nesting-grounds of some of them are probably not far
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distant. These were the Kingfisher, Cormorant, Shag,

Common Gull, Herring-Gull, Lesser and Greater Black-

backed Gulls, and Kittiwake. Certain of the species

observed as birds of passage^—the Turnstone, for Instance

—would also be winter residents.

I took with me to Ushant a carefully prepared series

of questions relating to the visits of migratory birds to

the island, copies of which I left with the '' Garde en

Chef" of each lighthouse, with a request for answers

and such other information bearing upon the subject as

they could afford me. These documents I had to

abandon on quitting the island ; but on mentioning the

fact to Consul Hoare, he most kindly offered to see

the authorities at the Fonts et Chaussees, under whose

jurisdiction the lighthouses fall, and endeavour to

procure for me the information I desired. As the result,

I received excellent and most useful answers to my
enquiries from each of the Ushant lighthouses.

From these we learn that the island is visited

annually by vast numbers of birds of passage ; and that

on dark, moonless and starless nights, with easterly

winds, during the autumnal migratory period, from 500

to 600 birds are killed at the lantern—among others,

Chaffinches, Thrushes, Blackbirds, Wild Ducks, Water-

hens, Plovers, Lapwings, Woodcock, Snipe, and

Curlews. As an illustration of the phenomenal numbers

which sometimes occur, the Chef du Phare de Creach

reported that on one night in the autumn of 1888, no

fewer than 1500 birds perished by striking the lantern

—an extraordinary number, but its accuracy is confirmed

and vouched for by the engineer to the lighthouse

authorities, to whom the Consul obligingly referred, at

my request.
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These reports also tell us that the greatest number of

migrants appear in October, and it is then that lesgrandes

voldes occur. The following species are mentioned as

occurring annually, excluding those already given as

coming under the notice of Mr Laidlaw and myself:

—

Black and Grey Crows, Starlings, Chaffinches, Gold-

finches, Siskins, Bullfinches, Buntings, Goldcrests,

Warblers, Thrushes of various species, Martins, Cuckoos,

Owls, Falcons, Herons, Wild Geese, Wild Duck, Teal,

Ring-Doves, Quails, Land-Rails, Water-Rails, Water-

hens, Golden Plover, Grey Plover, Woodcocks, Snipe,

Sandpipers, and Gulls of various kind. In addition to

these, M. Lucas, the Chef du Phare du Stif, very

pertinently remarks that " L'ile est encore visitee par

d'autres especes d'oiseaux, particulierement de I'ordre

des passereaux, mais dont les noms me sont inconnus."

Both of these observers agree that fewer migrants

are observed in the spring, though the same species

appear at that season.

In winters of great cold, and when the mainland is

under snow, immense numbers of Starlings, Chaffinches,

Thrushes, Blackbirds, Wild Geese, Wild Ducks, Teal,

Quails, Water- Rails, Waterhens, Plovers, Lapwings,

Snipe, and Woodcock, accompanied by Hawks of

various species, seek the milder climate of the island, and

usually remain until the end of February. In mild,

moist, rainy winters, very few birds indeed visit the

island.

According to the same authorities, the following

birds nest annually on Ushant :—Ravens, Sparrows,

Linnets, Larks, Pipits, Redbreasts, Warblers (white-

throats). Wrens, and Swallows.

How very much I wish I could have interviewed



314 STUDIES IN BIRD-MIGRATION

these intelligent and well-informed observers. I did call

upon them, but they courteously informed me that they

could not afford me the information I desired, until they

obtained permission to do so from headquarters.

There can be no doubt that had we been permitted

to remain in peace upon the island until the early days

of October, we should have obtained some interesting

details regarding the species and their movements.

Enough, however—thanks chiefly to the lighthouse-

keepers—has been ascertained to prove that Ushant is

a station of first-rate importance as an observatory for

witnessing the movements of migratory birds ; and thus

the primary object of our visit was accomplished.

The Consul strongly advised us to quit France, lest

we should experience further annoyance elsewhere, if we
remained in Brittany, and we decided to proceed to the

Channel Islands, selecting Alderney as being the most

favourably situated for our investigations.

It should be remarked that Alderney is singularly

destitute of trees, and therefore many of the resident

and summer birds, which are natives of other islands of

the group, are absent, while others are uncommon. Some
of these, however, occur as birds of passage. Here,

between 22nd and 2gth September, we witnessed two

decided movements—namely, on the 25th and 26th ; when,

among other species, the Mistle-Thrush, Ring-Ouzel,

Goldcrest, Chiffchaff, Willow-Wren, Spotted Flycatcher,

Pied Flycatcher, Turtle-Dove, Water-Rail, and Common
Snipe appeared as immigrants. Unfortunately we were

unable to say whether these birds arrived from the east

after traversing the Channel coast of France, or from

the north after leaving our own southern shores.
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Some of our notes relating to the birds observed on

the island are at variance with the experience of the late

Mr Cecil Smith, the author of The Birds of Guernsey

and Neighbo2cring Islands of Alderney, etc., published

in 1879. Such critical remarks as I have to offer

will be found under the respective species in the sub-

joined list.

The following is a short account of all the species

which came under notice at Ushant, and of some of

those observed at Alderney :

—

CoRVUS CORAX, Raven.

Ushant.—The cliffs of Ushant afford a home and

nesting-place for a pair of Ravens, whose presence was

well known to the natives. These birds were seen

daily in company ; but their young had, no doubt, been

long since banished from the isle of their birth.

Sark.—Three Ravens were seen and heard under the

east cliffs on 29th September. Mr Smith, writing in

1879, regards this bird as an occasional straggler, not a

breeding bird on any of the Channel Islands. We had

little doubt that the birds observed were natives.

Sturnus vulgaris. Starling.

Ushant.—The lighthouse-keepers report that this is

an extremely abundant bird of passage, and that it is

also common as a winter visitor, especially during severe

weather.

At the commencement of the third week of September,

the Starling had not yet arrived at Ushant ; but we

picked up a pair of withered wings of an unfortunate of

the previous season.

Passer domesticus, House-Sparrow.

Ushant.—A^very common resident.
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Fringilla coelebs, Chaffinch,

Alderney.—Appears to be a decidedly uncommon

species on the island : a fact which is probably due to

the great scarcity of trees.

AcANTHis CANNABiNA, Linnet,

Ushant,—To the Linnet, Ushant offers considerable

attractions in its numerous and enclosed furze-coverts,

and the bird is consequently common. It was particu-

larly abundant during our stay, when the ranks of the

home birds were probably recruited by immigrants.

Emberiza miliaria, C07^71-Btinting.

Ushant,—Is common and resident on the island.

Emberiza citrinella. Yellow Bunti^ig.

Ushant.—The Yellow Bunting is also a common and

resident species.

Alauda arvensis. Skylark,

Ushant.—Though most abundant during the autumn

passage, the Skylark is also fairly common as a resident

species. Great numbers are said to visit the island

during severe winters, when the mainland is under snow.

MoTACiLLA ALBA, White Wagtail,

Ushant,—Was numerous as a bird of passage during

our sojourn on the island. It was to be seen in parties

of from 20 to 30 ; and on some occasions we saw as

many as 200 during our rambles. There were probably

several hundreds on the island on certain days during

our visit.

MoTACiLLA lugubris, Pied Wagtail,

Alderney,—Was quite common, and observed, either

singly or in family parties, between 22nd and 28th

September. Mr Cecil Smith does not mention this
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species for Alderney, but remarks on its scarcity in

Guernsey.

MoTACiLLA BOARULA, Grey Wagtail.

Ushant.—Was far from common on the island ; but

several were observed on passage on loth and nth
September, and carefully identified.

Alderney.—Not uncommon. This Wagtail is not

mentioned for Alderney by Mr Cecil Smith.

MoTACiLLA RAii, Yellozv Wagtail.

Ushant.—Very common on passage during the time

we were on the island—9th to i6th September. The
birds observed were chiefly young of the year, but many
fine old males were conspicuous among the bands of

these migrants.

Alderney.—Very numerous as a bird of passage

during our stay—22nd to 28th September. Mr Cecil

Smith describes this bird as being only an occasional

visitant on migration. This may be true for the other

islands, but it certainly is not the case in Alderney ; for

which island, by the way, he does not mention this

species.

Anthus pratensis, Meadow-Pipit.

Ushant.-—A very common bird on the island. It is

a native species, but is most abundant as a bird of

passage.

Alderney.—Very common during our stay.

Anthus obscurus, Rock-Pipit.

Ushant.—Very numerous, and is, perhaps, a resident

species, for the island affords most congenial haunts.

Parus c^ruleus. Blue Titmouse.

Alderney.—Only once observed—namely, a single

bird on 27th September. Mr Cecil Smith is quite right
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in describing this bird as by no means numerous in the

Channel Islands.

Regulus regulus, Goldcrest.

Alderney,—There were arrivals of this species on

the nights of 25th and 26th September, and many were

seen in the hedgerows on the following days. Mr Cecil

Smith doubts whether the numbers of this bird in the

Channel Islands are regularly increased in the autumn

by migrants. There are, however, no suitable haunts

for this bird in Alderney, and it was not seen prior

to the immigration, which occurred on the night of

25th September.

Phylloscopus collybita, Chiffchaff,

Alderney,—Several were observed and heard among
the other immigrants which put in an appearance on

25th and 26th September. Mr Cecil Smith has no

information regarding this bird in Alderney, where it is

only a bird of passage.

Phylloscopus trochilus, Willoiv- Warbler.

Alderney.—Many observed on 25th, 26th, and 27th

September, having arrived with other immigrants on

the nights preceding the two first-named dates. This

bird is not mentioned by Mr Cecil Smith for Alderney.

Sylvia sylvia. Common Whitethroat.

Ushant.—Several whitethroats were seen ; and the

species is probably a summer visitor, as well as a bird of

passage, on the island.

Alderney.—Was still common up to 28th September.

TuRDus viscivoRUS, Mistle-Thrzisk.

Alderney.—On passage, were seen in the hedgerows

in company with a number of immigrant species on 25th

and 26th September.
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TuRDUS Musicus, Song-ThritsJi.

Alderney.—Many were noted on 25th and 26th

September, having arrived on the island during the

previous nights.

TuRDUS iLiAcus, Redwiug.

Ushant.—Four were seen, and their notes heard, on

loth September. This date is decidedly an early one on

which to find this bird so far to the south. Many
Redwings, however, depart from Iceland during the early

days of this month.

TuRDUS MERULA, Blackbird.

Alderney.—On 25th and 26th September, many
immigrant Blackbirds, chiefly birds of the year, were

observed, having arrived during the previous night.

TuRDUS TORQUATUS, Rmg-Ottzcl.

Alderney. A single bird was seen on 22nd Septem-

ber. On the 26th several were observed in the hedge-

rows along with other immigrants, having arrived over-

night. These birds were again noted on the 27th.

Erithacus rubecula, Redbi^east.

Ushmit.—The Redbreast is fairly common and

resident. It was chiefly observed in the neighbourhood

of houses, but was by no means confined thereto.

Saxicola cknanthe, Wheatear,

Ushant.—Was very abundant as a bird of passage

during our sojourn on the island—9th to 17th Septem-

ber. A few males showed traces of the summer dress,

but the great majority of the birds seen were in russet

plumage.

Alderney.—The 22nd to 28th of September, still

common.
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Pratincola rubetra, IVJiinchat.

Ushaiit.—A young male appeared on nth Septem-

ber, and was the only bird of this species that came

under our notice on the island.

Alderney.—Single birds were observed on 22nd and

27th September.

Pratincola rubicola, Stonechat.

Ushant. — This bird was surprisingly abundant

;

indeed, we have never seen this species in anything like

the same numbers elsewhere. There must have been at

least a couple of hundred of them on this small island.

It is doubtless a resident species, and finds congenial

haunts in the numerous compounds in which whin is

cultivated.

Alderney.—Very common, 22nd to 28th September.

Accentor modular: s, Hedge-Acce^itor.

Ushant.— Is a common resident, frequenting the

whin-enclosures and the neighbourhood of the houses.

Troglodytes troglodytes. Wren.

Ushant.—The Wren was a common bird among the

whin-enclosures, and is probably a resident on the island.

Muscicapa grisola. Spotted Flycatcher.

Alderney.'—Was numerous in the hedgerows on 25th

and 26th September, along with various immigrants, of

which it was undoubtedly one. Mr Cecil Smith says

that this bird "probably occurs in Alderney."

Muscicapa atricapilla. Pied Flycatcher.

Alderney.—One was distinctly seen by Mr Laidlaw

and myself, independently, on the morning of 27th Septem-

ber. It was in a tall hedge, with Ring-Ouzels, Blackbirds,

Goldcrests, Willow-Wrens, and other migrants, and was
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in ''female" plumage. This species has no place in Mr
Cecil Smith's book.

HiRUNDO RUSTICA, Szvallow.

Ushant.— Is a summer visitor, in limited numbers,

to the island, and had not departed at the date of

our exit.

CoTiLK RiPARiA, Sand-Martifi.

Alderney.—Not uncommon during the last week of

September. Mr Cecil Smith regards this species as a

spring visitor, not remaining to breed.

Alcedo ispida, Kingfisher.

Ushant.—^This bird was surprisingly abundant all

round the rocky coasts of the island, and appeared to be

quite at home at the base of the highest cliffs, or on
the margins of the surf-washed creeks. No doubt the

extraordinary abundance of small fish and the crystal

clearness of the sea were the attractions which had
induced more than fifty of these birds to seek these

singular island haunts. The great majority of the birds

noted were adults, and were chiefly observed in pairs.

These facts might lead one to consider that the King-
fisher was a resident species, breeding in more or less

suitable places in the cliffs. This surely cannot be the

case ? It seems more probable that the bird is an autumn
and winter visitor to Ushant. It was also numerous on

the coast at Le Conquet.

Alderney.—Not uncommon on the coast.

Circus cyaneus. Hen-Harrier.
Ushant.—From 9th to 14th September, we saw a

" Ring-tailed " Hen- Harrier daily. It chiefly frequented

the cliffs, from which it occasionally made foraging

excursions inland.

II. X
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AcciPiTER Nisus, Sparrow-Hawk,
Ushant.—Single migratory birds were observed on

several occasions between loth and i6th September.

Falco peregrin us, Peregrine Falcon.

Ushant.—A pair is resident on the cliffs of the island,

and the birds were observed almost daily.

Alderney.—On 20th September one was noted on

the south cliff.

Falco /ESALon, Merlin.

Alderney.—One was seen at the west end of the

island on 23rd September, doubtless a migrant.

Falco tinnunculus, Kestrel.

Ushant.—Migrants were not uncommon, and several

were seen daily during our stay on the island— 9th

to 17th September.

Alderney. — Extremely abundant during the last

weeks in September. Eight or nine were seen on the

wing simultaneously, and a considerable number— a

score or two—must have been present on several days.

These birds were undoubtedly migrants, and were

probably attracted by the abundance of a coleopteron

which rejoices in the name of the '* bloody-nosed beetle
"

{JTimarcha sp.). The late Mr Smith doubted whether

the numbers of this bird were at all increased during

the migratory season in the Channel Islands. His

remark certainly does not apply to Alderney, where

we saw a score of different individuals in a few minutes

on several occasions.

Pandion haliaetus, Osprey.

Ushant.—On the 9th September an Osprey was

observed quite close to our steamer, on leaving the

island of Molene for Ushant.
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PlIALACROCOKAX CARBO, Cor7)l07'a}lt.

Ushant.—Was very abundant at the period of our

visit. It is probably a winter visitor to Ushant and the

adjacent islands, arriving early in the autumn.

Alderney. — Very abundant. Mr Cecil Smith

regarded this species as uncommon in the Channel

Islands, being replaced there by the Shag, a species

which did not come under our notice on Alderney.

Phalacrocorax graculus, Shag.

Ushant.—Though the Shag was a common bird on

the rocks around Ushant, yet it was not nearly so

numerous as its congener the Cormorant. Like the

latter bird, it is doubtless an autumn and winter visitor

to the archipelago.

Ardea ciNEREA, Herofi.

Ushant.—Single examples of the Heron were observed

on 1 2th and 13th of September. This bird is probably

only an occasional visitor, since there are few suitable

shallows in which to capture prey.

CoLUMBA LiviA, Rock-Dove.

Alderney. — One was seen in company with some

Jackdaws on the south cliffs on 24th September. Mr
Cecil Smith never observed the Rock-Dove on any of

the islands, though he was of opinion that a few might

yet remain in Alderney.

TuRTUR COMMUNIS, Turtle-Dove.

Ushant.— Single Turtle - Doves were observed on

passage on loth and 13th September.

Alderney. — A pair noted on 22nd, and a single

bird on 25th September, were undoubtedly birds of

passage.
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Rallus aquaticus, Watei^-Rail.

Alderney.— I twice put one out of a ditch on 26th

September. There is an absence of suitable haunts

for this bird on the island, and there can be little doubt

that it was a recent arrival. Mr Cecil Smith makes no

mention of this species for Alderney.

Charadrius pluvialis, Golden Plover.

Alderney, — Two were seen on 23rd September,

several on 26th, and five were resting on the sands at

Longey Bay on 27th. It is a bird of passage, and
winter visitor to the island.

EuDROMiAS MORiNELLUs, Dotterel.

Ushmit.—Single examples were observed on 14th

and 15th September; possibly the same bird was seen

on each occasion. When first noted it was on the wing
;

on the second it allowed a close approach while resting,

and flew off, uttering its unmusical note.

^GiALiTis HiATicoLA, Ringed Plover.

Ushant. — Was quite a common and doubtless a

resident species on the island, finding on the extensive

arid tracts a suitable breeding-ground, in the almost

entire absence of littoral haunts.

Vanellus vanellus, Lapiving.

Ushant.—Five arrived on the night of 9th September
and remained during our visit. This species is mentioned

by the light-keepers as being very common, both as a

bird of passage and as a winter visitor to the island.

Strepsilas interpres, Turnstone.

Usha7it. — This bird finds many congenial haunts

along the rock-bound shores, and was quite common
during our stay. It was often seen feeding inland.
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along with Ringed Plovers and a few Sanderlings, being

attracted by the coleoptera which abounded on the

island.

Alderney.—Fairly common.

H/KMATOFUS osTRALEGUS, Oystev-catcker.

Uskant.—Common as an autumn migrant and winter

visitor. It possibly also breeds, along with the Ringed

Plover, on the arid, stony tract adjoining the shore on

the west side of the island.

Gallinago ccelestis. Common Snipe.

Alderney.—^ single snipe was observed on 25th

September. This bird is a winter visitor to the islands,

but Alderney offers few, if any, attractions to this and

other paludal species.

Tringa alpina, Dunlin.

Alderney.—T^o were seen on the sands of Longey

Bay on 27th September.

Calidris arenaria, Sanderling,

Ushant. — h few were observed during our stay.

These were in small parties of from two to four

individuals, and consorted with the Ringed Plovers

and Turnstones, along with them seeking their food

on the barren, stony land immediately adjommg

the shore, on which a small species of beetle was

numerous.

ToTANUs HYPOLEUCus, Commou Sandpiper.

Ushant.— ^^s extremely abundant as a bird of

passage throughout our visit. It chiefly frequented

the edge of the water, and was as numerous at the foot

of theliighest cliffs as elsewhere. On loth September

we computed that no fewer than 60 of these birds came

II. >^ 2
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under our notice. One was seen at sea between Le

Conquet and Molene on 9th September.

Alderney.—A few seen daily on the coast up to 28th

September, the day of our departure.

ToTANUS CALiDRis, Redskaiik.

Ushant,—The island offered few inducements to the

Redshank, and hence one or two, seen singly, were all

that we observed during our sojourn.

NuMENius PH/EOPUS, WJiimbi'el.

Ushant,—This bird was seen daily on passage on

all the coasts of the island, and was quite an abundant

species.

NUMENIUS ARQUATA, CuvleiV.

Ushant,—Was one of the most numerously repre-

sented species during our visit. It was to be seen daily

in parties, sometimes 100 strong, feeding on the parched

land, where small beetles were very numerous at the

time, whose presence, no doubt, induced these birds to

tarry on the island in such numbers.

Sterna macrura, Arctic Tern,

Ushant.—Terns were abundant off the island during

our visit ; but it was not until 14th September that we

identified Sterna macrura. On that day we watched

a number of Arctic terns as they rested on a rock

just off the south coast of the island. Among these

we detected no fewer than ten individuals in that

stage of adolescent plumage which led Mr Ridgway

to describe this bird as a distinct species under the

name of Sterna portlandica. There was no doubt as

to their identity, for, as if to oblige us, some of

them continually left the rock and alighted on the

shore just at our feet. We may, I think, fairly
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assume from tliis, that there were many more of these

interesting birds around Ushant and the neighbouring

islands.

Sterna fluviatilis, Common Tern.

Ushant.—W^vy common. Many old birds were still

observed feeding their young,- while the latter rested

on the rocks off the coast—a fact which indicates that

there is a breeding-station near at hand, perhaps on the

Isle of Balance, north of Molene, where, we were

informed, the " Hirondelle de mer" bred in some

numbers.

Sterna minuta, Little Tern.

Ushant. — Was observed- off Molene on 9th Sep-

tember, and was not uncommon off Ushant during

our visit.

Sterna cantiaca, Sandivich Tern.

Ushant.—Noi uncommon throughout our stay, and

also observed off Molene.

Larus can us. Common Gtill.

Ushant.—Not uncommon on the coast and on the

outlying rocks, to which it is an autumn and winter

visitor.

Larus argentatus, Herring Gull.

Usha7tt.-~Qomxs\oxi off the coast and also at Molene,

where it is an autumn and winter visitor.

Larus fuscus. Lesser Black-backed Gull.

Ushant.—This was quite common on the coast, and

was also observed at Molene.

Larus marinus, Great Black-backed Gull.

Ushant. — Fairly common off the island and at

Molene.
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RiSSA TRIDACTYLA, KifttWakc.

Ushajit.—Young and old Kittiwakes were not un-

common on the stacks and rocks after 14th September,

on which day they made their appearance off the island,

along with the Arctic Tern.

Alderney.—A number seen off the island on 28th

September.

Puffin us anglorum, Manx Shearwater.

Ushant.—This Shearwater was very abundant on 9th

and 17 th September, when we were en route for, and

returning from, Ushant. It was chiefly observed when

some little distance from land.

Alderney. — This bird was very numerous off the

Casquets on 30th September. Mr Cecil Smith tells

us that it is an occasional wanderer to the Channel

Islands.

PuFFiNUS GRAVIS, Great Shearivater.

Ushant.—When just off Ushant on 17th September

we saw six Great Shearwaters, either singly or in pairs,

fairly close to the steamer.

Alderney.— Off the Casquets, on 30th September,

one was seen alone with the Manx Shearwaters.
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AcantJiis catmabina. See Linnet.

Acanthis exilipes. See Redpoll,

Hoary.

AcanthisJiavirostris. See Twite.

Acanthis holboelli. See Redpoll,

Mealy.

Acanthis horncmamii. See Redpoll,

Greenland.

Acanthis linaria. See Redpoll,

Mealy.

Acanthis rostrata. See Redpoll,

Greater.

Acanthis rufescc?is. See Redpoll,

Lesser.

Accentor, Alpine, ii. 147.

Accentor collaris. See Accentor,

Alpine.

Accentor, Hedge-, i. 83 ; ii. 147, 320.

autumn arrival, i. 1 59.

dates of passage, ii. 147.

summer range, i. 52.

Accentor modiilaris. See Accentor,

Hedge-.

Acrocephalus palustris. See Warbler,

Marsh-.

Acrocephalus schoinobcenus. See
Warbler, Sedge-.

Acrocephalus streperus. See Warbler,

Reed-.

Aigialitis cantiana. See Plover,

Kentish.
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^gialitis hiaiicola. See Plover,

Ringed.

Alauda arborea. See Woodlark.
Alauda arvensis. See Skylark.

Alauda cinerea. See Skylark, Asiatic.

Alca ifnpennis. See Auk, Great.

Alca torda. See Razorbill.

Alcedo ispida. See Kingfisher.

Alderney, birds observed at, ii. 314,

316.

Allc allc. See Auk, Little.

Ampelis garrulus. See Waxwing.
Anacreon, i. 2.

A7ias boscas. See Mallard.

A?tas strepera. See Gadwall.

Ancient views, i. i.

Anser albifrons. See Goose, White-

fronted.

Anser anser. See Goose, Grey Lag-.

Anser brachyrhynchus. See Goose
Pink-footed.

Anser segetum. See Goose, Bean-.

Anthus cervinus. See Pipit, Red-

throated.

Anthus littoralis. See Pipit, Scan-

dinavian Rock-.

Anthus obscurus. See Pipit, Rock-.

Anthus pennsylvanicus. See Pipit,

American.

Anthus pratensis. See Pipit, Meadow-.

Anthus richardi. See Pipit, Richard's.

Anthus trivialis. See Pipit, Tree-,

April migrations, i. 114,
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Archibuteo lagopus. See Buzzard,

Rough-legged.

Ardea cinerea. See Heron.

Aristotle on migration, etc., i. 3.

Asio accipiirinus. See Owl, Short-

eared.

Asio otus. See Owl, Long-eared.

Atmospheric influences, i. 284 ; ii. 24.

August migrations, i. 147.

Auk, Great, ii. 179, 240.

Auk, Little, ii. 180, 243, 284, 303.

arrival, i. 162.

range, i. 55.

wreck of, i. 169.

Autumn casuals, i. 155.

movements, i. 45, 141.

Avocet, i. 85.

B

Barrington, Hon. Daines, on sub-

mersion, i. 9.

on hibernation, i. 11.

Birds at lanterns, i. 285, 288; ii. 20,

345.

wintering north of summer range,

i. 86.

Bittern, i. 85, 169.

summer range, i. 52.

Blackbird, i. 38, 316; ii. 30, 139, 216,

292, 319.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

dates of passage, i. 133.

seasonal range, i. 51, 59.

Blackcap, i. 313 ; ii. 127, 213, 272.

dates of passage, i. 132.

seasonal range, i. 47, 58,

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters of, i. 47.

Bluethroat, Red-spotted, i. 83, 92, 151,

154; ii. 141-

dates of passage, i. 133.

seasonal range, i. 59.

Bluethroat, White-spotted, ii. 142.

Botaurus sfellan's. See Bittern.

Brambling, i. 310; ii. 39, 106, 206,

267, 289.

autumn arrival, i. 157.

dates of passage, i. 129.

seasonal range, i. 50, 56.

Branta bernicla. See Goose, Brent.

Branta leucopsis. See Goose, Ber-

nacle.

British Isles and migratory birds, i.

33'

influence of climate of, i. 34.

Bullfinch, Northern, ii. in.

Bunting, Black-headed, ii. 113.

Bunting, Corn-, ii. 113, 208, 290, 316.

Bunting, Lapland, i. 151 ; ii. 116, 209,

255, 268, 290.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 130.

seasonal range, i. 51, 57.

Bunting, Little, i. 151 ; ii. 115, 208, 290.

Bunting, Ortolan, i. 151 ; ii. 114, 208.

dates of passage, i. 130.

seasonal range, i. 57.

Bunting, Pine-, ii. 182.

Bunting, Reed-, ii. 115, 268.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 130.

seasonal range, i. 51, 56.

Bunting, Rustic, ii. 114.

Bunting, Snow-, ii. 116, 209, 254, 268,

291.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 130.

seasonal range, i. 51, 57.

Bunting, Yellow, ii. 113, 208, 268, 316.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 130.

seasonal range, i. 51, 56.

Bustard, Little, i. 85.

Buzzard, Common, i. 85.

Buzzard, Honey-, i. 83, 147, 151.

dates of passage, i. 135.

seasonal range, i. 61.

winter quarters, i. 48.
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Buzzard, Rough - legged, autumn

arrival, i. 159.

summer range, i. 52.

Calcarius lappoincus. See Bunting,

Lapland.

Calandrella brachydactyla. See Lark,

Short-toed.

Calidris arenaria. See Sanderling.

Caprimulgus europceus. See Night-

jar.

Carduelis carduclis. See Goldfinch.

Carpodacus erythrinus. See Gros-

beak, Scarlet.

Casual visitors, i. 39, 40.

autumn, i. 155.

spring, i. 124.

Certhia fa7niliaris. See Creeper,

Tree-.

Chaffinch, i. 85, 310; ii. 35, 106, 205,

266, 289, 316.

autumn arrival, i. 157.

dates of passage, i. 129.

seasonal range, i. 56.

Chalcococcyx lucidusy migration of, i. 2 1

.

Charadrius pluvialis. See Plover,

Golden.

Chelidon urbica. See Martin, House-.

Chiffchaff, i. 314; ii. 32, 131, 214,

294,318.

dates of passage, i. 132.

seasonal range, i. 58.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Siberian, i. 154 ; ii. 132, 294.

Chloris chloris. See Greenfinch.

Circus cineraceiis. See Harrier,

Montagu's.

Clangula glaucion. See Uuck,

Goldeneye.

Climate, British, influence of, i. 31.

Coccothraustes coccothrausies. See
Hawfinch.

Cold, severe, i. 167, 169.

Columba livia. See Dove, Rock-.

Columba cenas. See Dove, Stock-.

Columba palumbus. See Dove, Ring-.

Colymbus adamsi. See Diver,

Adam's.

Colymbus arcticus. See Diver,

Black-throated.

Colymbus glacialis. See Diver,

Great Northern.

Colymbus septentrionalis. See Diver,

Red-throated.

Coot, ii. 165, 229.

seasonal range, i. 53, 64.

Coracias garrulus. See Roller.

Cormorant, ii. 37, 157, 223, 277, 323.

Corvus comix. See Crow, Grey.

Corvus corone. See Crow, Carrion-.

Corvusfrugilegus. See Rook.

Corvus w,onedula. See Jackdaw.

Cottle riparia. See Martin, Sand-.

Coturnix cottcrnix. See Quail.

Crake, Corn-, i. 319 ; ii. 165, 228, 259,

279, 298.

dates of passage, i. 137.

seasonal range, i. 64.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Crake, Little, i. 85.

Crake, Spotted, autumn arrival, i. 161.

seasonal range, i. 53, 64.

Creeper, Tree-, ii. 123.

Crex crex. See Crake, Corn-.

Crane, i. 83.

Crossbill, Common, ii. 112, 207, 268,

290,

irruptions of, i. 143 ; ii. 112.

summer range, i. 51.

Crossbill, Two-barred, ii. 113, 268.

Crow, Carrion-, summer range, i. 50 ;

ii. 103.

Crow, Grey, i. 83, 8^; ii. 103, 204,

254, 288.
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Crow, Grey, autumn arrival, i. 157.

dates of passage, i. 129.

seasonal range, i. 50, 55.

Cuckoo, i. 26, 319; ii. 40, 153, 219,

276, 296.

dates of passage, i. 135.

seasonal range, i. 61.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Cuctilus canorus. See Cuckoo.

Curlew, i. 38, 98, 145, 321 ; ii. 40, 174,

234, 261, 282, 301, 326.

autumn arrival, i. 162.

dates of passage, i. 140.

seasonal range, i. 54, 67.

Curlew, Stone-, spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Cuvier on submersion, i. 9.

Cyanecula cyanecula. See Blue-

throat, White-spotted.

Cyanecula suecica. See Bluethroat,

Red-spotted.

Cygniis bewicki. See Swan, Bewick's.

Cygnus musicus. See Swan,

Whooper.

Cypseliis apus. See Swift.

D

Dafila acuta. See Pintail.

Dangers encountered, i. 24.

Daytime movements, i. 86, 296 ; ii. 9.

Dendrocopus major. See Wood-
pecker, Great Spotted.

Direction, sense of, i. 27 ; ii. 29.

Diver, Great Northern, ii. 180, 244.

autumn arrival, i. 162.

seasonal range, i. 54, 69.

Diver, Black-throated, autumn arrival,

i. 162.

seasonal range, i. 54, 69.

Diver, Red-throated, ii. 38, 180.

autumn arrival, i. 162.

seasonal range, i. 54, 69.

Dotterel, i. 83, 100, 151 ; ii. 279, 324.

dates of passage, i. 137.

seasonal range, i. 64.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Dove, Ring-, ii. 163, 278.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 1 36.

seasonal range, i. 53, 64.

Dove, Rock-, ii. 164, 227, 323.

Dove, Stock-, ii. 164.

Dove, Turtle-, i. 319 ; ii. 164, 228, 278,

323.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Duck, Bufjfel-headed, i. 170.

Duck, Harlequin, i. 170.

Duck, King, ii. 162, 227.

Duck, Long-tailed, ii. 161, 226, 297.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

summer range, i. 53.

Duck, Scaup-, ii. 160, 297.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 53, 63.

Duck, Tufted, ii. 160, 297.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 53, 63.

Duck, Wild. See Mallard.

Dunlin, i. 95, 98, 321 ; ii. 40, 170, 233,

261, 281, 300, 325.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 138.

seasonal range, i. 54, 66.

Eagle, Sea, ii. 55, 1S2, 220.

East coast migration, i. 75.

East and West Coast compared, 1. 82.

East-to-West migration, i. 83, 324 ;

ii. 10, 16.
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Eddystone, birds at, i. 286, 309.

lighthouse, a month at, i. 280.

Edwards, George, on immersion, i. 12,

Eider-Duck, ii. 161, 226, 259, 278, 297.

summer range, i. 53.

Efnberiza citrinella. See Bunting,

Yellow.

Emberiza hortulana. See Bunting,

Ortolan.

Emberiza leucocephala. See Bunting,

Pine-.

Emberiza 7nelanocephala. See Bunt-

ing, Black-headed.

Etnbcriza 7niliaria. See Bunting,

Corn-.

Emberiza pusilla. See Bunting,

Little.

Emberiza rustica. See Bunting,

Rustic.

Emberiza schcenicliis. See Bunting,

Reed-.

Emigration, i. 280.

autumn, i. 87, I45, U?, I49, 154-

spring, i. 109, 113, 118, 121.

Erithacus rubecula. See Redbreast.

Erratic wanderings, i. 28.

Eiidromias morinellus. See Dotterel.

Fair Isle, ii. 41.

birds of, ii. 102.

year's observations, ii. 56.

Falco cesalon. See Merlin.

Falco candicans. See Falcon, Green-

land.

Falco islandus. See Falcon, Iceland.

Falco peregrinus. See Falcon, Pere-

grine.

Falco sicbbutco. See Hobby.
Falco tinmincuhis. See Kestrel.

Falcon, Greenland, i. 55, 170; ii. 221,

276,

Falcon, Iceland, i. 170; ii. 277.

Falcon, Peregrine, ii. 156, 221, 258,

276.

summer range, i. 52.

Faroe, migration at, i. 8r.

February migrations, i. 106.

Fieldfare, i. 38, 96, 97, 99, 3^6 ; ii. 138,

216, 273, 292.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

dates of passage, i. 133.

migrations of, i. 198.

seasonal range, i. 51, 59.

Firecrest, i. 85.

Flannan Isles and their Birds, ii.

250.

Flycatcher, Pied, i. 83, 318; ii. 33,

149, 257, 275, 295, 320.

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Flycatcher, Red-breasted, i. 154; ii.

149.

Flycatcher, Spotted, i. 318 ; ii. 33, 148,

275, 320.

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters of, i. 47.

Fog, influence of, i. 180.

Food, influence of, i. 15.

Forster, John Reinhold, on submer-

sion, i. 8.

Fratercula arctica. See Puffin.

Fringilla ccelebs. See Chaffinch.

Fringilla montifringilla. See Bram-
bling.

Fulica atra. See Coot.

Fuligula feriiia. See Pochard.

Fidigula fuligiila. See Duck,

Tufted.

Fuligula viarila. See Duck,

Scaup-.

Fulmar, ii. 38, 265, 284, 303.

Ftfhnarus glacialis. See Fulmar.
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Gadwall, ii. 182.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Gallinago gallinago. See Snipe,

Common.
Gallinagogallintda. See Snipe, Jack.

Gallinago 7najor. See Snipe, Great.

Gallimda chloropiis. See Waterhen.

Gannet, i. 302; ii. 37, 158, 223, 259,

277-

Garganey, dates of spring arrival, i.

128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Geocichla varia. See Thrush, White's.

Glareola pratincola. See Pratincole.

Godwit, Bar-tailed, ii. 174, 301.

autumn arrival, i. 162.

dates of passage, i. 140.

seasonal range, i. 54, 67.

Godwit, Black- tailed, i. 83 ; ii. 174.

dates of passage, i. 140.

seasonal range, i. 67.

Goldcrest, i. 83, 313; ii. 31, 125, 271,

292, 318.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 51, 58.

Goldeneye, ii. 161.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 53, 63.

Goldfinch, i. 55, 310.

Goosander, autumn arrival, i. 160.

seasonal range, i. 53, 63.

Goose, Bean-, autumn arrival, i. 159.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Goose, Bernacle-, ii. 158, 278, 297.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Goose, Brent, ii. 158, 225, 259.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Goose, " Grey," ii. 225.

Goose, Grey Lag-, ii. 158.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

seasonal range, i. 52, 61.

Goose, Pink-footed, i. 83 ; ii. 158.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Goose, Red-breasted, i. 170.

Goose, Snow-, i. 170.

Goose, White-fronted, ii. 158, 225, 296.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Grebe, Eared, summer range, i. 54.

Grebe, Little, i. 55 ; ii. 181, 304.

Grebe, Red-necked, i. 170.

autumn arrival, i. 162.

seasonal range, i. 54, 69.

Grebe, Slavonian, ii. 181, 244, 264,

304-

autumn arrival, i. 162.

dates of passage, i. 140.

seasonal range, i. 54, 69.

Greenfinch, i. 38, 310; ii. 105, 206,

267, 289.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

summer range, i. 51.

Greenshank, i. 55 ; ii. 174, 301.

dates of passage, i. 140.

inland migration, i. 100.

seasonal range, i. 67.

Grosbeak, Scarlet, ii. in, 207.

Grouse, Sand-, Pallas', i. 125.

Grus grus. See Crane.

Guidance, unconscious, i. 25 ; ii. 29.

Guillemot, ii. 39, 180, 242, 263, 284, 303.

summer range, i. 55.

Guillemot, Black, ii. 180, 243, 263, 284,

303-

Guillemot, Briinnich's, i. 170; ii. 242.

Gull, Black-headed, i. 55 ; ii. 177, 236,

283, 302.

Gull, Common, ii. 236, 327.

seasonal range, i. 54, 68.

Gull, Glaucous, ii. 237, 302.

autumn arrival, i. 162.

seasonal range, i. 54, 68.
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Gull, Greater Black-backed, ii. 38, 178,

238, 262, 283, 302, 327.

seasonal range, i. 54, 68.

Gull, Herring-, ii. 38, 177, 237, 262,

283, 302, 327.

seasonal range, i. 54, 68.

Gull, Iceland, ii. 178, 238, 302.

autumn arrival, i. 162.

summer range, i. 54.

Gull, Ivory, i. 170.

Gull, Lesser Black-backed, ii. 38, 177,

238, 262, 283, 302, 327.

seasonal range, i. 68.

Gull, Little, i. 147, 170.

Gull, Sabine's, i. 299, 322.

H

Hcematopus ostralegus. See Oyster-

Catcher.

Haliaetus albicilla. See Eagle, Sea.

Harelda glacialis. See Duck, Long-

tailed.

Harrier, Hen-, i. 55 ; ii. 321.

Harrier, Montagu's, winter quarters,

i.48.

Hawfinch, ii. 105.

Hawk, Sparrow-, ii. 222, 322.

Height of migration, i. 26 ; ii. 27.

Heligoland to Humber, i. 94.

Heron, i. 319; ii. 162, 224, 259, 277,

296,323.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

seasonal range, i. 52, 61.

Hibernation, i. 4, 6, 11.

Himalayas, migration across, i. 22.

Hirundo rufula. See Swallow, Red-
rumped.

Hirundo rustica. See Swallow.

Hobby, spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Homer, i. 2.

Hoopoe, i. 85, 155 ; ii. 154.

Hoopoe, dates of passage, i. 135.

seasonal range, i. 61.

Hume, A. O., on Himalayan migra-
tion, i. 22.

Hunter, John, on submersion, i. 9.

Hydrochelidon nigra. See Tern,

Black.

Hypolais icterina. See Warbler,
Icterine.

Iceland, migratory birds of, i. 81.

Inland routes, i. 91.

Devonshire, i. 96.

Dotterel, i. 100.

Forth and Clyde, i. 97.

Greenshank, i. 99.

Ireland, i. 99.

Lakeland, i. 96.

North Wales, i. 96.

Solway, i. 97.

Thames Valley, i. 95.

Trent Valley, i. 95.

Wash, i. 95.

Whimbrel, i. loi.

Yorkshire, i. 93.

Ireland, migration in, i. 44.

Irish migration routes, i. 78.

Irregular visitors, i. 39.

lynx iorquilla. See Wryneck.

J

Jackdaw, ii. 36, 104, 248, 266, 288.

autumn arrival, i. 157.

summer range, i. 50.

Job, Book of, i, I.

July migrations, i. 144.

June migrations, i. 123.
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K

Kentish Knock Lightship, migration

at, ii. I.

birds at, ii. 30.

Kestrel, ii. 37, 157, 222, 277, 296, 322.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

dates of passage, i. 135.

seasonal range, i. 52, 61.

Kingfisher, ii. 40, 321.

Kittiwake, ii. 38, 178, 239, 262, 283,

328, 302.

seasonal range, i. 54, 68.

Knot, ii. 171, 233, 282.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 54, 65.

backed.

Lanius excubitor. See Shrike, Great

Grey.

Lantern, birds at, i. 285, 288 ; ii. 20,

345-

Lapwing, i. 38, 85, 94, 320 ; ii. y], 167,

230, 260, 280, 298, 324.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 137.

migrations of, i. 238.

seasonal range, i. 53, 65.

Lark, Shore-, i. 83 ; ii. 118.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 1 30.

seasonal range, i. 51, 57.

Lark, Short-toed, ii. 118, 255.

Lark, Wood-, i. 55 ; ii. 117.

Larus argentatus. See Gull, Herring-.

Larus camis. See Gull, Common.
Larus fusctis. See Gull, Lesser

Black-backed.

Larus glaucus. See Gull, Glaucous.

Larus leucopterus. See Gull, Iceland.

Larus marinus. See Gull, Greater

Black-backed.

Larus ridibundus. See Gull, Black-

headed.

Light, influence of, i. 284, 290, 294 ;

ii. 22, 24.

Lightship, Kentish Knock, migration

at, ii. I.

North Goodwin, migration at, i. 86.

Varne, migration at, i. 87.

Lhnicola platyrhyficha. See Sand-

piper, Broad-billed.

Limosa limosa. See Godwit, Black-

tailed.

Limosa lapponica. See Godwit, Bar-

tailed.

Linnet, i. 310 ; ii. 107, 267, 316.

Local movements, i. 34, 107, no, 114.

Locustella lanceolata. See Warbler,

Lanceolated Grasshopper-.

Locustella luscinioides. See Warbler,

Savis'.

Locustella ncEvia. See Warbler,

Grasshopper-.

Loxia bifasciata. See Crossbill, Two-
barred.

Loxia curvirostra. See Crossbill.

Luscinia luscinia. See Nightingale,

Thrush.

Luscinia uicgarliynchus. See Night-

ingale.

M

Machetespugnax. See Ruff.

Magpie, ii. 205.

Mallard, ii. 225, 297.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

March migrations, i. 1 10.

Mareca penelope. See Wigeon.

Marked birds, recovery of, i. 49.
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Martin, House-, i. 83, 318 ; ii. 34, 151,

219, 275, 295.

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Martin, Sand-, i. 83, 95, 31 8; ii. 34,

152, 275, 295, 321.

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

May migrations, i. 119.

Megalestris catarrhactes. See Skua,

Great,

Merganser, Hooded, i. 170.

Merganser, Red-breasted, ii. 162, 227,

278, 298.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 53, 64.

Mergiis albellus. See Smew.
Mergus merganser. See Goosander.

Mergus serrator. See Merganser,

Red-breasted.

Merlin, ii. 156, 222, 258, 276, 296, 322.

dates of passage, i. 135.

seasonal range, i. 52, 6r.

Meteorology of migration, i. 171.

Migrants, guidance of, i. 25.

partial, list of, i. 49.

Migratory birds, definition of, i. 14.

Migration from Central Europe, ii. 17.

day, i. 296 ; ii. 16.

in Northern regions, i. 15.

in Southern regions, i. 18.

night, i. 22, 156, 285 ; ii. 17.

S. Coast of England, i. 71.

under adverse weather, ii. 12.

Modern views on migration, i. 14.

Moon, the, suggested as the winter

retreat, i. 10.

Motacilla alba. See Wagtail, White.

Motacilla boarida. See Wagtail,

Grey.

II.

Motacilla Jlava. See Wagtail, Blue-

headed.

Motacilla lugubris. See Wagtail,

Pied.

Motacilla rayi. See Wagtail, Yellow.

Motacilla thunbergi. See Wagtail,

Grey-headed.

Muscica^a atricapilla. See Fly-

catcher, Pied.

Muscicapa grisola. See Flycatcher,

Spotted.

Muscicapa parva. See Flycatcher,

Red-breasted.

N

Naumann, J. F., on routes, i. 20.

Nettion crecca. See Teal.

Nightingale, i. 314.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Thrush-, ii. 141.

Nightjar, i. 319; "• IS4-

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Night-migration, i. 22, 156, 285 ; ii. 17.

November migrations, i. 155.

Numenius arquatus. See Curlew.

Numeniiisphaopus. See Whimbrel.

Nyctea nyctea. See Snowy Owl.

Oceanites oceaniciis. See Petrel,

Wilson's,

Oceanodroma leucorrhoa. See Petrel,

Fork-tailed.

October migrations, i. 152.

OLdemia fusca. See Scoter, Velvet-.

(Edeviia ?iigra. See Scoter, Com-

mon.

Y
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CEdicnemus a;dic?temus. See Curlew,

Stone-.

Olaus Magnus on submersion, i. 7.

Old and young in company, i. 308 ;

ii. 379-

Origin of migratory habit, i. 18.

Oriole, Golden, i. 85 ; ii. 105.

seasonal range, i. 56.

spring arrival, i. 126.

Oriolus oriolus. See Oriole, Golden.

Osprey, i. 151 ; ii. 322.

dates of passage, i. 135.

seasonal range, i. 61.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Otocorys alpestris. See Lark, Shore-.

Ouzel, Ring-, i. 83, 317; ii. 273, 293, 319.

dates of passage, i. 133.

seasonal range, i. 59.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Owl, Hawk-, i. 170.

Owl, Long-eared, ii. 155.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

dates of passage, i. 135.

summer range of, i. 52.

Owl, Short-eared, ii. 155, 276, 296.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

dates of passage, i. 135.

seasonal range, i. 52, 61.

Owl, Snowy, i. 55, 170; ii. 155, 276.

Owl, Tengmalm's, i. 170.

Owls capturing migrants, i. 24.

Oyster-catcher, i. 98, 320 ; ii. 168, 231,

260, 280, 299, 325.

autumn arrival, i. 16 r.

dates of passage, i. 137.

seasonal range, i. 53, 65.

Pagophila ebumea. See Gull, Ivory.

Pandion haliaetus. See Osprey.

Partial migrants, spring arrival, i. in.
list of, i. 49.

Panes major. See Titmouse, Great.

Passage, Birds of, i. 35.

Passage movements, autumn, i. 90,

147, 150, 152, 153.

dates of, in spring and autumn, i.

129.

spring, i. 117, 120, 122.

Passer 7no7itamis. See Sparrow, Tree-.
''' Pelidna schinzii" ii. 170, 282.

Penguin, migrations of, i. 27.

Peregrine, ii. 156, 221, 322.

Perms apivorus. See Buzzard, Honey-.

Petrel, Fork-tailed, ii. 244, 264, 284,

303-

Petrel, Fulmar-, ii. 182, 247.

Petrel, Storm-, i. 301, 323 ; ii. 40, 181,

244, 264, 284, 302.

Phalacrocorax carbo. See Cormorant.

Phalacrocorax graculiis. See Shag.

Phalarope, Grey, i. 83 ; ii. 168, 280,

299.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

seasonal range, i. 53, 65.

Phalarope, Red-necked, i. 83, 289,

320 ; ii. 38, 168, 299.

dates of passage, i. 138.

seasonal range, i. 65.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Phalaropus fiilicarius. See Phala-

rope, Grey.

Phalaropus hyperboreus. See Phala-

rope, Red-necked.

Phylloscopiis abieti7ia. See Chiffchaflf,

Northern.

Phylloscopus borealis. See Warbler,

Northern Willow-.

Phylloscopus collybita. See Chiff-

chaff.

Phylloscopus eversmafini. See War-
bler, Eversmann's Willow-.

Phylloscopus sibilatrix. See Warbler,

Wood-.
Phylloscopus superciliosus. See War-



INDEX 339

Phylloscopus tristis. See Chiffchaff,

Siberian.

Phylloscopus trocliilus. See Warbler,

Willow-.

Physiological influences, i. 17.

Pinicola enucleator. See Grosbeak,

Pine.

Pintail, ii. 159, 226.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

seasonal range, i. 52, 63.

Pipit, American, ii. 212.

Pipit, Meadow-, i. 312; ii. 32, 122,

211, 256, 270, 291, 31;.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 51, 57.

Pipit, Red-throated, i. 83; ii. 122,

212.

Pipit, Richard's, i. 85 ; ii. 33, 123.

Pipit, Rock-, i. 312 ; ii. 33, 122, 212,

256, 271, 291, 319.

summer range, i. 51.

Pipit, Scandinavian Rock-, ii. 123.

Pipit, Tree-, i. 83, 312; ii. 33, 121,

212, 271.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 57.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 46.

Platalea leucorodia. See Spoonbill.

Plectrophenax nivalis. See Bunting,

Snow-.

Pliny on migration, i. 6.

Plover, Golden, i. 99, 145, 319; ii.

166, 230, 259, 280, 298, 324.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 137.

seasonal range, i. 53, 64.

Plover, Grey, ii. 166, 230, 298.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 137.

seasonal range, i. 53, 65.

Plover, Kentish, spring arrival, i.

128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

II.

Plover, Ringed, i. 98, 320 ; ii. 37, 166,

229, 259, 279, 299, 324.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 137.

seasonal range, i. 53, 64.

Pochard, ii. 161, 297.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

seasonal range, i. 53, 63.

Podicipes auritus. See Grebe, Slav-

onian.

Podicipes crisiatus. See Grebe,

Great Crested.

Podicipes fluviatilis. See Grebe,

Little.

Podicipes griseigena. See Grebe,

Red-necked.

Podicipes fiigricollis. See Grebe,

Black-necked.

Porzana porzana. See Crake,

Spotted.

Pratincola rubeira. See Whinchat.

Pratincola rubicola. See Stonechat.

Pratincole, ii. 279.

Procellaria pelagica. See Petrel,

Storm-.

Ptarmigan, ii. 228.

Puffin, ii. 39, 180, 243, 263, 284, lo^-

summer range, i. 55.

Puffi7ius anglorum. See Shearwater,

Manx.

Puffinus gravis. See Shearwater,

Great.

Puffinus griseus. See Shearwater,

Sooty.

Pyrrhula Pyrrhula. See Bullfinch,

Northern.

Quail, ii. 165.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

(2uerquedula circia. See Garganey.

\' 2
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Racial Forms, i. loi.

Rail, Water-, i. 38, 319 ; ii. 165, 229,

298, 324.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 137.

seasonal range, i. 53, 64.

Rain, i. 305 ; ii. 336.

Rallus aquaticus. See Rail, Water-.

Raven, ii. 102, 204, 254, 315.

Razorbill, ii. 39, 179, 240, 262, 284,

303-

summer range, i. 55.

Recurvirostra avocetta. See Avocet.

Redbreast, i. 314 ; ii. 40, 140, 216, 273,

293,319-^
autumn arrival, i. 159.

dates of passage, i. 133.

seasonal range, i. 51, 59.

Redpoll, Greater, ii. 109, 207, 267, 290.

Redpoll, Greenland, ii. 1 10.

Redpoll, Hoary, ii. no.

Redpoll, Holboll's, ii. 109.

Redpoll, Lesser, ii. 108.

Redpoll, Mealy, ii. 108, 207, 267, 289.

autumn arrival, 158.

dates of passage, i. 130.

seasonal range, i. 50, 56.

Redshank, i. 95, 321 ; ii. 173, 234, 282,

301, 326.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 51, 67.

Redshank, Dusky, i. 83, 154.

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 67.

Redstart, i. 83, 155, 315; ii. 31, 143,

216, 274, 293.

dates of passage, i. 134.

spring arrival, i. 127.

seasonal range, i. 59.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Redstart, Black, i. 85, 154, 315 ; ii. 144.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

Redstart, Black, summer range, i. 52.

Redwing, i. 38, 97, 99, 316 ; ii. 138,

215, 272, 292,319.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

dates of passage, i. 133.

seasonal range, i. 51, 59.

Regulus regulus. See Goldcrest,

Return to native land, i. 16, 17.

Rissa tridactyla. See Kittiwake.

Roller, ii. 220.

Rook, i. 85, 96 ; ii. 36, 103, 204, 266,

288.

autumn arrival, i. 157.

migrations of, i. 268.

seasonal range, i. 50, 55.

Round the year (British Isles),

autumn, i. 141.

spring, i. 103.

winter, i. 163.

Routes, Channel, i. 72.

inland, i. 91.

migration, i. 20.

Ruff, i. 55,83,92; ii. 172, 234.

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 66.

Ruticilla phoenicurus. See Redstart.

Ruticilla titys. See Redstart, Black.

Sabine's Gull, i. 299, 322.

St Kilda, birds of, ii. 202.

migration at, ii. 183.

Sanderling, ii. 172, 234, 282, 325.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 54, 66.

Sandpiper, Baird's, ii, 233.

Sandpiper, Broad-billed, i. Z^.

Sandpiper, Common, i. 95 ; ii. 38, 172,

234, 325-

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 66.

spring arrival, i. 128.
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Sandpiper, Common, winter quarters,

i. 48.

Sandpiper, Curlew, i. 36, 92.

dates of passage, i. 138.

seasonal range, i. 66.

Sandpiper, Green, i. 83 ; ii. 173.

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 67.

Sandpiper, Purple, i. 321 ; ii. 171,282,

300.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 54, 66.

Sandpiper, Wood, i. 154 ; ii. 173.

dates of passage, i. 139.

seasonal range, i. 66.

Saxicola deserti. See Wheatear,

Desert.

Saxicola hispanica. See Wheatear,

Black-throated.

Saxicola leucorrhoa. See Wheatear,

Greater.

Saxicola cenanthe. See Wheatear.

Scolopax rusticula. See Woodcock.
Scoter, Common, ii. 37, 162.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 53, 63.

Scoter, Velvet, i. 151 ; ii. 162.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 53, 63.

September migrations, i. 149.

Shag, ii. 157, 223, 258, 277, 296, 323.

Shearwater, Great, i. 147, 300, 322 ;

ii. 245, 264, 285, 328.

Shearwater, Manx, i. 323 ; ii. 181, 246,

285, 328.

Shearwater, Sooty, i. 323, 300 ; ii.

246.

Shoveler, autumn arrival, i. 160.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Sheld-Duck, ii. 159.

summer range, i. 52.

Sheld-Duck, Ruddy, ii. 297.

Shrike, Great Grey, i. S3 ; ii. 124.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 51, 58.

Shrike, Red-backed, i. 83, 92 ; ii. 124,

271.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 58.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 46.

Siskin, ii. 107.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 130.

seasonal range, i. 50, 56.

Skerryvore, migration at, i. 80.

Skua, Arctic, i. 55, 322; ii. 38, 179,

240, 283.

seasonal range, i. 68.

Skua, Great, i. 55, 322, ; ii. 178, 239.

seasonal range, i. 68.

Skua, Long-tailed, i. 83 ; ii. 302.

dates of passage, i. 140.

seasonal range, i. 68.

Skua, Pomatorhine, i. 55, 322 ; ii. 38,

179, 240.

dates of passage, i. 140.

seasonal range, i. 68.

Skylark, i. 38, 85, 94, 96, 97, 99, 311 ;

ii. 36, 117,210, 255, 269,291, 316.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 130.

migrations of, i. 221.

seasonal range, i. 51, 57.

Skylark, Asiatic, ii. 269.

Smew, i. 170.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

summer range, i. 53.

Snipe, i. 38, 97, 321.

Snipe, Common, ii. 169, 232, 260, 281,

300,325.^
autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 138.

seasonal range, i. 54, 65.

Snipe, Great, i. 83, 147, 151 ; ii. 169,

232.
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Snipe, Great, dates of passage, i. 138.

seasonal range, i. 65.

Snipe, Jack, i. 321 ; ii. 170, 260, 281,

300.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 138.

seasonal range, i. 54, 65.

Somateria mollissima. See Eider-

Duck.

South Coast (England), migration on,

i. 71.

Sparrow, House-, ii. 105, 290, 315.

Sparrow, Tree-, i. 85, 311 ; ii. 34, 106,

206.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

seasonal range, i. 51, 56.

Sparrow, White-throated, ii. 269.

Sparrow-Hawk, ii. 222.

Spatula clypeata. See Shoveler.

Speed of migrants, i. 24, 25 ; ii. 29.

Spoonbill, i. 85, I47-

Spring arrivals, i. 108, 109, iii, 115,

117, 119, 120.

Spring casual visitors, i. 124.

Spring, earliest arrivals, i. 123.

Spring movements, i. 44, 103, 107,

no, 114.

Spring visitors, list of, i. 46.

Squatarola helvetica. See Plover,

Grey.

Starling, i. 38, 85, 94, 96, 97, 3^9;

ii. 35, 104, 205, 266, 289, 315.

autumn arrival, i. 157.

dates of passage, i. 129.

migrations of, i. 252.

seasonal range, i. 50, 56.

Starhng, Rose-coloured, i. 125 ; ii. 105.

Stercorarius crepidatus. See Skua,

Arctic.

Stercorarius parasiticus. See Skua,

Long-tailed.

Stercorarius poniatorhinus. See Skua,

Pomatorhine.

Sterna cantiaca. See Tern, Sandwich.

Sterna dougalli. See Tern, Roseate.

Sternafiuviatilis. See Tern, Common.
Sterna macrura. See Tern, Arctic.

Sterna minuta. See Tern, Little.

Stilt, i. 85.

Stint, Little, ii. 171.

dates of passage, i. 138.

seasonal range, i. 66.

Stint, Temminck's, i. 83 ; ii. 171.

Stonechat, i. 317 ; ii. 146, 218, 274, 320.

Strepsilas interpres. See Turnstone.

Sturnus vulgaris. See Starling.

Submersion theory, i. 7, 8, 9, 12.

Sula bassana. See Gannet.

Sule Skerry and its birds, ii. 286.

Summer visitors, i. 32, 46, 49, 74.

arrival of, i. 109, iii, 115, 119.

departure of, i. 145, 147, 149, 154.

partial, i. 49.

visitors, list of, i. 46.

winter quarters of, i. 46.

Swallow, i. 83, 318; ii. 34, 150, 218,

275, 295, 321.

dates of passage, i. 134.

migrations of, i. 188.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Swallow, Red-rumped, i. 125 ; ii. 151.

"Swans," ii. 225.

Swan, Bewick's, ii. 159.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Swan, Whooper, autumn arrival, i. 160.

seasonal range, i. 52, 62.

Swift, i. 16, 319 ; ii. 154, 220, 257, 275,

295.

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Sylvia at?icapilla. See Blackcap.

Sylvia borin. See Warbler, Garden-.

Sylvia curruca. See Lesser White-

throat.

Sylvia nisoria. See Warbler, Barred-.
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Syh'iu xulxilpina. See Warbler, Sub-

alpine.

Sylvia sylvia. See Whitethroat.

Syrrhaptes paradoxus. See Grouse,

Pallas's Sand-.

Tadoma tadorna. See Sheld-Duck.

Tadoma casarca. See Sheld-Duck,

Ruddy.

Teal, ii. i6o, 226, 278, 297.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 52, 63.

Tearaght Island, birds at, i. 79.

Temperature, influence of, i. 163, 179 ;

ii. II, 26.

Tern, Arctic, i. 322 ; ii. 176, 236, 283,

301, 326.

dates of passage, i. 140.

spring arrival, i. 128.

migrations of, i. 36.

seasonal range, i. 67.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Tern, Black, i. 85, I47-

Tern, Common, i. 98, 322 ; ii. 38, 175,

327.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Tern, Little, ii. 327.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Tern, Roseate, spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Tern, Sandwich, i. 321 ; ii. 301, 327.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Thrush, Mistle-, i. 38, 315 ; ii. 30, 137,

318.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

dates of passage, i. 132.

seasonal range, i. 51, 59.

Thrush, Song-, i. 38, 315 ; ii. 30, 215,

272, 292, 319.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

dates of passage, i. 132.

migrations of, i. 212.

seasonal range, i. 51, 59.

Thrush, White's, i. 170.

Titmouse, Great, ii. 39, 124.

Totaniis calidris. See Redshank.

Totanusflavipes. See Yellowshank.

Totanus fuscus. See Redshank,

Dusky.

Totanus glareola. See Sandpiper,

Wood-.
Totanus hypoleucus. See Sandpiper,

Common.
Totanus nebularius. See Greenshank.

Totanus ochropus. See Sandpiper,

Green.

Transmutation theory, i. 5, 6.

Troglodytes hirtensis. See Wren, St

Kilda.

Troglodytes troglodytes. See Wren.

Tringa alpina. See Dunlin.

Tringa bairdi. See Sandpiper,

Baird's.

Tringa canutus. See Knot.

Tringa 7nariti?na. See Sandpiper,

Purple.

Tringa niinuta. See Stint, Little.

Tringa subarquata. See Sandpiper,

Curlew-.

Tringa temnmicki. See Stint,

Temminck's.

Turdus iliacus. See Redwing.

Turdus merula. See Blackbird.

Tu7'dus musicus. See Thrush, Song-.

Turdus pilaris. See Fieldfare.

Turdus torquatus. See Ouzel, Ring-.

Turdus viscivorus. See Thrush,

Mistle-.

Turnstone, ii. 167, 231, 260, 280, 299,

324.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 137.
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Turnstone, seasonal range, i. 53, 65.

Turtur turtur. See Dove, Turtle-.

Twite, ii. 107, 206, 267, 289.

seasonal range, i. 50, 56.

U

Upupa epops. See Hoopoe.

Uriagrylle. See Guillemot, Black.

UHa lomvia. See Guillemot,

Briinnich's.

Uria troile. See Guillemot, Common.
Ushant as bird-station, ii. 305.

birds at, ii. 311, 314.

Vanellus vanellus. See Lapwing.

Varne Lightship, migration at, i. 86.

W

Wagtail, Blue -headed, i. 85; ii. 32,

120.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 46.

Wagtail, Grey, i. 312 ; ii. 120, 211, 317.

Wagtail, Grey-headed, i. 151 ; ii. 256.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 57.

Wagtail, Pied, i. 311 ; ii. 32, 119, 291,

316.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 57.

Wagtail, White, i. 83, 311; ii. 119,

210, 256, 270, 291, 316.

dates of passage, i. 131.

migrations of, i. 205.

seasonal range, i. 57.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 46.

Wagtail, Yellow, i. 95, 312 ; ii. 32, 120,

319-

inland routes, i. 93.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 46.

Wallace, A. R., on the migratory habit,

i. 18.

Warbler, Barred, i. 83, 151 ; ii. 126, 213.

dates of passage, i. 132.

Warbler, Blyth's Reed-, ii. 134.

Warbler, Eversmann's Willow-, ii. 130.

Warbler, Garden-, i. 313; ii. 39, 128,

214, 257, 272, 293.

dates of passage, i. 132.

seasonal range, i. 58.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Warbler, Grasshopper-, i. 314 ; ii. 136.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Warbler, Icterine, i. 83, 151 ; ii. 32,

133-

dates of passage, i. 132.

seasonal range, i. 58.

Warbler, Lanceolated Grasshopper-,

ii. 136.

Warbler, Marsh-, ii. 134, 183, 215.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Warbler, Northern Willow-, ii. 130,

294.

Warbler, Reed-, i. 314 ; ii. 134.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Warbler, Savi's, i. 125 ; ii. 135.

Warbler, Sedge-, i. 314 ; ii. 133) 272.

dates of passage, i. 132.

seasonal range, i. 59.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Warbler, Subalpine, i. 125 ; ii. 128,

214.

Warbler, Willow-, i. 313; ii. 32, 129,

214, 272, 294, 318.

dates of passage, i. 132.



INDEX 345

Warbler, Willow-, seasonal range, i.

spring arrival, 1. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Warbler, Wood-, i. 313 ; ii- 129, 294.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Warbler, Yellow-browed, i. 151, 154;

"• 133-

dates of passage, i. 132.

Waterhen, i. 55 ; ii. 165, 279, 298.

seasonal range, i. 64.

Waxwing, i. 155, 170.

autumn arrival, i. 158.

summer range, i. 51.

Weather and autumn arrivals, i. 183.

departures, i. 184.

influences, i. 171, 284 ; ii. 26.

Weather and spring arrivals, i. 181.

departures, i. 182.

types of migration, i. 173, 177, 178.

Weismann, August, on migratory

habit, i. 19.

on migration routes, i. 20.

West Coast migrants, i. 82.

migration routes, i. 78.

West and East Coast migrants com-

pared, i. 82.

West-to-East migration route, i. 83 ;

ii. 334-

Wheatear, i. 317 ; ii. 30, 144, 216, 257,

274, 293, 319-

dates of passage, i. 133.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Wheatear, Black-throated, ii. 145, 217.

Wheatear, Desert, i. 125.

Wheatear, Greater, i. 83, 151, 317;
ii. 145, 217.

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 60.

Whimbrel, i. 98 ; ii. 175, 235, 262, 282,

301, 326.

dates of passage, i. 140.

Whimbrel, inland routes, i. loi.

seasonal range, i. 67.

spring arrival, i. 128.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Whinchat, i. 317; ii. 146, 217, 274,

320.

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 60.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 47.

White, Gilbert, on hibernation, etc., i.

II.

Whitethroat, i. 313; ii. 31, 126, 213,

271,318.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 58.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 46.

Whitethroat, Lesser, i. 92 ; ii. 127,

213, 271, 293.

dates of passage, i. 131.

seasonal range, i. 58.

spring arrival, i. 126.

winter quarters, i. 47.

Wigeon, ii. 159, 226, 297.

autumn arrival, i. 160.

dates of passage, i. 136.

seasonal range, i. 52, 63.

Willughby, Francis, on migration of

Swallow, etc., i. 10.

Wind, influence of, i. 178, 304 ; ii. 351.

Wing-measurements, i. 307 ; ii. 27.

Winter, effect of severe, i. 37, 166, 169.

Winter migrations, i. 37, 45, 163.

Winter visitors, i. 35.

arrival of, i. 148, 152, 153, 157.

emigration of, i. 109, 113, 118, 121.

list of, i. 50.

summer haunts of, i. 50.

Woodcock, i. 38, 97, 320; ii. 40, 168,

231, 281, 300.

autumn arrival, i. 161.

dates of passage, i. 138.

seasonal range, i. 54, 65.

Wood- Lark, ii. 117.
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Woodpecker, Great Spotted, ii. 152,

296.

autumn arrival, i. 1 59.

summer range, i. 52.

Wren, i. 318 ; ii. 40, 274, 295, 320.

autumn arrival, i. 159.

summer range, i. 52.

Wren, St Kilda, ii. 218.

Wryneck, i. 83, 92 ; ii. 153, 219.

dates of passage, i. 134.

seasonal range, i. 61.

spring arrival, i. 127.

winter quarters, i. 48.

Xema sabinei. See Gull, Sabine's.

Yellowshank, ii. 17;

Zo7iotrichia albicollis.

White-throated.

See Sparrow,
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